UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

 
FORM 8-K

 
CURRENT REPORT
PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
 
Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported):
January 14, 2019

 
Newmont Mining Corporation
(Exact name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

 
Delaware
(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation)
 
001-31240
(Commission File Number)
 
84-1611629
(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
 
6363 South Fiddlers Green Circle, Greenwood Village, Colorado 80111
(Address of principal executive offices) (zip code)
 
(303) 863-7414
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
 
Not Applicable
(Former Name or Former Address, if Changed Since Last Report)

 
Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instructions A.2. below):
 
o       Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)
 
x       Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)
 
o       Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))
 
o       Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))
 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§ 230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§ 240.12b-2 of this chapter).
 
Emerging growth company o
 
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. o

 

 
Item 1.01. Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.
 
Arrangement Agreement
 
On January 14, 2019, Newmont Mining Corporation, a Delaware corporation (“Newmont” or the “Company”), entered into an Arrangement Agreement (the “Arrangement Agreement”) with Goldcorp Inc., an Ontario corporation (“Goldcorp”), pursuant to which, among other things, Newmont will acquire all of the issued and outstanding common shares of Goldcorp (the “Arrangement”). The Arrangement will be implemented by way of a plan of arrangement (the “Plan of Arrangement”) in accordance with the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) (the “OBCA”) and is subject to approval by the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (the “Court”) and the shareholders of Newmont and Goldcorp. Upon completion of the Arrangement, Goldcorp will be a wholly-owned subsidiary of Newmont.
 
On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Arrangement Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement, at the effective time of the Arrangement (the “Effective Time”), each common share of Goldcorp that is issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than any such shares that are held by Newmont or any of its affiliates) will be deemed to be transferred and assigned to Newmont in exchange for 0.3280 of a share of Newmont common stock, par value $1.60 per share (“Newmont Common Stock”) and $0.02 in cash (the “Consideration”). No fractional shares of Newmont Common Stock will be issued in the Arrangement, and Goldcorp’s shareholders will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Newmont Common Stock. Any shares in respect of which dissent rights have been properly exercised and not withdrawn pursuant to Section 185 of the OBCA, will be deemed to be transferred and assigned to Newmont, but will not be entitled to the Consideration and will, instead, be subject to dissent rights under the OBCA, as modified by the Plan of Arrangement and the interim order of the Court.
 
At the Effective Time, on the terms and subject to the conditions of the Arrangement Agreement, each option to acquire Goldcorp shares that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be deemed to be assigned and transferred by such holder to Goldcorp and cancelled in exchange for a cash payment from Goldcorp equal to the value of a Goldcorp option using the “Black Scholes” valuation model calculated as of the Effective Time as set forth in the Plan of Arrangement. Each phantom restricted share unit (each, a “Phantom RSU”) issued under Goldcorp’s phantom restricted share unit plan and each performance share unit (each, a “Goldcorp PSU”) issued under Goldcorp’s performance share unit plan that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding and the terms of such Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp PSUs will be determined in accordance with the existing terms of those plans and the Plan of Arrangement. In addition, each restricted share unit issued under Goldcorp’s restricted share unit plan (each, a “Goldcorp RSU”) that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be exchanged for a Newmont restricted stock unit with respect to the number of shares of Newmont Common Stock equal to the product obtained by multiplying (a) the total number of Goldcorp shares subject to the Goldcorp RSU immediately prior to the Effective Time by (b) the sum of 0.3280 and the quotient obtained by dividing $0.02 by the volume weighted average price of a share of Newmont Common Stock on the five consecutive trading days ending on the third complete trading day prior to (and excluding) the date of the Effective Time (the “Replacement RSUs”).
 
Pursuant to the Arrangement Agreement, at the Effective Time, two-thirds of the board of directors of Newmont (the “Board of Directors”) will be comprised of members of the existing Board of Directors and one-third of the Board of Directors will be comprised of members of Goldcorp’s existing board of directors. Noreen Doyle, Newmont’s Chair of the Board of Directors, will continue as the Chair of the Board of Directors, and the Arrangement Agreement provides that Ian Telfer, Goldcorp’s Chairman of the Board of Directors, will serve as Deputy Chair of the Board of Directors. The name of the Company following the Arrangement will be Newmont Goldcorp Corporation (“Newmont Goldcorp”). Newmont Goldcorp will be listed on the New York Stock Exchange (the “NYSE”) and is expected to be listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange (the “TSX”).
 
Each of Newmont and Goldcorp has made customary representations and warranties and covenants in the Arrangement Agreement, including covenants regarding the conduct of their respective businesses prior to the closing of the Arrangement.
 
The shareholders of Goldcorp will be asked to vote on the Arrangement (the “Goldcorp Resolution”) at a shareholder meeting and the stockholders of Newmont will be asked to vote on an increase in Newmont’s authorized share capital and the issuance of shares of Newmont Common Stock (the “Consideration Shares”) as part of the Consideration (the “Newmont Resolutions”) at a stockholder meeting. Newmont and Goldcorp will use commercially reasonable efforts to schedule the meetings on the same date, but the Goldcorp meeting will be held
 
1 

 
no later than April 11, 2019 and the Newmont meeting will be held on a date to be announced as soon as reasonably practicable following the customary clearance by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) of Newmont’s proxy statement for such meeting. The closing of the Arrangement is conditioned on the adoption of the Goldcorp Resolution by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the Goldcorp shareholders who vote (in person or by proxy) at the Goldcorp meeting (the “Goldcorp Shareholder Approval”) and the Newmont Resolutions by the affirmative vote of the majority of Newmont stockholders (the “Newmont Stockholder Approval”). Consummation of the Arrangement is also subject to (a) the absence of any law, injunction or other governmental order that prohibits the consummation of the Arrangement, (b) the approval of the Arrangement by the Court in form and substance acceptable to each of Newmont and Goldcorp, acting reasonably, (c) the approval for listing on the New York Stock Exchange of the Consideration Shares, subject to customary conditions, (d) the receipt of certain required regulatory approvals, (e) the exemption of Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs from registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”) under Section 3(a)(10) thereof, (f) the absence of a material adverse effect on either Goldcorp or Newmont, (g) dissent rights not having been exercised (or if exercised, remaining unwithdrawn) with respect to more than 10% of the issued and outstanding Goldcorp shares and (h) other customary closing conditions, including the accuracy of the other party’s representations and warranties (subject to certain materiality qualifications), and the other party’s compliance with its covenants and agreements contained in the Arrangement Agreement.
 
Each of Newmont and Goldcorp is subject to customary restrictions on their respective abilities to solicit alternative acquisition proposals and to provide information to, or engage in discussions with, third parties regarding such proposals, except that each of Newmont and Goldcorp is permitted in limited circumstances prior to the Newmont Stockholder Approval or the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval, as applicable, to provide information to, and engage in discussions with, a party which has made an unsolicited acquisition proposal that the Newmont or Goldcorp board of directors, as applicable, has determined constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute a Superior Proposal (as defined in the Arrangement Agreement). Notwithstanding these no solicitation restrictions, (a) at any time prior to obtaining the Newmont Stockholder Approval, the Board of Directors may, upon receipt of a Newmont Acquisition Proposal (as defined in the Arrangement Agreement) that did not result from a material breach of the solicitation restrictions, and that it determines in good faith constitutes a Superior Proposal, change its recommendation that the Newmont stockholders approve the Newmont Resolutions and (b) at any time prior to obtaining the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval, the board of directors of Goldcorp may, upon receipt of a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal (as defined in the Arrangement Agreement) that did not result from a material breach of the solicitation restrictions, and that it determines in good faith constitutes a Superior Proposal, change its recommendation that the Goldcorp shareholders approve the Goldcorp Resolution, in each case, subject to compliance with certain notice and other procedures set forth in the Arrangement Agreement. Before the board of directors of Newmont or Goldcorp, as the case may be, change its respective recommendation, the other party must be provided with a five business day “match right.”
 
The Arrangement Agreement contains certain termination rights for both Goldcorp and Newmont, including where (a) the Arrangement is not consummated on or before July 31, 2019 (subject to extensions of up to 60 days to obtain key regulatory approvals) (as so extended, the “Outside Date”), (b) a law or order comes into effect prohibiting consummation of the Arrangement and such law or order has become final and non-appealable or (c) the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval or the Newmont Stockholder Approval is not obtained at the relevant meeting held for such purpose. Additionally, each of Newmont and Goldcorp has a separate termination right if (a) the board of directors of the other party changes its recommendation under certain circumstances, (b) the other party materially breaches its no solicitation restrictions, (c) there has been a material adverse effect on the other party, (d) the other party materially breaches its representations, warranties or covenants or (e) such party changes its recommendation due to a Superior Proposal having been received by such party and at that time, either (i) the Newmont stockholder meeting is scheduled for a date later than April 11, 2019 or (ii) it is on or after March 23, 2019 and the Newmont stockholders meeting has not been scheduled.
 
The Arrangement Agreement further provides that, upon termination of the Arrangement Agreement under certain circumstances, Goldcorp or Newmont, as the case may be, will be required to pay a termination fee to the other party (each a “Termination Fee”). Goldcorp is required to pay a Termination Fee of $350 million in the following circumstances: (a) Newmont terminates the Arrangement Agreement because of a change of recommendation by the Goldcorp board of directors; (b) either party terminates the Arrangement Agreement because of a failure to obtain the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval following a change of recommendation by the Goldcorp board of directors (other than a change of recommendation because of a material adverse effect on Newmont); (c) either party terminates the Arrangement
 
2 

 
Agreement because the transaction is not completed by the Outside Date or because of a failure to obtain the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval or Newmont terminates the Arrangement Agreement because Goldcorp has materially breached its representations, warranties or covenants, but only if, in each case, (i) prior to such termination an acquisition proposal for Goldcorp has been made or publicly announced (and is not withdrawn at least five business days before the Goldcorp shareholder meeting) and (ii) within 12 months following the date of termination Goldcorp consummates, any acquisition proposal for Goldcorp or enters into an agreement for any acquisition proposal for Goldcorp, which is subsequently completed (whether or not within such 12 month period); or (d) Goldcorp terminates the Arrangement Agreement because Goldcorp changes its recommendation due to its receipt of a Superior Proposal and at the time of termination, the Newmont stockholder meeting is scheduled for a date later than April 11, 2019 or it is on or after March 23, 2019 and the Newmont stockholders meeting has not been scheduled. Newmont is required to pay a Termination Fee of $650 million in the following circumstances: (a) Goldcorp terminates the Arrangement Agreement because of a change of recommendation by the Newmont Board of Directors; (b) either party terminates the Arrangement Agreement because of a failure to obtain the Newmont Stockholder Approval following a change of recommendation by the Board of Directors (other than a change of recommendation because of a material adverse effect on Goldcorp); (c) either party terminates the Arrangement Agreement because the transaction is not completed by the Outside Date or because of a failure to obtain the Newmont Stockholder Approval or Goldcorp terminates the Arrangement Agreement because Newmont has materially breached its representations, warranties or covenants, but only if, in each case, (i) prior to such termination an acquisition proposal for Newmont has been made or publicly announced (and is not withdrawn at least five business days before the Newmont stockholder meeting) and (ii) within 12 months following the date of termination Newmont consummates, any acquisition proposal for Newmont or enters into an agreement for any acquisition proposal for Newmont, which is subsequently completed; or (d) Newmont terminates the Arrangement Agreement because Newmont changes its recommendation due to its receipt of a Superior Proposal and at the time of termination, the Newmont stockholder meeting is scheduled for a date later than April 11, 2019 or it is on or after March 23, 2019 and the Newmont stockholders meeting has not been scheduled.
 
The foregoing summary of the Arrangement Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby does not purport to be a complete description of all the parties’ rights and obligations under the Arrangement Agreement and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Arrangement Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 2.1 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference. The Arrangement Agreement has been included as an exhibit hereto solely to provide investors and securityholders with information regarding its terms. It is not intended to be a source of financial, business or operational information about Newmont, Goldcorp or their respective subsidiaries or affiliates. The representations, warranties and covenants contained in the Arrangement Agreement were made only for purposes of that agreement and as of specific dates, were solely for the benefit of the parties to the Arrangement Agreement, may be subject to limitations agreed upon by the parties, including being qualified by confidential disclosures made for the purposes of allocating contractual risk between the parties to the Arrangement Agreement instead of establishing these matters as facts and may be subject to standards of materiality applicable to the parties that differ from those applicable to investors. Investors and securityholders should not rely on the representations, warranties and covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts or condition of Newmont or Goldcorp or any of their subsidiaries or affiliates. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of the representations and warranties may change after the date of the Arrangement Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in Newmont’s public reports. The Arrangement Agreement should not be read alone, but should instead be read in conjunction with the other information regarding Newmont and Goldcorp that is or will be contained in, or incorporated by reference into, the documents that Newmont files or has filed with the SEC.
 
Newmont Voting Agreements
 
On January 14, 2019, as an inducement for Newmont to enter into the Arrangement Agreement, Newmont entered into support and voting agreements (the “Newmont Voting Agreements”) with directors and certain members of the executive leadership team of Goldcorp (each, a “Goldcorp Holder”), whereby, among other things, such Goldcorp Holders, in their capacities as security holders and not in their capacities as directors or officers of Goldcorp have agreed, among other things, (a) to vote or cause to be voted all Goldcorp common shares and any other securities of Goldcorp owned or acquired by them during the term of the Newmont Voting Agreements (the “Goldcorp Holder Securities”) in favor of the Arrangement and against any resolution that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the likelihood of completion of the Arrangement, (b) not to exercise any dissent rights and (c) not to sell, transfer, pledge or assign any Goldcorp Holder Securities, with certain exceptions.
 
The Newmont Voting Agreements terminate upon the earliest of (a) mutual written consent of the parties, (b) the termination of the Arrangement Agreement in accordance with its terms, (c) Newmont decreases the amount of the
 
3 

 
Consideration or effects a change to the terms of the Arrangement Agreement that is materially adverse to the Goldcorp Holders without their consent or (d) the Effective Time.
 
The foregoing summary of the Newmont Voting Agreement does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Form of Newmont Voting Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 10.1 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference.
 
Goldcorp Voting Agreements
 
On January 14, 2019, as an inducement for Goldcorp to enter into the Arrangement Agreement, Goldcorp entered into support and voting agreements (the “Goldcorp Voting Agreements”) with directors and members of the executive leadership team of Newmont (each, a “Newmont Holder”), whereby, among other things, such Newmont Holders, in their capacities as security holders and not in their capacities as directors or officers of Newmont have agreed, among other things, (a) to vote or cause to be voted all Newmont Common Stock and any other securities of Newmont owned or acquired by them during the term of the Goldcorp Voting Agreements (the “Newmont Holder Securities”) in favor of the Arrangement and against any resolution that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the likelihood of completion of the Arrangement, and (b) not to sell, transfer, pledge or assign any Newmont Holder Securities, with certain exceptions.
 
The Goldcorp Voting Agreements terminate upon the earliest of (a) mutual written consent of the parties, (b) the termination of the Arrangement Agreement in accordance with its terms, (c) Goldcorp effects a change to the terms of the Arrangement Agreement that is materially adverse to the Newmont Holders without their consent or (d) the Effective Time.
 
The foregoing summary of the Goldcorp Voting Agreements does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Form of Goldcorp Voting Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 10.2 hereto and is incorporated herein by reference.
 
Item 3.02. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities.
 
The information set forth under Item 1.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K is hereby incorporated into this Item 3.02.
 
As described in Item 1.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K, Newmont has agreed in the Arrangement Agreement that, if the Plan of Arrangement becomes effective and its acquisition of the issued and outstanding common shares of Goldcorp is thereby completed, Newmont will issue 0.3280 of a share of Newmont Common Stock and $0.02 in cash for each issued and outstanding Goldcorp common share, or approximately 285 million shares of Newmont Common Stock and $17.4 million in cash (based on the currently issued and outstanding Goldcorp common shares). If issued, and after the consummation of the Arrangement, such shares will represent approximately 35% of the total number of outstanding shares of Newmont Common Stock.
 
Section 3(a)(10) of the Securities Act exempts from the registration requirements under the Securities Act the issuance of securities which have been approved, after a hearing upon the substantive and procedural fairness of the terms and conditions of the relevant transaction, at which all persons to whom it is proposed the securities will be issued shall have the right to appear, by any court expressly authorized by law to grant such approval. Under the Arrangement Agreement, Goldcorp will submit the Plan of Arrangement to the Court for an interim order permitting notice to all persons to which the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs will be issuable. Following Goldcorp’s receipt of the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval and a hearing at which such persons will have the right to appear, Goldcorp will seek a final order from the Court as to the substantive and procedural fairness of the Plan of Arrangement. Such final order is a condition to the consummation of the Plan of Arrangement and the issuance of the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs. Newmont therefore anticipates that, if the Plan of Arrangement becomes effective under the terms and conditions described in the Arrangement (including the receipt of such final order from the Court), the issuance of the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs to the Goldcorp shareholders will be exempt from the registration requirements under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 3(a)(10) thereof.
 
Item 5.02. Departure of Directors or Principal Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Principal Officers.
 
The information set forth under Item 1.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K is hereby incorporated into this Item 5.02.
 
4 

 
As part of a planned and orderly leadership succession process, Gary Goldberg, Newmont’s President and Chief Executive Officer, and the Board of Directors have been engaged in discussions anticipating a chief executive officer succession in early 2019. To ensure a smooth and successful combination, Mr. Goldberg has agreed to lead Newmont Goldcorp through closure of the transaction and integration of the two companies. Newmont expects this process to be substantially completed in the fourth quarter of 2019, when Mr. Goldberg plans to retire and Mr. Palmer, Newmont’s President and Chief Operating Officer, will become President and Chief Executive Officer of Newmont Goldcorp.
 
Additional information on Mr. Palmer required by Items 5.02(c) is included in Newmont’s proxy statement relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 9, 2018 and is incorporated by reference into this Item 5.02.
 
Item 7.01. Regulation FD Disclosure.
 
On January 14, 2019, Newmont and Goldcorp issued a joint press release that includes, among other matters, information related to the Arrangement. A copy of the press release is filed as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated into this Item 7.01 by reference.
 
On January 14, 2019, Newmont posted on the “Investor Relations” section of Newmont’s website, www.newmont.com, an investor presentation that includes, among other matters, information related to the Arrangement. Newmont held a related live webcast presentation on Monday, January 14, 2019 at 10:00 a.m. Eastern Time. A copy of the investor presentation posted by Newmont and a transcript of the webcast are furnished as Exhibits 99.2 and 99.3 hereto and are incorporated into this Item 7.01 by reference.
 
The information, including Exhibits 99.1, 99.2 and 99.3 attached hereto, in this Current Report on Form 8-K is being furnished and shall not be deemed “filed” for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section. The information in this Current Report on Form 8-K shall not be incorporated by reference into any registration statement or other document pursuant to the Securities Act, except as otherwise stated in such filings. Similarly, the information on Newmont’s website shall not be deemed “filed” for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section.
 
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements:
 
This Current Report on Form 8-K contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws and “forward-looking information” within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities laws. Where a forward-looking statement expresses or implies an expectation or belief as to future events or results, such expectation or belief is expressed in good faith and believed to have a reasonable basis. However, such statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, which could cause actual results to differ materially from future results expressed, projected or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements often address our expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as “anticipate,” “intend,” “plan,” “will,” “would,” “estimate,” “expect,” “believe,” “target,” “indicative,” “preliminary,” or “potential.” Forward-looking statements in this Current Report on Form 8-K may include, without limitation: (i) statements relating to Newmont’s planned acquisition of Goldcorp and the expected terms, timing and closing of the proposed transaction, including receipt of required approvals and satisfaction of other customary closing conditions; (ii) estimates of future production, including expected annual production range; (iii) estimates of future costs applicable to sales and all-in sustaining costs; (iv) estimates of future capital expenditures; (v) estimates of future cost reductions, synergies, including pre-tax synergies, savings and efficiencies; (vi) expectations regarding future exploration and the development, growth and potential of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations, project pipeline and investments, including, without limitation, project returns, expected average IRR, and schedule; (vii) expectations regarding future investments or divestitures, including anticipated divestitures over the next two years; (viii) expectations of future dividends and returns to shareholders; (ix) expectations of future balance sheet strength and credit ratings; (x) expectations of future equity and enterprise value; (xi) expected listing of common stock on NYSE and TSX; and (xii) expectations of future plans and benefits. Estimates or expectations of future events or results are based upon certain assumptions, which may prove to be incorrect. Such assumptions, include, but are not limited to: (i) there being no significant change to current geotechnical, metallurgical, hydrological and other physical conditions; (ii) permitting, development, operations and expansion of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations and projects being consistent with
 
5 

 
current expectations and mine plans, including without limitation receipt of export approvals; (iii) political developments in any jurisdiction in which Newmont and Goldcorp operate being consistent with its current expectations; (iv) certain exchange rate assumptions for the Australian dollar or the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar, as well as other the exchange rates being approximately consistent with current levels; (v) certain price assumptions for gold, copper, silver, lead and oil; (vi) prices for key supplies being approximately consistent with current levels; (vii) the accuracy of current mineral reserve, mineral resource and mineralized material estimates; and (viii) other planning assumptions. Risks relating to forward looking statements in regard to the Company’s business and future performance may include, but are not limited to, gold and other metals price volatility, currency fluctuations, operational risks, increased production costs and variances in ore grade or recovery rates from those assumed in mining plans, political risk, community relations, conflict resolution governmental regulation and judicial outcomes and other risks. In addition, material risks that could cause actual results to differ from forward-looking statements include: the inherent uncertainty associated with financial or other projections; the prompt and effective integration of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s businesses and the ability to achieve the anticipated synergies and value-creation contemplated by the proposed transaction; the risk associated with Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s ability to obtain the approval of the proposed transaction by their shareholders required to consummate the proposed transaction and the timing of the closing of the proposed transaction, including the risk that the conditions to the transaction are not satisfied on a timely basis or at all and the failure of the transaction to close for any other reason; the risk that a consent or authorization that may be required for the proposed transaction is not obtained or is obtained subject to conditions that are not anticipated; the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the parties and others related to the arrangement agreement; unanticipated difficulties or expenditures relating to the transaction, the response of business partners and retention as a result of the announcement and pendency of the transaction; risks relating to the value of Newmont Common Stock to be issued in connection with the transaction; the anticipated size of the markets and continued demand for Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s resources and the impact of competitive responses to the announcement of the transaction; and the diversion of management time on transaction-related issues. For a more detailed discussion of such risks and other factors, see Newmont’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC as well as the Company’s other SEC filings, available on the SEC website or www.newmont.com Goldcorp’s most recent annual information form as well as Goldcorp’s other filings made with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and available on SEDAR, on the SEC website or www.goldcorp.com. Newmont is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Goldcorp (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this Current Report on Form 8-K or made by Goldcorp outside of this Current Report on Form 8-K. Goldcorp is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Newmont (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this Current Report on Form 8-K or made by Newmont outside of this Current Report on Form 8-K. Newmont and Goldcorp do not undertake any obligation to release publicly revisions to any “forward-looking statement,” including, without limitation, outlook, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Current Report on Form 8-K, or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as may be required under applicable securities laws. Investors should not assume that any lack of update to a previously issued “forward-looking statement” constitutes a reaffirmation of that statement. Continued reliance on “forward-looking statements” is at investors’ own risk.
 
Additional Information about the Proposed Transaction and Where to Find It
 
This Current Report on Form 8-K is not intended to and does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to subscribe for or buy or an invitation to purchase or subscribe for any securities or the solicitation of any vote or approval in any jurisdiction, nor shall there be any sale, issuance or transfer of securities in any jurisdiction in contravention of applicable law. This Current Report on Form 8-K is being made in respect of the proposed transaction involving the Company and Goldcorp pursuant to the terms of an Arrangement Agreement by and among the Company and Goldcorp and may be deemed to be soliciting material relating to the proposed transaction. In connection with the proposed transaction, the Company will file a proxy statement relating to a special meeting of its stockholders with the SEC. Additionally, the Company will file other relevant materials in connection with the proposed transaction with the SEC. Security holders of the Company are urged to read the proxy statement regarding the proposed transaction and any other relevant materials carefully in their entirety when they become available before making any voting or investment decision with respect to the proposed transaction because they will contain important information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction. The definitive proxy statement will be mailed to the Company’s stockholders. Stockholders of the Company will be able to obtain a copy of the proxy statement, the filings with the SEC that will be incorporated by reference into the proxy statement as well as other filings containing information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction made by the Company with the SEC free of charge at the SEC’s website at
 
6 

 
www.sec.gov, on the Company’s website at www.newmont.com/investor-relations/default.aspx or by contacting the Company’s Investor Relations department at jessica.largent@newmont.com or by calling 303-837-5484. Copies of the documents filed with the SEC by Goldcorp will be available free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov.
 
Participants in the Proposed Transaction Solicitation
 
The Company and its directors, its executive officers, members of its management, its employees and other persons, under SEC rules, may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies of the Company’s stockholders in connection with the proposed transaction. Investors and security holders may obtain more detailed information regarding the names, affiliations and interests of certain of the Company’s executive officers and directors in the solicitation by reading the Company’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 22, 2018, its proxy statement relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 9, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available. Additional information regarding the interests of such potential participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the proposed transaction will be set forth in the proxy statement filed with the SEC relating to the transaction when it becomes available. Additional information concerning Goldcorp’s executive officers and directors is set forth in its 2017 Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the SEC on March 23, 2018, its management information circular relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders furnished to the SEC on Form 6-K on March 16, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with or furnished to the SEC when they become available.
 
Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.
 
(d)  Exhibits.

Exhibit
No.	 	Description	
 	 	 	
2.1*	 	Arrangement Agreement, dated as of January 14, 2019, by and among Newmont Mining Corporation and Goldcorp Inc.	
 	 	 	
10.1	 	Form of Newmont Voting Agreement, dated as of January 14, 2019.	
 	 	 	
10.2	 	Form of Goldcorp Voting Agreement, dated as of January 14, 2019.	
 	 	 	
99.1	 	Press release, dated January 14, 2019.	
 	 	 	
99.2	 	Investor presentation, dated January 14, 2019.	
 	 	 	
99.3	 	Transcript of investor presentation, held on January 14, 2019.	

*                  Certain schedules are omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K and will be furnished to the U.S. The Company agrees to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedules to the SEC upon request.
 
7 

 
SIGNATURE
 
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

 	 	Newmont Mining Corporation	
 	 	 	 	
Date: January 14, 2019	 	By:	/s/ Logan Hennessey	
 	 	 	Logan Hennessey	
 	 	 	Vice President, Associate General Counsel and Corporate Secretary	
 
8 

Exhibit 2.1 
 
EXECUTION VERSION
 
NEWMONT MINING CORPORATION
 
AND
 
GOLDCORP INC.

 
ARRANGEMENT AGREEMENT

 
Date: January 14, 2019

 
TABLE OF CONTENTS

 	 	Page	
 	 	 	
ARTICLE 1 INTERPRETATION	1	
1.1	Definitions	1	
1.2	Interpretation not Affected by Headings	17	
1.3	Number and Gender	17	
1.4	Date for any Action	17	
1.5	Currency	17	
1.6	Accounting Matters	17	
1.7	Knowledge	17	
1.8	Statutes	18	
1.9	Disclosure Letters	18	
1.10	Schedules	18	
 	 	 	
ARTICLE 2 THE ARRANGEMENT	18	
2.1	Arrangement	18	
2.2	Newmont Approval	19	
2.3	Goldcorp Approval	19	
2.4	Interim Order	20	
2.5	Goldcorp Meeting	21	
2.6	Newmont Meeting	23	
2.7	Goldcorp Circular	24	
2.8	Newmont Proxy Statement	26	
2.9	Final Order	28	
2.10	Court Proceedings	28	
2.11	U.S. Securities Law Matters	29	
2.12	Arrangement and Effective Date	30	
2.13	Payment of Consideration	31	
2.14	Announcement and Shareholder Communications	31	
2.15	Withholding Taxes	32	
2.16	Adjustment of Consideration	32	
2.17	Name Change and Governance and Transitional Matters	33	
 	 	 	
ARTICLE 3 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF GOLDCORP	33	
3.1	Representations and Warranties	33	
3.2	Disclaimer	33	
3.3	Survival of Representations and Warranties	33	
 	 	
ARTICLE 4 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF NEWMONT	34	
4.1	Representations and Warranties	34	
4.2	Disclaimer	34	
4.3	Survival of Representations and Warranties	34	
 	 	 	
ARTICLE 5 COVENANTS	34	
5.1	Covenants of Goldcorp Regarding the Conduct of Business	34	

 

5.2	Covenants of Newmont Regarding the Conduct of Business	39	
5.3	Covenants Relating to the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs	41	
5.4	Covenants of Newmont Regarding Blue-Sky Laws	42	
5.5	Mutual Covenants of the Parties Relating to the Arrangement	42	
5.6	Covenants Relating to Goldcorp Employment Matters	43	
5.7	Regulatory Approvals	45	
5.8	Certain Goldcorp Covenants Regarding Non-Solicitation	48	
5.9	Certain Newmont Covenants Regarding Non-Solicitation	52	
5.10	Access to Information; Confidentiality	56	
5.11	Insurance and Indemnification	57	
5.12	Pre-Acquisition Reorganization	58	
5.13	Financing Cooperation	60	
 	 	
ARTICLE 6 CONDITIONS	61	
6.1	Mutual Conditions Precedent	61	
6.2	Additional Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Newmont	62	
6.3	Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Goldcorp	63	
6.4	Satisfaction of Conditions	64	
6.5	Notice of Breach	64	
6.6	Frustration of Conditions	64	
 	 	
ARTICLE 7 TERM, TERMINATION, AMENDMENT AND WAIVER	64	
7.1	Term	64	
7.2	Termination	64	
7.3	Termination Fees	67	
7.4	Amendment	70	
7.5	Waiver	70	
 	 	
ARTICLE 8 GENERAL PROVISIONS	71	
8.1	Notices	71	
8.2	Governing Law	72	
8.3	Injunctive Relief	72	
8.4	Time of Essence	73	
8.5	Entire Agreement, Binding Effect and Assignment	73	
8.6	No Liability	73	
8.7	Severability	73	
8.8	Waiver of Jury Trial	73	
8.9	Third Party Beneficiaries	74	
8.10	Counterparts, Execution	74	
 
Schedule A FORM OF PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT
Schedule B FORM OF ARRANGEMENT RESOLUTION
Schedule C FORM OF NEWMONT RESOLUTION
Schedule D KEY REGULATORY APPROVALS
Schedule 3.1 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF GOLDCORP
Schedule 4.1 REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF NEWMONT

 
ARRANGEMENT AGREEMENT
 
THIS ARRANGEMENT AGREEMENT is made as of January 14, 2019
 
BETWEEN:
 
NEWMONT MINING CORPORATION , a corporation existing under the laws of the State of Delaware (“ Newmont ”)
 
- and -
 
GOLDCORP INC. , a corporation existing under the laws of the Province of Ontario (“ Goldcorp ”)
 
RECITALS:
 
A.                                     The board of directors of each of Newmont and Goldcorp has determined that it would be in the best interests of Newmont and Goldcorp, respectively, to combine the businesses conducted by the two corporations; and
 
B.                                     The Parties intend to carry out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement by way of a plan of arrangement under the provisions of the Business Corporations Act (Ontario).
 
THEREFORE , the Parties agree as follows:
 
ARTICLE 1
INTERPRETATION
 
1.1                                Definitions
 
Whenever used in this Agreement, the following words and terms have the meanings set out below:
 
“ Advance Ruling Certificate ” means an advance ruling certificate issued by the Commissioner pursuant to Section 102 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 
“ affiliate ” has the meaning given to it in NI 45-106;
 
“ Agreement ” means this arrangement agreement, including all schedules annexed hereto, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof;
 
“ Antitrust Laws ” shall mean all Laws and Orders that are designed or intended to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolization, restraint of trade, or lessening of competition through merger or acquisition.
 
1 

 
“ Arrangement ” means the arrangement of Goldcorp under Section 182 of the OBCA on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in the Plan of Arrangement, subject to any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement or made at the direction of the Court in the Interim Order or Final Order with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably;
 
“ Arrangement Resolution ” means the special resolution of Goldcorp Shareholders approving the Arrangement which is to be considered at the Goldcorp Meeting substantially in the form of Schedule B hereto;
 
“ Articles of Arrangement ” means the articles of arrangement to be filed in accordance with the OBCA evidencing the Arrangement;
 
“ Authorization ” means, with respect to any Person, any authorization, order, permit, approval, grant, licence, registration, consent, right, notification, condition, franchise, privilege, certificate, judgment, writ, injunction, award, determination, direction, decision, decree, by-law, rule or regulation, of, from or required by any Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over the Person;
 
“ Business Day ” means any day, other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a statutory or civic holiday in the Province of Ontario, the Province of British Columbia or in the State of New York;
 
“ Canadian Securities Authorities ” means the securities commission or other securities regulatory authority of each province and territory of Canada;
 
“ Canadian Securities Laws ” means the Securities Act, together with all other applicable securities Laws, rules and regulations and published policies thereunder or under the securities laws of any other province or territory of Canada;
 
“ Cash Consideration ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, $0.02 in cash;
 
“ Certificate of Arrangement ” means the certificate giving effect to the Arrangement issued by the Director pursuant to Section 183 of the OBCA;
 
“ Closing VWAP ” means the volume weighted average price of a Newmont Share on the NYSE, rounded to four decimal places, and determined without regard to after-hours trading or any other trading outside of the regular trading session trading hours, for the five consecutive trading days ending on the third complete trading day prior to (and excluding) the Effective Date, as reported by Bloomberg;
 
“ Code ” means the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986;
 
“ Commissioner ” means the Commissioner of Competition appointed under subsection 7(1) of the Competition Act and includes any Person designated by the Commissioner to act on his behalf;
 
“ Competition Act ” means the Competition Act (Canada) and the regulations promulgated thereunder;
 
2 

 
“ Competition Act Approval ” means that , in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, either (i) the (a) applicable waiting periods under subsection 123(1) of the Competition Act shall have expired or have been waived in accordance with subsection 123(2) of the Competition Act or the obligation to provide a pre-merger notification in accordance with Part IX of the Competition Act shall have been waived in accordance with paragraph 113(c) of the Competition Act, and (b) the Commissioner shall have issued a written confirmation that he does not, at that time, intend to make an application under section 92 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or (ii) the Commissioner shall have issued an Advance Ruling Certificate under Section 102 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 
“ Confidentiality Agreement ” means the confidentiality agreement between Newmont and Goldcorp dated December 14, 2018;
 
“ Consideration ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, (a) a fraction of a Newmont Share equal to the Exchange Ratio, plus (b) the Cash Consideration;
 
“ Consideration Shares ” means the Newmont Shares to be issued as Consideration pursuant to the Arrangement;
 
“ Contract ” means any contract, agreement, license, franchise, lease, arrangement, commitment, understanding, joint venture, partnership or other right or obligation (written or oral) to which a Party or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which it or any of its Subsidiaries is bound or to which any of their respective properties or assets is subject;
 
“ Court ” means the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List);
 
“ Current ESPP Offering Period ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.6(a)(v);
 
“ Depositary ” means any Person that Goldcorp may appoint to act as depositary for the Goldcorp Shares in relation to the Arrangement, with the approval of Newmont, acting reasonably;
 
“ Director ” means the Director appointed pursuant to Section 278 of the OBCA;
 
“ Dissent Rights ” means the rights of dissent in respect of the Arrangement described in the Plan of Arrangement;
 
“ Effective Date ” means the date upon which the Arrangement becomes effective, as set out in Section 2.12, which will be the date shown in the Certificate of Arrangement;
 
“ Effective Time ” means the time on the Effective Date that the Arrangement becomes effective, as set out in the Plan of Arrangement;
 
“ Environmental Laws ” means all applicable Laws relating to pollution or the protection or quality of the environment or to the Release of Hazardous Substances to the environment and all Authorizations issued pursuant to such Laws;
 
3 

 
“ Equity Award Exchange Ratio ” means the sum of (a) the Exchange Ratio, and (b) a fraction of a Newmont Share equal to the quotient (rounded to the nearest four decimal places) obtained by dividing (i) the Cash Consideration, by (ii) the Closing VWAP;
 
“ Exchange Ratio ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, 0.3280 of a Newmont Share;
 
“ Final Order ” means the final order of the Court pursuant to Section 182 of the OBCA, in form and substance acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably, after a hearing upon the procedural and substantive fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement, approving the Arrangement, as such order may be amended, modified, supplemented or varied by the Court (with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably) at any time prior to the Effective Date or, if appealed, then, unless such appeal is withdrawn or denied, as affirmed or as amended on appeal (provided that any such affirmation, amendment, modification, supplement or variation is acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably);
 
“ Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal ” means, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and other than any transaction involving only Goldcorp and/or one or more of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, any offer, proposal, expression of interest or inquiry from, or public announcement of intention by, any Person or group (as defined in Section 13(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act) of Persons (other than Newmont or any affiliate of Newmont), whether or not in writing and whether or not delivered to Goldcorp Shareholders, relating to: (a) any acquisition or purchase (or any lease, royalty, agreement, joint venture, long-term supply agreement or other arrangement having the same economic effect as an acquisition or purchase), direct or indirect, through one or more transactions, of (i) the assets of Goldcorp and/or one or more of its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or which contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenue of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of Goldcorp), or (ii) 20% or more of any voting or equity securities of Goldcorp or 20% or more of any voting or equity securities of any one or more of any of Goldcorp’s Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenues or constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of Goldcorp); (b) any direct or indirect take-over bid, tender offer, exchange offer, treasury issuance or other transaction that, if consummated, would result in such Person or group (as defined in Section 13(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act) of Persons beneficially owning 20% or more of any class of voting or equity securities (and/or securities convertible into, or exchangeable or exercisable for voting or equity securities) of Goldcorp; (c) a plan of arrangement, merger, amalgamation, consolidation, share exchange, share reclassification, business combination, reorganization, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution, winding up or other similar transaction or series of transactions involving Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or which contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenue of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of
 
4 

 
Goldcorp), or (d) any other transaction, the consummation of which would reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, prevent or delay the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Arrangement or which would reasonably be expected to materially reduce the benefits to Newmont of the Arrangement;
 
“ Goldcorp Benefit Plans ” means all health, welfare, supplemental unemployment benefit, bonus, profit sharing, option, insurance, incentive, incentive compensation, deferred compensation, share purchase, share compensation, disability, pension or retirement income or savings plans or other employee compensation arrangement or agreement or benefit plans, trust, funds, policies, programs, arrangements, agreements, practices, or other Contracts, whether written or oral, which are maintained by or binding upon Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries for which Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries could have any liability or contingent liability, or pursuant to which payments are made, or benefits are provided to, or an entitlement to payments or benefits may arise with respect to any of its employees or former employees, directors or officers, individuals working on contract with Goldcorp or other individuals providing services to Goldcorp of a kind normally provided by employees (or any spouses, dependents, survivors or beneficiaries of any such persons), excluding Statutory Plans (but including the Goldcorp Employee Purchase Plan);
 
“ Goldcorp Board ” means the board of directors of Goldcorp as the same is constituted from time to time;
 
“ Goldcorp Board Recommendation ” has the meaning given to it in Section 2.7(c);
 
“ Goldcorp Change in Recommendation ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.8(a)(iv);
 
“ Goldcorp Circular ” means the notice of the Goldcorp Meeting and accompanying management information circular, including all schedules, appendices and exhibits thereto and enclosures therewith, to be sent to Goldcorp Shareholders in connection with the Goldcorp Meeting, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time;
 
“ Goldcorp Data Room ” means the material contained in the virtual data room established by Goldcorp as at 11:59 p.m. (Toronto time) on January 12, 2019, the index of documents of which is appended to the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter;
 
“ Goldcorp Disclosure Letter ” means the disclosure letter dated the date of this Agreement executed and delivered by Goldcorp to Newmont in connection with the execution of this Agreement;
 
“ Goldcorp Equity Award Holders ” means the holders of Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp PSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp RSUs;
 
“ Goldcorp ESPP ” means the Company’s current employee share purchase plan;
 
“ Goldcorp Fairness Opinions ” has the meaning given to it in 2.3(b);
 
5 

 
“ Goldcorp Equity Incentive Plans ” means, collectively, the Goldcorp Option Plan, the Goldcorp PSU Plan, the Goldcorp RSU Plan and the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp JV Entities ” has the meaning given to it in Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Goldcorp Locked-Up Shareholders ” means the directors and executive leadership team of Goldcorp;
 
“ Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect ” means a Material Adverse Effect in relation to Goldcorp;
 
“ Goldcorp Material Contract ” means in respect of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Material JV Entities, any Contract: (a) that if terminated or modified or if it ceased to be in effect, would reasonably be expected to have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect; (b) under which Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any Material JV Entity has directly or indirectly guaranteed any liabilities or obligations of a third party (other than ordinary course endorsements for collection) in excess of $100 million in the aggregate; (c) that is a lease, sublease, license or right of way or occupancy agreement for real property which has a value in excess of $100 million and that is material to the business or to an operation of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; (d) that provides for the establishment of, investment in or formation of any partnership or joint venture with an arm’s length Person in which the interest of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Material JV Entities exceeds $100 million (book value); (e) relating to indebtedness for borrowed money, whether incurred, assumed, guaranteed or secured by any asset, with an outstanding principal amount in excess of $100 million; (f) under which Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Material JV Entities is obligated to make or expects to receive payments in excess of $100 million over the remaining term of the Contract; (g) that limits or restricts Goldcorp, any of its Affiliates or any of the Material JV Entities from engaging in any line of business or in any geographic area, except for any such Contract entered into in the normal course of business; (h) that is a collective bargaining agreement, a labour union contract or any other memorandum of understanding or other agreement with a union; (i) that restricts Goldcorp from paying dividends or other distributions to its shareholders; (j) that is a contractual royalty, production payment, net profits, earn-out, streaming agreement, metal pre-payment or similar agreement that has a value in excess of $100 million; (k) that relates to an acquisition or divestiture for value in excess of $100 million; (l) that purports to bind Goldcorp’s affiliates other than Subsidiaries of Goldcorp; or (m) that is a material agreement with a Governmental Entity, or an agreement with any first nation or aboriginal group, or other organizations with authority to represent such groups.
 
“ Goldcorp Meeting ” means the special meeting of Goldcorp Shareholders, including any adjournment or postponement thereof, to be called and held in accordance with the Interim Order to consider the Arrangement Resolution;
 
“ Goldcorp Mineral Rights ” has the meaning given to it in Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Goldcorp Option Plan ” means the amended and restated 2005 Goldcorp Stock Option Plan, last amended April 28, 2016;
 
6 

 
“ Goldcorp Options ” means options to purchase Goldcorp Shares granted under the Goldcorp Option Plan and options to purchase Goldcorp Shares granted under the stock option plan of Exeter Resource Corporation;
 
“ Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp phantom restricted share unit plan dated January 22, 2013 and last amended February 12, 2014;
 
“ Goldcorp Phantom RSUs ” means phantom restricted share units issued under the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp PSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp performance share unit plan, amended effective July 28, 2010, and last amended February 14, 2018;
 
“ Goldcorp PSUs ” means performance share units issued under the Goldcorp PSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp Public Documents ” means all forms, reports, schedules, statements, certifications and other documents (including all exhibits and other information incorporated therein, amendments and supplements thereto) filed or furnished by Goldcorp pursuant to the Canadian Securities Laws and the U.S. Exchange Act since January 1, 2016 and on or before January 12, 2019 which are publicly available;
 
“ Goldcorp Response Period ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.9(f)(v);
 
“ Goldcorp RSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp restricted share unit plan, amended effective May 20, 2008, and last amended April 28, 2016;
 
“ Goldcorp RSUs ” means restricted stock units issued under the Goldcorp RSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp Security ” means a Goldcorp Share or a Goldcorp RSU;
 
“ Goldcorp Securityholder ” means a holder of one or more Goldcorp Securities;
 
“ Goldcorp Shareholder Approval ” means the approval of the Arrangement Resolution by Goldcorp Shareholders at the Goldcorp Meeting in accordance with Section 2.4;
 
“ Goldcorp Shareholders ” means the holders of Goldcorp Shares;
 
“ Goldcorp Shares ” means the common shares in the authorized share capital of Goldcorp;
 
“ Goldcorp Special Committee ” means the special committee of independent members of the Goldcorp Board formed in relation to the proposal to effect the transactions contemplate by this Agreement;
 
“ Goldcorp Superior Proposal ” means an unsolicited bona fide written Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal from a Person or Persons who is or are, as at the date of this Agreement, a party that deals at arm’s length with Goldcorp, that is not obtained in violation of this Agreement, or any agreement between the Person making such Superior Proposal and Goldcorp, to acquire 100% of the outstanding Goldcorp Shares (other than Goldcorp Shares beneficially owned by the Person
 
7 

 
or Persons making such Goldcorp Superior Proposal) or all or substantially all of the assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis made after the date of this Agreement: (a) that is not subject to any financing condition and in respect of which any required financing to complete such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal has been demonstrated to be available to the satisfaction of the Goldcorp Board, acting in good faith; (b) that is not subject to a due diligence and/or access condition; (c) that is reasonably capable of being consummated without undue delay, taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal and the Person making such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal; and (d) in respect of which the Goldcorp Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, and after taking into account all the terms and conditions of such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal and all factors and matters considered appropriate in good faith by the Goldcorp Board, would, if consummated in accordance with its terms (but not assuming away any risk of non-completion), result in a transaction that is more favourable, from a financial point of view, to Goldcorp Shareholders, than the Arrangement (including any adjustment to the terms and conditions of the Arrangement proposed by Newmont pursuant to Section 5.8(h));
 
“ Goldcorp Term Loans ” means, collectively, (a) the US$75,000,000 non-revolving term credit facility governed by the credit agreement dated March 14, 2018 between Goldcorp and ING Capital LLC, (b) the US$250,000,000 non-revolving term credit facility governed by the credit agreement dated March 14, 2018 between Goldcorp and National Bank Of Canada, and (c) the US$75,000,000 non-revolving term credit facility governed by the credit agreement dated March 14, 2018 between Goldcorp and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation, Canada Branch;
 
“ Goldcorp Termination Fee ” means $350,000,000;
 
“ Goldcorp Termination Fee Event ” has the meaning given to it in Section 7.3(b);
 
“ Goldcorp Voting Agreements ” means the voting agreements dated the date hereof and made between Newmont and the Goldcorp Locked-Up Shareholders setting forth the terms and conditions on which the Goldcorp Locked-Up Shareholders have agreed to vote their Goldcorp Shares in favour of the Arrangement Resolution;
 
“ Governmental Entity ” means: (a) any multinational, federal, provincial, territorial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government, governmental or public department, central bank, court, tribunal, arbitral body, commission, board, ministry, bureau or agency, domestic or foreign; (b) any stock exchange, including the TSX and NYSE; (c) any subdivision, agent, commission, board or authority of any of the foregoing; or (d) any quasi-governmental or private body, including any tribunal, commission, regulatory agency or self-regulatory organization, exercising any regulatory, antitrust, foreign investment, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the foregoing;
 
“ Hazardous Substances ” means any material or substance that is prohibited, listed, defined, designated or classified as dangerous, hazardous, radioactive, explosive, corrosive, flammable, leachable, oxidizing, or toxic or a pollutant or a contaminant under or pursuant to any applicable Environmental Laws, and including petroleum and all derivatives thereof or synthetic substitutes therefor (including polychlorinated biphenyls);
 
8 

 
“ HSR Act ” means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvement Act of 1976, as amended;
 
“ IFRS ” means generally accepted accounting principles in Canada from time to time including, for the avoidance of doubt, the standards prescribed in Part I of the CPA Canada Handbook - Accounting (International Financial Reporting Standards) as the same may be amended, supplemented or replaced from time to time;
 
“ including ” means including without limitation, and “ include ” and “ includes ” have a corresponding meaning;
 
“ Interim Order ” means the order made after the application to the Court pursuant to subsection 182 of the OBCA after being informed of the intention to rely upon the exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act under Section 3(a)(10) thereof with respect to the Newmont Shares and Replacement RSUs issued pursuant to the Arrangement, in form and substance acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably, providing for, among other things, the calling and holding of the Goldcorp Meeting, as the same may be amended, affirmed, modified, supplemented or varied by the Court with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably;
 
“ Investment Canada Act ” means the Investment Canada Act (Canada) and the regulations promulgated thereunder;
 
“ Investment Canada Act Approval ” means the responsible Minister under the Investment Canada Act shall have sent a notice stating that such Minister is satisfied that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are likely to be of net benefit to Canada, or such Minister having been deemed in accordance with the Investment Canada Act to be satisfied that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are likely to be of net benefit to Canada;
 
“ Key Regulatory Approvals ” means Competition Act Approval, Investment Canada Act Approval and the other regulatory approvals described in Schedule D;
 
“ Law ” or “ Laws ” means all laws (including common law), by-laws, statutes, rules, regulations, principles of law and equity, orders, rulings, ordinances, judgments, injunctions, determinations, awards, decrees or other legally binding requirements, whether domestic or foreign, and the terms and conditions of any Authorization of or from any Governmental Entity, and, for greater certainty, includes Canadian Securities Laws and U.S. Securities Laws and the term “ applicable ” with respect to such Laws and in a context that refers to one or more Persons, means such Laws as are applicable to such Persons or its business, undertaking, assets, property or securities and emanate from a Persons having jurisdiction over the Person or Persons or its or their business, undertaking, assets, property or securities;
 
“ Liens ” means any hypothecs, mortgages, pledges, assignments, liens, charges, security interests, statutory or deemed trusts, encumbrances and adverse rights or claims, other third party interest or encumbrance of any kind, whether contingent or absolute, and any agreement, option, right or privilege (whether by Law, contract or otherwise) capable of becoming any of the foregoing;
 
9 

 
“ Material Adverse Effect ” means, in relation to a Party, any event, change, occurrence, effect or state of facts that, individually or in the aggregate with other events, changes, occurrences, effects or states of facts is, or would reasonably be expected to be, material and adverse to the business, results of operations or financial condition of such Party and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; provided that no event, change, occurrence, effect or state of facts shall be deemed to constitute, nor shall any of the foregoing be taken into account in determining whether there has been a Material Adverse Effect, to the extent that such event, change, occurrence, effect or state of facts results from or arises out of:
 
(a)                                  any change or development generally affecting the gold mining, silver mining or copper mining industries;
 
(b)                                  any change or development in political conditions in Canada, the United States, other states or countries in which such Party has material operations or globally (including any act of terrorism or sabotage or any outbreak of hostilities or war or any escalation or worsening thereof) or any natural disaster;
 
(c)                                   any change in general economic, business or regulatory conditions or in financial, credit, currency or securities markets in Canada, the United States, other states or countries in which such Party has material operations or globally;
 
(d)                                  any change (on a current or forward basis) in the price of gold, silver or copper;
 
(e)                                   any adoption, proposed implementation or change in applicable Law or any interpretation or application (or non-application) thereof by any Governmental Entity, or that result from any action taken for the purpose of complying with any of the foregoing;
 
(f)                                    any change in IFRS or U.S. GAAP, as applicable, or changes in applicable regulatory accounting requirements applicable to the industries in which it conducts business, or that result from any action taken for the purpose of complying with any of the foregoing;
 
(g)                                   the execution, announcement or performance of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein ( provided that this clause (g) shall not apply to any representation or warranty in this Agreement to the extent the purpose of such representation or warranty is to expressly address the consequences resulting from the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein);
 
(h)                                  compliance with the terms of, or the taking of any actions expressly required by, this Agreement;
 
(i)                                      any actions taken which Newmont or Goldcorp, as applicable, has requested in writing;
 
10 

 
(j)                                     any failure by a Party to meet any analysts’ estimates or expectations of such Person’s revenue, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations for any period, or any failure by such Party or any of its Subsidiaries to meet any internal budgets, plans or forecasts of its revenues, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations (it being understood that the facts or occurrences giving rise to or contributing to such failures may constitute, or be taken into account in determining whether there has been or will be, a Material Adverse Effect);
 
(k)                                  any Proceedings made or brought by any of the current or former stockholders of such Party (on their own behalf or on behalf of such Party) against Newmont, Goldcorp or any of their directors or officers, arising out of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby; or
 
(l)                                      any change in the market price or trading volume of any securities of such Party (it being understood, without limiting the applicability of paragraphs (a) through (k), that the causes underlying such changes in market price or trading volume may be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred), or any suspension of trading in securities generally or on any securities exchange on which any securities of such Party trade;
 
except, however to the extent such effects directly or indirectly resulting from, arising out of, attributable to or related to the matters described in the foregoing clauses (a), (b), (c) (d), (e) or (f) disproportionately adversely affect such Person and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as compared to other companies operating in the industry in which such Party operates;
 
“ material fact ” and “ material change ” have the meanings given to them in the Securities Act;
 
“ Minister ” means the Minister of Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada and/or other Ministers responsible for the Investment Canada Act.
 
“ misrepresentation ” has the meaning given to it in the Securities Act;
 
“ Newmont Acquisition Proposal ” means, other than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and other than any transaction involving only Newmont and/or one or more of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, any offer, proposal, expression of interest or inquiry from, or public announcement of intention by, any Person or group (as defined in Section 13(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act) of Persons (other than Goldcorp or any affiliate of Goldcorp), whether or not in writing and whether or not delivered to Newmont Stockholders, relating to: (a) any acquisition or purchase (or any lease, royalty, agreement, joint venture, long-term supply agreement or other arrangement having the same economic effect as an acquisition or purchase), direct or indirect, through one or more transactions, of (i) the assets of Newmont and/or one or more of its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or which contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenue of Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of Newmont), or (ii) 20% or more of any voting or equity securities of Newmont or 20% or more of
 
11 

 
any voting or equity securities of any one or more of any of Newmont’s Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenues or constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of Newmont); (b) any direct or indirect take-over bid, tender offer, exchange offer, treasury issuance or other transaction that, if consummated, would result in such Person or group (as defined in Section 13(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act) of Persons beneficially owning 20% or more of any class of voting or equity securities (and/or securities convertible into, or exchangeable or exercisable for voting or equity securities) of Newmont; (c) a plan of arrangement, merger, amalgamation, consolidation, share exchange, share reclassification, business combination, reorganization, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution, winding up or other similar transaction or series of transactions involving Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, constitute 20% or more of the consolidated assets of Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or which contribute 20% or more of the consolidated revenue of Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole (in each case, determined based upon the most recent publicly available consolidated financial statements of Newmont); or (d) any other transaction, the consummation of which would reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, prevent or delay the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Arrangement;
 
“ Newmont Board ” means the board of directors of Newmont as the same is constituted from time to time;
 
“ Newmont Board Recommendation ” has the meaning given to it in Section 2.8(c);
 
“ Newmont Change in Recommendation ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.9(a)(iv);
 
“ Newmont Data Room ” means the material contained in the virtual data room established by Newmont as at 11:59 p.m. (Toronto time) on January 12, 2019, the index of documents of which is appended to the Newmont Disclosure Letter;
 
“ Newmont Disclosure Letter ” means the disclosure letter dated the date of this Agreement executed and delivered by Newmont to Goldcorp in connection with the execution of this Agreement;
 
“ Newmont Fairness Opinions ” has the meaning given to it in Section 2.2(b);
 
“ Newmont Incentive Plan ” means Newmont’s 2013 Stock Incentive Plan;
 
“ Newmont Locked-Up Shareholders ” means the directors and executive leadership team of Newmont;
 
“ Newmont Material Adverse Effect ” means a Material Adverse Effect in relation to Newmont;
 
“ Newmont Material Contract ” means any Contract required to be filed by Newmont pursuant to Item 601(b)(10) of Regulation S-K.;
 
12 

 
“ Newmont Meeting ” means the special meeting of Newmont Stockholders, including any adjournment or postponement thereof, to be called and held to consider the Newmont Resolutions;
 
“ Newmont Proxy Statement ” means a proxy statement, including all schedules, appendices and exhibits thereto and enclosed therewith, to be sent to Newmont Stockholders in connection with the Newmont Meeting, as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time;
 
“ Newmont Public Documents ” means all forms, periodic and current reports, schedules, statements, certifications and other documents (including all exhibits and other information incorporated therein, amendments and supplements thereto) filed or furnished by Newmont under the U.S. Exchange Act since January 1, 2016 and on or before January 12, 2019, which are publicly available;
 
“ Newmont Response Period ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.8(f)(v);
 
“ Newmont Resolutions ” means a resolution of Newmont Stockholders amending Newmont’s Restated Certificate of Incorporation to increase the authorized shares of Newmont Shares to 1,280,000,000 shares of Newmont Shares and an ordinary resolution of Newmont Stockholders approving the issuance of Newmont Shares pursuant to the Arrangement;
 
“ Newmont RSU ” means a restricted stock unit issued under the Newmont Incentive Plan;
 
“ Newmont Shares ” means shares of common stock in the authorized share capital of Newmont;
 
“ Newmont Stockholder Approval ” means the approval of the Newmont Resolutions by Newmont Stockholders at the Newmont Meeting;
 
“ Newmont Stockholders ” means the holders of Newmont Shares;
 
“ Newmont Superior Proposal ” means an unsolicited bona fide written Newmont Acquisition Proposal from a Person or Persons who is or are, as at the date of this Agreement, a party that deals at arm’s length with Newmont, that is not obtained in violation of this Agreement, or any agreement between the Person making such Superior Proposal and Newmont, to acquire 100% of the outstanding Newmont Shares (other than Newmont Shares beneficially owned by the Person or Persons making such Newmont Superior Proposal) or all or substantially all of the assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis made after the date of this Agreement: (a) that is not subject to any financing condition and in respect of which any required financing to complete such Newmont Acquisition Proposal has been demonstrated to be available to the satisfaction of the Newmont Board, acting in good faith; (b) that is not subject to a due diligence and/or access condition; (c) that is reasonably capable of being consummated without undue delay, taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of such Newmont Acquisition Proposal and the Person making such Newmont Acquisition Proposal; and (d) in respect of which the Newmont Board determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, and after taking into account all the terms and conditions of such Newmont Acquisition Proposal and all factors and matters considered appropriate in good faith by the Newmont Board, would, if consummated in accordance with its terms (but not assuming
 
13 

 
away any risk of non-completion), result in a transaction that is more favourable, from a financial point of view, to Newmont Stockholders, than the Arrangement (including any adjustment to the terms and conditions of the Arrangement proposed by Goldcorp pursuant to Section 5.9(h));
 
“ Newmont Termination Fee ” means $650,000,000;
 
“ Newmont Termination Fee Event ” has the meaning given to it in Section 7.3(c).
 
“ Newmont Voting Agreements ” means the voting agreements dated the date hereof and made between Goldcorp and the Newmont Locked-Up Shareholders setting forth the terms and conditions on which the Newmont Locked-Up Shareholders have agreed to vote their Newmont Shares in favour of the Newmont Resolutions;
 
“ NI 43-101 ” means National Instrument 43-101 Standards of Disclosure for Mineral Projects ;
 
“ NI 45-106 ” means National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions ;
 
“ No-Action Letter ” shall mean a letter or other notification in writing from the Commissioner to Newmont or Goldcorp, or any of their affiliates as the case may be, that the Commissioner does not, at that time, intend to make an application under Section 92 of the Competition Act in respect of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, such letter or other written notification having not been modified or withdrawn prior to the Effective Time;
 
“ NYSE ” means The New York Stock Exchange;
 
“ OBCA ” means the Business Corporations Act (Ontario);
 
“ Order ” means all judicial, arbitral, administrative, ministerial, departmental or regulatory judgments, injunctions, orders, decisions, rulings, determinations, awards, or decrees of any Governmental Entity (in each case, whether temporary, preliminary or permanent);
 
“ ordinary course of business ” , “ ordinary course of business consistent with past practice” , or any similar reference, means, with respect to an action taken by a Person, that such action is consistent with the past practices of such Person, is commercially reasonable in the circumstances in which it is taken, and is taken in the ordinary course of the normal day-to-day business and operations of such Person;
 
“ Outside Date ” means July 31, 2019 or such later date as may be agreed to in writing by the Parties provided that if the Effective Date has not occurred by July 31, 2019 as a result of the failure to satisfy the condition set forth in Section 6.1(f), then any Party may elect by notice in writing delivered to the other Party by no later than 5:00 p.m. (Toronto time) on a date that is on or prior to such date or, in the case of subsequent extensions, the date that is on or prior to the Outside Date, as previously extended, to extend the Outside Date from time to time by a specified period of not less than 5 days and not more than 15 days, provided that in aggregate such extensions shall not exceed 60 days from July 31, 2019; provided further that, notwithstanding the foregoing, a Party shall not be permitted to extend the Outside Date if the
 
14 

 
failure to satisfy any such condition is primarily the result of the breach by such Party of its representations and warranties set forth in this Agreement or such Party’s failure to comply with its covenants herein;
 
“ Parties ” means Goldcorp and Newmont, and “ Party ” means either one of them, as the context requires;
 
“ Person ” includes an individual, partnership, association, body corporate, trustee, executor, administrator, legal representative, government (including any Governmental Entity) or any other entity, whether or not having legal status;
 
“ Plan of Arrangement ” means the plan of arrangement of Goldcorp, substantially in the form of Schedule A hereto, and any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement or upon the direction of the Court in the Final Order;
 
“ Pre-Acquisition Reorganization ” has the meaning given to it in Section 5.12(a);
 
“ Proceeding ” means any suit, claim, action, charge, complaint, litigation, arbitration, proceeding (including any civil, criminal, administrative, investigative or appellate proceeding), hearing, audit, examination or investigation commenced, brought, conducted or heard by or before, any court or other Governmental Entity;
 
“ Regulatory Approvals ” means those sanctions, rulings, consents, orders, exemptions, Permits and other approvals (including the lapse, without objection, of a prescribed time under a statute or regulation that states that a transaction may be implemented if a prescribed time lapses following the giving of notice without an objection being made) of Governmental Entities required in relation to the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Key Regulatory Approvals;
 
“ Release ” means any spill, leak, pumping, addition, pouring, emission, emptying, discharge, injection, escape, leaching, disposal, dumping, deposit, spraying, burial, abandonment, incineration, seepage, placement or introduction of a Hazardous Substance into the environment;
 
“ Replacement RSUs ” means the Newmont RSUs issued in replacement of Goldcorp RSUs under and on the basis set forth in the Plan of Arrangement.
 
“ Representatives ” means, with respect to any Person, such Person’s officers, directors, employees and other representatives acting on its behalf, including any financial advisors, attorneys and accountants;
 
“ SEC ” means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission;
 
“ SEC Clearance ” the earliest of (a) confirmation from the SEC that the Newmont Proxy Statement is not to be reviewed by the SEC, (b) if Newmont has not otherwise been informed by the SEC that the SEC intends to review the Newmont Proxy Statement, on the eleventh (11th) calendar day immediately following the date of filing of the Newmont Proxy Statement with the SEC and (c) if Newmont receives comments from the SEC with respect to the Newmont Proxy
 
15 

 
Statement, upon confirmation from the SEC that it has no further comments on the Newmont Proxy Statement
 
“ Securities Act ” means the Securities Act (Ontario) and the rules, regulations and published policies made thereunder;
 
“ Senior Employee ” means all employees of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries holding a position of mine general manager, vice president or higher;
 
“ Statutory Plans ” means statutory benefit plans which a Party and any of its Subsidiaries are required to participate in or comply with, including any benefit plan administered by any federal or provincial government and any benefit plans administered pursuant to applicable health, tax, workplace safety insurance, and employment insurance legislation;
 
“ Subsidiary ” has the meaning given to it in NI 45-106, in force as of the date of this Agreement;
 
“ Tax ” or “ Taxes ” means any taxes, duties, fees, premiums, assessments, imposts, levies, expansion fees and other charges of any kind whatsoever imposed by any Governmental Entity, including all interest, penalties, fines, additions to tax or other additional amounts imposed by any Governmental Entity in respect thereof, and including, but not limited to, those levied on, or measured by, or referred to as, income, gross receipts, profits, windfall, royalty, capital, transfer, land transfer, sales, goods and services, harmonized sales, use, value-added, excise, stamp, withholding, business, franchising, property, development, occupancy, employer health, payroll, employment, health, social services, education and social security taxes, all surtaxes, all customs duties and import and export taxes, countervail and anti-dumping, all licence, franchise and registration fees and all employment insurance, health insurance and federal, state, provincial and other pension plan premiums or contributions imposed by any Governmental Entity, and any transferee or secondary liability in respect of any of the foregoing;
 
“ Tax Act ” means the Income Tax Act (Canada);
 
“ Tax Returns ” means returns, reports, declarations, elections, designations, notices, filings, forms, statements and other documents (whether in tangible, electronic or other form) including any amendments, schedules, attachments, supplements, appendices and exhibits thereto, in each case made, prepared, filed or required by a Governmental Entity to be made, prepared or filed by Law in respect of Taxes;
 
“ Third Party Beneficiaries ” has the meaning given to it in Section 8.9;
 
“ TSX ” means Toronto Stock Exchange;
 
“ U.S. Exchange Act ” means the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934 , as amended from time to time and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder;
 
“ U.S. GAAP ” means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America in effect from time to time;
 
16 

 
“ U.S. Securities Act ” means the U.S. Securities Act of 1933 , as amended from time to time and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder;
 
“ U.S. Securities Laws ” means the U.S. Securities Act and all other applicable U.S. federal securities laws; and
 
“ United States ” or “ U.S. ” means the United States of America, its territories and possessions, any State of the United States and the District of Columbia.
 
1.2                                Interpretation not Affected by Headings
 
The division of this Agreement into Articles, Sections, subsections and paragraphs and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. Unless the contrary intention appears, references in this Agreement to an Article, Section, subsection, paragraph or Schedule by number or letter or both refer to the Article, Section, subsection, paragraph or Schedule, respectively, bearing that designation in this Agreement.
 
1.3                                Number and Gender
 
In this Agreement, unless the contrary intention appears, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa, and words importing gender shall include all genders.
 
1.4                                Date for any Action
 
If the date on which any action is required to be taken hereunder by a Party is not a Business Day, such action shall be required to be taken on the next succeeding day which is a Business Day.
 
1.5                                Currency
 
Unless otherwise stated, all references in this Agreement to sums of money are expressed in lawful money of the United States of America and “$” refers to United States dollars.
 
1.6                                Accounting Matters
 
Unless otherwise stated, all accounting terms used in this Agreement in respect of (a) Newmont shall have the meanings attributable thereto under U.S. GAAP and all determinations of an accounting nature in respect of Newmont required to be made shall be made in accordance with U.S. GAAP consistently applied; and (b) Goldcorp shall have the meanings attributable thereto under IFRS and all determinations of an accounting nature in respect of Goldcorp required to be made shall be made in accordance with IFRS consistently applied.
 
1.7                                Knowledge
 
(a)                                  In this Agreement, references to “the knowledge of Goldcorp” means the actual knowledge of any of the President and Chief Executive Officer, the Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Development, Executive
 
17 

 
Vice President and Chief Operating Officer, Executive Vice President, Corporate Affairs and Sustainability and the Executive Vice President, General Counsel of Goldcorp, and is deemed to include the knowledge that each would have if he or she had made reasonable inquiries (provided that no inquiries are required to be made of any Person that is not a Representative of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries).
 
(b)                                  In this Agreement, references to “the knowledge of Newmont” means the actual knowledge of any of the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer and the General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of Newmont, and is deemed to include the knowledge that each would have if he or she had made reasonable inquiries (provided that no inquiries are required to be made of any Person that is not a Representative of Newmont or its Subsidiaries).
 
1.8                                Statutes
 
Any reference to a statute refers to such statute and all rules, resolutions and regulations made under it, as it or they may have been or may from time to time be amended or re-enacted, unless stated otherwise.
 
1.9                                Disclosure Letters
 
Each of the Newmont Disclosure Letter and the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter itself and all information contained in it is confidential information and may not be disclosed unless (i) it is required to be disclosed pursuant to applicable Law unless such Law permits the Parties to refrain from disclosing the information for confidentiality or other purposes or (ii) a Party needs to disclose it in order to enforce its rights under this Agreement.
 
1.10                         Schedules
 
The following Schedules are annexed to this Agreement and are incorporated by reference into this Agreement and form a part hereof:
 
Schedule A -                             Form of Plan of Arrangement
Schedule B -                             Form of Arrangement Resolution
Schedule C -                             Form of Newmont Resolutions
Schedule D -                             Key Regulatory Approvals
Schedule 3.1 -                     Representations and Warranties of Goldcorp
Schedule 4.1 -                     Representations and Warranties of Newmont
 
ARTICLE 2
THE ARRANGEMENT
 
2.1                                Arrangement
 
Goldcorp and Newmont agree that the Arrangement will be implemented in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement.
 
18 

 
2.2                                Newmont Approval
 
Newmont represents and warrants to Goldcorp that:
 
(a)                                  the Newmont Board has unanimously determined that:
 
(i)                                      this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby are in the best interests of Newmont; and
 
(ii)                                   it will recommend that Newmont Stockholders vote in favour of the Newmont Resolutions; and
 
(b)                                  the Newmont Board has received an oral opinion to be subsequently confirmed in writing (the “ Newmont Fairness Opinions ”) from BMO Capital Markets Corp., Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC, the financial advisors to Newmont, that, as of the date of such opinions and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications set out therein, the Consideration to be paid by Newmont pursuant to the Arrangement is fair from a financial point of view to Newmont.
 
2.3                                Goldcorp Approval
 
Goldcorp represents and warrants to Newmont that:
 
(a)                                  the Goldcorp Special Committee has unanimously determined that:
 
(i)                                      the Arrangement and entry into of this Agreement are in the best interests of Goldcorp; and
 
(ii)                                   it has unanimously recommended to the Goldcorp Board that that the Goldcorp Board recommend that Goldcorp Shareholders vote in favour of the Goldcorp Arrangement Resolution; and
 
(b)                                  the Goldcorp Board has unanimously determined that:
 
(i)                                      the Arrangement and entry into of this Agreement are in the best interests of Goldcorp; and
 
(ii)                                   it will recommend that Goldcorp Shareholders vote in favour of the Arrangement Resolution; and
 
(c)                                   the Goldcorp Special Committee has received an oral opinion to be subsequently confirmed in writing from Fort Capital Partners, the financial advisor to the Goldcorp Special Committee, that, as of the date of such opinion and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications set out therein, the Consideration to be received by Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to the Arrangement is fair, from a financial point of view, to Goldcorp Shareholders;
 
19 

 
(d)                                  the Goldcorp Board has received oral opinions to be subsequently confirmed in writing (together with the opinion referred to in (c), above, the “ Goldcorp Fairness Opinions ”) from TD Securities Inc. and Bank of America Merrill Lynch, the financial advisors to Goldcorp, that, as of the date of such opinions and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications set out therein, the Consideration to be received by Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to the Arrangement is fair, from a financial point of view, to Goldcorp Shareholders.
 
2.4                                Interim Order
 
As soon as reasonably practicable following execution of this Agreement, but in any event no later than February 22, 2019, Goldcorp shall apply to the Court in a manner acceptable to Newmont, acting reasonably, pursuant to Section 182 of the OBCA and prepare, file and diligently pursue an application to the Court for the Interim Order, which shall provide, among other things:
 
(a)                                  for the class of Persons to whom notice is to be provided in respect of the Arrangement and the Goldcorp Meeting and for the manner in which such notice is to be provided;
 
(b)                                  for the confirmation of the record date for the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(c)                                   that the requisite approval for the Arrangement Resolution shall be 66 2 / 3 % of the votes cast on the Arrangement Resolution by Goldcorp Shareholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Goldcorp Meeting voting together as a single class;
 
(d)                                  that the Goldcorp Meeting may be adjourned or postponed from time to time by the Goldcorp Board subject to the terms of this Agreement without the need for additional approval of the Court;
 
(e)                                   that the record date for Goldcorp Securityholders entitled to notice of, and for Goldcorp Shareholders entitled to vote at, the Goldcorp Meeting will not change in respect of any adjournment(s) or postponement(s) of the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(f)                                    that, in all other respects, other than as ordered by the Court, the terms, conditions and restrictions of the constating documents of Goldcorp, including quorum requirements and other matters, shall apply in respect of the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(g)                                   for the grant of the Dissent Rights to registered holders of Goldcorp Shares as set forth in the Plan of Arrangement;
 
(h)                                  that each Goldcorp Shareholder entitled to receive the Consideration and each holder of Goldcorp RSUs entitled to receive Replacement RSUs pursuant to the Arrangement will have the right to appear before the Court so long as they enter an appearance within a reasonable time and in accordance with the procedures set out in the Interim Order;
 
20 

 
(i)                                      that it is the Parties’ intention to rely upon the exemption from the registration requirements under the U.S. Securities Act provided under Section 3(a)(10) thereof with respect to the issuance of Newmont Shares to Goldcorp Shareholders and Replacement RSUs issued to holders of Goldcorp RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement, subject to and conditioned on the Court’s determination that the Arrangement is substantively and procedurally fair to Goldcorp Shareholders and holders of Goldcorp RSUs, as the case may be, and based on the Court’s approval of the Arrangement;
 
(j)                                     for the notice requirements with respect to the presentation of the application to the Court for the Final Order;
 
(k)                                  for such other matters as Goldcorp or Newmont may reasonably require, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the other Party, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed.
 
2.5                                Goldcorp Meeting
 
Subject to the terms of this Agreement and (except in respect of Section 2.5(b)) receipt of the Interim Order, Goldcorp shall:
 
(a)                                  duly take all lawful action to call, give notice of, convene and conduct the Goldcorp Meeting in accordance with its constating documents, the Interim Order and applicable Laws to vote upon the Arrangement, and, provided that Newmont has complied with its obligations pursuant to Section 2.7(d) and Section 2.8(e), Goldcorp shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to schedule the Goldcorp Meeting on the date of the Newmont Meeting; provided that, subject to Section 2.5(d), in no event shall the Goldcorp Meeting be held later than April 11, 2019.
 
(b)                                  in consultation with Newmont, fix and publish a record date for the purposes of determining Goldcorp Securityholders entitled to receive notice of, and Goldcorp Shareholders entitled to vote at, the Goldcorp Meeting and give notice to Newmont of the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(c)                                   allow Newmont’s representatives and legal counsel to attend the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(d)                                  not adjourn, postpone or cancel (or propose or permit the adjournment, postponement or cancellation of) the Goldcorp Meeting without Newmont’s prior written consent, except:
 
(i)                                      as required for quorum purposes (in which case the meeting shall be adjourned and not cancelled), by Law or by a Governmental Entity or by valid Goldcorp Shareholder action (which action is not solicited or proposed by Goldcorp or the Goldcorp Board and subject to compliance by Goldcorp with Section 5.5(c)); or
 
21 

 
(ii)                                   as otherwise expressly permitted under this Agreement;
 
(e)                                   solicit proxies in favour of the Arrangement Resolution, including, if so requested by Newmont using the services of dealers and proxy solicitation firms to solicit proxies in favour of the approval of the Arrangement Resolution;
 
(f)                                    provide Newmont with copies of or access to information regarding the Goldcorp Meeting generated by any dealer or proxy solicitation services firm engaged by Goldcorp, as requested from time to time by Newmont;
 
(g)                                   promptly advise Newmont as frequently as Newmont may reasonably request, and at least on a daily basis on each of the last ten Business Days prior to the date of the Goldcorp Meeting, as to the aggregate tally of the proxies received by Goldcorp in respect of the Arrangement Resolution;
 
(h)                                  promptly advise Newmont of any written communication from any Goldcorp Shareholder in opposition to the Arrangement (except for non-substantive communications from any Goldcorp Shareholder that purports to hold less than 0.1% of Goldcorp Shares (provided that communications from such Goldcorp Shareholder are not substantive in the aggregate)), written notice of dissent or purported exercise by any Goldcorp Shareholder of Dissent Rights received by Goldcorp in relation to the Arrangement and any withdrawal of Dissent Rights received by Goldcorp and any written communications sent by or on behalf of Goldcorp to any Goldcorp Shareholder exercising or purporting to exercise Dissent Rights in relation to the Arrangement;
 
(i)                                      not make any payment or settlement offer, or agree to any payment or settlement prior to the Effective Time with respect to Dissent Rights without the prior written consent of Newmont;
 
(j)                                     not change the record date for the Goldcorp Shareholders entitled to vote at the Goldcorp Meeting in connection with any adjournment or postponement of the Goldcorp Meeting unless required by Law; and
 
(k)                                  at the reasonable request of Newmont from time to time, promptly provide Newmont with a list (in both written and electronic form) of: (i) the registered Goldcorp Shareholders, together with their addresses and respective holdings of Goldcorp Shares; (ii) the names and addresses and holdings of all Persons having rights issued by Goldcorp to acquire Goldcorp Shares (including Goldcorp Equity Award Holders); and (iii) participants in book-based systems and non-objecting beneficial owners of Goldcorp Shares, together with their addresses and respective holdings of Goldcorp Shares. Goldcorp shall from time to time require that its registrar and transfer agent furnish Newmont with such additional information, including updated or additional lists of Goldcorp Shareholders and lists of holdings and other assistance as Newmont may reasonably request.
 
22 

 
2.6                                Newmont Meeting
 
Subject to the terms of this Agreement, Newmont shall:
 
(a)                                  duly take all lawful action to call, give notice of, convene and conduct the Newmont Meeting in accordance with its constating documents and applicable Laws for the purpose of voting upon the approval of the Newmont Resolutions and, provided that Goldcorp has complied with its obligations pursuant to Section 2.8(f), Newmont shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to schedule the Newmont Meeting as promptly as reasonably practicable following SEC Clearance of the Newmont Proxy Statement and, if reasonably practicable, on the same date as the Goldcorp Meeting.
 
(b)                                  in consultation with Goldcorp, fix and publish a record date for the purposes of determining Newmont Stockholders entitled to receive notice of and vote at the Newmont Meeting and give notice to Goldcorp of the Newmont Meeting;
 
(c)                                   allow Goldcorp’s representatives and legal counsel to attend the Newmont Meeting;
 
(d)                                  not adjourn, postpone or cancel (or propose or permit the adjournment, postponement or cancellation of) the Newmont Meeting without Goldcorp’s prior written consent, except:
 
(i)                                      as required for quorum purposes (in which case the meeting shall be adjourned and not cancelled), by Law or by a Governmental Entity or by valid Newmont Stockholder action (which action is not solicited or proposed by Newmont or the Newmont Board) and subject to compliance by Newmont with Section 5.5(c)); or
 
(ii)                                   as otherwise expressly permitted under this Agreement;
 
(e)                                   solicit proxies in favour of the Newmont Resolutions, including, if so requested by Goldcorp, using the services of dealers and proxy solicitation firms to solicit proxies in favour of the approval of the Newmont Resolutions;
 
(f)                                    provide Goldcorp with copies of or access to information regarding the Newmont Meeting generated by any dealer or proxy solicitation services firm engaged by Newmont, as requested from time to time by Goldcorp;
 
(g)                                   promptly advise Goldcorp as frequently as Goldcorp may reasonably request, and at least on a daily basis on each of the last ten Business Days prior to the date of the Newmont Meeting, as to the aggregate tally of the proxies received by Newmont in respect of the Newmont Resolutions;
 
(h)                                  promptly advise Goldcorp of any written communication from any Newmont Stockholder in opposition to the Newmont Resolutions (except for non-
 
23 

 
substantive communications from any Newmont Stockholder that purports to hold less than 0.1% of the Newmont Shares (provided that communications from such Newmont Stockholder are not substantive in the aggregate));
 
(i)                                      not change the record date for the Newmont Stockholders entitled to vote at the Newmont Meeting in connection with any adjournment or postponement of the Newmont Meeting unless required by Law; and
 
(j)                                     at the reasonable request of Goldcorp from time to time, promptly provide Goldcorp with a list (in both written and electronic form) of: (i) the registered Newmont Stockholders, together with their addresses and respective holdings of Newmont Shares; and (ii) the names and addresses and holdings of all Persons having rights issued by Newmont to acquire Newmont Shares. Newmont shall from time to time require that its registrar and transfer agent furnish Goldcorp with such additional information, including updated or additional lists of Newmont Stockholders and lists of holdings and other assistance as Goldcorp may reasonably request.
 
2.7                                Goldcorp Circular
 
(a)                                  As promptly as reasonably practicable following execution of this Agreement, Goldcorp shall prepare the Goldcorp Circular together with any other documents required by applicable Laws in connection with the Goldcorp Meeting; and, as promptly as reasonably practicable after obtaining the Interim Order, file the Goldcorp Circular in all jurisdictions where the same is required to be filed and mail the Goldcorp Circular to each Goldcorp Securityholder and any other Person as required under applicable Laws and by the Interim Order, in each case, so as to permit Goldcorp to comply with Section 2.5(a).
 
(b)                                  Goldcorp shall use reasonable best efforts to ensure that the Goldcorp Circular complies in all material respects with all applicable Laws and the Interim Order and shall contain sufficient detail to permit Goldcorp Securityholders to form a reasoned judgment concerning the matters to be placed before them at the Goldcorp Meeting, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, shall ensure that the Goldcorp Circular will not contain any misrepresentation (except that Goldcorp shall not be responsible for any information included in the Goldcorp Circular relating to Newmont and its affiliates and the Consideration Shares or Replacement RSUs that was provided by Newmont expressly for inclusion in the Goldcorp Circular pursuant to Section 2.7(d)). The Goldcorp Circular shall also contain such information as may be required to allow Newmont and Goldcorp to rely upon the exemption from registration provided under Section 3(a)(10) of the U.S. Securities Act with respect to the issuance of the Consideration Shares in exchange for Goldcorp Shares and the Replacement RSUs in exchange for the Goldcorp RSUs pursuant to the Arrangement.
 
(c)                                   The Goldcorp Circular shall: (i) include a copy of the Goldcorp Fairness Opinions; (ii) state that the Goldcorp Board has received the Goldcorp Fairness
 
24 

 
Opinions, and, subject to the terms of this Agreement, has unanimously determined, after receiving legal and financial advice, that the Consideration to be received by the Goldcorp Shareholders is fair to the Goldcorp Shareholders and that the Arrangement and entry into this Agreement are in the best interests of Goldcorp; (iii), subject to the terms of this Agreement, contain the unanimous recommendation of the Goldcorp Board to Goldcorp Shareholders that they vote in favour of the Arrangement Resolution (the “ Goldcorp Board Recommendation ”); and (iv) include statements that each of the Goldcorp Locked-Up Shareholders has signed a Goldcorp Voting Agreement, pursuant to which, and subject to the terms thereof, they have agreed to, among other things, vote their Goldcorp Shares in favour of the Arrangement Resolution.
 
(d)                                  Newmont shall, and shall cause its officers and directors to, in a timely manner, provide Goldcorp with all information regarding Newmont, its affiliates and the Consideration Shares, including any pro forma financial statements (provided that Goldcorp has provided the financial information required for same on a timely basis) and other information relating to Newmont following completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, as required by applicable Laws for inclusion in the Goldcorp Circular or in any amendments or supplements to such Goldcorp Circular, and shall file reports pursuant to NI 43-101 in relation to its material properties for purposes of that instrument on or prior to the date of filing of the Goldcorp Circular. Newmont shall ensure that such information does not include any misrepresentation concerning Newmont, its affiliates and the Consideration Shares, and will indemnify Goldcorp for all claims, losses, costs and expenses incurred by Goldcorp in respect of any such misrepresentation or alleged misrepresentation contained in any information regarding Newmont, its affiliates and the Consideration Shares or Replacement RSUs included in the Goldcorp Circular that was provided by Newmont expressly for inclusion in the Goldcorp Circular pursuant to this Section 2.7(d). Newmont and Goldcorp shall also use their commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any necessary consents from any of their respective auditors and any other advisors to the use of any financial, technical or other expert information required to be included in the Goldcorp Circular and to the identification in the Goldcorp Circular of each such advisor.
 
(e)                                   Notwithstanding the foregoing, prior to mailing the Goldcorp Circular (or any amendment or supplement thereto), Goldcorp will (i) provide Newmont with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on such document (including the proposed final version of such document), and (ii) consider in good faith including in such document all comments reasonably and promptly proposed by Newmont, provided that all information relating solely to Newmont included in the Goldcorp Circular must be in a form and content satisfactory to Newmont, acting reasonably.
 
(f)                                    If at any time prior to the Goldcorp Meeting, any information relating to Goldcorp, Newmont, or any of their respective Affiliates officers or directors, should be discovered by Goldcorp or Newmont that should be set forth in an
 
25 

 
amendment or supplement to the Goldcorp Circular, so that such document would not contain a misrepresentation, the Party which discovers such information shall promptly notify the other Party and an appropriate amendment or supplement describing such information shall be promptly filed with applicable Governmental Entities and, to the extent required by applicable Law or the Interim Order, disseminated to the Goldcorp Securityholders.
 
(g)                                   Promptly advise Newmont of any communication (written or oral) received by Goldcorp from the TSX, NYSE, any of the Canadian Securities Authorities, or any other Governmental Entity in connection with the Goldcorp Circular.
 
2.8                                Newmont Proxy Statement
 
(a)                                  Newmont shall prepare the Newmont Proxy Statement together with any other documents required by applicable Laws in connection with the Newmont Meeting; and, as promptly as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement, but in any event no later than February 22, 2019, file the Newmont Proxy Statement with the SEC, and, as promptly as reasonably practicable, and in any event on or before the second Business Day after SEC Clearance of the Newmont Proxy Statement, duly take all lawful action to mail the Newmont Proxy Statement to each Newmont Stockholder and any other Person as required under applicable Laws.
 
(b)                                  Newmont shall use reasonable best efforts to ensure that the Newmont Proxy Statement complies with the rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC and to respond promptly to any comments of the SEC or its staff. Newmont will advise Goldcorp promptly after it receives any request by the SEC for amendment of the Newmont Proxy Statement or comments thereon and responses thereto or any request by the SEC for additional information in connection with the Newmont Proxy Statement, and Newmont agrees to permit Goldcorp and its outside counsel, to participate in all meetings and conferences with the SEC. Newmont shall use reasonable best efforts to cause all documents that it is responsible for filing with the SEC in connection with this Agreement to comply as to form and substance in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the U.S. Securities Act and U.S. Exchange Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, prior to mailing the Newmont Proxy Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) or responding to any comments of the SEC with respect thereto, Newmont will (i) provide Goldcorp with a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on such document or response (including the proposed final version of such document or response), and (ii) consider in good faith including in such document or response all comments reasonably and promptly proposed by Goldcorp, provided that all information relating solely to Goldcorp included in the Newmont Proxy Statement must be in a form and content satisfactory to Goldcorp, acting reasonably.
 
(c)                                   The Newmont Proxy Statement shall: (i) include a copy of the Newmont Fairness Opinions; (ii) state that the Newmont Board has received the Newmont Fairness Opinions, and has unanimously determined, after receiving legal and financial
 
26 

 
advice, that the Arrangement and entry into this Agreement are in the best interests of Newmont; (iii), subject to the terms of this Agreement, contain the unanimous recommendation of the Newmont Board to Newmont Stockholders that they vote in favour of the Newmont Resolutions (the “ Newmont Board Recommendation ”); and (iv) include statements that each of the Newmont Locked-Up Shareholders has signed a Newmont Voting Agreement, pursuant to which, and subject to the terms thereof, they have agreed to, among other things, vote their Newmont Shares in favour of the Newmont Resolutions.
 
(d)                                  If at any time prior to the Newmont Meeting, any information relating to Newmont, Goldcorp, or any of their respective Affiliates officers or directors, should be discovered by Newmont or Goldcorp that should be set forth in an amendment or supplement to the Newmont Proxy Statement, so that such document would not include any misstatement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the Party which discovers such information shall promptly notify the other Party and an appropriate amendment or supplement describing such information shall be promptly filed with the SEC and, to the extent required by applicable Law, disseminated to the Newmont Stockholders.
 
(e)                                   Newmont shall provide to Goldcorp the technical reports for the properties set forth in Section 2.8(e) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter prepared in accordance with NI 43-101 as soon as is reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement and, acting reasonably and in good faith, cooperate with Goldcorp in the preparation of such reports.
 
(f)                                    Goldcorp shall, and shall cause its officers and directors to, cooperate with Newmont in connection with the preparation of the Newmont Proxy Statement, including promptly providing Newmont with all information regarding Goldcorp and its affiliates, including any information required for the preparation by Newmont of pro forma financial statements, as required by applicable Laws for inclusion in the Newmont Proxy Statement or in any amendments or supplements to such Newmont Proxy Statement. Goldcorp shall ensure that such information does not include any misrepresentation concerning Goldcorp and its affiliates or contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they are made, not misleading, and will indemnify Newmont for all claims, losses, costs and expenses incurred by Newmont in respect of any such misrepresentation, untrue statement or omission or alleged misrepresentation, untrue statement or omission in any information regarding Goldcorp and its affiliates in the Newmont Proxy Statement that was provided by Goldcorp expressly for inclusion in the Newmont Proxy Statement pursuant to this Section 2.8(f). Goldcorp and Newmont shall also use their commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any necessary consents from any of their respective auditors and any other advisors to the use of any financial,
 
27 

 
technical or other expert information required to be included in the Newmont Proxy Statement and to the identification in the Newmont Proxy Statement of each such advisor.
 
(g)                                   Promptly advise Goldcorp of any communication (written or oral) received by Newmont from the NYSE, the SEC or any other Governmental Entity in connection with the Newmont Proxy Statement.
 
2.9                                Final Order
 
If: (a) the Interim Order is obtained; (b) the Arrangement Resolution is approved at the Goldcorp Meeting by Goldcorp Shareholders as provided for in the Interim Order and as required by applicable Law; (c) the Newmont Resolutions are approved at the Newmont Meeting as required by applicable Law; and (d) the Regulatory Approvals are obtained subject to the terms of this Agreement, Goldcorp shall take all steps necessary or desirable to submit the Arrangement to the Court and diligently pursue an application for the Final Order pursuant to Section 182 of the OBCA as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any event not later than three Business Days thereafter.
 
2.10                         Court Proceedings
 
Subject to the terms of this Agreement, Newmont shall cooperate with and assist Goldcorp in seeking the Interim Order and the Final Order, including by providing to Goldcorp, on a timely basis, any information reasonably required to be supplied by Newmont in connection therewith. Goldcorp shall provide Newmont’s legal counsel with reasonable opportunity to review and comment upon drafts of all material to be filed with the Court in connection with the Arrangement, and will give reasonable consideration to all such comments. Subject to applicable Law, Goldcorp shall not file any material with the Court in connection with the Arrangement or serve any such material, and shall not agree to modify or amend materials so filed or served, except as contemplated by this Section 2.10 or with Newmont’s prior written consent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed; provided that, nothing herein shall require Newmont to agree or consent to any increase in or variation in the form of Consideration or other modification or amendment to such filed or served materials that expands or increases Newmont’s obligations, or diminishes or limits Newmont’s rights, set forth in any such filed or served materials or under this Agreement or the Arrangement. Goldcorp shall also provide to Newmont’s legal counsel on a timely basis, copies of any notice of appearance, evidence or other Court documents served on Goldcorp in respect of the application for the Interim Order or the Final Order or any appeal therefrom and of any notice, whether written or oral, received by Goldcorp indicating any intention to oppose the granting of the Interim Order or the Final Order or to appeal the Interim Order or the Final Order. Goldcorp shall ensure that all materials filed with the Court in connection with the Arrangement are consistent with the terms of this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement. In addition, Goldcorp shall not object to Newmont’s legal counsel making such submissions on the hearing of the motion for the Interim Order and the application for the Final Order as such counsel considers appropriate, provided that Goldcorp is advised of the nature of any submissions prior to the hearing and such submissions are consistent in all material respects with this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement. Goldcorp shall also oppose any proposal from any party that the Final Order
 
28 

 
contain any provision inconsistent with this Agreement, and, if at any time after the issuance of the Final Order and prior to the Effective Date, Goldcorp is required by the terms of the Final Order or by Law to return to Court with respect to the Final Order, it shall do so after notice to, and in consultation and cooperation with, Newmont.
 
2.11                         U.S. Securities Law Matters
 
The Parties agree that the Arrangement will be carried out with the intention that, and will use their commercially reasonable best efforts to ensure that, all (i) Consideration Shares issued under the Arrangement will be issued by Newmont in exchange for Goldcorp Shares and (ii) Replacement RSUs to be issued to holders of Goldcorp RSUs in exchange for their Goldcorp RSUs, pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement, whether in the United States, Canada or any other country, in reliance on the exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act provided by Section 3(a)(10) thereof. In order to ensure the availability of the exemption under Section 3(a)(10) of the U.S. Securities Act and to facilitate Newmont’s compliance with other U.S. Securities Laws, the Parties agree that the Arrangement will be carried out on the following basis:
 
(a)                                  the Court will be asked to approve the procedural and substantive fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement;
 
(b)                                  prior to the issuance of the Interim Order, the Court will be advised of the intention of Newmont and Goldcorp to rely on the exemption provided by Section 3(a)(10) of the U.S. Securities Act with respect to the issuance of Consideration Shares to Goldcorp Shareholders and Replacement RSUs to holders of Goldcorp RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement, based on the Court’s approval of the Arrangement;
 
(c)                                   prior to the issuance of the Interim Order, Goldcorp will file with the Court a draft copy of the proposed text of the Goldcorp Circular together with any other documents required by Law in connection with the Goldcorp Meeting;
 
(d)                                  the Court will be advised prior to the hearing that its approval of the Arrangement will be relied upon as a determination that the Court has satisfied itself as to the procedural and substantive fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement to all Persons who are entitled to receive Consideration Shares to Goldcorp Shareholders and Replacement RSUs to holders of Goldcorp RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement;
 
(e)                                   Goldcorp will ensure that each Goldcorp Shareholder and other Person entitled to receive Consideration Shares and each holder of Goldcorp RSUs entitled to receive Replacement RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement will be given adequate and appropriate notice advising them of their right to attend the hearing of the Court to approve the procedural and substantive fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement and providing them with sufficient information necessary for them to exercise that right;
 
29 

 
(f)                                    the Final Order will expressly state that the Arrangement is approved by the Court as being procedurally and substantively fair to all Persons entitled to receive Consideration Shares to Goldcorp Shareholders and Replacement RSUs to holders of Goldcorp RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement;
 
(g)                                   Goldcorp shall request that the Final Order shall include a statement to substantially the following effect: “This Order will serve as a basis of a claim to an exemption, pursuant to Section 3(a)(10) of the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended, from the registration requirements otherwise imposed by that act, regarding the distribution of securities of Newmont, pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement;”
 
(h)                                  the Interim Order will specify that each Person entitled to receive Consideration Shares or Replacement RSUs, as the case may be, pursuant to the Arrangement will have the right to appear before the Court at the hearing of the Court to give approval of the Arrangement;
 
(i)                                      the Court will hold a hearing before approving the fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement and issuing the Final Order;
 
(j)                                     all Consideration Shares issued to Persons in the United States will be registered or qualified under the securities laws of each state, territory or possession of the United States in which any Person receiving Consideration Shares is located, unless an exemption from such state securities law registration or qualification requirements is available. In addition, each Person entitled to receive Consideration Shares will be advised that the Consideration Shares issued pursuant to the Arrangement have not been registered under the U.S. Securities Act and will be issued by Newmont in reliance on the exemption from registration under Section 3(a)(10) of the U.S. Securities Act; and
 
(k)                                  Holders of Goldcorp RSUs entitled to receive Replacement RSUs will be advised that the Replacement RSUs issued pursuant to the Arrangement have not been registered under the U.S. Securities Act and will be issued by Newmont in reliance on the exemption from registration under the U.S. Securities Act pursuant to Section 3(a)(10) thereof, but that such exemption does not exempt the issuance of securities upon the delivery of Newmont Shares covered by such securities; therefore, the underlying Newmont Shares issuable in respect of the Replacement RSUs, if any, cannot be issued in the U.S. or to a person in the U.S. in reliance upon the exemption from registration provided by Section 3(a)(10) and the Replacement RSUs may only be issued pursuant to an effective registration statement or a then available exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, if any.
 
2.12                         Arrangement and Effective Date
 
The Arrangement shall become effective on the date upon which Goldcorp and Newmont agree in writing as the Effective Date or, in the absence of such agreement, five Business Days
 
30 

 
following the satisfaction or waiver of all conditions to completion of the Arrangement set out in Article 6 (excluding any conditions that, by their terms, cannot be satisfied until the Effective Date, but subject to the satisfaction or, where not prohibited, waiver of those conditions as of the Effective Date by the applicable Party or Parties for whose benefit such conditions exist) and the Arrangement (and the Articles of Arrangement) shall be effective at the Effective Time on the Effective Date and will have all of the effects provided by applicable Law. The closing of the Arrangement will take place at the offices of Goodmans LLP on the Effective Date in Toronto, Ontario at the Effective Time, or at such other time and place as may be agreed to by the Parties.
 
2.13                         Payment of Consideration
 
Newmont will, following receipt by Goldcorp of the Final Order and prior to the Effective Time, deposit in escrow with the Depositary (the terms and conditions of such escrow to be satisfactory to the Parties, acting reasonably) sufficient funds and Newmont Shares to satisfy the aggregate Consideration payable to Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement.
 
2.14                         Announcement and Shareholder Communications
 
The Parties agree to issue a joint press release with respect to this Agreement as soon as practicable after its due execution. Newmont and Goldcorp agree to cooperate in the preparation of presentations, if any, to Newmont Stockholders and Goldcorp Securityholders regarding the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each Party shall: (a) not issue any press release or otherwise make public statements with respect to this Agreement or the Arrangement without the consent of the other Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed; and (b) not make any filing with any Governmental Entity with respect to this Agreement or the Arrangement without the consent of the other Party, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Each Party shall enable the other Party to review and comment on all such press releases prior to the release thereof and shall enable the other Party to review and comment on such filings prior to the filing thereof (other than with respect to confidential information contained in such filing); provided, however, that the foregoing shall be subject to each Party’s overriding obligation to make any disclosure or filing in accordance with applicable Laws, including U.S. Securities Laws, and if such disclosure or filing is required and the other Party has not reviewed or commented on the disclosure or filing, the Party making such disclosure or filing shall use commercially reasonable efforts to give prior oral or written notice to the other Party, and if such prior notice is not possible, to give such notice immediately following the making of such disclosure or filing. For the avoidance of doubt, the foregoing shall not prevent either Party from making internal announcements to employees and having discussions with shareholders and financial analysts and other stakeholders so long as the content of such statements and announcements are consistent with and limited in all material respects to the content contained in the most recent press releases, public disclosures or public statements made by the Parties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 2.14 related to the approval or contents of filings with Governmental Entities will not apply with respect to filings in connection with the Regulatory Approvals, the Goldcorp Circular, the Newmont Proxy Statement, the Interim Order or the Final Order which are governed by other sections of this Agreement. The restrictions set forth in this Section 2.14 shall not apply to any release or public
 
31 

 
statement in connection with any dispute regarding this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby.
 
2.15                         Withholding Taxes
 
Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as applicable, shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or direct any other Person to deduct and withhold on their behalf, from any amounts otherwise payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable to any Goldcorp Shareholders (including in their capacity as former Goldcorp Equity Award Holders), Goldcorp Equity Award Holders and any other Person under the Plan of Arrangement such amounts as are required or reasonably believed to be required to be deducted and withheld from such amounts under any provision of any Law in respect of Taxes. To the extent any such amounts are so deducted and withheld, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes under this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement as having been paid to the Person in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made. To the extent that the amount so required to be deducted or withheld from any amounts payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable to a Person under the Plan of Arrangement exceeds the amount of cash otherwise payable to such Person, Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary are hereby authorized to sell or otherwise dispose, or direct any other Person to sell or otherwise dispose, of such portion of the non-cash consideration or non-cash amounts payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable hereunder to such Person as is necessary to provide sufficient funds to Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as the case may be, to enable it to comply with such deduction or withholding requirement and Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as applicable, shall notify the relevant Person of such sale or other disposition and remit to such Person any unapplied balance of the net proceeds of such sale or other disposition (after deduction for (x) the amounts required to satisfy the required withholding under the Plan of Arrangement in respect of such Person, (y) reasonable commissions payable to the broker and (z) other reasonable costs and expenses).
 
2.16                         Adjustment of Consideration
 
(a)                                  Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the issued and outstanding Newmont Shares shall have been changed into a different number of shares by reason of any split or consolidation of the issued and outstanding Newmont Shares, then the Consideration to be paid per Goldcorp Share shall be appropriately adjusted to provide to Goldcorp Shareholders the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement and the Arrangement prior to such action and as so adjusted shall, from and after the date of such event, be the Consideration to be paid per Goldcorp Share.
 
(b)                                  If on or after the date hereof, Goldcorp declares, sets aside or pays any dividend or other distribution to the Goldcorp Shareholders of record as of a time prior to the Effective Time, except for Goldcorp’s current regular quarterly dividend paid to Goldcorp shareholders in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, Newmont shall make such adjustments to the Consideration as it determines acting in good faith to be necessary to restore the original agreement of the parties
 
32 

 
in the circumstances. For greater certainty, if Goldcorp takes any of the actions referred to above, the aggregate Consideration to be paid by Newmont shall be decreased by an equivalent amount.
 
2.17                         Name Change and Governance and Transitional Matters
 
Newmont covenants with Goldcorp that it will take all actions necessary to ensure that, as of the Effective Time:
 
(a)                                  two-thirds of the members of the Newmont Board shall be existing members of the Newmont Board and one-third of the members of the Newmont Board shall be existing members of the Goldcorp Board;
 
(b)                                  the Deputy Chair of the Newmont Board shall be Ian Telfer; and
 
(c)                                   the name of Newmont will be changed to “Newmont Goldcorp Corporation”.
 
ARTICLE 3
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF GOLDCORP
 
3.1                                Representations and Warranties
 
Except as set forth in the Goldcorp Public Documents (excluding any disclosures in the Goldcorp Public Documents under the heading “Risk Factors” or “Forward-Looking Information” and any other disclosures contained in such documents that are predictive, cautionary or forward-looking in nature) or the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter (which disclosure shall apply against any representations or warranties to which it is reasonably apparent it should relate), Goldcorp hereby represents and warrants to Newmont the representations and warranties set forth in Schedule 3.1 hereto and acknowledges that Newmont is relying upon such representations and warranties in connection with the entering into of this Agreement and the carrying out of the transactions contemplated herein.
 
3.2                                Disclaimer
 
Newmont agrees and acknowledges that, except as set forth in this Agreement, Goldcorp makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, at law or in equity, with respect to Goldcorp, its businesses, its past, current or future financial condition or its assets, liabilities or operations, or its past, current or future profitability, performance or cash flows, individually or in the aggregate, and any such other representations or warranties are hereby expressly disclaimed.
 
3.3                                Survival of Representations and Warranties
 
The representations and warranties of Goldcorp contained in this Agreement shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and shall expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
33 

 
ARTICLE 4
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF NEWMONT
 
4.1                                Representations and Warranties
 
Except as set forth in the Newmont Public Documents (excluding any disclosures in the Newmont Public Documents under the heading “Risk Factors” or “Forward-Looking Information” and any other disclosures contained in such documents that are predictive, cautionary or forward-looking in nature) or the Newmont Disclosure Letter (which disclosure shall apply against any representations or warranties to which it is reasonably apparent it should relate), Newmont hereby represents and warrants to Goldcorp the representations and warranties set forth in Schedule 4.1 hereto and acknowledges that Goldcorp is relying upon such representations and warranties in connection with the entering into of this Agreement and the carrying out of the transactions contemplated herein.
 
4.2                                Disclaimer
 
Goldcorp agrees and acknowledges that, except as set forth in this Agreement, Newmont makes no representation or warranty, express or implied, at law or in equity, with respect to Newmont, its businesses, its past, current or future financial condition or its assets, liabilities or operations, or its past, current or future profitability, performance or cash flows, individually or in the aggregate, and any such other representations or warranties are hereby expressly disclaimed.
 
4.3                                Survival of Representations and Warranties
 
The representations and warranties of Newmont contained in this Agreement shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and shall expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
ARTICLE 5
COVENANTS
 
5.1                                Covenants of Goldcorp Regarding the Conduct of Business
 
Goldcorp covenants and agrees that during the period from the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Effective Date and the time that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, except as set out in Section 5.1 of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, as expressly required by this Agreement or expressly permitted by this Section 5.1, as required by applicable Law or a Governmental Entity, or unless Newmont shall otherwise agree in writing:
 
(a)                                  Goldcorp shall and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to: (i) in all material respects conduct its and their respective businesses only in, and not take any action except in, the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; and (ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact its and their present business organization, goodwill, business relationships and assets and to keep available the services of its and their officers and employees as a group;
 
34 

 
(b)                                  without limiting the generality of Section 5.1(a), Goldcorp shall not, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries not to, during the period from the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Effective Time and the time that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, directly or indirectly:
 
(i)                                      amend or propose to amend its articles, by-laws or other constating documents, including partnership agreements, or those of its Subsidiaries;
 
(ii)                                   incur any indebtedness to fund, directly or indirectly the payment of any dividend or other distribution in respect of any Goldcorp Shares;
 
(iii)                                issue, sell, grant, award, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber or agree to issue, sell, grant, award, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber any Goldcorp Shares or other equity or voting interests or any options, stock appreciation rights, warrants, calls, conversion or exchange privileges or rights of any kind to acquire (whether on exchange, exercise, conversion or otherwise) any Goldcorp Shares or other equity or voting interests or other securities or any shares of its Subsidiaries (including, for greater certainty, Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp RSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs, Goldcorp PSUs or any other equity based awards), other than (A) pursuant to the exercise or settlement (as applicable) of Goldcorp Options and Goldcorp RSUs that are outstanding as of the date of this Agreement in accordance with their terms (as such terms are disclosed in the Goldcorp Public Documents) and (B) grants of Goldcorp RSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp PSUs in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, provided, that (1) any such grant shall use the standard form of award agreements under the Goldcorp Equity Incentive Plans, and (2) no such grant shall contain terms providing for acceleration of vesting, exercisability or payment solely by virtue of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 
(iv)                               split, combine or reclassify any outstanding Goldcorp Shares or the securities of any of its Subsidiaries;
 
(v)                                  redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire or offer to purchase or otherwise acquire Goldcorp Shares or other securities of Goldcorp or any securities of its Subsidiaries other than purchases of Goldcorp Shares in satisfaction of the payment of the exercise price or tax withholdings upon the exercise or vesting of Goldcorp equity awards or in connection with the Goldcorp employee share purchase plan;
 
(vi)                               amend the terms of any securities of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries;
 
(vii)                            adopt or propose a plan of liquidation or resolutions providing for the liquidation or dissolution of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries;
 
35 

 
(viii)                         reorganize, amalgamate or merge Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries with any other Person;
 
(ix)                               except as set forth in Section 5.1(b)(ix) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, sell, pledge, lease, dispose of, mortgage, licence, encumber or otherwise transfer or agree to sell, pledge, lease, dispose of, mortgage, licence, encumber or otherwise transfer any assets of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or any interest in any assets of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries (including, without limitation, any Goldcorp Mineral Rights), other than (A) sales and dispositions of raw materials, obsolete or surplus equipment, mine output and other inventories, in each case only if in the ordinary course of business, (B) encumbrances and Liens that are incurred in the ordinary course of business, or (C) sales of assets that do not exceed, individually or in the aggregate, a fair market value of $100 million;
 
(x)                                  except as set forth in Section 5.1(b)(x) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, acquire (by merger, consolidation, acquisition of stock or assets or otherwise) or agree to acquire, directly or indirectly, in one transaction or in a series of related transactions, any Person, or, other than investments required by existing Contracts to which a Goldcorp JV Entity is a party or bound, make any investment or agree to make any investment, directly or indirectly, in one transaction or in a series of related transactions, either by purchase of shares or securities, contributions of capital (other than to wholly-owned Subsidiaries), property transfer or purchase of any property or assets of any other Person, other than such investments in securities that do not exceed in the aggregate $10,000,000;
 
(xi)                               incur any capital expenditures or enter into any agreement obligating Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries to provide for future capital expenditures other than (A) capital expenditures forming part of the budget for the 2019 fiscal year that has been approved by the Goldcorp Board in the ordinary course of business and disclosed to Newmont, and (B) capital expenditures set forth in Section 5.1(b)(xi) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter;
 
(xii)                            make any changes in financial accounting methods, principles, policies or practices, except as required, in each case, by IFRS or by applicable Law;
 
(xiii)                         reduce the stated capital of the shares of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries;
 
(xiv)                        (A) incur any indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantee any such indebtedness of another person, issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or other rights to acquire any debt securities of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries, guarantee any debt securities of another person, enter into any “keep well” or other agreement to maintain any financial
 
36 

 
statement condition of another person or enter into any arrangement having the economic effect of any of the foregoing, except for (x) borrowings under credit facilities in effect as of the date of this Agreement in the ordinary course of business and/or to refinance the Goldcorp Term Loans (provided, that such new debt being incurred to refinance the Goldcorp Term Loans shall (1) not be in an aggregate principal amount in excess of the debt being refinanced (plus reasonable fees and expenses) and (2) be prepayable on the Effective Date by Newmont at par and without penalty or premium), or (y) letters of credit, reclamation bonds, financial assurances or other guarantees in respect of environmental or other obligations otherwise permitted to be incurred, or not prohibited, under this Agreement, or (z) borrowings under facilities entered into between two wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Goldcorp, or (B) make any loans, advances (other than any advances to employees in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice) or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person, other than to any joint venture of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or to Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or in connection with sale-leaseback transactions;
 
(xv)                           pay, discharge, settle, satisfy, compromise, waive, assign or release any claims, rights, liabilities or obligations (including any litigation, proceeding or investigation by any Governmental Entity) other than:
 
(A)                                the payment, discharge or satisfaction, in the ordinary course of business, of liabilities reflected or reserved against in Goldcorp’s financial statements (or in those of any of its Subsidiaries) or incurred in the ordinary course of business; or
 
(B)                                payment of any fees related to the Arrangement;
 
(xvi)                        enter into any agreement that, if entered into prior to the date hereof, would have been a Goldcorp Material Contract, or modify, amend in any material respect, transfer or terminate any Goldcorp Material Contract, or waive, release, or assign any material rights or claims thereto or thereunder;
 
(xvii)                     enter into or terminate any interest rate, currency, equity or commodity swaps, hedges, derivatives, forward sales contracts or other financial instruments or like transaction, other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with Goldcorp financial risk management policy;
 
(xviii)                  materially change the business carried on by Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, as a whole;
 
(xix)                        except (i) as required by the terms of the Goldcorp Benefit Plans in effect on the date of this Agreement; or (ii) as disclosed in Section 5.1(b)(xix) of
 
37 

 
the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter: (A) grant, accelerate, or increase any severance, change of control or termination pay to (or amend any existing arrangement relating to the foregoing with) any director, officer or employee of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries; (B) grant, accelerate, or increase any payment, bonus, award (equity or otherwise) or other benefits payable to, or for the benefit of, any director, officer or employee of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries; (C) increase the coverage, contributions, funding requirements or benefits available under any Goldcorp Benefit Plan or create any new plan which would be considered to be a Goldcorp Benefit Plan once created; (D) increase compensation (in any form), bonus levels or other benefits payable to any director, officer, employee or consultant of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries, or grant any general increase in the rate of wages, salaries, bonuses or other remuneration, except for base salary increases for employees (other than Senior Employees) in the ordinary course of business; (E) make any material determination under any Goldcorp Benefit Plan that is not in the ordinary course of business; (F) establish, adopt, enter into, amend or terminate any collective bargaining agreement or Goldcorp Benefit Plan; or (G) take or propose any action to effect any of the foregoing;
 
(xx)                           terminate the employment of any Senior Employee, except for cause or hire any Senior Employee; or
 
(xxi)                        take any action or fail to take any action which action or failure to act would reasonably be expected to cause any Governmental Entities to institute proceedings for the suspension of, or the revocation or limitation of rights under, any material Authorizations necessary to conduct its businesses as now conducted, and use its commercially reasonable efforts to maintain such Authorizations;
 
(c)                                   Goldcorp shall use all commercially reasonable efforts to cause its current insurance (or re-insurance) policies maintained by Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries not to be cancelled or terminated or any of the coverage thereunder to lapse, unless simultaneously with such termination, cancellation or lapse, replacement policies underwritten by insurance and reinsurance companies of nationally recognized standing providing coverage equal to or greater than the coverage under the cancelled, terminated or lapsed policies for substantially similar premiums are in full force and effect; provided that, subject to Section 5.11(a), neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries shall obtain or renew any insurance (or re-insurance) policy for a term exceeding 12 months;
 
(d)                                  Goldcorp and each of its Subsidiaries shall:
 
(i)                                      not take any action inconsistent with past practice relating to the filing of any Tax Return or the withholding, collecting, remitting and payment of any Tax;
 
38 

 
(ii)                                   not amend any Tax Return or change any of its methods of reporting income, deductions for accounting or Tax purposes from those employed in the preparation of its Tax Returns for the taxation year ended December 31, 2017, except as may be required by applicable Laws (as determined in good faith consultation with Newmont);
 
(iii)                                not make, change or revoke any material election relating to Taxes, other than any election that has yet to be made in respect of any event or circumstance occurring prior to the date of the Agreement and which will be made in a manner consistent with the past practice of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, as applicable;
 
(iv)                               not enter into any Tax sharing, Tax allocation, Tax related waiver or Tax indemnification agreement, or consent to any extension or waiver of the limitation period applicable to any claim or assessment in respect of Taxes;
 
(v)                                  other than as set out in Schedule 5.1(d)(v) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, not settle (or offer to settle) any material Tax claim, audit, proceeding or re-assessment;
 
(vi)                               not make a request for a Tax ruling to any Governmental Entity;
 
(vii)                            keep Newmont reasonably informed, on a current basis, of any events, discussions, notices or changes with respect to any Tax investigation (other than ordinary course communications which could not reasonably be expected to be material to Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole); and
 
(viii)                         not make any “investments” (as defined for purposes of section 212.3 of the Tax Act) in any corporation that is a “foreign affiliate” of Goldcorp and/or any of its Subsidiaries (including, for greater certainty, an indirect investment described in paragraph 212.3(10)(f) of the Tax Act), except to the extent that such investment is made in the ordinary course of business in accordance with spending plans pre-dating the signing of this Agreement and does not exceed $10 million; and
 
(e)                                   Goldcorp shall not authorize, agree to, propose, enter into or modify any Contract to do any of the matters prohibited by the other subsections of this Section 5.1 or resolve to do so.
 
5.2                                Covenants of Newmont Regarding the Conduct of Business
 
Newmont covenants and agrees that during the period from the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Effective Date and the time that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, except as set out in Section 5.2 of the Newmont Disclosure Letter, as expressly required
 
39 

 
by this Agreement or expressly permitted by this Section 5.2, as required by applicable Law or a Governmental Entity, or unless Goldcorp shall otherwise agree in writing:
 
(a)                                  Newmont shall and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to: (i) in all material respects conduct its and their respective business of Newmont and its Subsidiaries only in, and not take any action except in, the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice; and (ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to preserve intact its and their present business organization, goodwill, business relationships and assets and to keep available the services of their officers and employees as a group;
 
(b)                                  without limiting the generality of Section 5.2(a), Newmont shall not, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries not to, during the period from the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Effective Time and the time that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms, directly or indirectly:
 
(i)                                      amend or propose to amend Newmont’s articles, by-laws or other constating documents;
 
(ii)                                   declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, securities or property or any combination thereof) in respect of any Newmont Shares, except for regular quarterly dividends to Newmont Stockholders in the ordinary course consistent with past practice and any such action solely between or among Newmont and its Subsidiaries or between or among Subsidiaries of Newmont;
 
(iii)                                issue, sell, grant, award, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber or agree to issue, sell, grant, award, pledge, dispose of or otherwise encumber any Newmont Shares or other equity or voting interests or any options, stock appreciation rights, warrants, calls, conversion or exchange privileges or rights of any kind to acquire (whether on exchange, exercise, conversion or otherwise) any Newmont or other equity or voting interests or other securities or any shares of its Subsidiaries (including, for greater certainty, Newmont equity awards or any other equity based awards), other than (A) pursuant to the exercise of Newmont equity awards in accordance with their terms (as such terms are disclosed in the Newmont Public Documents) (B) grants of Newmont equity awards in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and (C) any such action solely between or among Newmont and its Subsidiaries or between or among Subsidiaries of Newmont;
 
(iv)                               split, combine or reclassify any outstanding Newmont Shares;
 
(v)                                  redeem, purchase or otherwise acquire or offer to purchase or otherwise acquire Newmont Shares or other securities of Newmont, other than (A) ordinary course purchases of Newmont Shares made in the public markets and at the prevailing market price and (B) purchases of Newmont Shares
 
40 

 
in satisfaction of the payment of the exercise price or tax withholdings upon the exercise or vesting of Newmont equity awards;
 
(vi)                               amend the terms of any securities of Newmont;
 
(vii)                            adopt or propose a plan of liquidation or resolutions providing for the liquidation or dissolution of Newmont;
 
(viii)                         reorganize, amalgamate or merge Newmont with any other Person;
 
(ix)                               make any changes in financial accounting methods, principles, policies or practices, except as required, in each case, by U.S. GAAP or by applicable Law;
 
(x)                                  reduce the stated capital of the Newmont Shares; or
 
(xi)                               sell, pledge, lease, dispose of, mortgage, licence, encumber or otherwise transfer or agree to sell, pledge, lease, dispose of, mortgage, licence, encumber or otherwise transfer any material assets of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or any interest in any assets of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries, other than (A) in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice and (B) any such action solely between or among Newmont and its Subsidiaries or between or among Subsidiaries of Newmont;
 
(xii)                            materially change the business carried on by Newmont and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole;
 
(c)                                   Newmont shall not authorize, agree to, propose, enter into or modify any Contract to do any of the matters prohibited by the other subsections of this Section 5.2 or resolve to do so.
 
5.3                                Covenants Relating to the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs
 
Newmont shall apply for and use its reasonable best efforts to obtain approval of the listing for trading on the NYSE by the Effective Time of the Consideration Shares and the Newmont Shares issuable upon exercise of the Replacement RSUs issuable pursuant to the Arrangement, subject to official notice of issuance. Goldcorp shall use its reasonable best efforts to cooperate with Newmont in connection with the foregoing, including by providing information reasonably requested by Newmont in connection therewith. To the extent necessary, Newmont shall, on or as promptly as practicable following the Effective Date, file a registration statement on Form S-8 with the SEC to register the issuance of Newmont Shares upon exercises of the Replacement RSUs.
 
41 

 
5.4                                Covenants of Newmont Regarding Blue-Sky Laws
 
Newmont shall use its commercially reasonable efforts ensure that the Consideration Shares shall, at the Effective Time, either be registered or qualified under all applicable U.S. state securities laws, or exempt from such registration and qualification requirements.
 
5.5                                Mutual Covenants of the Parties Relating to the Arrangement
 
Each of the Parties covenants and agrees that, other than in connection with obtaining the Regulatory Approvals, which approvals shall be governed by the provisions of Section 5.7, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, during that period from the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the Effective Time and the time that this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms:
 
(a)                                  it shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to use all commercially reasonable efforts to, satisfy (or cause the satisfaction of) the conditions precedent to its obligations hereunder as set forth in Article 6 to the extent the same is within its control and to take, or cause to be taken, all other action and to do, or cause to be done, all other things necessary, proper or advisable under all applicable Laws to complete the Arrangement, including using its commercially reasonable efforts to promptly: (i) obtain all necessary waivers, consents and approvals required to be obtained by it from parties to Goldcorp Material Contracts or Newmont Material Contracts, as the case may be; (ii) obtain all necessary and material Authorizations as are required to be obtained by it or any of its Subsidiaries under applicable Laws; (iii) fulfill all conditions and satisfy all provisions of this Agreement and the Arrangement, including delivery of the certificates of their respective officers contemplated by Sections 6.2(a), 6.2(b), 6.2(c), 6.3(a), 6.3(b) and 6.3(c); and (iv) co-operate with the other Party in connection with the performance by it and its Subsidiaries of their obligations hereunder;
 
(b)                                  it shall not take any action, shall refrain from taking any action, and shall not permit any action to be taken or not taken, which is inconsistent with this Agreement or which would reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, prevent, materially impede or materially delay the consummation of the Arrangement or the other transactions contemplated herein including, for the avoidance of doubt, the taking of any action or the entering into of any transaction, including any merger, acquisition, joint venture, disposition, lease or contract that would reasonably be expected to prevent, delay or impede the obtaining of, or increase the risk of not obtaining, any Regulatory Approval or otherwise prevent, delay or impede the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
 
(c)                                   it shall use commercially reasonable efforts to: (i) defend all lawsuits or other legal, regulatory or other Proceedings against itself or any of its Subsidiaries challenging or affecting this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby; (ii) appeal, overturn or have lifted or rescinded any
 
42 

 
injunction or restraining order or other order, including Orders, relating to itself or any of its Subsidiaries which may materially adversely affect the ability of the Parties to consummate the Arrangement; and (iii) appeal or overturn or otherwise have lifted or rendered non-applicable in respect of the Arrangement, any Law that makes consummation of the Arrangement illegal or otherwise prohibits or enjoins Goldcorp or Newmont from consummating the Arrangement; and
 
(d)                                  it shall carry out the terms of the Interim Order and Final Order applicable to it and use commercially reasonable efforts to comply promptly with all requirements which applicable Laws may impose on it or its Subsidiaries or affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby.
 
5.6                                Covenants Relating to Goldcorp Employment Matters
 
(a)                                  The Parties and the Goldcorp Board (and any relevant committee thereof) will take such actions (including all actions permitted under the Goldcorp Equity Incentive Plans) as are necessary such that, from and after the Effective Time:
 
(i)                                      each Goldcorp Phantom RSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding on its existing terms, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any applicable grant letter, employment agreement or other document governing, or any resolution or determination of the Goldcorp Board (or any committee thereof) in respect of, the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan or any Goldcorp Phantom RSUs, pursuant to the definition of “Share Value” contained in the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan, the Committee (as defined therein) shall irrevocably determine that the “Share Value” (as defined in the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan) shall mean the product obtained by multiplying (A) the trading price of a Newmont Share on the NYSE at the close of business on the date of expiry of the Restricted Period (as defined in the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan), by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio.
 
(ii)                                   each Goldcorp PSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding on its existing terms, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any applicable PSU Agreement (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan), employment agreement or other document governing, or any resolution or determination of the Goldcorp Board (or any committee thereof) in respect of, the Goldcorp PSU Plan or any Goldcorp PSUs:
 
(A)                                the Multiplier (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan) for each Goldcorp PSU shall be deemed to be 100 percent; and
 
(B)                                pursuant to the definition of “Fair Market Value” contained in the Goldcorp PSU Plan, the Board (as defined therein) shall irrevocably determine that “Fair Market Value” (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan) shall mean, on a particular day, the product
 
43 

 
obtained by multiplying (A) the volume weighted average price of the Newmont Shares on the NYSE for the 30 trading day period prior to and including the particular day, by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio.
 
(iii)                                pursuant to, and subject to the terms of, the Plan of Arrangement, each Goldcorp RSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be exchanged (which exchange the Parties intend shall occur, and shall be deemed to have occurred, in accordance with subsection 7(1.4) of the Tax Act) for a Newmont RSU that has the same vesting conditions as the Goldcorp RSU for which it was exchanged and that entitles the holder thereof to receive, upon vesting thereof and in accordance with the terms of the Newmont Incentive Plan, a number of Newmont Shares equal to the product obtained by multiplying (A) the applicable number of Goldcorp Shares covered by such Goldcorp RSU immediately prior to the Effective Time by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio; provided that any fraction of a Newmont Share that such holder would be entitled to receive (after aggregating all Newmont Shares issuable to such holder in respect of all such holder’s Newmont RSUs that vest on a particular date date) shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number. The award agreement in respect of each such Newmont RSU will, and will be deemed to, provide that the Committee (as defined in the Newmont Incentive Plan) shall not have the discretion to pay cash in settlement of any such Newmont RSU (notwithstanding the terms of the Newmont Incentive Plan) and that such any such Newmont RSU will only be settled in Newmont Shares (subject to the terms and conditions of the Newmont RSU and the Newmont Incentive Plan).
 
(iv)                               pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement, each Goldcorp Option that is outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time (whether vested or unvested) shall be assigned and transferred by the holder thereof to Goldcorp in exchange for the consideration set forth in the Plan of Arrangement.
 
(v)                                  As soon as practicable following the date hereof, the Company shall take all actions with respect to the Goldcorp ESPP that are necessary to provide that: (i) with respect to any offering period in effect as of the date hereof (the “ Current ESPP Offering Period ”), no employee who is not a participant in the Goldcorp ESPP as of the date hereof may become a participant in the Goldcorp ESPP and no participant may increase the percentage amount of his or her payroll deduction election from that in effect on the date hereof such for Current ESPP Offering Period; (ii) subject to the Arrangement becoming effective, the Goldcorp ESPP shall terminate effective immediately prior to the Effective Time; (iii) if the Current ESPP Offering Period terminates prior to the Effective Time, then the Goldcorp ESPP shall be suspended and no new offering period shall be
 
44 

 
commenced under the Goldcorp ESPP prior to the termination of this Agreement; and (iv) if any Current ESPP Offering Period is still in effect at the Effective Time, then the last day of such Current ESPP Offering Period shall be accelerated to a date before the Closing Date and the final purchases of Goldcorp Shares thereunder shall be made on that day.
 
(b)                                  The Parties acknowledge that the Arrangement will result in a “change in control” (or a term of similar import) for purposes of Goldcorp’s executives’, Goldcorp Benefit Plans, and employees’ employment agreements. After the Effective Time, Newmont covenants and agrees to cause Goldcorp and any successor to Goldcorp, to honour and comply in all material respects with the terms of all existing employment, indemnification, change in control, change of control, severance, termination or other compensation arrangements and employment and severance obligations of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries that were entered into prior to the date of this Agreement in the ordinary course of business (or, if not in the ordinary course of business, have been disclosed to Newmont).
 
5.7                                Regulatory Approvals
 
(a)                                  Newmont and Goldcorp shall and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries, as applicable, to:
 
(i)                                      within ten Business Days after the date of this Agreement or such other date as the Parties may reasonably agree, prepare and file with the Commissioner of Competition with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement a request for an advance ruling certificate under section 102 of the Competition Act or, in the alternative, a “No Action” letter and a waiver under s. 113(c) of the Competition Act;
 
(ii)                                   within ten Business Days after the date of Newmont’s instruction or such later date as Newmont may instruct, prepare and file the Commissioner of Competition with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement a notification under Part IX of the Competition Act;
 
(iii)                                within ten Business Days after the date of this Agreement or such other date as the Parties may reasonably agree, prepare and file with the responsible Minister with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement an application for review under the Investment Canada Act and as promptly as reasonably practicable, and in any event within ten (10) Business Days after the submission of the application for review, Newmont shall submit to the Director of Investments under the Investment Canada Act the proposed written undertakings to the Minister or his designees;
 
(iv)                               file, as promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement, any other filings or notifications under any other applicable Antitrust Laws that the Parties may mutually agree to be required or appropriate to consummate
 
45 

 
the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including all filings required to obtain the Key Regulatory Approvals other than the Competition Act Approval and the Investment Canada Act Approval ;
 
(v)                                  file, as promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement, any other filings or notifications under any other applicable federal, provincial, state or foreign Law required to obtain any other Regulatory Approvals; and
 
(vi)                               provide to each Governmental Entity all non-privileged information, documents, data and other things requested by any Governmental Entity or that are necessary or advisable to permit consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable following any such request.
 
(b)                                  All filing fees (including any Taxes thereon) in respect of any filing made to any Governmental Entity in respect of any Regulatory Approvals shall be shared by the Parties equally.
 
(c)                                   With respect to obtaining the Regulatory Approvals, each of Newmont and Goldcorp shall cooperate with one another and shall provide such assistance as any other Party may reasonably request in connection with obtaining the Regulatory Approvals. In particular:
 
(i)                                      no Party shall extend or consent to any extension of any applicable waiting or review period or enter into any agreement with a Governmental Entity to not consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except upon the prior written consent of the other Party;
 
(ii)                                   the Parties shall exchange drafts of all submissions, material correspondence, filings, presentations, applications, plans, consent agreements and other material documents made or submitted to or filed with any Governmental Entity in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, will consider in good faith any suggestions made by the other Party and its counsel and will provide the other Party and its counsel with final copies of all such material submissions, correspondence, filings, presentations, applications, plans, consent agreements and other material documents, and all pre-existing business records or other documents, submitted to or filed with any Governmental Entity in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that (x) this obligation shall not extend to information concerning valuation or undertakings related to the Investment Canada Act Approval, and (y) information indicated by either Party to be competitively sensitive,  in either case, which information shall be provided on an external counsel-only basis;
 
(iii)                                each Party will keep the other Party and their respective counsel fully apprised of all substantive written (including email) and oral
 
46 

 
communications and all meetings with any Governmental Entity and their staff in respect of the Regulatory Approvals, and will not participate in such material communications or meetings without giving the other Party and their respective counsel the opportunity to participate therein; provided, however, that (x) this obligation shall not extend to communications and meetings or portions of communications and meetings related to the Investment Canada Act Approval, and (y) where competitively sensitive information may be discussed or communicated, in either case the other Party’s external legal counsel shall be provided with any such communications or information on an external counsel-only basis and shall have the right to participate in any such meetings on an external counsel-only basis.
 
(iv)                               Goldcorp shall make available its Representatives, on the reasonable request of Newmont and its counsel, to assist Newmont in obtaining the Regulatory Approvals, including by (i) making introduction and arranging meetings with key stakeholders and leaders of Governmental Authorities and participating in those meetings, (ii) providing strategic input, including on any materials prepared for obtaining the Regulatory Approvals, and (iii) responding promptly to requests for support, documents, information, comments or input where reasonably requested by Newmont in connection with the Regulatory Approvals;
 
(d)                                  the Parties shall not enter into any transaction, investment, agreement, arrangement or joint venture or take any other action, the effect of which would reasonably be expected to make obtaining the Regulatory Approvals materially more difficult or challenging, or reasonably be expected to materially delay the obtaining of the Regulatory Approvals;
 
(e)                                   the Parties shall use (and shall cause their respective Subsidiaries to use) their respective reasonable best efforts to take or cause to be taken all actions necessary or advisable on their respective parts to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement. To the extent that the Minister or his designees propose any amendments or require enhancements to such proposed undertakings contemplated in Section 5.7(a)(iii), Newmont shall propose, negotiate and enter into reasonable undertakings necessary to obtain the Investment Canada Act Approval. However, nothing in this Agreement shall require Newmont or its Subsidiaries to (i) propose, negotiate, effect or agree to, by consent decree, hold separate order or otherwise, the sale, transfer, divestiture, license or other disposition of any assets or businesses of Newmont or Goldcorp or their respective Subsidiaries or otherwise take any action that prohibits or limits Newmont’s freedom of action with respect to, or Newmont’s ability to own, retain, control, operate or exercise full rights of ownership with respect to any of the businesses or assets of Newmont, Goldcorp or their respective Subsidiaries, except as provided in this paragraph with respect to the obtaining of the
 
47 

 
Investment Canada Act Approval or (ii) notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 5.5(c), defend any judicial or administrative action or similar proceeding instituted (or threatened to be instituted) by any Person under any Law or seeking to have any stay, restraining order, injunction or similar order entered by any Governmental Entity vacated, lifted, reversed, or overturned.
 
(f)                                    Subject to the other provisions of this Section 5.7, Newmont shall, acting reasonably, determine and direct all matters and efforts related to the obtaining of the Regulatory Approvals. Newmont shall consider the views and input of Goldcorp in good faith.
 
5.8                                Certain Goldcorp Covenants Regarding Non-Solicitation
 
(a)                                  Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 5.8, Goldcorp shall not, and Goldcorp shall cause its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees, and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause its other Representatives, not to:
 
(i)                                      solicit, assist, initiate, knowingly encourage or otherwise facilitate (including by way of furnishing confidential information or entering into any form of agreement, arrangement or understanding (other than a confidentiality agreement pursuant to Section 5.8(e)) any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal;
 
(ii)                                   enter into, engage in, continue or otherwise participate in any discussions or negotiations with any Person (other than Newmont and its Subsidiaries or affiliates) in respect of any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, it being acknowledged and agreed that, provided Goldcorp is then in compliance with its obligations under this Section 5.8, Goldcorp may (x) advise any Person of the restrictions of this Agreement, (y) advise a Person who has submitted a written Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal of the conclusion (without further communication) that its Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal does not constitute a Goldcorp Superior Proposal or (z) communicate with any person solely for the purposes of clarifying the terms of any inquiry, proposal or offer made by such person;
 
(iii)                                accept or enter into, or publicly propose to accept or enter into, any letter of intent, agreement in principle, agreement, arrangement or undertaking relating to any Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal (other than a confidentiality agreement pursuant to Section 5.8(e));
 
(iv)                               (1) (i) fail to make, or withdraw, amend, modify or qualify, in a manner adverse to Newmont or fail to publicly reaffirm (without qualification) the Goldcorp Board Recommendation, or its recommendation of the Arrangement within five Business Days (and in any case prior to the
 
48 

 
Goldcorp Meeting) after having been requested in writing by Newmont to do so (acting reasonably), or (ii) accept, approve, endorse or recommend a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal (or publicly propose to do so), or (iii) take no position or a neutral position with respect to a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal for more than five Business Days after the public announcement of such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal; or (2) resolve or propose to take any of the foregoing actions ((1) or (2) each a “ Goldcorp Change in Recommendation ”); or
 
(v)                                  make any public announcement or take any other action inconsistent with the approval, recommendation or declaration of advisability of the Goldcorp Board of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 
(b)                                  Goldcorp shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries and Representatives to, immediately cease any existing solicitation, discussions, negotiations or other activities commenced prior to the date of this Agreement with any Person (other than Newmont and its Subsidiaries or affiliates) conducted by Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives with respect to any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to, a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, and, in connection therewith, Goldcorp will discontinue access to and disclosure of its and its Subsidiaries’ confidential information (and not allow access to or disclosure of any such confidential information, or any data room, virtual or otherwise) and shall as soon as possible request, and use its commercially reasonable efforts to exercise all rights it has (or cause its Subsidiaries to exercise any rights that they have) to require the return or destruction of all confidential information regarding Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries previously provided in connection therewith to any Person other than Newmont to the extent such information has not already been returned or destroyed and use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that such obligations are fulfilled.
 
(c)                                   Goldcorp represents and warrants as of the date of this Agreement that neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries has waived any standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries is a Party, except to permit submissions of expressions of interest prior to the date of this Agreement. Goldcorp covenants and agrees that (i) it shall enforce each standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, and (ii) neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of their respective Representatives has (within the last 12 months) or will, without the prior written consent of Newmont (which may be withheld or delayed in Newmont’s sole and absolute discretion), release any Person from, or waive, amend, suspend or otherwise modify such Person’s obligations respecting Goldcorp, or any of its Subsidiaries, under any standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries is a party; provided, however, that the Parties acknowledge and agree that the automatic termination or
 
49 

 
release of any such standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction in accordance with its terms shall not be a breach of this Section 5.8(c).
 
(d)                                  Goldcorp shall as soon as practicable, and in any event, within 24 hours, notify Newmont (orally at first and then in writing, in each case within 24 hours) if it receives or otherwise becomes aware of any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, of such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer, including the identity of the Person making such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer and the material terms and conditions thereof and copies of all material or substantive documents received in respect of, from or on behalf of any such Person. Goldcorp shall keep Newmont promptly and fully informed of the material developments and discussions and negotiations with respect to such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer, including any material changes, modifications or other amendments thereto.
 
(e)                                   Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if at any time following the date of this Agreement, and prior to the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval having been obtained, Goldcorp receives a request for material non-public information or to enter into discussions, from a Person that proposes to Goldcorp an unsolicited bona fide written Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal that did not result from a breach of this Section 5.8 (and which has not been withdrawn) and the Goldcorp Board determines, in good faith after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, that such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute a Goldcorp Superior Proposal (disregarding, for the purposes of such determination, any due diligence or access condition to which such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal is subject), then, and only in such case, Goldcorp may (x) enter into, participate in, facilitate and maintain discussions or negotiations with, and otherwise cooperate with or assist, the Person making such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal, and (y) provide the Person making such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal with, or access to, confidential information regarding Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, but only to the extent that Newmont had previously been, or is concurrently, provided with, or access to, the same information, if, and only if:
 
(i)                                      Goldcorp has entered into a confidentiality and standstill agreement on terms no less favourable in aggregate to Goldcorp than the Confidentiality Agreement; and
 
(ii)                                   Goldcorp has been, and continues to be, in material compliance with this Section 5.8.
 
(f)                                    Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Goldcorp shall not make a Goldcorp Change in Recommendation unless all of the following are satisfied:
 
50 

 
(i)                                      the Goldcorp Board has determined that the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Goldcorp Superior Proposal;
 
(ii)                                   the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval has not been obtained;
 
(iii)                                Goldcorp has been, and continues to be, in material compliance with this Section 5.8;
 
(iv)                               Goldcorp has promptly provided Newmont with a notice in writing that there is a Goldcorp Superior Proposal, together with all documentation related to and detailing the Goldcorp Superior Proposal, including a copy of any proposed agreement relating to such Goldcorp Superior Proposal;
 
(v)                                  five Business Days (the “ Newmont Response Period ”) shall have elapsed from the date Newmont received the notice and documentation referred to in Section 5.8(f)(iv) from Goldcorp;
 
(vi)                               if Newmont has proposed to amend the terms of the Arrangement in accordance with Section 5.8, the Goldcorp Board shall have determined, in good faith, after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, that the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal remains a Goldcorp Superior Proposal compared to the proposed amendment to the terms of the Arrangement by Newmont, if applicable.
 
(g)                                   For greater certainty, notwithstanding any Goldcorp Change in Recommendation, unless this Agreement has been terminated in accordance with its terms, Goldcorp shall cause the Goldcorp Meeting to occur and the Arrangement Resolution to be put to the Goldcorp Shareholders thereat for consideration in accordance with this Agreement, and Goldcorp shall not, except as required by applicable Law, submit to a vote of its shareholders any Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal other than the Arrangement Resolution prior to the termination of this Agreement.
 
(h)                                  Goldcorp acknowledges and agrees that, during the Newmont Response Period or such longer period as Goldcorp may approve for such purpose, Newmont shall have the opportunity, but not the obligation, to propose to amend the terms of this Agreement, including an increase in, or modification of, the Consideration. The Goldcorp Board will review any such proposal to determine in good faith whether Newmont’s proposal to amend the Agreement would result in the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal ceasing to be a Goldcorp Superior Proposal. If the Goldcorp Board determines that the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal is not a Goldcorp Superior Proposal as compared to the proposed amendments to the terms of the Agreement, it will promptly advise Newmont and enter into an amended agreement with Newmont reflecting such proposed amendments. If the Goldcorp Board continues to believe in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal remains a Goldcorp Superior Proposal and therefore rejects Newmont offer to amend this Agreement and the Arrangement, if any, Goldcorp may, subject to
 
51 

 
compliance with the other provisions hereof, make a Goldcorp Change of Recommendation. Each successive modification of any Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal shall constitute a new Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal for the purposes of this Section 5.8 and Newmont shall be afforded a new Newmont Response Period in respect of each such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal from the date on which Newmont received the notice and documentation referred to in Section 5.8(f)(iv) in respect of such new Goldcorp Superior Proposal from Goldcorp.
 
(i)                                      In circumstances where Goldcorp provides Newmont with notice of a Goldcorp Superior Proposal and all documentation contemplated by Section 5.8(f)(iv) on a date that is less than seven Business Days prior to the Goldcorp Meeting, Goldcorp may, or if and as requested by Newmont, Goldcorp shall, either proceed with or postpone the Goldcorp Meeting to a date that is not more than seven Business Days after the scheduled date of such Goldcorp Meeting, as directed by Newmont, provided, however, that the Goldcorp Meeting shall not be adjourned or postponed to a date later than the seventh Business Day prior to the Outside Date.
 
(j)                                     Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Goldcorp shall advise its Subsidiaries and its Representatives of the prohibitions set out in this Section 5.8 and any violation of the restrictions set forth in this Section 5.8 by Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or Representatives is deemed to be a breach of this Section 5.8 by Goldcorp.
 
5.9                                Certain Newmont Covenants Regarding Non-Solicitation
 
(a)                                  Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 5.9, Newmont shall not, and Newmont shall cause its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees, and shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause its other Representatives, not to:
 
(i)                                      solicit, assist, initiate, knowingly encourage or otherwise facilitate (including by way of furnishing confidential information or entering into any form of agreement, arrangement or understanding (other than a confidentiality agreement pursuant to Section 5.9(e)) any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Newmont Acquisition Proposal;
 
(ii)                                   enter into, engage in, continue or otherwise participate in any discussions or negotiations with any Person (other than Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries or affiliates) in respect of any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Newmont Acquisition Proposal, it being acknowledged and agreed that, provided Goldcorp is then in compliance with its obligations under this Section 5.8, Newmont may (x) advise any Person of the restrictions of this Agreement, (y) advise a Person who has submitted a written Newmont Acquisition Proposal of the conclusion (without further communication) that its
 
52 

 
Newmont Acquisition Proposal does not constitute a Goldcorp Superior Proposal or (z) communicate with any person solely for the purposes of clarifying the terms of any inquiry, proposal or offer made by such person;
 
(iii)                                accept or enter into, or publicly propose to accept or enter into, any letter of intent, agreement in principle, agreement, arrangement or undertaking relating to any Newmont Acquisition Proposal (other than a confidentiality agreement pursuant to Section 5.8(e));
 
(iv)                               (1) (i) fail to make, or withdraw, amend, modify or qualify, in a manner adverse to Goldcorp or fail to publicly reaffirm (without qualification) the Newmont Board Recommendation within five Business Days (and in any case prior to the Newmont Meeting) after having been requested in writing by Goldcorp to do so (acting reasonably), or (ii) accept, approve, endorse or recommend a Newmont Acquisition Proposal (or publicly propose to do so), or (iii) take no position or a neutral position with respect to a Newmont Acquisition Proposal for more than five Business Days after the public announcement of such Newmont Acquisition Proposal; or (2) resolve or propose to take any of the foregoing actions ((1) or (2) each a “ Newmont Change in Recommendation ”); or
 
(v)                                  make any public announcement or take any other action inconsistent with the approval, recommendation or declaration of advisability of the Newmont Board of the transactions contemplated hereby.
 
(b)                                  Newmont shall, and shall cause its Subsidiaries and Representatives to, immediately cease any existing solicitation, discussions, negotiations or other activities commenced prior to the date of this Agreement with any Person (other than Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries or affiliates) conducted by Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or Representatives with respect to any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to, a Newmont Acquisition Proposal, and, in connection therewith, Newmont will discontinue access to and disclosure of its and its Subsidiaries’ confidential information (and not allow access to or disclosure of any such confidential information, or any data room, virtual or otherwise) and shall as soon as possible request, and use its commercially reasonable efforts to exercise all rights it has (or cause its Subsidiaries to exercise any rights that they have) to require the return or destruction of all confidential information regarding Newmont and its Subsidiaries previously provided in connection therewith to any Person other than Goldcorp to the extent such information has not already been returned or destroyed and use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that such obligations are fulfilled.
 
(c)                                   Newmont represents and warrants as of the date of this Agreement that neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries has waived any standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries is a Party, except to permit submissions of
 
53 

 
expressions of interest prior to the date of this Agreement. Newmont covenants and agrees that (i) it shall enforce each standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, and (ii) neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of their respective Representatives has (within the last 12 months) or will, without the prior written consent of Goldcorp (which may be withheld or delayed in Goldcorp’s sole and absolute discretion), release any Person from, or waive, amend, suspend or otherwise modify such Person’s obligations respecting Newmont, or any of its Subsidiaries, under any standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries is a party; provided, however, that the Parties acknowledge and agree that the automatic termination or release of any such standstill, confidentiality, non-disclosure, business purpose, use or similar agreement or restriction in accordance with its terms shall not be a breach of this Section 5.8(c).
 
(d)                                  Newmont shall as soon as practicable, and in any event, within 24 hours, notify Goldcorp (orally at first and then in writing, in each case within 24 hours) if it receives or otherwise becomes aware of any inquiry, proposal or offer that constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute or lead to a Newmont Acquisition Proposal, of such Newmont Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer, including the identity of the Person making such Newmont Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer and the material terms and conditions thereof and copies of all material or substantive documents received in respect of, from or on behalf of any such Person. Newmont shall keep Goldcorp promptly and fully informed of the material developments and discussions and negotiations with respect to such Newmont Acquisition Proposal, inquiry, proposal or offer, including any material changes, modifications or other amendments thereto.
 
(e)                                   Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if at any time following the date of this Agreement, and prior to the Newmont Stockholder Approval having been obtained, Newmont receives a request for material non-public information or to enter into discussions, from a Person that proposes to Newmont an unsolicited bona fide written Newmont Acquisition Proposal that did not result from a breach of this Section 5.9 (and which has not been withdrawn) and the Newmont Board determines, in good faith after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, that such Newmont Acquisition Proposal constitutes or would reasonably be expected to constitute a Newmont Superior Proposal (disregarding, for the purposes of such determination, any due diligence or access condition to which such Newmont Acquisition Proposal is subject), then, and only in such case, Newmont may (x) enter into, participate in, facilitate and maintain discussions or negotiations with, and otherwise cooperate with or assist the Person making such Newmont Acquisition Proposal, and (y) provide the Person making such Newmont Acquisition Proposal with, or access to, confidential information regarding Newmont and its Subsidiaries, but only to the extent that Goldcorp had
 
54 

 
previously been, or is concurrently, provided with, or access to, the same information, if, and only if:
 
(i)                                      Newmont has entered into a confidentiality and standstill agreement on terms no less favourable in aggregate to Newmont than the Confidentiality Agreement; and
 
(ii)                                   Newmont has been, and continues to be, in material compliance with this Section 5.9.
 
(f)                                    Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, Newmont shall not make a Newmont Change in Recommendation unless all of the following are satisfied:
 
(i)                                      the Newmont Board has determined that the Acquisition Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal;
 
(ii)                                   the Newmont Stockholder Approval has not been obtained;
 
(iii)                                Newmont has been, and continues to be, in material compliance with this Section 5.9;
 
(iv)                               Newmont has promptly provided Goldcorp with a notice in writing that there is a Newmont Superior Proposal, together with all documentation related to and detailing the Newmont Superior Proposal, including a copy of any proposed agreement relating to such Newmont Superior Proposal;
 
(v)                                  five Business Days (the “ Goldcorp Response Period ”) shall have elapsed from the date Goldcorp received the notice and documentation referred to in Section 5.9(f)(iv) from Newmont; and
 
(vi)                               if Goldcorp has proposed to amend the terms of the Arrangement in accordance with Section 5.9(h), the Newmont Board shall have determined, in good faith, after consultation with its outside financial and legal advisors, that the Newmont Acquisition Proposal remains a Newmont Superior Proposal compared to the proposed amendment to the terms of the Arrangement by Goldcorp, if applicable.
 
(g)                                   For greater certainty, notwithstanding any Newmont Change in Recommendation, unless this Agreement has been terminated in accordance with its terms, Newmont shall cause the Newmont Meeting to occur and the Newmont Resolutions to be put to the Newmont Stockholders thereat for consideration in accordance with this Agreement, and Newmont shall not, except as required by applicable Law, submit to a vote of its shareholders any Newmont Acquisition Proposal other than the Newmont Resolutions prior to the termination of this Agreement.
 
55 

 
(h)                                  Newmont acknowledges and agrees that, during the Goldcorp Response Period or such longer period as Newmont may approve for such purpose, Goldcorp shall have the opportunity, but not the obligation, to propose to amend the terms of this Agreement, including a modification of the Consideration. The Newmont  Board will review any such proposal to determine in good faith whether Goldcorp’s proposal to amend the Agreement would result in the Newmont Acquisition Proposal ceasing to be a Newmont Superior Proposal. If the Newmont Board determines that the Newmont Acquisition Proposal is not a Newmont Superior Proposal as compared to the proposed amendments to the terms of the Agreement, it will promptly advise Goldcorp and enter into an amended agreement with Goldcorp reflecting such proposed amendments. If the Newmont Board continues to believe in good faith, after consultation with its financial advisors and outside legal counsel, that such Newmont Acquisition Proposal remains a Newmont Superior Proposal and therefore rejects Goldcorp offer to amend this Agreement and the Arrangement, if any, Newmont may, subject to compliance with the other provisions hereof, make a Newmont Change in Recommendation. Each successive modification of any Newmont Acquisition Proposal shall constitute a new Newmont Acquisition Proposal for the purposes of this Section 5.9 and Newmont shall be afforded a new Goldcorp Response Period in respect of each such Newmont Acquisition Proposal from the date on which Goldcorp received the notice and documentation referred to in Section 5.9(f)(iv) in respect of such new Newmont Superior Proposal from Newmont.
 
(i)                                      In circumstances where Newmont provides Goldcorp with notice of a Newmont Superior Proposal and all documentation contemplated by Section 5.9(f)(iv) on a date that is less than seven Business Days prior to the Newmont Meeting, Newmont may, or if and as requested by Goldcorp, Newmont shall, either proceed with or postpone the Newmont Meeting to a date that is not more than seven Business Days after the scheduled date of such Newmont Meeting, as directed by Goldcorp, provided, however, that the Newmont Meeting shall not be adjourned or postponed to a date later than the seventh Business Day prior to the Outside Date.
 
(j)                                     Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Newmont shall advise its Subsidiaries and its Representatives of the prohibitions set out in this Section 5.9 and any violation of the restrictions set forth in this Section 5.9 by Newmont, its Subsidiaries or Representatives is deemed to be a breach of this Section 5.9 by Newmont.
 
5.10                         Access to Information; Confidentiality
 
(a)                                  From the date hereof until the earlier of the Effective Time and the termination of this Agreement pursuant to its terms, subject to compliance with applicable Laws, each of Newmont and Goldcorp shall, and shall cause its Representatives to, afford to the other and its representatives such access as the other Party may reasonably require at all reasonable times, to its officers, employees, agents,
 
56 

 
properties, books, records and contracts, and shall furnish the other Party with all data and information as it may reasonably request; provided that the Party furnishing data or information (the “ Furnishing Party ”) shall not be required to (or to cause any of the Furnishing Party’s Subsidiaries to) afford such access or furnish such information to the extent that the Furnishing Party believes, in its reasonable good faith judgment, that doing so would (A) result in the loss of attorney-client, work product or other privilege, (B) result in the disclosure of any trade secrets of third parties or violate any obligations of the Furnishing Party or any of the Furnishing Party’s Subsidiaries with respect to confidentiality to any third party, or otherwise breach, contravene or violate any such effective Contract to which the Furnishing Party or any Subsidiary of the Furnishing Party is a party or (C) breach, contravene or violate any applicable Law; provided that the Furnishing Party shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause such information to be provided in a manner that would not violate the foregoing, and provided that nothing in this section shall limit the obligations contained in Section 5.7.
 
(b)                                  Newmont and Goldcorp acknowledge and agree that information furnished pursuant to this Section 5.10 shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the Confidentiality Agreement. Any such investigation by a Party and its representatives shall not mitigate, diminish or affect the representations and warranties of the other Party contained in this Agreement or any document or certificate given pursuant hereto.
 
5.11                         Insurance and Indemnification
 
(a)                                  Prior to the Effective Time, Goldcorp shall purchase customary “tail” policies of directors’ and officers’ liability insurance from a reputable and financially sound insurance carrier and containing terms and conditions no less favourable in the aggregate to the protection provided by the policies maintained by Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries which are in effect immediately prior to the Effective Date and providing protection in respect of claims arising from facts or events which occurred on or prior to the Effective Time and Goldcorp will and will cause its Subsidiaries to, maintain such “tail” policies in effect without any reduction in scope or coverage for six years from the Effective Time; provided, that Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries shall not be required to pay any amounts in respect of such coverage prior to the Effective Time and provided further that the cost of such policies shall not exceed 250% of Goldcorp’s current annual aggregate premium for policies currently maintained by Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries.
 
(b)                                  Goldcorp will, and will cause its Subsidiaries to, honour all rights to indemnification or exculpation now existing in favour of present and former employees, officers and directors of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries under Law and under the articles or other constating documents of Goldcorp and/or its Subsidiaries or under any agreement or contract of any indemnified person with Goldcorp or with any of its Subsidiaries, and acknowledges that such rights shall survive the completion of the Plan of Arrangement, and, to the extent within the
 
57 

 
control of Goldcorp, Goldcorp shall ensure that the same shall not be amended, repealed or otherwise modified in any manner that would adversely affect any right thereunder of any such indemnified person and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms for a period of not less than six years from the Effective Date.
 
(c)                                   From and following the Effective Time, Newmont will cause Goldcorp to comply with its obligations under Section 5.11(a) and Section 5.11(b).
 
(d)                                  If Newmont, Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective successors or assigns (i) consolidates with or merges into any other person and is not a continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger, or (ii) transfers all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any person, Newmont shall ensure that any such successor or assign (including, as applicable, any acquirer of substantially all of the properties and assets of the Company or its subsidiaries) assumes all of the obligations set forth in this Section 5.11.
 
(e)                                   The provisions of this Section 5.11 are intended for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each insured or indemnified Person, his or her heirs and his or her legal representatives and, for such purpose, Goldcorp hereby confirms that it is acting as trustee on their behalf, and agrees to enforce the provisions of this Section 5.11 on their behalf. Furthermore, this Section 5.11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement as a result of the occurrence of the Effective Date for a period of six years.
 
5.12                         Pre-Acquisition Reorganization
 
(a)                                  Subject to Section 5.12(b), Goldcorp agrees that, upon request of Newmont, Goldcorp shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to (i) perform such reorganizations of its corporate structure, capital structure, business, operations and assets or such other transactions as Newmont may request prior to the Effective Date, acting reasonably (each a “ Pre-Acquisition Reorganization ”), and the Plan of Arrangement, if required, shall be modified accordingly, and (ii) cooperate with Newmont and its advisors to determine the nature of the Pre-Acquisition Reorganizations that might be undertaken and the manner in which they would most effectively be undertaken.
 
(b)                                  Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries will not be obligated to participate in any Pre-Acquisition Reorganization under Section 5.12(a) unless such Pre-Acquisition Reorganization in the opinion of Goldcorp, acting reasonably:
 
(i)                                      cannot reasonably be expected to result in any Taxes being imposed on, or any adverse Tax consequences to the Goldcorp Shareholders incrementally greater than the Taxes to such party in connection with the consummation of the Arrangement in the absence of any Pre-Acquisition Reorganization;
 
58 

 
(ii)                                   is not prejudicial to Goldcorp or its securityholders in any material respect;
 
(iii)                                does not require Goldcorp to obtain the approval of securityholders of Goldcorp or proceed absent any required consent of any third party (including any Regulatory Approval);
 
(iv)                               does not unreasonably interfere with Goldcorp’s material operations prior to the Effective Time;
 
(v)                                  does not require Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries to contravene any Contract, Regulatory Approval or applicable Laws, or its organization documents;
 
(vi)                               can be completed immediately prior to the Effective Date; and
 
(vii)                            does not impair the ability of Goldcorp to consummate, and will not prevent or materially delay the consummation of, the Arrangement, and would not reasonably be expected to prevent any Person from making a Goldcorp Superior Proposal.
 
(c)                                   Newmont must provide written notice to Goldcorp of any proposed Pre-Acquisition Reorganization in reasonable written detail at least ten Business Days prior to the Effective Date. Upon receipt of such notice, Goldcorp and Newmont shall work cooperatively and use their best efforts to prepare prior to the Effective Time all documentation necessary and do such other acts and things as are necessary to give effect to such Pre-Acquisition Reorganization, including any amendment to this Agreement or the Plan of Arrangement and shall seek to have any such Pre-Acquisition Reorganization made effective as of the last moment of the Business Day ending immediately prior to the Effective Date (but after Newmont has waived or confirmed that all of the conditions set out in Section 6.1 and Section 6.2 have been satisfied).
 
(d)                                  Unless the Arrangement is not completed due to a breach by Goldcorp of the terms and conditions of this Agreement or in circumstances that would give rise to the payment by Goldcorp of a Goldcorp Termination Fee, Newmont agrees that it will be responsible for all reasonable costs and expenses associated with any Pre-Acquisition Reorganization, including professional fees and expenses and Taxes, to be carried out at its request and shall indemnify and save harmless Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and their respective Representatives from and against any and all liabilities, losses, damages, Taxes, claims, costs, expenses, interest awards, judgments and penalties suffered or incurred by any of them in connection with or as a result of any such Pre-Acquisition Reorganization (including in respect of any unwinding, reversal, modification or termination of a Pre-Acquisition Reorganization) and that any Pre-Acquisition Reorganization will not be considered in determining whether a representation or warranty of Goldcorp under this Agreement has been breached (including where any such Pre-Acquisition Reorganization requires the consent of any third party under a
 
59 

 
Contract). If the Arrangement is not completed (other than due to a breach by Goldcorp of the terms and conditions of this Agreement or in circumstances that would give rise to the Payment by Goldcorp of a Goldcorp Termination Fee), Newmont shall reimburse Goldcorp forthwith for all reasonable fees and expenses (including any professional fees and expenses and Taxes) incurred by Goldcorp in considering or effecting all or any part of the Pre-Acquisition Reorganization.
 
5.13                         Financing Cooperation
 
(a)                                  Goldcorp agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to provide, and to cause each of its Subsidiaries and each of their respective Representatives to provide, such cooperation as may be reasonably requested by Newmont in connection with the borrowing or an issuance of debt by Newmont and/or any liability management transaction (including, without limitation, any exchange offers, consent solicitations or tender offers) with respect to debt existing on the date hereof of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries (collectively, a “ Debt Financing ”), including, without limitation to, upon reasonable notice: (i) provide assistance with any discussions of and/or furnish, as applicable, such business, financial statements, pro forma financials, projections, management discussion and analysis and other customary financial data and information (including diligence materials) reasonably required in connection with any Debt Financing, (ii) direct their respective independent accountants to provide customary and reasonable assistance in connection with any Debt Financing, including in connection with providing customary comfort letters and consents, (iii) obtain customary payoff letters, releases of liens and other instruments of termination or discharge reasonably requested by Newmont in connection with the repayment of debt of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries (provided that the effectiveness of any such arrangements shall be contingent on the completion of the Arrangement) and (iv) authorize and facilitate discussions, meetings and other engagement by Newmont, its Subsidiaries or Affiliates with the current lenders, noteholders or other providers of existing indebtedness to Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries for the purpose of obtaining Debt Financing, including by necessary or appropriate waivers of the Confidentiality Agreement to permit such activities.  Newmont shall reimburse Goldcorp for all reasonable out-of-pocket costs or expenses incurred by Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries in connection with cooperation provided for in this Section 5.13 to the extent the information requested was not otherwise prepared or available in the ordinary course of business.
 
(b)                                  Prior to the Effective Date, none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or its or their respective Representatives shall be required to take any action that: (i) would contravene any applicable Law or any agreement that relates to borrowed money to which Goldcorp or any of its subsidiaries are a party: (ii) would reasonably be expected to impair or prevent the satisfaction of any condition in Article 6 hereof; or (iii) would subject such Person to actual or potential liability, to bear any cost or expense or to pay any commitment or other similar fee or make any other payment or incur any other liability or provide or agree to provide any indemnity
 
60 

 
in connection with any Debt Financing or their performance of their respective obligations under this Section 5.13 or any information utilized in connection therewith (except, in the case of this paragraph (iii) in respect of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, to the extent such liability, cost, expense or indemnity is conditional upon the occurrence of the Effective Time). Newmont shall indemnify and hold harmless Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and their respective Representatives from and against any and all costs suffered or incurred by them in connection with any Debt Financing and the performance of their respective obligations under this Section 5.13 and any information utilized in connection therewith (other than arising from information provided by Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries specifically for use in the Financing pursuant to Section 5.13). Goldcorp hereby consents to the use of the logos of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries in connection with any Debt Financing; provided, that such logos are used solely in a manner that is not intended to or reasonably likely to harm or disparage Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or the reputation or goodwill of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries.
 
(c)                                   Newmont acknowledges and agrees that the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is not conditioned upon the consummation of, or the receipt by Newmont of the proceeds of, the Debt Financing.
 
ARTICLE 6
CONDITIONS
 
6.1                                Mutual Conditions Precedent
 
The respective obligations of the Parties to complete the Arrangement are subject to the fulfillment of each of the following conditions precedent on or before the Effective Time, each of which may only be waived with the mutual consent of the Parties:
 
(a)                                  the Arrangement Resolution shall have been duly approved by Goldcorp Shareholders at the Goldcorp Meeting in accordance with the Interim Order and applicable Law;
 
(b)                                  the Newmont Resolutions shall have been duly approved at the Newmont Meeting in accordance with applicable Law;
 
(c)                                   the Interim Order and the Final Order shall each have been obtained on terms consistent with this Agreement and in form and substance acceptable to each of Newmont and Goldcorp, acting reasonably, and shall not have been set aside or modified in a manner unacceptable to either Goldcorp or Newmont, each acting reasonably, on appeal or otherwise;
 
(d)                                  no Governmental Entity shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any Order or Law which is then in effect and has the effect of making the Arrangement illegal or otherwise preventing or prohibiting consummation of the Arrangement;
 
61 

 
(e)                                   the Consideration Shares to be issued pursuant to the Arrangement shall, subject to customary conditions, have been approved for listing on the NYSE;
 
(f)                                    all of the Key Regulatory Approvals shall have been obtained; and
 
(g)                                   the Consideration Shares and Replacement RSUs to be issued pursuant to the Arrangement shall be exempt from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act pursuant to Section 3(a)(10) thereof.
 
6.2                                Additional Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Newmont
 
The obligation of Newmont to complete the Arrangement is subject to the fulfillment of each of the following conditions precedent on or before the Effective Time (each of which is for the exclusive benefit of Newmont and may be waived by Newmont, in whole or in part at any time, each in its sole discretion, without prejudice to any other rights which Newmont may have):
 
(a)                                  the representations and warranties of Goldcorp set forth in: (i) sections (a)  [ Organization and Qualification ] , (b)  [ Authority Relative to this Agreement ] and (y)(ii)  [ Absence of Certain Changes or Events ] of Schedule 3.1 shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made as at and as of such time; (ii) the representations and warranties of Goldcorp set forth in section (d)(i)  [ Subsidiaries ] and (g)  [ Capitalization and Listing ] of Schedule 3.1 shall be true and correct in all respects (except for de minimis inaccuracies) as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made as at and as of such time; and (iii) all other representations and warranties of Goldcorp set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all respects (disregarding for purposes of this Section 6.2(a) any materiality or Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect qualification contained in any such representation or warranty) as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made at and as of such time (except that any representation and warranty in each of the foregoing (i), (ii) and (iii) that by its terms speaks specifically as of the date of this Agreement or another date shall be true and correct in all respects as of such date), except in the case of this clause (iii) where the failure to be so true and correct in all respects, individually and in the aggregate, does not constitute a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect, and Goldcorp shall have provided to Newmont a certificate of two senior officers of Goldcorp certifying (on Goldcorp’s behalf and without personal liability) the foregoing dated the Effective Date;
 
(b)                                  Goldcorp shall have complied in all material respects with its covenants herein and Goldcorp shall have provided to Newmont a certificate of two senior officers of Goldcorp certifying (on Goldcorp’s behalf and without personal liability) compliance with such covenants dated the Effective Date;
 
(c)                                   since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred, or have been disclosed to the public (if previously undisclosed to the public), any Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect, and Goldcorp shall have provided to Newmont a
 
62 

 
certificate of two senior officers of Goldcorp to that effect (on Goldcorp’s behalf and without personal liability);
 
(d)                                  Dissent Rights have not been exercised (or, if exercised, remain unwithdrawn) with respect to more than 10% of the issued and outstanding Goldcorp Shares.
 
6.3                                Conditions Precedent to the Obligations of Goldcorp
 
The obligation of Goldcorp to complete the Arrangement is subject to the fulfillment of each of the following conditions precedent on or before the Effective Time (each of which is for the exclusive benefit of Goldcorp and may be waived by Goldcorp, in whole or in part at any time, in its sole discretion, without prejudice to any other rights which Goldcorp may have):
 
(a)                                  the representations and warranties of Newmont set forth in (i) sections (a)  [ Organization and Qualification ] , (b)  [ Authority Relative to this Agreement ] and (r)(ii)  [ Absence of Certain Changes or Events ] of Schedule 4.1, shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made as at and as of such time; (ii) the representations and warranties of Newmont set forth in section (f) of Schedule 4.1 [ Capitalization and Listing ] shall be true and correct in all respects (except for de minimis inaccuracies) as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made as at and as of such time; and (iii) all other representations and warranties of Newmont set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all respects (disregarding for purposes of this Section 6.3(a) any materiality or Newmont Material Adverse Effect qualification contained in any such representation or warranty) as of the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time as if made at and as of such time (except that any representation and warranty in each of the foregoing (i), (ii) and (iii) that by its terms speaks specifically as of the date of this Agreement or another date shall be true and correct in all respects as of such date), except in the case of this clause (iii) where the failure to be so true and correct in all respects, individually and in the aggregate, does not constitute a Newmont Material Adverse Effect, and Newmont shall have provided to Goldcorp a certificate of two senior officers of Newmont certifying (on Newmont’s behalf and without personal liability) the foregoing dated the Effective Date;
 
(b)                                  Newmont shall have complied in all respects with its covenants in Section 2.13 [ Payment of Consideration ] and Section 2.17 [Name Change, Governance and Transitional Requirements ] and in all material respects with its other covenants herein and Newmont shall have provided to Goldcorp a certificate of two senior officers of Newmont certifying (on Newmont’s behalf and without personal liability) compliance with such covenants dated the Effective Date; and
 
(c)                                   since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred, or have been disclosed to the public (if previously undisclosed to the public) any Newmont Material Adverse Effect, and Newmont shall have provided to Goldcorp a certificate of two senior officers of Newmont to that effect (on Newmont’s behalf and without personal liability).
 
63 

 
6.4                                Satisfaction of Conditions
 
The conditions precedent set out in Section 6.1, Section 6.2 and Section 6.3 shall be conclusively deemed to have been satisfied, waived or released at the Effective Time. For greater certainty, and notwithstanding the terms of any escrow arrangement entered into between the Parties and the Depositary, all funds and Newmont Shares held in escrow by the Depositary pursuant to Section 2.13 hereof shall be released from escrow at the Effective Time without any further act or formality required on the part of any person.
 
6.5                                Notice of Breach
 
Each Party will give prompt notice to the other of the occurrence or failure to occur (in either case, actual, anticipated, contemplated or, to the knowledge of such Party, threatened), at any time from the date hereof until the Effective Date, of any event or state of facts which occurrence or failure would, or would reasonably be likely to:
 
(a)                                  cause any of the representations or warranties of either Party contained herein to be untrue, misleading or inaccurate in any material respect on the date hereof or at the Effective Date; or
 
(b)                                  result in the failure to comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by either Party prior to or at the Effective Date.
 
6.6                                Frustration of Conditions
 
Neither Newmont nor Goldcorp may rely on the failure of any condition set forth in Section 6.1, Section 6.2 or Section 6.3, as applicable, to be satisfied if such failure was caused by such Party’s breach in any material respect of any provision of this Agreement or failure in any material respect to use the standard of efforts required from such Party to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.
 
ARTICLE 7
TERM, TERMINATION, AMENDMENT AND WAIVER
 
7.1                                Term
 
This Agreement shall be effective from the date hereof until the earlier of the Effective Time and the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms.
 
7.2                                Termination
 
(a)                                  This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Effective Time:
 
(i)                                      by mutual written agreement of Goldcorp and Newmont;
 
(ii)                                   by either Goldcorp or Newmont, if:
 
64 

 
(A)                                the Effective Time shall not have occurred on or before the Outside Date, except that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.2(a)(ii)(A) shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any of its obligations or breach of any of its representations and warranties under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Effective Time to occur by the Outside Date;
 
(B)                                after the date hereof, there shall be enacted or made any applicable Law or Order that remains in effect and that makes consummation of the Arrangement illegal or otherwise prohibits or enjoins Goldcorp or Newmont from consummating the Arrangement and such Law, Order or enjoinment shall have become final and non-appealable;
 
(C)                                the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval shall not have been obtained at the Goldcorp Meeting except that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.2(a)(ii)(C) shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any of its obligations or breach of any of its representations and warranties under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure to receive the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval; or
 
(D)                                the Newmont Resolutions shall not have been duly approved at the Newmont Meeting except that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.2(a)(ii)(D) shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any of its obligations or breach of any of its representations and warranties under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure to receive the approval from Newmont Shareholders.
 
(iii)                                by Newmont, if:
 
(A)                                a Goldcorp Change in Recommendation occurs;
 
(B)                                Goldcorp shall have breached Section 5.8 in any material respect;
 
(C)                                a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing;
 
(D)                                a breach of any representation or warranty or failure to perform any covenant or agreement on the part of Goldcorp set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause the conditions set forth in Section 6.2(a) or Section 6.2(b) not to be satisfied, and such conditions are incapable of being satisfied by the Outside Date; or
 
65 

 
(E)                                 Newmont makes a Newmont Change in Recommendation in accordance with Section 5.9(f) and 5.9(h) and, at the time of termination, either (i) the Newmont Meeting is scheduled for a date later than April 11, 2019; or (ii) it is on or after March 23, 2019 and the Newmont Meeting has not been scheduled; provided that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.2(a)(iii)(E) shall not be available to Newmont if its failure to fulfill any of its obligations or breach of any of its representations and warranties under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Newmont Meeting to occur on or prior to April 11, 2019.
 
(iv)                               by Goldcorp, if
 
(A)                                a Newmont Change in Recommendation occurs;
 
(B)                                Newmont shall have breached Section 5.9 in any material respect;
 
(C)                                a Newmont Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing;
 
(D)                                a breach of any representation or warranty or failure to perform any covenant or agreement on the part of Newmont set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause the conditions set forth in Section 6.3(a) or Section 6.3(b) not to be satisfied, and such conditions are incapable of being satisfied by the Outside Date; or
 
(E)                                 Goldcorp makes a Goldcorp Change in Recommendation in accordance with Section 5.8(f) and 5.8(h) and, at the time of termination, either (i) the Newmont Meeting is scheduled for a date later than April 11, 2019; or (ii) it is on or after March 23, 2019 and the Newmont Meeting has not been scheduled; provided that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 7.2(a)(iv)(E) shall not be available to Goldcorp if its failure to fulfill any of its obligations or breach of any of its representations and warranties under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Newmont Meeting to occur on or prior to April 11, 2019.
 
(b)                                  The Party desiring to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 7.2 (other than pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(i)) shall give written notice of such termination to the other Party, specifying in reasonable detail the basis for such Party’s exercise of its termination right.
 
(c)                                   If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 7.1 or Section 7.2, this Agreement shall become void and be of no further force or effect without liability
 
66 

 
of any Party (or any shareholder, director, officer, employee, agent, consultant or Representative of such Party) to any other Party hereto, except that: (i) in the event of termination under Section 7.1 as a result of the Effective Time occurring, the provisions of this Section 7.2(c) and Sections 5.11, 5.12, 8.2 and 8.9 and all related definitions set forth in Section 1.1 shall survive for a period of six years thereafter and Section 2.15 will survive indefinitely; (ii) in the event of termination under Section 7.2, the provisions of this Section 7.2(c) and Sections 5.10(b), 7.3, and 8.2, 8.3, 8.5, 8.6 and 8.8 and all related definitions set forth in Section 1.1 and the provisions of the Confidentiality Agreement shall survive any termination hereof pursuant to Section 7.2 and Section 2.15 will survive indefinitely; and (iii) neither Party shall be relieved or released from any liabilities or damages arising out of its willful breach of any provision of this Agreement.
 
7.3                                Termination Fees
 
(a)                                  Except as otherwise provided herein, all fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement shall be paid by the Party incurring such fees, costs or expenses.
 
(b)                                  For the purposes of this Agreement, “ Goldcorp Termination Fee Event ” means the termination of this Agreement:
 
(i)                                      by Newmont pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iii)(A)  [Goldcorp Change in Recommendation] ;
 
(ii)                                   by either Party pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(ii)(C)  [Failure to Obtain the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval] following a Goldcorp Change in Recommendation (but not including a termination by either Party pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(ii)(C) in circumstances where the Goldcorp Change in Recommendation resulted from the occurrence of a Newmont Material Adverse Effect);
 
(iii)                                by either Party pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(ii)(A)  [Effective Time Not Occurring Prior to the Outside Date] or Section 7.2(a)(ii)(C)  [Failure to Obtain the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval] or by Newmont pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iii)(D)  [Breach of Representations, Warranties or Covenants] , but only if, in these termination events, (x) prior to such termination, a bona fide Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal for Goldcorp shall have been made or publicly announced by any Person other than Newmont (and, if the Goldcorp Meeting is held, is not withdrawn at least five Business Days prior to the date of the Goldcorp Meeting) and (y) within 12 months following the date of such termination, (A) Goldcorp or one or more of its Subsidiaries enters into a definitive agreement in respect of a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal (whether or not such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal is the same Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal referred to in paragraph (x) above) and such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal is later
 
67 

 
consummated (whether or not within 12 months after such termination) or (B) a Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal shall have been consummated (whether or not such Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal is the same Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal referred to in paragraph (x) above), provided that for purposes of this Section 7.3(b)(iii), the term “Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 1.1 except that a reference to “20 per cent” therein shall be deemed to be a reference to “50 per cent”; or
 
(iv)                               by Goldcorp pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iv)(E).
 
If a Goldcorp Termination Fee Event occurs, Goldcorp shall pay the Goldcorp Termination Fee to Newmont, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, as follows:
 
(A)                                if the Goldcorp Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(b)(i), the Termination Fee shall be payable within two Business Days following such termination;
 
(B)                                if the Goldcorp Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(b)(ii), the Termination Fee shall be payable (i) if Goldcorp terminates the Agreement concurrently with such termination and (ii) if Newmont terminates this Agreement, within two Business Days following such termination;
 
(C)                                if the Goldcorp Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(b)(iii), the Termination Fee shall be payable concurrently upon the consummation of the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal referred to therein; or
 
(D)                                if the Goldcorp Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(b)(iv), the Termination Fee shall be payable concurrently with termination of this Agreement.
 
(c)                                   For the purposes of this Agreement, “ Newmont Termination Fee Event ” means the termination of this Agreement:
 
(i)                                      by Goldcorp pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iv)(A)  [Newmont Change in Recommendation] ;
 
(ii)                                   by either Party pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(ii)(D)  [Failure to Obtain the Newmont Stockholder Approval] following a Newmont Change in Recommendation but not including a termination by either Party pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(ii)(D) in circumstances where the Newmont Change in Recommendation resulted from the occurrence of a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect);
 
68 

 
(iii)                                by either Party pursuant to Section7.2(a)(ii)(A)  [Effective Time Not Occurring Prior to the Outside Date] or Section 7.2(a)(ii)(D)  [Failure to Obtain the Newmont Stockholder Approval] or by Goldcorp pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iv)(D)  [Breach of Representations, Warranties or Covenants] , but only if, in these termination events, (x) prior to such termination, a bona fide Newmont Acquisition Proposal for Newmont shall have been made or publicly announced by any Person other than Goldcorp (and, if the Newmont Meeting is held, is not withdrawn at least five Business Days prior to the date of the Newmont Meeting) and (y) within 12 months following the date of such termination, (A) Newmont or one or more of its Subsidiaries enters into a definitive agreement in respect of an Newmont Acquisition Proposal (whether or not such Newmont Acquisition Proposal is the same Newmont Acquisition Proposal referred to in paragraph (x) above) and such Newmont Acquisition Proposal is later consummated (whether or not within 12 months after such termination) or (B) a Newmont Acquisition Proposal shall have been consummated (whether or not such Newmont Acquisition Proposal is the same Newmont Acquisition Proposal referred to in paragraph (x) above), provided that for purposes of this Section 7.3(c)(iv), the term “Newmont Acquisition Proposal” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 1.1 except that a reference to “20 per cent” therein shall be deemed to be a reference to “50 per cent”; or
 
(iv)                               by Newmont pursuant to Section 7.2(a)(iii)(E).
 
If a Newmont Termination Fee Event occurs, Newmont shall pay the Newmont Termination Fee to Goldcorp, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, as follows:
 
(A)                                if the Newmont Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(i), the Termination Fee shall be payable within two Business Days following such termination;
 
(B)                                if the Newmont Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(ii), the Termination Fee shall be payable (i) if Newmont terminates the Agreement concurrently with such termination and (ii) if Goldcorp terminates the Agreement, within two Business Days following such termination;
 
(C)                                if the Newmont Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(iii), the Termination Fee shall be payable concurrently upon the consummation of the Goldcorp Acquisition Proposal referred to therein; or
 
(D)                                if the Newmont Termination Fee is payable pursuant to Section 7.3(c)(iv), the Termination Fee shall be payable concurrently with termination of this Agreement.
 
69 

 
(d)                                  The Parties acknowledge that all of the payment amounts set out in this Section 7.3 are payments of liquidated damages which are a genuine pre-estimate of the damages which the other Party entitled to such damages will suffer or incur as a result of the event giving rise to such payment and the resultant termination of this Agreement and are not penalties. Each Party irrevocably waives any right it may have to raise as a defence that any such liquidated damages are excessive or punitive. For greater certainty, each Party agrees that, upon any termination of this Agreement under circumstances where Goldcorp or Newmont is entitled to a Termination Fee and such Termination Fee is paid in full, Goldcorp or Newmont, as the case may be, shall be precluded from any other remedy against the other Party at Law or in equity or otherwise (including, without limitation, an order for specific performance), and shall not seek to obtain any recovery, judgment, or damages of any kind, including consequential, indirect, or punitive damages, against the other Party or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective directors, officers, employees, partners, managers, members, shareholders or affiliates or their respective representatives in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, provided that the foregoing limitation shall not apply in the event of fraud or wilful breach of this Agreement by a Party.
7.4                                Amendment
 
Subject to the provisions of the Interim Order, the Plan of Arrangement and applicable Laws, this Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement may, at any time and from time to time before or after the holding of the Goldcorp Meeting but not later than the Effective Time, be amended by mutual written agreement of the Parties, without further notice to or authorization on the part of Goldcorp Shareholders, and any such amendment may without limitation:
 
(a)                                  change the time for performance of any of the obligations or acts of the Parties;
 
(b)                                  waive any inaccuracies or modify any representation or warranty contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto;
 
(c)                                   waive compliance with or modify any of the covenants herein contained and waive or modify performance of any of the obligations of the Parties; and/or
 
(d)                                  waive compliance with or modify any mutual conditions precedent herein contained.
 
7.5                                Waiver
 
Any Party may: (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or acts of the other Party; (b) waive compliance, except as provided herein, with any of the other Party’s agreements or the fulfilment of any conditions to its own obligations contained herein; or (c) waive inaccuracies in any of the other Party’s representations or warranties contained herein or in any document delivered by the other Party; provided, however, that any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed on behalf of such Party and, unless otherwise provided in the written waiver, will be limited to the specific breach or
 
70 

 
condition waived. A Party’s failure or delay in exercising any right under this Agreement will not operate as a waiver of that right. A single or partial exercise of any right will not preclude a Party from any other or further exercise of that right or the exercise of any other right.
 
ARTICLE 8
GENERAL PROVISIONS
 
8.1                                Notices
 
All notices and other communications given or made pursuant to this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given and received on the day it is delivered, provided that it is delivered on a Business Day prior to 5:00 p.m. local time in the place of delivery or receipt. However, if notice is delivered after 5:00 p.m. local time or if such day is not a Business Day then the notice shall be deemed to have been given and received on the next Business Day. Notice shall be sufficiently given if delivered (either in Person or by courier), or if transmitted by email (with confirmation of transmission) to the Parties at the following addresses (or at such other addresses as shall be specified by any Party by notice to the other given in accordance with these provisions):
 
(a)                                  if to Newmont:
 
6363 South Fiddler’s Green Circle
Greenwood Village, Colorado
80203
 
Attention:                                          Stephen Gottesfeld, Executive Vice President and General Counsel
Email:                                                             Stephen.Gottesfeld@newmont.com
 
with a copies (which shall not constitute notice) to:
 
Goodmans LLP
Bay-Adelaide Centre, West Tower
333 Bay Street, Suite 3400
Toronto, ON  M5H 2S7
 
Attention:                                          Jonathan Lampe and Neill May
Email:                                                             jlampe@goodmans.ca and nmay@goodmans.ca
 
and
 
Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz
51 West 52 nd  Street
New York, NY  10019
 
Attention:                                          David Katz and Gordon Moodie
Email:                                                             dakatz@wlrk.com and gsmoodie@wlrk.com
 
71 

 
(b)                                  if to Goldcorp:
 
Suite 3400 - 666 Burrard Street
Vancouver, British Columbia 
V6C 2X8
 
Attention:                                          Charlene Ripley, Executive Vice President, General Counsel
Email:                                                             Charlene.Ripley@goldcorp.com
 
with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:
 
Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP
Suite 2100, Scotia Plaza
40 King Street West 
Toronto, ON  M5H 3C2
 
Attention:                                          Paul Stein and Jeffrey Roy
Email:                                                             pstein@CasselsBrock.com and JRoy@CasselsBrock.com
 
and
 
Neal Gerber & Eisenberg LLP
2 N. LaSalle Street, Suite 1700
Chicago, IL 60657
 
Attention:                                          David S. Stone and John Koenigsknecht
Email:                                                             dstone@nge.com and jkoenigsknecht@nge.com
 
8.2                                Governing Law
 
This Agreement shall be governed, including as to validity, interpretation and effect, by the Laws of the Province of Ontario and the Laws of Canada applicable therein. Each of the Parties hereby irrevocably attorns to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Ontario in respect of all matters arising under and in relation to this Agreement and the Arrangement and waives any defences to the maintenance of an action in the Courts of the Province of Ontario.
 
8.3                                Injunctive Relief
 
Subject to Section 7.3(f), the Parties agree that irreparable harm would occur for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy at Law in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. Accordingly, the Parties agree that, in the event of any breach or threatened breach of this Agreement by a Party, the non-breaching Party will be entitled, without the requirement of posting a bond or other security, to equitable relief, including injunctive relief and specific performance, and the Parties shall not object to the granting of injunctive or other equitable relief on the basis that there exists an adequate remedy at law. Subject to Section 7.3(f), such remedies
 
72 

 
will not be the exclusive remedies for any breach of this Agreement but will be in addition to all other remedies available at Law or equity to each of the Parties.
 
8.4                                Time of Essence
 
Time shall be of the essence in this Agreement.
 
8.5                                Entire Agreement, Binding Effect and Assignment
 
This Agreement (including the exhibits and schedules hereto) and the Confidentiality Agreement constitute the entire agreement, and supersede all other prior agreements, understandings, negotiations and discussions, both written and oral, between the Parties, or any of them, with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof and, except as expressly provided herein, this Agreement is not intended to and shall not confer upon any Person other than the Parties any rights or remedies hereunder. This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall enure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations hereunder may be assigned by any of the Parties without the prior written consent of the other Party.
 
8.6                                No Liability
 
No director or officer of Newmont shall have any personal liability whatsoever to Goldcorp under this Agreement, or any other document delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby on behalf of Newmont. No director or officer of Goldcorp shall have any personal liability whatsoever to Newmont under this Agreement, or any other document delivered in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby on behalf of Goldcorp.
 
8.7                                Severability
 
If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule or Law or public policy, that provision will be severed from this Agreement and all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner materially adverse to any Party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the fullest extent possible.
 
8.8                                Waiver of Jury Trial
 
Each Party hereto (on behalf of itself and any of its affiliates, directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives) hereby waives, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Laws, any right it may have to a trial by jury in respect of any suit, action or other proceeding arising out of this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby or the actions of the Parties in the negotiation, administration, performance and enforcement of this Agreement. Each Party hereto (a) certifies that no representative, agent or attorney of any other Party has represented, expressly
 
73 

 
or otherwise, that such Party would not, in the event of any action, suit or proceeding, seek to enforce the foregoing waiver and (b) acknowledges that it and the other Parties hereto have been induced to enter into this Agreement, by, among other things, the mutual waiver and certifications in this Section 8.8.
 
8.9                                Third Party Beneficiaries
 
The provisions of Section 5.11 are: (i) intended for the benefit of all present and former directors and officers of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries, as and to the extent applicable in accordance with their terms, and shall be enforceable by each of such Persons and his or her heirs, executors administrators and other legal representatives (collectively, the “ Third Party Beneficiaries ”) and Goldcorp shall hold the rights and benefits of Section 5.11 in trust for and on behalf of the Third Party Beneficiaries and Goldcorp hereby accepts such trust and agrees to hold the benefit of and enforce performance of such covenants on behalf of the Third Party Beneficiaries; and (ii) in addition to, and not in substitution for, any other rights that the Third Party Beneficiaries may have by contract or otherwise. Except as provided in this Section 8.9, this Agreement shall not confer any rights or remedies upon any Person other than the Parties and their respective successors and permitted assigns.
 
8.10                         Counterparts, Execution
 
This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The Parties shall be entitled to rely upon delivery of an executed facsimile or similar executed electronic copy of this Agreement, and such facsimile or similar executed electronic copy shall be legally effective to create a valid and binding agreement between the Parties.
 
[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]
 
74 

 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF Newmont and Goldcorp have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized.

 	NEWMONT MINING CORPORATION	

 	By:	/s/ Gary J. Goldberg	
 	 	Name: Gary J. Goldberg	
 	 	Title: Chief Executive Officer	

 	GOLDCORP INC.	

 	By:	/s/ David Garofalo	
 	 	Name: David Garofalo	
 	 	Title: President & CEO	
 
1 

 
SCHEDULE A
FORM OF PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT
 
1 

 
PLAN OF ARRANGEMENT
 
UNDER SECTION 182 OF THE
BUSINESS CORPORATIONS ACT (ONTARIO)
 
ARTICLE 1
INTERPRETATION
 
1.1                                Definitions
 
Whenever used in this Plan of Arrangement, the following words and terms have the meanings set out below:
 
“ affiliate ” has the meaning given to it in National Instrument 45-106 — Prospectus Exemptions under Canadian Securities Laws;
 
“ Arrangement ” means the arrangement of Goldcorp under Section 182 of the OBCA on the terms and subject to the conditions set out in this Plan of Arrangement, subject to any amendments or variations thereto made in accordance with the terms of the Arrangement Agreement and this Plan of Arrangement or made at the direction of the Court in the Interim Order or Final Order with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably;
 
“ Arrangement Agreement ” means the arrangement agreement dated January 14, 2019 to which this Plan of Arrangement is attached as Schedule A, and all schedules annexed thereto, as the same may be amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof;
 
“ Arrangement Resolution ” means the special resolution of Goldcorp Shareholders approving the Arrangement which is to be considered at the Goldcorp Meeting substantially in the form of Schedule B to the Arrangement Agreement;
 
“ Authorization ” means, with respect to any Person, any authorization, order, permit, approval, grant, licence, registration, consent, right, notification, condition, franchise, privilege, certificate, judgment, writ, injunction, award, determination, direction, decision, decree, by-law, rule or regulation, of, from or required by any Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over the Person;
 
“ Black Scholes Amount ” means, in respect of each Goldcorp Option, the value of such Goldcorp Option as of the Effective Date using the “Black Scholes” valuation model calculated as per industry standard practice, based on the inputs set forth in Exhibit 1 attached hereto.
 
“ Business Day ” means any day, other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a statutory or civic holiday in the Province of Ontario, the Province of British Columbia or in the State of New York;
 
“ Canadian Securities Laws ” means the Securities Act, together with all other applicable securities Laws, rules and regulations and published policies thereunder or under the securities laws of any other province or territory of Canada;
 
“ Cash Consideration ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, $0.02 in cash;

 
“ Certificate of Arrangement ” means the certificate giving effect to the Arrangement issued by the Director pursuant to Section 183 of the OBCA;
 
“ Closing VWAP ” means the volume weighted average price of a Newmont Share, rounded to four decimal places, and determined without regard to after-hours trading or any other trading outside of the regular trading session trading hours, for the five consecutive trading days ending on the third complete trading day prior to (and excluding) the Effective Date, as reported by Bloomberg;
 
“ Consideration ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, (a) a fraction of a Newmont Share equal to the Exchange Ratio, plus (b) the Cash Consideration;
 
“ Consideration Shares ” means the Newmont Shares to be issued as Consideration pursuant to the Arrangement;
 
“ Court ” means the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List);
 
“ Depositary ” means any Person that Goldcorp may appoint to act as depositary for the Goldcorp Shares in relation to the Arrangement, with the approval of Newmont, acting reasonably;
 
“ Director ” means the Director appointed pursuant to Section 278 of the OBCA;
 
“ Dissent Rights ” has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1(a);
 
“ Dissent Shares ” means Goldcorp Shares held by a Dissenting Shareholder and in respect of which the Dissenting Shareholder has validly exercised Dissent Rights;
 
“ Dissenting Shareholder ” means a registered Goldcorp Shareholder who has validly exercised a Dissent Right and has not withdrawn or been deemed to have withdrawn such exercise of Dissent Rights, but only in respect of Goldcorp Shares in respect of which Dissent Rights are validly exercised by such Goldcorp Shareholder;
 
“ Effective Date ” means the date upon which the Arrangement becomes effective, as set out in Section 2.12 of the Arrangement Agreement, which will be the date shown in the Certificate of Arrangement;
 
“ Effective Time ” means 12:01 a.m. (Toronto time) on the Effective Date or such other time as agreed to by Newmont and Goldcorp in writing;
 
“ Equity Award Exchange Ratio ” means the sum of (a) the Exchange Ratio, and (b) a fraction of a Newmont Share equal to the quotient (rounded to the nearest four decimal places) obtained by dividing (i) the Cash Consideration, by (ii) the Closing VWAP;
 
“ Exchange Ratio ” means, for each Goldcorp Share, 0.3280 of a Newmont Share;
 
“ Final Order ” means the final order of the Court pursuant to Section 182 of the OBCA, in form and substance acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably, after a hearing upon the procedural and substantive fairness of the terms and conditions of the Arrangement, approving the Arrangement, as such order may be amended, modified, supplemented or varied
 
2 

 
by the Court (with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably) at any time prior to the Effective Date or, if appealed, then, unless such appeal is withdrawn or denied, as affirmed or as amended on appeal (provided that any such affirmation, amendment, modification, supplement or variation is acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably);
 
“ Goldcorp ” means Goldcorp Inc., a corporation existing under the laws of the Province of Ontario;
 
“ Goldcorp Board ” means the board of directors of Goldcorp as the same is constituted from time to time;
 
“ Goldcorp Meeting ” means the special meeting of Goldcorp Shareholders, including any adjournment or postponement thereof, to be called and held in accordance with the Interim Order to consider the Arrangement Resolution;
 
“ Goldcorp Option Plan ” means the amended and restated 2005 Goldcorp Stock Option Plan, last amended April 28, 2016;
 
“ Goldcorp Options ” means options to purchase Goldcorp Shares granted under the Goldcorp Option Plan and options to purchase Goldcorp Shares granted under the stock option plan of Exeter Resource Corporation;
 
“ Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp phantom restricted share unit plan dated January 22, 2013 and last amended February 12, 2014;
 
“ Goldcorp Phantom RSUs ” means phantom restricted share units issued under the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp PSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp performance share unit plan, amended effective July 28, 2010, and last amended February 14, 2018;
 
“ Goldcorp PSUs ” means performance share units issued under the Goldcorp PSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp RSU Plan ” means the Goldcorp restricted share unit plan, amended effective May 20, 2008, and last amended April 28, 2016;
 
“ Goldcorp RSUs ” means restricted stock units issued under the Goldcorp RSU Plan;
 
“ Goldcorp Securityholders ” means, collectively, the Goldcorp Shareholders and the holders of Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp PSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp RSUs;
 
“ Goldcorp Shareholders ” means the holders of Goldcorp Shares;
 
“ Goldcorp Shares ” means the common shares in the authorized share capital of Goldcorp;
 
“ Governmental Entity ” means: (a) any multinational, federal, provincial, territorial, state, regional, municipal, local or other government, governmental or public department, central bank, court, tribunal, arbitral body, commission, board, ministry, bureau or agency, domestic or
 
3 

 
foreign; (b) any stock exchange, including the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange; (c) any subdivision, agent, commission, board or authority of any of the foregoing; or (d) any quasi-governmental or private body, including any tribunal, commission, regulatory agency or self-regulatory organization, exercising any regulatory, antitrust, foreign investment, expropriation or taxing authority under or for the account of any of the foregoing;
 
“ Interim Order ” means the order made after the application to the Court pursuant to subsection 182 of the OBCA after being informed of the intention to rely upon the exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act under section 3(a)(10) thereof with respect to the Newmont Shares and Replacement RSUs issued pursuant to the Arrangement, in form and substance acceptable to Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably, providing for, among other things, the calling and holding of the Goldcorp Meeting, as the same may be amended, affirmed, modified, supplemented or varied by the Court with the consent of Newmont and Goldcorp, each acting reasonably;
 
“ Law ” or “ Laws ” means all laws (including common law), by-laws, statutes, rules, regulations, principles of law and equity, orders, rulings, ordinances, judgments, injunctions, determinations, awards, decrees or other legally binding requirements, whether domestic or foreign, and the terms and conditions of any Authorization of or from any Governmental Entity, and, for greater certainty, includes Canadian Securities Laws and U.S. Securities Laws and the term “ applicable ” with respect to such Laws and in a context that refers to one or more Persons, means such Laws as are applicable to such Persons or its business, undertaking, assets, property or securities and emanate from a Persons having jurisdiction over the Person or Persons or its or their business, undertaking, assets, property or securities;
 
“ Letter of Transmittal ” means the Letter of Transmittal(s), in a form reasonably satisfactory to Newmont, to be delivered by Goldcorp to Goldcorp Shareholders providing for the delivery of the Goldcorp Shareholders’ Goldcorp Shares to the Depositary;
 
“ Liens ” means any hypothecs, mortgages, pledges, assignments, liens, charges, security interests, statutory or deemed trusts, encumbrances and adverse rights or claims, other third party interest or encumbrance of any kind, whether contingent or absolute, and any agreement, option, right or privilege (whether by Law, contract or otherwise) capable of becoming any of the foregoing;
 
“ Newmont ” means Newmont Mining Corporation, a corporation existing under the laws of the State of Delaware;
 
“ Newmont Excess Shares ” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(b);
 
“ Newmont Incentive Plan ” means Newmont’s 2013 Stock Incentive Plan;
 
“ Newmont RSUs ” means restricted stock units issued under the Newmont Incentive Plan;
 
“ Newmont Share Trust ” has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(b);
 
“ Newmont Shares ” means shares of common stock in the authorized share capital of Newmont;
 
“ NYSE ” means The New York Stock Exchange;
 
4 

 
“ OBCA ” means the Business Corporations Act (Ontario);
 
“ Person ” includes an individual, partnership, association, body corporate, trustee, executor, administrator, legal representative, government (including any Governmental Entity) or any other entity, whether or not having legal status;
 
“ Plan of Arrangement ” means this plan of arrangement and any amendments or variations hereto made in accordance with Section 7.4 of the Arrangement Agreement and this plan of arrangement or upon the direction of the Court in the Final Order;
 
“ Replacement RSUs ” means the Newmont RSUs issued in replacement of Goldcorp RSUs under and on the basis set forth in this Plan of Arrangement.
 
“ Securities Act ” means the Securities Act (Ontario) and the rules, regulations and published policies made thereunder;
 
“ Tax Act ” means the Income Tax Act (Canada);
 
“ U.S. Securities Act ” means the U.S. Securities Act of 1933 , as amended and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder;
 
“ U.S. Securities Laws ” means the U.S. Securities Act and all other applicable U.S. federal securities laws;
 
“ United States ” or “ U.S. ” means the United States of America, its territories and possessions, any State of the United States and the District of Columbia; and
 
1.2                                Interpretation Not Affected by Headings
 
The division of this Plan of Arrangement into Articles, Sections, subsections, paragraphs and Exhibits and the insertion of headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Plan of Arrangement. Unless the contrary intention appears, references in this Plan of Arrangement to an Article, Section, subsection, paragraph or Exhibit by number or letter or both refer to the Article, Section, subsection, paragraph or Exhibit, respectively, bearing that designation in this Plan of Arrangement.
 
1.3                                Number and Gender
 
In this Plan of Arrangement, unless the contrary intention appears, words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa, and words importing gender shall include all genders.
 
1.4                                Date for any Action
 
If the date on which any action is required to be taken hereunder is not a Business Day, such action shall be required to be taken on the next succeeding day which is a Business Day.
 
5 

 
1.5                                Currency
 
Unless otherwise stated, all references in this Agreement to sums of money are expressed in lawful money of the United States of America and “$” refers to United States dollars.
 
1.6                                Statutes
 
Any reference to a statute refers to such statute and all rules, resolutions and regulations made under it, as it or they may have been or may from time to time be amended or re-enacted, unless stated otherwise.
 
ARTICLE 2
EFFECT OF ARRANGEMENT
 
2.1                                Arrangement Agreement
 
This Plan of Arrangement is made pursuant to and subject to the provisions of the Arrangement Agreement. If there is any inconsistency or conflict between the provisions of this Plan of Arrangement and the provisions of the Arrangement Agreement, the provisions of this Plan of Arrangement shall govern.
 
2.2                                Binding Effect
 
At the Effective Time, this Plan of Arrangement and the Arrangement shall without any further authorization, act or formality on the part of the Court become effective and be binding upon Newmont, Goldcorp, the Depositary, all registered and beneficial Goldcorp Securityholders, including Dissenting Shareholders.
 
ARTICLE 3
ARRANGEMENT
 
3.1                                Arrangement
 
Commencing at the Effective Time, in five minute increments each of the following events shall occur and shall be deemed to occur consecutively in the following order, except where noted, without any further authorization, act or formality:
 
(a)                                  Each Dissent Share shall be deemed to be transferred and assigned by such Dissenting Shareholder, without any further act of formality on its part, to Newmont (free and clear of any Liens) in accordance with, and for the consideration contemplated in, Article 4 and:
 
(i)                                      such Dissenting Shareholder shall cease to be, and shall be deemed to cease to be, the registered holder of each such Dissent Share and the name of such registered holder shall be, and shall be deemed to be, removed from the register of Goldcorp Shareholders in respect of each such Dissent Share, and at such time each Dissenting Shareholder will have only the rights set out in Section 4.1;
 
6 

 
(ii)                                   such Dissenting Shareholder shall be deemed to have executed and delivered all consents, releases, assignments and waivers, statutory or otherwise, required to transfer and assign each such Dissent Share; and
 
(iii)                                Newmont shall be and shall be deemed to be the holder of all of the outstanding Dissent Shares (free and clear of all Liens) and the central securities register of Goldcorp shall be, and shall be deemed to be, revised accordingly.
 
(b)                                  Each Goldcorp Option outstanding at the Effective Time (whether vested or unvested), notwithstanding the terms of the Goldcorp Option Plan, shall be, and shall be deemed to be, unconditionally vested and exercisable, and such Goldcorp Option shall, without any further action by or on behalf of the holder of such Goldcorp Option, be deemed to be assigned and transferred by such holder to Goldcorp in exchange for a cash payment from Goldcorp equal to the Black Scholes Amount in respect of such Goldcorp Option, and
 
(i)                                      the holder thereof shall cease to be, and shall be deemed to cease to be, the holder of such Goldcorp Option and the name of such holder shall be, and shall be deemed to be, removed from the register of Goldcorp Options in respect of such Goldcorp Option; and
 
(ii)                                   the Goldcorp Option Plan and all agreements relating to the Goldcorp Options shall be terminated and shall be of no further force and effect.
 
(c)                                   Each Goldcorp Share outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than any Goldcorp Share held by Newmont or any of its affiliates (including all Dissent Shares)) shall be deemed to be transferred and assigned by the holder thereof, without any further act or formality on its part, to Newmont (free and clear of any Liens) in exchange for the Consideration, subject to Sections 3.2 and 5.3, and
 
(i)                                      the registered holder thereof shall cease to be, and shall be deemed to cease to be, the registered holder of each such Goldcorp Share  and the name of such registered holder shall be, and shall be deemed to be, removed from the register of Goldcorp Shareholders;
 
(ii)                                   the registered holder thereof shall be deemed to have executed and delivered all consents, releases, assignments and waivers, statutory or otherwise, required to transfer and assign each such Goldcorp Share; and
 
(iii)                                Newmont shall be and shall be deemed to be the holder of all of the outstanding Goldcorp Shares (free and clear of all Liens) and the central securities register of Goldcorp shall be, and shall be deemed to be, revised accordingly.
 
(d)                                  Each Goldcorp Phantom RSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding on its existing terms, and
 
7 

 
notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any applicable grant letter, employment agreement or other document governing, or any resolution or determination of the Goldcorp Board (or any committee thereof) in respect of, the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan or any Goldcorp Phantom RSUs, pursuant to the determination of the Committee (as defined therein) pursuant to Section 5.6(a)(i) of the Arrangement Agreement, the “Share Value” (as defined in the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan) shall mean the product obtained by multiplying (A) the trading price of a Newmont Share on the NYSE at the close of business on the date of expiry of the Restricted Period (as defined in the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan), by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio.
 
(e)                                   Each Goldcorp PSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall remain outstanding on its existing terms, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any applicable PSU Agreement (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan), employment agreement or other document governing, or any resolution or determination of the Goldcorp Board (or any committee thereof) in respect of, the Goldcorp PSU Plan or any Goldcorp PSUs:
 
(i)                                      the Multiplier (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan) for each Goldcorp PSU shall be deemed to be 100 per cent; and
 
(ii)                                   pursuant to the determination of the Board (as defined therein) pursuant to Section 5.6(a)(ii) of the Arrangement Agreement, “Fair Market Value” (as defined in the Goldcorp PSU Plan) shall mean, on a particular day, the product obtained by multiplying (A) the volume weighted average price of the Newmont Shares on the NYSE for the 30 trading day period prior to and including the particular day, by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio.
 
(f)                                    Each Goldcorp RSU that is outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be deemed to be exchanged by the holder thereof in accordance with subsection 7(1.4) of the Tax Act, without any further act of formality on its part, for a Replacement RSU that has the same vesting conditions as the Goldcorp RSU for which it was exchanged and that entitles the holder thereof to receive, upon vesting thereof and in accordance with the terms of the Newmont Incentive Plan, a number of Newmont Shares equal to the product obtained by multiplying (A) the applicable number of Goldcorp Shares covered by such Goldcorp RSU immediately prior to the Effective Time by (B) the Equity Award Exchange Ratio; provided that any fraction of a Newmont Share that such holder would be entitled to receive (after aggregating all Newmont Shares issuable to such holder in respect of all such holder’s Replacement RSUs that vest on a particular date date) shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number, and:
 
(i)                                      the holder thereof shall cease to be, and shall be deemed to cease to be, the holder of each such Goldcorp RSU and the name of such holder shall be, and shall be deemed to be, removed from the register of Goldcorp RSUs in respect of each such Goldcorp RSU;
 
8 

 
(ii)                                   the Goldcorp RSU Plan and all agreements relating to the Goldcorp RSUs shall be terminated and shall be of no further force and effect;
 
(iii)                                notwithstanding the foregoing, if required, the number of Newmont Shares to which a former holder of a Goldcorp RSU will be entitled under the Replacement RSU will be reduced such that (i) the excess (if any) of the aggregate fair market value of the Newmont Shares underlying such holder’s Replacement RSU immediately following the exchange over the aggregate exercise price (if any) of such Replacement RSU does not exceed (ii) the excess (if any) of the aggregate fair market value of the Goldcorp Shares underlying the holder’s corresponding Goldcorp RSU immediately before the exchange over the aggregate exercise price (if any) of such Goldcorp RSU; and
 
(iv)                               the Committee (as defined in the Newmont Incentive Plan) irrevocably elects to settle all Replacement RSUs solely in consideration for Newmont Shares, the Award Agreement (as defined in the Newmont Incentive Plan) in respect of each such Replacement RSU will, and will be deemed to, provide that the Committee (as defined in the Newmont Incentive Plan) shall not have the discretion to pay cash in settlement of any Replacement RSU (notwithstanding the terms of the Newmont Incentive Plan), and such Replacement RSUs are, and are deemed to be, a right to acquire Newmont Shares (subject to the terms and conditions of the Replacement RSU and the Newmont Incentive Plan).
 
The events provided for in this Section 3.1 will be deemed to occur on the Effective Date, notwithstanding that certain procedures related thereto may not be completed until after the Effective Date.
 
3.2                                No Fractional Shares
 
(a)                                  In no event shall any Goldcorp Shareholder be entitled to a fractional Newmont Share. Where the aggregate number of Newmont Shares to be issued to a Goldcorp Shareholder as consideration under the Arrangement would result in a fraction of a Newmont Share being issuable, the number of Newmont Shares to be received by such Goldcorp Shareholder shall be rounded down to the nearest whole Newmont Share. In lieu of any such fractional Newmont Share, each Goldcorp Shareholder otherwise entitled to a fractional interest in a Newmont Share will be entitled to receive a cash payment equal to an amount representing such Goldcorp Shareholder’s proportionate interest in the net proceeds from the sale by the Depositary on behalf of all such Goldcorp Shareholders of the Newmont Excess Shares. Section 3.1(f) herein, sets forth the treatment of any fraction of a Newmont Share that a former holder of Goldcorp RSUs outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be entitled to receive upon vesting of the applicable Replacement RSU and in accordance with the terms of the Newmont Incentive Plan.
 
9 

 
(b)                                  As promptly as practicable following the Effective Time, the Depositary shall determine the excess of (i) the number of Newmont Shares issued and delivered to the Depositary pursuant to Article 5 representing the Consideration Shares over (ii) the aggregate number of whole Consideration Shares to be issued to Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to Section 3.1(c) (such excess the “ Newmont Excess Shares ”). Following the Effective Time, the Depositary shall, on behalf of the former Goldcorp Shareholders, sell the Newmont Excess Shares at the then prevailing prices on the NYSE. The sale of the Newmont Excess Shares by the Depositary shall be executed on the NYSE through one or more members firms of the NYSE and shall be executed in round lots to the extent applicable. The Depositary shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to complete the sale of the Newmont Excess Shares as promptly following the Effective Time as is practicable, consistent with obtaining the best execution of such sales in light of prevailing market conditions. Until the net proceeds of such sale or sales have been distributed to former Goldcorp Shareholders, the Depositary shall hold such proceeds in trust for such former Goldcorp Shareholders (the “ Newmont Share Trust ”). The amount of all commissions, transfer taxes and other out-of-pocket transaction costs, including expenses and compensation of the Depositary incurred in connection with such sale of Newmont Excess Shares shall be paid by Newmont. The Depositary shall determine the portion of the Newmont Share Trust to which each former Goldcorp Shareholder is entitled, if any, by multiplying the amount of the aggregate net proceeds composing the Newmont Share Trust by a fraction, the numerator of which is the amount of the fractional share interest to which such former Goldcorp Shareholder is entitled (after taking into account all Goldcorp Shares held as of immediately prior to the Effective Time by such former Goldcorp Shareholder) and the denominator of which is the aggregate amount of fractional Newmont Shares to which all former Goldcorp Shareholders are entitled.
 
(c)                                   As soon as practicable after the determination of the amount of cash, if any, to be paid to former Goldcorp Shareholders with respect to any fractional Newmont Shares, the Depositary shall make available such amounts to such former Goldcorp Shareholders.
 
ARTICLE 4
DISSENT RIGHTS
 
4.1                                Dissent Rights
 
(a)                                  In connection with the Arrangement, each registered Goldcorp Shareholder may exercise rights of dissent (“ Dissent Rights ”) with respect to the Goldcorp Shares held by such Goldcorp Shareholder pursuant to Section 185 of the OBCA, as modified by the Interim Order, the Final Order and this Section 4.1(a); provided that, notwithstanding Section 185(6) of the OBCA, the written objection to the Arrangement Resolution referred to in Section 185(6) of the OBCA must be received by Goldcorp not later than 4:00 p.m. (Toronto time) two Business Days immediately preceding the date of the Goldcorp Meeting. Dissenting Shareholders who are:
 
10 

 
(i)                                    ultimately entitled to be paid by Newmont the fair value for their Dissent Shares (A) shall be deemed to not to have participated in the transactions in Article 3 (other than Section 3.1(a)); (B) shall be deemed to have transferred and assigned such Dissent Shares (free and clear of any Liens) to Newmont in accordance with Section 3.1(a); (C) will be entitled to be paid the fair value of such Dissent Shares by Newmont, which fair value, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the OBCA, shall be determined as of the close of business on the day before the Arrangement Resolution was adopted at the Goldcorp Meeting; and (D) will not be entitled to any other payment or consideration, including any payment that would be payable under the Arrangement had such holders not exercised their Dissent Rights in respect of such Goldcorp Shares; or
 
(ii)                                 ultimately not entitled, for any reason, to be paid by Newmont the fair value for their Dissent Shares, shall be deemed to have participated in the Arrangement in respect of those Goldcorp Shares on the same basis as a non-dissenting Goldcorp Shareholder and shall be entitled to receive only the Consideration from Newmont in the same manner as such non-Dissenting Shareholders.
 
(b)                                  In no event shall Newmont or Goldcorp or any other Person be required to recognize a Dissenting Shareholder as a registered or beneficial owner of Goldcorp Shares or any interest therein (other than the rights set out in this Section 4.1) at or after the Effective Time, and as at the Effective Time the names of such Dissenting Shareholders shall be deleted from the central securities register of Goldcorp.
 
(c)                                   For greater certainty, in addition to any other restrictions in the Interim Order and under Section 185 of the OBCA, none of the following shall be entitled to exercise Dissent Rights: (i) Goldcorp Shareholders who vote or have instructed a proxyholder to vote such Goldcorp Shares in favour of the Arrangement Resolution (but only in respect of such Goldcorp Shares), (ii) holders of Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp RSUs, Goldcorp PSUs and Goldcorp Phantom RSUs, and (iii) any other Person who is not a registered holder of Grizzles Shares as of the record date for the Goldcorp Meeting.
 
ARTICLE 5
DELIVERY OF CONSIDERATION
 
5.1                                Certificates and Payments
 
(a)                                  Following receipt of the Final Order and prior to the Effective Time, Newmont shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Depositary sufficient funds and Newmont Shares to satisfy the aggregate Consideration payable to the Goldcorp Shareholders in accordance with Section 3.1, which cash and Newmont Share shall be held by the Depositary as agent and nominee for such former Goldcorp Shareholders for distribution to such former Goldcorp Shareholders in accordance with the provisions of this Article 5.
 
11 

 
(b)                                  Upon surrender to the Depositary for cancellation of a certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented outstanding Goldcorp Shares that were transferred pursuant to Section 3.1(c), together with a duly completed and executed Letter of Transmittal and any such additional documents and instruments as the Depositary may reasonably require, the registered holder of the Goldcorp Shares represented by such surrendered certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor, and the Depositary shall deliver to such Goldcorp Shareholder the Consideration that such Goldcorp Shareholder has the right to receive under the Arrangement for such Goldcorp Shares, less any amounts withheld pursuant to Section 5.3, and any certificate so surrendered shall forthwith be cancelled.
 
(c)                                   After the Effective Time and until surrendered for cancellation as contemplated by Section 5.1(b), each certificate that immediately prior to the Effective Time represented one or more Goldcorp Shares (other than Goldcorp Shares held by Newmont or any of its affiliates) shall be deemed at all times to represent only the right to receive in exchange therefor the Consideration that the holder of such certificate is entitled to receive in accordance with Section 3.1, less any amounts withheld pursuant to Section 5.3.
 
(d)                                  Following receipt of the Final Order and prior to the Effective Time, Goldcorp shall deliver or cause to be delivered to the Depositary (unless the parties otherwise agree) sufficient funds to satisfy the aggregate amount of cash payable to the holders of the Goldcorp Options in accordance with Section 3.1, which cash shall be held by the Depositary as agent and nominee for such former holder of Goldcorp Options for distribution to such former holder of Goldcorp Options in accordance with the provisions of this Article 5. The delivery of such funds to the Depositary following receipt of the Final Order and prior to the Effective Time shall constitute full satisfaction of the rights of former holders of Goldcorp Options and such former holders of Goldcorp Options shall have no claim against Goldcorp or Newmont except to the extent that the funds delivered by Goldcorp to the Depositary (except to the extent such funds are withheld in accordance with Section 5.3) are insufficient to satisfy the amounts payable to such former holders of Goldcorp Options or are not paid by the Depositary to such former holders of Goldcorp Options in accordance with the terms hereof. As soon as practicable after the Effective Time, the Depositary shall pay or cause to be paid the amounts, less applicable withholdings, to be paid to former holders of Goldcorp Options pursuant to this Plan of Arrangement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at the election of Goldcorp, Goldcorp shall be entitled to pay the cash payable to the former holders of the Goldcorp Options pursuant to Section 3.1(b) through its payroll service provider following the Effective Date.
 
5.2                                Lost Certificates
 
In the event any certificate which immediately prior to the Effective Time represented one or more outstanding Goldcorp Shares that were transferred pursuant to Section 3.1(c) shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed, the Depositary will issue in exchange for such
 
12 

 
lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, the Consideration deliverable in accordance with such holder’s duly completed and executed Letter of Transmittal. When authorizing such payment in exchange for any lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, the Person to whom such cash is to be delivered shall as a condition precedent to the delivery of such Consideration, give a bond satisfactory to Newmont and the Depositary (acting reasonably) in such sum as Newmont may direct, or otherwise indemnify Newmont and Goldcorp in a manner satisfactory Newmont and Goldcorp, acting reasonably, against any claim that may be made against Newmont and Goldcorp with respect to the certificate alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed.
 
5.3                                Withholding Rights
 
Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as applicable, shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, or direct any other Person to deduct and withhold on their behalf, from any amounts otherwise payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable to any Goldcorp Securityholders and/or any other Person under this Plan of Arrangement such amounts as are required or reasonably believed to be required to be deducted and withheld from such amounts under any provision of the Tax Act, the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986 or any provision of any other Law. To the extent any such amounts are so deducted and withheld, such amounts shall be treated for all purposes under this Plan of Arrangement as having been paid to the Person in respect of which such deduction and withholding was made. To the extent that the amount so required to be deducted or withheld from any amounts payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable to a Person under this Plan of Arrangement exceeds the amount of cash otherwise payable to such Person, Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary are hereby authorized to sell or otherwise dispose, or direct any other Person to sell or otherwise dispose, of such portion of the non-cash consideration or non-cash amounts payable, issuable or otherwise deliverable hereunder to such Person as is necessary to provide sufficient funds to Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as the case may be, to enable it to comply with such deduction or withholding requirement and Newmont, Goldcorp, any of their affiliates and the Depositary, as applicable, shall notify the relevant Person of such sale or other disposition and remit to such Person any unapplied balance of the net proceeds of such sale or other disposition (after deduction for (x) the amounts required to satisfy the required withholding under the Plan of Arrangement in respect of such Person, (y) reasonable commissions payable to the broker and (z) other reasonable costs and expenses).
 
5.4                                Distributions with respect to Unsurrendered Share Certificates
 
No dividend or other distribution declared or made after the Effective Time with respect to Newmont Shares with a record date after the Effective Time shall be delivered to the holder of any unsurrendered certificate that, immediately prior to the Effective Time, represented outstanding Goldcorp Shares unless and until the holder of such certificate shall have complied with the provisions of Section 5.1 or Section 5.2. Subject to applicable Law and to Section 5.3, at the time of such compliance, there shall, in addition to the delivery of Consideration to which such holder is thereby entitled, be delivered to such holder, without interest, the amount of the dividend or other distribution with a record date after the Effective Time theretofore paid with respect to such Newmont Shares.
 
13 

 
5.5                                Limitation and Proscription
 
To the extent that a former Goldcorp Shareholder shall not have complied with the provisions of Section 5.1 or Section 5.2 on or before the date that is six years after the Effective Date (the “ final proscription date ”), then the Consideration that such former Goldcorp Shareholder was entitled to receive shall be automatically cancelled without any repayment of capital in respect thereof and the Consideration to which such former Goldcorp Shareholder was entitled, shall be delivered to Newmont by the Depositary and the Newmont Shares forming part of the Consideration shall be deemed to be cancelled, and the interest of the former Goldcorp Shareholder in such Newmont Shares (and any dividend or other distribution referred to in Section 5.4) to which it was entitled shall be terminated as of such final proscription date, and the certificates formerly representing Goldcorp Shares shall cease to represent a right or claim of any kind or nature as of such final proscription date. Any payment made by way of cheque by the Depositary pursuant to this Plan of Arrangement that has not been deposited or has been returned to the Depositary or that otherwise remains unclaimed, in each case, on or before the final proscription date shall cease to represent a right or claim of any kind or nature and the right of any Goldcorp Shareholder to receive the Consideration for Goldcorp Shares pursuant to this Plan of Arrangement shall terminate and be deemed to be surrendered and forfeited to Newmont.
 
5.6                                No Liens
 
Any exchange or transfer of securities pursuant to this Plan of Arrangement shall be free and clear of any Liens or other claims of third parties of any kind.
 
5.7                                Paramountcy
 
From and after the Effective Time: (a) this Plan of Arrangement shall take precedence and priority over any and all Goldcorp Shares issued prior to the Effective Time; (b) the rights and obligations of the registered holders of Goldcorp Shares (other than Newmont or any of its affiliates), and of Goldcorp, Newmont, the Depositary and any transfer agent or other depositary in relation thereto, shall be solely as provided for in this Plan of Arrangement and the Arrangement Agreement; and (c) all actions, causes of action, claims or proceedings (actual or contingent and whether or not previously asserted) based on or in any way relating to any Goldcorp Shares shall be deemed to have been settled, compromised, released and determined without liability except as set forth herein.
 
ARTICLE 6
AMENDMENTS
 
6.1                                Amendments
 
(a)                                  Newmont and Goldcorp reserve the right to amend, modify and/or supplement this Plan of Arrangement at any time and from time to time prior to the Effective Time, provided that any such amendment, modification or supplement must be agreed to in writing by each of Goldcorp and Newmont and filed with the Court, and, if made following the Goldcorp Meeting, then: (i) approved by the Court, and (ii) if the Court directs, approved by the Goldcorp Shareholders and
 
14 

 
communicated to the Goldcorp Securityholders if and as required by the Court, and in either case in the manner required by the Court.
 
(b)                                  Subject to the provisions of the Interim Order, any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement, if agreed to by Goldcorp and Newmont, may be proposed by Goldcorp and Newmont at any time prior to or at the Goldcorp Meeting, with or without any other prior notice or communication, and if so proposed and accepted by the Persons voting at the Goldcorp Meeting shall become part of this Plan of Arrangement for all purposes.
 
(c)                                   Any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement that is approved or directed by the Court following the Goldcorp Meeting will be effective only if it is agreed to in writing by each of Goldcorp and Newmont and, if required by the Court, by some or all of the Goldcorp Shareholders voting in the manner directed by the Court.
 
(d)                                  Any amendment, modification or supplement to this Plan of Arrangement may be made by Goldcorp and Newmont without the approval of or communication to the Court or the Goldcorp Securityholders, provided that it concerns a matter which, in the reasonable opinion of Goldcorp and Newmont is of an administrative or ministerial nature required to better give effect to the implementation of this Plan of Arrangement and is not materially adverse to the financial or economic interests of any of the Goldcorp Securityholders.
 
(e)                                   This Plan of Arrangement may be withdrawn prior to the Effective Time in accordance with the Arrangement Agreement.
 
ARTICLE 7
FURTHER ASSURANCES
 
7.1                                Further Assurances
 
Notwithstanding that the transactions and events set out in this Plan of Arrangement shall occur and shall be deemed to occur in the order set out in this Plan of Arrangement without any further act or formality, each of the parties to the Arrangement Agreement shall make, do and execute, or cause to be made, done and executed, all such further acts, deeds, agreements, transfers, assurances, instruments or documents as may reasonably be required by any of them in order further to document or evidence any of the transactions or events set out in this Plan of Arrangement.
 
ARTICLE 8
U.S. SECURITIES LAW EXEMPTION
 
8.1
 
Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, Goldcorp and Newmont each agree that the Plan of Arrangement will be carried out with the intention that, and they will use their commercially reasonable best efforts to ensure that, all (i) Consideration Shares issued under the Arrangement will be issued by Newmont in exchange for Goldcorp Shares and (ii) Replacement
 
15 

 
RSUs to be issued to holders of Goldcorp RSUs in exchange for Goldcorp RSUs outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement, whether in the United States, Canada or any other country, in reliance on the exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act, as amended, as provided by Section 3(a)(10) thereof and applicable state securities laws, and pursuant to the terms, conditions and procedures set forth in the Arrangement Agreement. To the extent necessary, Newmont shall, on or as promptly as practicable following the Effective Date, file a registration statement on Form S-8 with the SEC to register the issuance of Newmont Shares upon exercises of the Replacement RSUs. Newmont shall use its commercially reasonable efforts ensure that the Consideration Shares shall, at the Effective Time, either be registered or qualified under all applicable U.S. state securities laws, or exempt from such registration and qualification requirements. Holders of Goldcorp RSUs entitled to receive Replacement RSUs will be advised that the Replacement RSUs issued pursuant to the Arrangement have not been registered under the U.S. Securities Act and will be issued by Newmont in reliance on the exemption from registration under the U.S. Securities Act pursuant to Section 3(a)(10) thereof, but that such exemption does not exempt the issuance of securities upon the exercises of such securities; therefore, the underlying Newmont Shares issuable upon the exercise of the Replacement RSUs, if any, cannot be issued in the U.S. or to a person in the U.S. in reliance upon the exemption from registration provided by Section 3(a)(10) and the Replacement RSUs may only be exercised pursuant to an effective registration statement or a then available exemption from the registration requirements of the U.S. Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, if any.
 
16 

 
EXHIBIT 1

Remaining Life:	 	The period from the Effective Date until the expiry date of the Goldcorp Option	
 	 	 	
Annualized Volatility:	 	Calculated on the Effective Date in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards and consistent with Goldcorp’s past practice for the period of time prior to the Effective date that is equal to the Remaining Life.	
 	 	 	
Annualized Rate of Quarterly Dividends:	 	To be based on current quarterly dividend on Goldcorp Shares of $0.02 per share	
 	 	 	
Risk Free Rate:	 	To be calculated as of the Effective Date for the Remaining Life.	

 
SCHEDULE B
FORM OF ARRANGEMENT RESOLUTION
 
BE IT RESOLVED THAT:
 
(1)                                  The arrangement (the “ Arrangement ”) under Section 182 of the Business Corporations Act (Ontario) (the “ OBCA ”) involving Goldcorp Inc. (“ Goldcorp ”), pursuant to the arrangement agreement between Goldcorp and Newmont Mining Corporation dated January 14, 2019, as it may be modified, supplemented or amended from time to time in accordance with its terms (the “ Arrangement Agreement ”), as more particularly described and set forth in the management information circular of Goldcorp dated · , 2019 (the “ Circular ”), and all transactions contemplated thereby, are hereby authorized, approved and adopted.
 
(2)                                  The plan of arrangement of Goldcorp, as it has been or may be modified, supplemented or amended in accordance with the Arrangement Agreement and its terms (the “ Plan of Arrangement ”), the full text of which is set out as Schedule “A” to the Circular, is hereby authorized, approved and adopted.
 
(3)                                  The: (a) Arrangement Agreement and all the transactions contemplated therein, (b) actions of the directors of Goldcorp in approving the Arrangement and the Arrangement Agreement, and (c) actions of the directors and officers of Goldcorp in executing and delivering the Arrangement Agreement and any modifications, supplements or amendments thereto, and causing the performance by Goldcorp of its obligations thereunder, are hereby ratified and approved.
 
(4)                                  Goldcorp is hereby authorized to apply for a final order from the Ontario Superior Court of Justice (Commercial List) (the “ Court ”) to approve the Arrangement on the terms set forth in the Arrangement Agreement and the Plan of Arrangement (as they may be, or may have been, modified, supplemented or amended).
 
(5)                                  Notwithstanding that this resolution has been passed (and the Arrangement adopted) by the holders of common shares of Goldcorp (the “ Goldcorp Shareholders ”) entitled to vote thereon or that the Arrangement has been approved by the Court, the directors of Goldcorp are hereby authorized and empowered, without further notice to or approval of the Goldcorp Shareholders: (a) to amend, modify or supplement the Arrangement Agreement or the Plan of Arrangement to the extent permitted by their terms, and (b) subject to the terms of the Arrangement Agreement, not to proceed with the Arrangement and any related transactions.
 
1 

 
(6)                                  Any officer or director of Goldcorp is hereby authorized and directed, for and on behalf of Goldcorp, to execute or cause to be executed and to deliver or cause to be delivered, whether under the corporate seal of Goldcorp or otherwise, for filing with the Director under the OBCA, articles of arrangement and all such other documents and instruments and to perform or cause to be performed all such other acts and things as, in such person’s opinion, may be necessary or desirable to give full force and effect to the foregoing resolutions and the matters authorized thereby, such determination to be conclusively evidenced by the execution and delivery of any such other document or instrument or the doing of any such other act or thing.
 
2 

 
SCHEDULE C
FORM OF NEWMONT RESOLUTIONS
 
PROPOSAL 1
INCREASE IN AUTHORIZED SHARES
 
To approve an amendment and restatement of the Newmont Restated Certificate of Incorporation to increase Newmont’s authorized shares of common stock from 750,000,000 shares to 1,280,000,000 shares.
 
PROPOSAL 2
ISSUANCE OF NEWMONT SHARES IN CONNECTION WITH THE TRANSACTION
 
To approve the issuance of shares of Newmont common stock to Goldcorp Inc.’s (“ Goldcorp ”) shareholders in connection with the arrangement agreement between Goldcorp and Newmont dated January 14, 2019, as it may be modified, supplemented or amended from time to time in accordance with its terms (the “ Arrangement Agreement ”).
 
PROPOSAL 3
ADJOURNMENT OF SPECIAL MEETING
 
Subject to the provisions of the Arrangement Agreement, to approve the adjournment of the Newmont special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes to approve the amendment proposal and the share issuance proposal.
 
1 

 
SCHEDULE D
KEY REGULATORY APPROVALS
 
(1)                                  European Union . The European Commission shall have adopted a decision pursuant to the European Council Regulation No 139/2004 of 20 January 2004 on the control of concentrations between undertakings (European Union) declaring the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to be compatible with the common market (or such compatibility shall have been deemed to exist), or, in the event that that the European Commission adopts a decision (or is deemed to have done so) referring the review of all or part(s) of the transactions to a Governmental Entity of a member state of the European Union, such Governmental Entity (or any other Governmental Entity of such member state) shall have granted approval of the transactions or part(s) thereof that were so referred.
 
(2)                                  Mexico .  The Comisiõn Federal de Competencia Económica (Mexico) shall have issued a resolution, or be deemed to have issued a resolution, under the Ley Federal de Competencia Económica (Mexico) approving the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 
(3)                                  Republic of Korea .  The Korea Fair Trade Commission shall have issued a decision, or be deemed to have issued a decision, under the Monopoly Regulation and Fair Trade Act (Korea) approving the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 
1 

 
SCHEDULE 3.1
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF GOLDCORP
 
Defined Terms
 
As used in this schedule, capitalized terms have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Arrangement Agreement to which this schedule is appended, and the following terms have the following meanings:
 
“ Goldcorp Annual Financial Statements ” means the audited consolidated financial statements for Goldcorp as of and for each of the fiscal years ended on December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2017 (including any notes or schedules thereto and the auditor’s report thereon);
 
“ Goldcorp Balance Sheet ” has the meaning given to it in Section (m) of Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Goldcorp Financial Statements ” means, together, Goldcorp Annual Financial Statements and Goldcorp Interim Financial Statements;
 
“ Goldcorp Interim Financial Statements ” means the interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements for Goldcorp for the three and nine month period ended September 30, 2018 (including any notes or schedules thereto);
 
“ Goldcorp JV Entities ” means any corporations or entities in which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries directly owns 20% or more of the outstanding shares or equity interests and which is not otherwise a Subsidiary (and for greater certainty includes the Goldcorp Material JV Entities);
 
“ Goldcorp Material JV Entities ” means the Goldcorp JV Entities in respect of (a) the Pueblo Viejo gold-silver-copper mine, (b) the NuevaUnión gold-copper project, and (c) the Norte Abierto gold project;
 
“ Goldcorp Material Properties ” has the meaning given to it in Section (r)(i) of Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries ” means Western Silver Corporation, International Mineral Finance S.A.R.L., Goldcorp Holdings GmbH, Goldcorp Trading GmbH, Oroplata SA, 0810416 BC Ltd., Goldcorp S.A. de C.V. 1, Minas de la Alta Pimeria S.A. de C.V., Administradora de Negocios Mineros S.A. de C.V., Goldcorp Internacional S.A. de C.V., Goldcorp Peñasquito S.A. de C.V., Minera Peñasquito S.A. de C.V., Red Lake Gold Mines, Les Mines Opinaca Ltee, Goldcorp Canada Ltd., Goldcorp (Barbados) Inc. and Goldcorp Aureus Inc.;
 
“ Goldcorp Mineral Rights ” has the meaning given to it in Section (o)(ii) of Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Goldcorp Real Property Interests ” has the meaning given to it in Section (o)(i) of Schedule 3.1;
 
“ Indigenous Claim ” means any and all claims (whether or not proven) by any person to or in respect of (a) rights, title or interests of any Indigenous groups by virtue of its status as an Indigenous group; (b) treaty rights; or (c) specific or comprehensive claims being considered by Crown-Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada;
 
1 

 
“ Intellectual Property ” means anything that is or may be protected by any Intellectual Property Rights in any jurisdiction such as, but not limited to works (including software), performances, trade secrets, inventions (whether patentable or not), improvements to such inventions, industrial designs, mask work and integrated circuit topographies, trade-marks, trade names, business names, corporate names, domain names, website names and world wide web addresses, whether or not they may also be protected, at any given time, as a trade secret or confidential information, including proprietary and non-public business information, know-how, methods, processes, designs, technology, technical data, schematics, models, simulations and documentation relating to any of the foregoing;
 
“ Restricted Party ” means a person that is: (i) listed on, or owned or controlled by a person listed on, or acting on behalf of a person listed on, any Sanctions List, (ii) located in, incorporated under the laws of, or owned or (directly or indirectly) controlled by, or acting on behalf of, a person located in or organized under the laws of a country or territory that is the target of Sanctions, or (iii) otherwise a target of Sanctions;
 
“ Sanctions ” means the economic sanctions laws, regulations, embargoes or restrictive measures administered, enacted or enforced by: (i) the United States government; (ii) the United Nations; (iii) the European Union (iv) the United Kingdom; or (v) the respective governmental institutions and agencies of any of the foregoing, including, without limitation, the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the US Department of Treasury (“ OFAC ”), the United States Department of State, and Her Majesty’s Treasury (“ HMT ”) or any other relevant sanctions authority (together “the Sanctions Authorities”); and
 
“ Sanctions List ” means the “Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons” list maintained by OFAC, the Consolidated List of Financial Sanctions Targets and the Investment Ban List maintained by HMT, or any similar list maintained by, or public announcement of Sanctions designation made by, any of the Sanctions Authorities.
 
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF GOLDCORP
 
(a)                                  Organization and Qualification . Goldcorp and each of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is a corporation duly incorporated or an entity duly created and validly existing under all applicable Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, continuance or creation and has all corporate power and capacity to own its assets and conduct its business as now owned and conducted. Goldcorp, each of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, each of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is duly qualified to carry on business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which its assets and properties, owned, leased, licensed or otherwise held, or the nature of its activities, makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so registered or in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. True and complete copies of the constating documents of Goldcorp and each of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries and, to the extent in the possession of Goldcorp, each of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities have been disclosed in the Goldcorp Data Room, and no action has been taken to amend or supersede such constating
 
2 

 
documents of Goldcorp and each of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities.
 
(b)                                  Authority Relative to this Agreement . Goldcorp has the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by it hereunder and, subject to obtaining the Interim Order, the Final Order and the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval, to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Arrangement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by it hereunder and the consummation by Goldcorp of the transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder have been duly authorized by the Goldcorp Board and no other corporate proceedings on the part of Goldcorp are necessary to authorize this Agreement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by it hereunder or the consummation of the Arrangement, other than obtaining the Interim Order, the Final Order, approval of the Goldcorp Circular by the Goldcorp Board and the Goldcorp Shareholder Approval. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Goldcorp and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Goldcorp, enforceable by Newmont against Goldcorp in accordance with its terms, except as the enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable Laws affecting the enforcement of creditors’ rights generally and subject to the qualification that equitable remedies may be granted only in the discretion of a court of competent jurisdiction.
 
(c)                                   No Conflict; Required Filings and Consent . Except as set forth in Section 3.1(c) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, the execution and delivery by Goldcorp of this Agreement and the performance by it of its obligations hereunder and the completion of the Arrangement and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (or would not with the giving of notice, the lapse of time or both, or the happening of any other event or condition):
 
(i)                                      violate, conflict with or result in a breach of:
 
(A)                                any provision of the articles, by-laws or other constating documents or partnership agreements of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities;
 
(B)                                any Goldcorp Material Contract or Authorization to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is a party or by which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries is bound, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect; or
 
(C)                                any Law to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities
 
3 

 
is subject or by which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is bound, subject to receipt of the Regulatory Approvals and except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(ii)                                 give rise to any right of termination, allow any Person to exercise any rights, or cause or permit the termination, cancellation, acceleration or other change of any right or obligation or the loss of any benefit to which Goldcorp is entitled, under any Goldcorp Material Contract or Authorization to which Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is a party, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect; or
 
(iii)                              give rise to any rights of first refusal or rights of first offer, trigger any change of control provision or any restriction or limitation, or require any consent or other action by any Person under, any Goldcorp Material Contract or Authorization, or result in the imposition of any Lien upon any of Goldcorp’s assets or the assets of any of the Goldcorp’s Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
Other than the Regulatory Approvals, such filings and approvals required by the applicable rules and policies of the TSX and the NYSE, the Interim Order and the Final Order, no Authorization of, or other action by or in respect of, or filing, recording, registering or publication with, or notification to, any Governmental Entity is necessary on the part of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp Material JV Entities for the consummation by Goldcorp of its obligations in connection with the Arrangement under this Agreement or for the completion of the Arrangement, except for such Authorizations and filings as to which the failure to obtain or make would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(d)                                  Subsidiaries .
 
(i)                                    Goldcorp has no material Subsidiaries other than the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries. None of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is currently prohibited, directly or indirectly, from paying any dividends to Goldcorp, from making any other distribution on such Goldcorp Material Subsidiary’s or Goldcorp Material JV Entity’s capital stock, from repaying to Goldcorp any loans or advances to such Goldcorp Material Subsidiary or Goldcorp Material JV Entity from Goldcorp.
 
(ii)                                 The following information with respect to each Goldcorp Material Subsidiary and each Goldcorp Material JV Entity is accurately set out, as
 
4 

 
at the date thereof, in Section 3.1(d)(ii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter: (i) its name; (ii) Goldcorp’s percentage equity ownership of it; and (iii) its jurisdiction of incorporation, organization or formation.
 
(iii)                              Except as set forth in Section 3.1(d)(iii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, Goldcorp is, directly or indirectly, the registered and beneficial owner of (A) with respect to each Goldcorp Material Subsidiary, all of its issued and outstanding securities, and (B) with respect to each Goldcorp Material JV Entity, the ownership percentage set forth in the Goldcorp Public Documents, in each case free and clear of all material Liens (other than Liens set forth in the Goldcorp Interim Financial Statements), and all of the issued and outstanding securities of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities have been duly and validly authorized and issued, are fully paid, and if such entity is a corporation, are non-assessable. No securities of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities have been issued in violation of any Law or pre-emptive or similar rights. There are no outstanding options, rights, entitlements, understandings or commitments (contingent or otherwise) regarding the right to acquire any securities or other ownership interests in any of the Goldcorp Material Subsidiaries or to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities.
 
(e)                                   Compliance with Laws and Constating Documents .
 
(i)                                    The operations of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities have been since January 1, 2016 and are now being conducted in material compliance with all Laws of each jurisdiction, the Laws of which have been and are now applicable to the operations of Goldcorp, of any of its Subsidiaries and of any Goldcorp JV Entities, and none of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities has received any notice of any alleged violation of any such Laws, other than non-compliance or violations which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                 None of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp JV Entities is in conflict with, or in default under or in violation of its articles or by-laws or equivalent organizational documents except for such violation or default which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(f)                                    Authorizations . Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities have obtained all Authorizations necessary for the ownership, operation and use of the assets of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and the Goldcorp JV Entities or otherwise in connection with carrying on the business and
 
5 

 
operations of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and the Goldcorp JV Entities in compliance with all applicable Laws, except where the failure to have any such Authorization would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. Such Authorizations are in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities have fully complied with and are in compliance with all such Authorizations, except, in each case, for such non-compliance which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. There is no action, investigation or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp threatened, regarding any such Authorizations, which if successful would, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. None of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities or any of their respective officers or directors, has received any notice, whether written or oral, of revocation or non-renewal or material amendments of any such Authorizations, or of any intention of any Person to revoke or refuse to renew or to materially amend any of such Authorizations, except in each case, for revocations, non-renewals or amendments which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect, and all Authorizations of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities continue to be effective in order for Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and the Goldcorp JV Entities to continue to conduct their respective businesses as they are currently being conducted. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, no Person other than Goldcorp or a wholly-owned Subsidiary thereof owns or has any proprietary, financial or other interest (direct or indirect) in any Authorizations of Goldcorp or its wholly-owned Subsidiaries.
 
(g)                                   Capitalization and Listing .
 
(i)                                      The authorized share capital of Goldcorp consists of an unlimited number of Goldcorp Shares. As of the date of this Agreement there are outstanding (A) 867,551,731 Goldcorp Shares issued and outstanding; (B) Goldcorp Options providing for the issuance of up to 4,896,639 Goldcorp Shares upon the exercise thereof; and (C) Goldcorp RSUs that will result in the issuance of up to 3,216,592 Goldcorp Shares upon the vesting thereof in accordance with the Goldcorp RSU Plan. In addition, as of the date of this Agreement there are (A) 1,723,204 Goldcorp PSUs outstanding under the Goldcorp PSU Plan, and (B) 887,677 Goldcorp Phantom RSUs outstanding under the Goldcorp Phantom RSU Plan. All outstanding Goldcorp Shares have been, and all Goldcorp Shares issuable upon the exercise or vesting of rights under the Goldcorp Options and the Goldcorp RSUs in accordance with their terms have been duly authorized and, upon issuance, will be, validly issued as fully paid and non-assessable shares of Goldcorp and are not and will not be, as applicable, subject to or issued in violation of, any pre-emptive rights. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(g)(i) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, and except for the Goldcorp Options
 
6 

 
and Goldcorp RSUs referred to in this Section 3.1(g)(i) and any Goldcorp RSUs granted in accordance with Section 5.1(b)(iii), there are no issued, outstanding or authorized options, warrants, conversion privileges, calls, or pre-emptive, redemption, repurchase, stock appreciation or other rights, shareholder rights plans, agreements, arrangements, commitments or obligations of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp JV Entities to issue or sell any shares in the capital of Goldcorp or shares, partnership interests or other equity interests of any of its Subsidiaries or securities or obligations of any kind convertible into, exchangeable for or otherwise carrying the right or obligation to acquire or subscribe for any shares in the capital of Goldcorp or shares, partnership interests or other equity interests of any of its Subsidiaries or the value of which is based on the value of the securities of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries, and other than the Goldcorp Incentive Plans, there are no equity or security based compensation arrangements maintained by Goldcorp.
 
(ii)                                 The Goldcorp Disclosure Letter sets forth a schedule, as of the date hereof and to the extent applicable, all outstanding grants to holders of Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp RSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp PSUs and the number, exercise price, date of grant, expiration dates, vesting schedules, performance criteria and whether vesting or exercise may be accelerated as a result, either alone or together with another event or occurrence, of the Arrangement.
 
(iii)                              As of the date hereof, there are no outstanding obligations of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Goldcorp Shares or any shares of, or partnership interests or other equity interests in, any of its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, or qualify securities for public distribution in Canada or elsewhere, or with respect to the voting or disposition of any securities of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities. No Subsidiary of Goldcorp nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities owns any Goldcorp Shares.
 
(iv)                             All outstanding securities of Goldcorp have been issued in material compliance with all applicable Laws and any pre-emptive or similar rights applicable to them.
 
(v)                                The Goldcorp Incentive Plans and the issuance of securities under such plans (including all outstanding Goldcorp Options, Goldcorp RSUs, Goldcorp Phantom RSUs and Goldcorp PSUs) have been recorded on Goldcorp’s financial statements in accordance with IFRS, and no such grants involved any “back dating,” “forward dating,” “spring loading” or similar practices.
 
7 

 
(vi)                               There are no issued, outstanding or authorized bonds, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities or any other agreements, arrangements, instruments or commitments of any kind outstanding giving any Person, directly or indirectly, the right to vote (or that are convertible or exercisable for securities having the right to vote) with Goldcorp Shareholders on any matter.
 
(vii)                            As of the date hereof, all dividends or distributions on securities of Goldcorp that have been declared or authorized have been paid in full.
 
(viii)                         No securities of Goldcorp are owned by any of its Subsidiaries or any Goldcorp JV Entity.
 
(h)                                  Shareholder and Similar Agreements . Except as set forth in Section 3.1(h) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities is party to any shareholder, pooling, voting trust or other similar agreement or arrangement relating to the issued and outstanding shares in the capital of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp JV Entities or pursuant to which any Person may have any right or claim in connection with any existing or past equity interest in Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp JV Entities, and Goldcorp has not adopted a shareholder rights plan or any other similar plan or agreement.
 
(i)                                      Reporting Issuer Status and Stock Exchange Compliance .
 
(i)                                      As of the date hereof, Goldcorp is a reporting issuer (or the equivalent) not in default under Canadian Securities Laws in each of the provinces and territories of Canada, and is in material compliance with all applicable Canadian Securities Laws therein. There is no Order delisting, suspending or cease trading any securities of Goldcorp. The Goldcorp Shares are listed and posted for trading on the TSX and are listed on the NYSE, and are not listed on any market other than the TSX and the NYSE, and Goldcorp is in compliance in all material respects with the applicable listing and corporate governance rules and regulations of the TSX and the NYSE.
 
(ii)                                   Goldcorp has not taken any action to cease to be a reporting issuer in any province or territory nor has Goldcorp received notification from the British Columbia Securities Commission, as principal regulator, or any other applicable securities commissions or securities regulatory authority of a province or territory of Canada seeking to revoke Goldcorp’s reporting issuer status. No delisting, suspension of trading or cease trade or other order or restriction with respect to any securities of Goldcorp is pending, in effect, has been threatened, or to the knowledge of Goldcorp, is expected to be implemented or undertaken, and Goldcorp is not subject
 
8 

 
to any formal or informal review, enquiry, investigation or other proceeding relating to any such order or restriction.
 
(j)                                     U.S. Securities Law Matters .
 
(i)                                    The Goldcorp Shares are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the U.S. Exchange Act and Goldcorp is in material compliance with its reporting obligation as a “foreign private issuer”, as defined in Rule 3b-4 under the U.S. Exchange Act, pursuant to Section 13 of the U.S. Exchange Act.
 
(ii)                                 Other than the Goldcorp Shares, Goldcorp does not have, nor is it required to have, any class of equity securities registered under the U.S. Exchange Act, nor is Goldcorp subject to any reporting obligation (whether active or suspended) pursuant to section 15(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act.
 
(iii)                              Goldcorp is not an investment company registered or required to be registered under the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
 
(iv)                             Goldcorp is not, has not been since January 1, 2016 and on the Effective Date will not be, a “shell company” (as defined in Rule 405 under the U.S. Securities Act).
 
(k)                                  Reports .
 
(i)                                    Since January 1, 2016, Goldcorp has timely filed true and correct copies of Goldcorp Public Documents that Goldcorp is required to file under Canadian Securities Laws and U.S. Securities Laws, other than such documents that the failure to file would, individually or in the aggregate, not have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. Goldcorp Public Documents, at the time filed, (A) did not contain any misrepresentation, (B) did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading and (C) complied in all material respects with the requirements of applicable Canadian Securities Laws and U.S. Securities Laws. Any amendments to the Goldcorp Public Documents required to be made have been filed on a timely basis with the applicable Governmental Entity. Goldcorp has not filed any confidential material change report with any Governmental Entity which at the date hereof remains confidential or any other confidential filings filed under Canadian Securities Laws or with any Governmental Entity.
 
(l)                                      Financial Statements .
 
(i)                                    The Goldcorp Financial Statements (including the related management’s discussion and analysis) have been, and all financial statements of Goldcorp (including any notes or schedules thereto and related
 
9 

 
management’s discussion and analysis) which are publicly disseminated by Goldcorp in respect of any subsequent periods prior to the Effective Date will be, prepared in accordance with IFRS applied on a basis consistent with prior periods (except where IFRS has changed and new accounting standard become effective for the subsequent period) and all applicable Laws and present fairly, in all material respects, the assets, liabilities (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise), consolidated financial position and its financial performance of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and their results of operations and cash flows for the respective periods covered thereby.
 
(ii)                                 There are no off-balance sheet transactions, arrangements, obligations (including contingent obligations) or other relationships of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities with unconsolidated entities or other Persons which are not reflected in the Goldcorp Financial Statements.
 
(iii)                              The financial books, records and accounts of Goldcorp and each of its Subsidiaries: (A) have been maintained, in all material respects, in accordance with IFRS, and (B) accurately and fairly reflect the basis for Goldcorp’s financial statements in all material respects.
 
(iv)                             The management of Goldcorp has established and maintains a system of disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in National Instrument 52-109 - Certification of Disclosure in Issuers’ Annual and Interim Filings ) designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by Goldcorp in its annual filings, interim filings or other reports filed or submitted by it under the applicable Laws imposed by Governmental Entities is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by such Laws imposed by such Governmental Entities. Such disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by Goldcorp in its annual filings, interim filings or other reports filed or submitted under the applicable Laws imposed by Governmental Entities is accumulated and communicated to Goldcorp’s management, including its chief executive officer and chief financial officer (or Persons performing similar functions), as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
 
(v)                                Goldcorp maintains internal control over financial reporting (as such term is defined in National Instrument 52-109 - Certification of Disclosure in Issuers’ Annual and Interim Filings ). Such internal control over financial reporting is effective in providing reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with IFRS and includes policies and procedures that (A) pertain to the maintenance of records that in
 
10 

 
reasonable detail accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries; (B) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with IFRS, and that receipts and expenditures of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries are being made only with authorizations of management and directors of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries; and (C) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the assets of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries that could have a material effect on its financial statements. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, as of the date of this Agreement (x) there are no material weaknesses in the design and implementation or maintenance of internal controls over financial reporting of Goldcorp that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the ability of Goldcorp to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and (y) there is no fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the internal control over financial reporting of Goldcorp.
 
(vi)                             None of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or any of the respective directors, officers, employees, auditors, accountants or representatives of any of the foregoing, has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material complaint, allegation, assertion, or claim, whether written or oral, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls, including any material complaint, allegation, assertion, or claim that Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices, which has not been resolved to the satisfaction of the audit committee of the Goldcorp Board.
 
(m)                              Undisclosed Liabilities . None of Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, has any material liabilities or obligations of any nature, whether or not accrued, contingent, absolute, determined, determinable or otherwise, except for (a) liabilities and obligations that are specifically presented on the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet of Goldcorp as of September 30, 2018 (the “ Goldcorp Balance Sheet ”) or disclosed in the notes thereto; (b) those incurred in the ordinary course of business since the date of the Goldcorp Balance Sheet and consistent with past practice; and (c) those incurred in connection with the execution of this Agreement.
 
(n)                                  Sarbanes-Oxley Compliance . Each of the principal executive officer and the principal financial officer of Goldcorp (or each former principal executive officer and each former principal financial officer of Goldcorp, as applicable) has made all certifications required by Rule 13a-14 or 15d-14 under the U.S. Exchange Act and Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act with respect to the Goldcorp
 
11 

 
Public Documents, and the statements contained in such certifications were true and accurate in all material respects as of the dates made in such Goldcorp Public Documents. For purposes of this Agreement, “principal executive officer” and “principal financial officer” shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries has outstanding (nor has arranged or modified since the enactment of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act) any “extensions of credit” (within the meaning of Section 402 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act) to directors or executive officers (as defined in Rule 3b-7 under the U.S. Exchange Act) of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries. Goldcorp is in material compliance with all applicable provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the applicable listing and corporate governance rules of the NYSE.
 
(o)                                  Title . Other than as disclosed in Section 3.1(o) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, Goldcorp its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities:
 
(i)                                    have good and sufficient title to their real property interests, including fee simple estate of and in real property, leases, easements, rights of way, permits or licenses from landowners or authorities permitting the use of land by Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp JV Entities, as applicable, necessary to permit the operation of Goldcorp’s business as presently owned and conducted in all material respects (collectively, “ Goldcorp Real Property Interests ”); and
 
(ii)                                 hold their mineral concession, claims, leases, licenses, permits, access rights and other rights and interests necessary to explore for, develop, mine, produce, process or refine, minerals, concentrates or ores for development purposes on it their properties (collectively, the “ Goldcorp Mineral Rights ”), free and clear of any material Liens.
 
(p)                                  No Defaults under Leases and Agreements .
 
(i)                                    None of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities has received notice of any default under any of the leases and other title and operating documents or any other agreement or instrument pertaining to the Goldcorp Real Property Interests or the Goldcorp Mineral Rights to which Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is a party or by or to which Goldcorp or any such assets are bound or subject, except to the extent that such defaults have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                 (A) Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities are in good standing under all, and are not in default under any, and (B) there is no existing condition, circumstance or matter which constitutes or which, with the passage of time or the
 
12 

 
giving of notice or both, would constitute a default under any, leases and other title and operating documents or any other agreements and instruments pertaining to the Goldcorp Real Property Interests and the Goldcorp Mineral Rights to which it is a party or by or to which it or such assets are bound or subject and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, all such leases, title and operating documents and other agreements and instruments are in good standing and in full force and effect and none of the counterparties to such leases, title and operating documents and other agreements and instruments is in default thereunder except to the extent that such defaults have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(q)                                  Expropriation . No properties or assets of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities, subject to the Goldcorp Real Property Interests or the Goldcorp Mineral Rights has been taken or appropriated by any Governmental Entity, nor has any notice or proceeding in respect hereof been given or commenced, nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, is there any intent or proposal to give any such notice or to commence any such proceeding.
 
(r)                                     Goldcorp Mineral Reserves and Resources .
 
(i)                                    The Red Lake gold mines in Ontario, Canada, the Éléonore gold mine in Québec, Canada, the Peñasquito gold-silver-lead-zinc mine in Mexico, the Pueblo Viejo gold-silver-copper mine in the Dominican Republic, and the Cerro Negro gold-silver mine in Argentina are the only material properties of Goldcorp for the purposes of NI 43-101 (the “ Goldcorp Material Properties ”).
 
(ii)                                 Each of the technical reports relating to the Goldcorp Material Properties filed pursuant to NI 43-101 complied in all material respects with the requirements of NI 43-101 at the respective time of filing thereof.
 
(iii)                              The estimates of mineral reserves and mineral resources for the Goldcorp Real Property Interests and the Goldcorp Mineral Rights were prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with sound mining, engineering, geoscience and other applicable industry standards and practices, and in accordance with applicable Laws, including the requirements of NI 43-101. There has been no material reduction in the aggregate amount of estimated mineral resources or mineral reserves of Goldcorp from the amounts set forth in the Goldcorp Public Documents, other than as a result of production activities in the ordinary course. All information regarding the Goldcorp Real Property Interests or the Goldcorp Mineral Rights, including all drill results, technical reports and studies, that are required to be disclosed at Law, have been disclosed in the Goldcorp Public Documents on or before the date hereof.
 
13 

 
(s)                                    Royalties and Rentals Paid . All rentals, royalties (whether statutory or contractual), overriding royalty interests, production payments, net profits, earn-outs, streaming agreements, metal pre-payment or similar agreements, interest burdens, payments and obligations (including, without limitation, streaming, pre-payment and similar arrangements) due and payable, or performable, as the case may be, on or prior to the date hereof under, with respect to, or on account of, any direct or indirect assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, have been: (i) duly paid; (ii) duly performed; or (iii) provided for prior to the date hereof, except to the extent that such non-payment, non-performance or non-provision would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(t)                                     Environmental Matters .
 
(i)                                    Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities have been since January 1, 2016 and are in compliance with all Environmental Laws, except such non-compliance as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                 Except as disclosed in Section 3.1(t)(ii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, there have been no Releases in violation of Environmental Laws within the current or prior ownership, possession or control of either of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, that would reasonably be expected to result in a claim, notice, complaint, penalty, prosecution or any other judicial or administrative proceeding arising out of any Environmental Laws against Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any Goldcorp Material JV Entities, that have not had, or would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(iii)                              There are no pending claims, notices, complaints, penalties, prosecutions or any other judicial or administrative proceedings issued against Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities arising out of any Environmental Laws, except for any such claims that has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(iv)                             To the knowledge of Goldcorp, there has not been: (A) any written Order that remains outstanding which relates to Environmental Laws that would reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect; or (B) any written demand or notice that remains outstanding with respect to a material breach of any Environmental Law in each case applicable to Goldcorp, any of its
 
14 

 
Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(u)                                  Intellectual Property . Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries have sufficient rights to use or otherwise exploit the Intellectual Property necessary to carry on the business now operated by them and there is no proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened by any Person challenging Goldcorp’s or its Subsidiaries’ rights in or to such intellectual property which is used for the conduct of the business as currently carried on as set forth in the Goldcorp Public Documents, except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, the conduct of the business as currently carried on as set forth in the Goldcorp Public Documents, including the use of Intellectual Property, does not infringe upon Intellectual Property of any Person in any material respect except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, no Person is currently infringing upon any of the Intellectual Property owned by Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries in any material respect except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(v)                                  Employment Matters .
 
(i)                                    Except as set forth in Section 3.1(v)(i) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the consummation of the Arrangement will not (A) result in any payment (including bonus, golden parachute, retirement, severance, unemployment compensation, or other benefit) becoming due or payable to any of the Goldcorp directors, officers or employees or result in a director or officers having an entitlement to such payments upon termination or resignation, (B) increase the compensation or benefits otherwise payable to any Goldcorp directors, officers or employees or (C) result in (1) the acceleration of the time of payment, (2) funding or (3) vesting of any benefits or entitlements otherwise available pursuant to any Goldcorp Benefit Plan.
 
(ii)                                 Except as set forth in Section 3.1(v)(ii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, none of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities (A) is a party to any collective bargaining agreement with respect to any Goldcorp employees or any contract with any employee association, or (B) is subject to any application for certification or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened or apparent union-organizing campaigns for employees not covered under a collective bargaining agreement and no trade union, council of trade unions, employee bargaining agency or affiliated bargaining agent holds
 
15 

 
bargaining rights with respect to any employees of Goldcorp by way of certification, interim certification, voluntary recognition or succession rights. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(v)(ii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter or otherwise disclosed in the Goldcorp Public Documents, there is no labour strike, dispute, work slowdown or stoppage pending or involving, or to the knowledge of Goldcorp threatened against Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, and no such event has occurred within the last two years.
 
(iii)                              Except as set forth in Section 3.1(v)(iii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, none of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities are, or have been, engaged in any unfair labour practice and no unfair labour practice complaint, grievance or arbitration proceeding is pending or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened against Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities.
 
(iv)                             No trade union has applied to have Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities declared a common or related employer pursuant to the Labour Relations Code (British Columbia) or any similar legislation in any jurisdiction in which Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities carries on business.
 
(v)                                None of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities is subject to any current, pending or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened claim, complaint or proceeding for wrongful dismissal, constructive dismissal or any other tort claim relating to employment or termination of employment of employees or independent contractors, or under any applicable Law with respect to employment and labour, except for routine claims for benefits, except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(vi)                             Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities have been since January 1, 2016 and are in material compliance with all terms and conditions of employment and all applicable Laws with respect to employment and labour, including employment and labour standards, occupational health and safety, workers’ compensation, human rights, labour relations and privacy and there are no current, pending, or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened, material proceedings before any court, board or tribunal with respect to any of the areas listed herein, except as disclosed in Section 3.1(v)(v) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter or otherwise has not had and
 
16 

 
would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(vii)                          Newmont has been provided with true and complete copies of all material Goldcorp Benefit Plans.
 
(w)                                Absence of Certain Changes or Events . Other than as disclosed in Section 3.1(w) in the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, since September 30, 2018: (i) Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, have operated their respective businesses only in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice, (ii) there has not been any Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect, and (iii) Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries have not taken or failed to take any action which, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of Section 5.1.
 
(x)                                  Litigation . There is no Proceeding against or involving Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities or any of their respective properties or assets pending or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, threatened and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, no event has occurred which would reasonably be expected to give rise to any Proceeding, in each case which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect or would significantly impede the ability of Goldcorp to consummate the Arrangement.
 
(y)                                  Taxes . Except as disclosed in Section 3.1(y) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter:
 
(i)                                     each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has duly and in a timely manner made or prepared all material Tax Returns required to be made or prepared by it, and duly and in a timely manner filed all material Tax Returns required to be filed by it with the appropriate Governmental Entity, and all such Tax Returns were complete and correct in all material respects;
 
(ii)                                  each of Goldcorp, each of its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has paid all Taxes, including instalments on account of Taxes for the current year required by applicable Law, which are due and payable by it whether or not assessed by the appropriate Governmental Entity and Goldcorp has provided adequate accruals in accordance with IFRS in the most recently published financial statements of Goldcorp for any Taxes of Goldcorp, each of its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, each of the Goldcorp JV Entities for the period covered by such financial statements that have not been paid whether or not shown as being due on any Tax Returns, except in each case where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. Except as would not reasonably be expected to individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect since such
 
17 

 
publication date, no liability in respect of Taxes not reflected in such statements or otherwise provided for has been assessed, proposed to be assessed, incurred or accrued, other than in the ordinary course of business;
 
(iii)                              all deficiencies for Taxes asserted or assessed against any of Goldcorp, its subsidiaries, and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Grizzles JV Entities have been paid in full, accrued on the books of Goldcorp or finally settled, except to the extent that any such deficiencies would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(iv)                              each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has duly and timely withheld all Taxes required by Law to be withheld by it in connection with any amounts paid or owing to any employee, independent contractor, supplier, creditor, shareholder, non-resident or other third party (including Taxes required to be withheld by it in respect of any amount paid or credited or deemed to be paid or credited by it to or for the benefit of any Person) and has duly and timely remitted to the appropriate Governmental Entity such Taxes or other amounts required by Law to be remitted by it, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(v)                                  each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has duly and timely collected all amounts on account of any sales, use or transfer Taxes, including, without limitation, goods and services, harmonized sales, provincial and territorial sales taxes and state and local taxes, required by Law to be collected by it and has duly and timely remitted to the appropriate Governmental Entity such amounts required by Law to be remitted by it, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(vi)                               none of Goldcorp, its subsidiaries, nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities has in place with a Governmental Entity any agreement or extension of time for which to file any material Tax Returns or pay any material amount of Tax, by way of assessment or otherwise, and no such entity has an extension or waiver of a statute of limitation relating to any material amount of Tax;
 
(vii)                           there are no proceedings, investigations, audits or claims now pending in writing against Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries, or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities in respect of any Taxes and there are no matters under discussion, audit or appeal with any Governmental Entity relating to Taxes, except to the extent that any of the foregoing would not
 
18 

 
reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(viii)                       for the purposes of the Tax Act and any other relevant Tax purposes:
 
(A)                                Goldcorp is a “taxable Canadian corporation” and is resident in Canada and is not resident in any other country;
 
(B)                                each of Goldcorp’s Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities is resident in the jurisdiction (or country of which such jurisdiction is a political subdivision) in which it was formed or continued, and is not resident in any other country;
 
(C)                                none of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries, nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities (1) has a permanent establishment, or (2) is engaged in trade or business (or comparable non-U.S. standard in any jurisdiction outside of the United States), in either case, in a jurisdiction other than its country of organization; and
 
(D)                                no written claim has been made by any Governmental Entity in a jurisdiction where Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities does not file Tax Returns that such entity is or may be subject to Tax by that jurisdiction.
 
(ix)                               none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities is a “United States person” within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code. None of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities is a “surrogate foreign corporation” within the meaning of Section 7874(a)(2)(B) of the Code or is treated as a U.S. corporation under Section 7874(b) of the Code;
 
(x)                                  none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities is a “controlled foreign corporation” within the meaning of Section 957(a) of the Code determined without regard to the repeal of Section 958(b)(4) of the Code;
 
(xi)                               none of Goldcorp, nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or the Grizzles JV Entities has made an election pursuant to Section 897(i) of the Code;
 
(xii)                            since January 1, 2017, none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities has been the “distributing corporation” or a “controlled corporation”, in each case,
 
19 

 
within the meaning of Section 355 of the Code, with respect to a transaction that was intended to be governed in whole or in part by Section 355 of the Code;
 
(xiii)                        none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities is a party to any agreement, understanding or arrangement relating to the allocation or sharing of Taxes (excluding customary commercial agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business the primary subject of which is not Taxes);
 
(xiv)                        there are no Liens for Taxes upon any properties or assets of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp JV Entities (other than Liens (A) relating to Taxes not yet due and payable and for which adequate reserves have been recorded on the most recent balance sheet included in the Goldcorp Annual Financial Statements; and (B) which would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect);
 
(xv)                           each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has not, and has never been deemed to have for purposes of the Tax Act or any other Tax Law, entered into any transactions or arrangements with persons with whom they do not deal at arm’s length (within the meaning of the Tax Act) other than for consideration equal to fair market value. For all transactions between Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp JV Entities, on the one hand, and any non-resident Person with whom Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp JV Entities was not dealing at arm’s length for the purposes of the Tax Act, on the other hand, Goldcorp, its Subsidiary or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities, as the case may be, has made or obtained records or documents that satisfy the requirements of paragraphs 247(4)(a) to (c) of the Tax Act. Each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities has complied in all respects with all applicable Tax Laws with respect to transfer pricing except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect;
 
(xvi)                        there are no circumstances existing which could result in the application of section 17, subsection 18(4), section 78, section 79, or sections 80 to 80.04 of the Tax Act (or any equivalent provision of the taxation legislation of any province or any other jurisdiction) to each of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities.
 
(z)                                   Books and Records . The corporate records and minute books of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV
 
20 

 
Entities are currently maintained in accordance with applicable Laws and are complete and accurate in all material respects.
 
(aa)                           Insurance . Policies of insurance are in force naming Goldcorp, a Subsidiary of Goldcorp or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, a Goldcorp Material JV Entity as an insured that adequately cover all risks as are customarily covered by businesses in the industry in which Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and the Goldcorp Material JV Entities operate, and Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities are in compliance in all material respects with all requirements with respect to such policies. Goldcorp has disclosed in the Goldcorp Data Room, a summary listing of all such policies that are material to Goldcorp (including additional details pertaining to the Directors & Officers liability policy). All such policies shall remain in full force and effect (subject to taking into account insurance market conditions and offerings and industry practices) and will not be cancelled or otherwise terminated as a result of the transactions contemplated herein. None of Goldcorp or its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities has failed to promptly give any notice or present any material claim under such policies.
 
(bb)                           Non-Arm’s Length Transactions . Other than as disclosed in the Goldcorp Public Documents and other than employment or compensation agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business, no director, officer, employee or agent of, or independent contractor to, Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries, or holder of record or beneficial owner of 5% or more of the Goldcorp Shares, or associate or affiliate of any such officer, director or beneficial owner, is a party to, or beneficiary of, any loan, guarantee, Contract, arrangement or understanding or other transactions with Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries.
 
(cc)                             Benefit Plans . Other than as disclosed in Section 3.1(cc) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter:
 
(i)                                      Each Goldcorp Benefit Plan has been established, registered, amended, funded, administered, and invested in all material respects in accordance with its terms and applicable Laws in all material respects and in accordance with their terms, the terms of the material documents that support such Goldcorp Benefit Plans and the terms of agreements between Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries on the one hand and the employees (present and former) who are members of, or beneficiaries under, such Goldcorp Benefit Plans, on the other hand in all material respects, and any contributions required to be made under each Goldcorp Benefit Plan, as of the date hereof, have been timely made in accordance with the terms of such Goldcorp Benefit Plan and applicable Laws, and all obligations in respect of each Goldcorp Benefit Plan have been properly accrued and reflected in the Goldcorp Annual Financial Statements. All employer and employee payments, contributions and premiums required to be remitted, paid to or in respect of each Goldcorp Benefit Plan have been paid or
 
21 

 
remitted in a timely fashion in accordance with its terms and all Laws in all material respects. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, there are no investigations by a Governmental Entity or material claims (other than routine claims for payment of benefits) pending or threatened involving any Goldcorp Benefit Plan or its assets, and no facts exist which would reasonably be expected to give rise to any such investigation order or material claim (other than routine claims for payment of benefits).
 
(ii)                                   Except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect, (A) all current obligations of Goldcorp regarding the Goldcorp Benefit Plans have been satisfied and (B) all contributions, premiums or Taxes required to be made or paid by Goldcorp by applicable Laws or under the terms of each Goldcorp Benefit Plan have been made in a timely fashion in accordance with applicable Laws and the terms of such Goldcorp Benefit Plan.
 
(iii)                               There are no pension or retirement income plans of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries.
 
(iv)                               The costs of funding the Goldcorp Benefit Plans are, in all material respects, reflected in the Goldcorp Financial Statements.
 
(v)                                  No event has occurred respecting any Goldcorp Benefit Plan which would entitle a Person (without the consent of Goldcorp) to wind-up or terminate any Goldcorp Benefit Plan in whole or in part.
 
(vi)                               To the knowledge of Goldcorp, there has been no amendment to, announcement by Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities relating to or change in employee participation, coverage, or benefits provided under, any Goldcorp Benefit Plan which would increase materially the expense of maintaining such plan above the level of the expense incurred therefor for the most recent fiscal year.
 
(vii)                            There are no unfunded liabilities in respect of any Goldcorp Benefit Plan which provides pension benefits, superannuation benefits or retirement savings, including any “registered pension plans” as that term is defined in the Tax Act, or any supplemental pension plans (including going concern unfunded liabilities, solvency deficiencies or wind-up deficiencies, where applicable).
 
(viii)                         No liabilities or obligations under any of the Goldcorp Benefit Plans in respect of any employees on disability would reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ix)                               None of the Goldcorp Benefit Plans, or any insurance contract relating thereto, require or permit a retroactive increase in premiums or payments
 
22 

 
on termination of the Goldcorp Benefit Plan or any insurance contract relating thereto.
 
(x)                                  All material data necessary to administer each material Goldcorp Benefit Plan is in the possession or control of Goldcorp or its agents.
 
(dd)                           Restrictions on Business Activities . There is no Goldcorp Material Contract or Order binding upon Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities that has or could reasonably be expected to have the effect of prohibiting, restricting or materially impairing any business practice of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp JV Entities or the conduct of business by Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities as currently conducted (including following the transaction contemplated by this Agreement) other than Goldcorp Material Contracts or Orders which has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ee)                             Material Contracts . True and complete copies of the Goldcorp Material Contracts (other than those to which the Goldcorp Material JV Entities are parties) have been disclosed in the Goldcorp Data Room and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, true and complete copies of the Goldcorp Material Contracts to which the Goldcorp Material JV Entities are parties have been disclosed in the Goldcorp Data Room. Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, have performed in all material respects all of the respective obligations required to be performed by them under the Goldcorp Material Contracts and none of Goldcorp, or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, is in material breach or default under any Goldcorp Material Contract to which it is a party or bound. To the knowledge of Goldcorp, there is no material breach or default under any such Goldcorp Material Contract by any other party thereto. All Goldcorp Material Contracts are legal, valid, binding and in full force and effect and are enforceable by Goldcorp (or a Subsidiary of Goldcorp, as the case may be) in accordance with their respective terms (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable Laws affecting creditors’ rights generally, and to general principles of equity). Except as set forth in Section 3.1(ee) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, Goldcorp has not received any written or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, other notice that any party to a Goldcorp Material Contract intends to cancel, terminate or otherwise modify or not renew its relationship with Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries, and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, no such action has been threatened.
 
(ff)                               Anti-Corruption .
 
(i)                                      None of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities, nor any of their directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has, directly or indirectly, offered, promised, agreed, paid, authorized, given or taken any act in furtherance of any such
 
23 

 
offer, promise, agreement, payment or authorization on behalf of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or the Goldcorp JV Entities, anything of value, directly or indirectly, to any official of a Governmental Entity, any political party or official thereof or any candidate for political office, for the purpose of any of the following:
 
(A)                                influencing any action or decision of such person in such person’s official capacity, including a decision to fail to perform such person’s official function in order to obtain or retain an advantage in the course of business;
 
(B)                                inducing such person to use such person’s influence with any Governmental Entity to affect or influence any act or decision of such Governmental Entity to assist Goldcorp, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Goldcorp JV Entities in obtaining or retaining business for, with, or directing business to, any person or otherwise to obtain or retain an advantage in the course of business; or
 
(C)                                where such payment would constitute a bribe, rebate, payoff, influence payment, kickback or illegal or improper payment to assist Goldcorp, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Goldcorp JV Entities in obtaining or retaining business for, with, or directing business to, any person,
 
other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                   None of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities, nor any of their directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has taken any action that is inconsistent with or prohibited by or would cause Goldcorp, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Goldcorp JV Entities to be in violation of the substantive prohibitions or requirements of the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada), the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 (United States) or any similar legislation prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering in any jurisdiction in which it conducts its business and to which it is subject and all contracts and arrangements between Goldcorp, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Goldcorp JV Entities and any other person are in compliance with such laws, other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. Since January 1, 2016, Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities have maintained policies and procedures applicable to it and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives in place in respect thereof as are appropriate to prevent and
 
24 

 
detect violations of laws prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering.
 
(iii)                              None of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities nor any of its directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has (A) conducted or initiated any review, audit or internal investigation that concluded that Goldcorp, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Goldcorp JV Entities or any of their respective directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has violated any Laws prohibiting corruption, bribery or money laundering or committed any wrongdoing thereunder, or (B) made a voluntary, directed or involuntary disclosure to any Governmental Entity responsible for enforcing anti-corruption, anti-bribery and money laundering Laws, in each case with respect to any alleged act or omission arising under or relating to non-compliance with any such Laws, or received any notice, request or citation from any person alleging non-compliance with any such Laws, other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(iv)                               Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp JV Entities have maintained systems of internal controls intended to ensure compliance with the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada), the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 (United States) or any similar legislation prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering.
 
(gg)                             Sanctions .
 
(i)                                      Neither Goldcorp, nor any of its Subsidiaries or joint ventures, nor any of their respective directors, officers or employees nor, to the knowledge of the Goldcorp, any agents or persons acting on any of their behalf: (i) is a Restricted Party; or (ii) has received written notice of or is aware of any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation against it with respect to Sanctions by any Sanctions Authority.
 
(ii)                                  None of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of the Goldcorp, any director, officer, employee or agent of Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries is a Person that is, or is owned or controlled by Persons that are: (i) the subject/target of any Sanctions, or (ii) located, organized or resident in a country or territory that is the subject of Sanctions, including Crimea, Cuba, Iran, North Korea, and Syria).
 
(iii)                              Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers and employees and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the agents of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all applicable Sanctions in all material respects. Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries have instituted and
 
25 

 
maintain policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance with applicable Sanctions.
 
(iv)                              Goldcorp represents and covenants that for the past three years, neither Goldcorp nor any of its Subsidiaries has knowingly engaged in, or is now knowingly engaged in, or will engage in, any dealings or transactions with any Person, or in any country or territory, that at the time of the dealing or transaction is or was the subject of Sanctions, in violation of Sanctions.
 
(hh)                           Indigenous Claims . Except as set forth in Section 3.1(hh) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, none of Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities, has received any written notice of an Indigenous Claim, which relates to either of the Goldcorp Real Property Interests and Goldcorp Mineral Rights or to their respective operations and businesses except for such Indigenous Claims that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect. Except as set forth in Section 3.1(hh) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, there are no ongoing or outstanding negotiations with any Indigenous group concerning an impact benefit or other material agreement between an Indigenous group and Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries, or any of the Goldcorp Material JV Entities.
 
(ii)                                   NGOs and Community Groups . Except as listed in Section 3.1(ii) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, to the knowledge of Goldcorp:
 
(i)                                     no authorized legal representative of any community in the vicinity of any of the Goldcorp Material Properties has communicated in writing to Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries a requirement that (i) the consent of such community be obtained as a condition to continued operation of any such Goldcorp Material Property or (ii) a material increase in the compensation payments payable by Goldcorp or any of its Subsidiaries under any community development or social framework or similar agreements as a condition to the continued operation of such Goldcorp Material Properties.
 
(ii)                                  no dispute exists or is threatened in writing between community groups and Goldcorp, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Goldcorp Material JV Entities with respect to their respective businesses, assets and operations, except for such disputes that would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Goldcorp Material Adverse Effect.
 
(jj)                                 Brokers; Expenses . Except for the fees to be paid to Fort Capital Partners, TD Securities Inc. and Bank of America Merrill Lynch pursuant to the engagement letters with Goldcorp dated January 6, 2019, January 2, 2019 and January 2, 2019, respectively (the aggregate amount of fees as disclosed in Section 3.1(jj) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter), true and complete copies of which have been disclosed in the Goldcorp Data Room, none of Goldcorp, any of its Subsidiaries, or any of their respective officers, directors or employees has employed any
 
26 

 
broker, finder, investment banker, financial advisor or other person or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions, finder’s fees, financial advisory fees or other similar fees in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 
(kk)                           Fairness Opinion . As of the date hereof:
 
(i)                                      Fort Capital Partners, financial advisor to the Goldcorp Special Committee, has delivered its fairness opinion to the Goldcorp Special Committee to the effect that as of the date of such opinion, subject to the assumptions and limitations set out therein, the Consideration to be received by Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to the Arrangement is fair from a financial point of view to Goldcorp Shareholders;
 
(ii)                                  Each of TD Securities Inc. and Bank of America Merrill Lynch, financial advisors to the Goldcorp Board, have delivered the Goldcorp Fairness Opinions to the Goldcorp Board to the effect that as of the date of such Opinions, subject to the assumptions and limitations set out therein, the Consideration to be received by Goldcorp Shareholders pursuant to the Arrangement is fair from a financial point of view to Goldcorp Shareholders; and
 
(iii)                              Goldcorp has been authorized by Fort Capital Partners, TD Securities Inc. and Bank of America Merrill Lynch to permit inclusion of the Goldcorp Fairness Opinions and references thereto in the Goldcorp Circular.
 
(ll)                                   Cultural Business . Goldcorp is not a “cultural business” within the meaning of the Investment Canada Act .
 
(mm)                   No “Collateral Benefit” . To the knowledge of Goldcorp, no related party of Goldcorp (within the meaning of MI 61-101) together with its associated entities, beneficially owns or exercises control or direction over 1% or more of the outstanding Goldcorp Shares, except for related parties who will not receive a “collateral benefit” (within the meaning of such instrument) as a consequence of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 
(nn)                           HSR Act . Except as set out in Section 3.1(nn) of the Goldcorp Disclosure Letter, (i) Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries do not hold, and will not hold, at the closing of the Arrangement any assets located in the United States as defined under the HSR Act, and (ii) the assets of Goldcorp and its Subsidiaries located outside the United States did not generate sales in or into the United States, the sum of which exceeded $70 million (as adjusted) during Goldcorp’s most recent fiscal year, all as defined under the HSR Act.
 
27 

 
SCHEDULE 4.1
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF NEWMONT
 
Defined Terms
 
As used in this schedule, capitalized terms have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Arrangement Agreement to which this schedule is appended, and the following terms have the following meanings:
 
“ Newmont Annual Financial Statements ” means the audited consolidated financial statements for Newmont as of and for each of the fiscal years ended on December 31, 2016 and December 31, 2017 (including any notes or schedules thereto and the auditor’s report thereon) included in Newmont’s annual report on Form 10-K dated filed on February 22, 2018;
 
“ Newmont Balance Sheet ” has the meaning given to it in Section (m) of Schedule 4.1;
 
“ Newmont Financial Statements ” means, together, Newmont Annual Financial Statements and Newmont Interim Financial Statements;
 
“ Newmont Interim Financial Statements ” means the interim unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements for Newmont for the three and nine month period ended September 30, 2018 (including any notes or schedules thereto) included in Newmont’s quarterly report on Form 10-Q dated filed on October 25, 2018;
 
“ Newmont JV Entities ” means any corporations or entities in which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries directly owns 20% or more shares or equity interest and which is not otherwise a Subsidiary (and for greater certainty includes the Newmont Newmont JV Entities);
 
“ Newmont Material JV Entities ” means the entities listed as Newmont Material JV Entities in Section (d)(ii) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter;
 
“ Newmont Material Subsidiaries ” means the entities listed as Newmont Material Subsidiaries in Section (d)(ii) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter;
 
“ Newmont Mineral Rights ” has the meaning given to it in Section (o)(ii) of Schedule 4.1;
 
“ Newmont Material Properties ” has the meaning given to it in Section (r)(i) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter;
 
“ Newmont Real Property Interests ” has the meaning given to it in Section (o)(i) of Schedule 4.1;
 
“ Newmont Shareholder Approval ” means the approval of the Newmont Resolutions by Newmont Shareholders at the Newmont Meeting;
 
“ Restricted Party ” means a person that is: (i) listed on, or owned or controlled by a person listed on, or acting on behalf of a person listed on, any Sanctions List, (ii) located in, incorporated under the laws of, or owned or (directly or indirectly) controlled by, or acting on
 
1 

 
behalf of, a person located in or organized under the laws of a country or territory that is the target of Sanctions, or (iii) otherwise a target of Sanctions;
 
“ Sanctions ” means the economic sanctions laws, regulations, embargoes or restrictive measures administered, enacted or enforced by: (i) the United States government; (ii) the United Nations; (iii) the European Union (iv) the United Kingdom; or (v) the respective governmental institutions and agencies of any of the foregoing, including, without limitation, the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the US Department of Treasury (“ OFAC ”), the United States Department of State, and Her Majesty’s Treasury (“ HMT ”) or any other relevant sanctions authority (together “the Sanctions Authorities”); and
 
“ Sanctions List ” means the “Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons” list maintained by OFAC, the Consolidated List of Financial Sanctions Targets and the Investment Ban List maintained by HMT, or any similar list maintained by, or public announcement of Sanctions designation made by, any of the Sanctions Authorities.
 
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF NEWMONT
 
(a)                                  Organization and Qualification . Newmont and each of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities is a corporation duly incorporated or an entity duly created and validly existing under all applicable Laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, continuance or creation and has all corporate power and capacity to own its assets and conduct its business as now owned and conducted. Newmont, each of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, each of the Newmont Material JV Entities is duly qualified to carry on business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which its assets and properties, owned, leased, licensed or otherwise held, or the nature of its activities, makes such qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so registered or in good standing would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. True and complete copies of the constating documents of Newmont and each of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries and, to the extent in the possession of Newmont, the each of the Newmont Material JV Entities have been disclosed in the Newmont Data Room, and no action has been taken to amend or supersede such constating documents of Newmont and each of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities.
 
(b)                                  Authority Relative to this Agreement . Newmont has the requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by it hereunder and, subject to obtaining Newmont Shareholder Approval, to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Arrangement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by Newmont hereunder and the consummation by Newmont of the transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder have been duly authorized by the Newmont Board, and no other corporate proceedings on the part of Newmont are necessary to authorize this
 
2 

 
Agreement and the agreements and other documents to be entered into by it hereunder or the consummation of the Arrangement, other than obtaining approval of the Newmont Proxy Statement by the Newmont Board and the Newmont Shareholder Approval. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Newmont and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of Newmont, enforceable by Goldcorp against Newmont in accordance with its terms, except as the enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable Laws affecting the enforcement of creditors’ rights generally and subject to the qualification that equitable remedies may be granted only in the discretion of a court of competent jurisdiction.
 
(c)                                   No Conflict; Required Filings and Consent . Except as set forth in Section 4.1(c) of Newmont Disclosure Letter, The execution and delivery by Newmont of this Agreement and the performance by it of its obligations hereunder and the completion of the Arrangement and the other transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (or would not with the giving of notice, the lapse of time or both, or the happening of any other event or condition):
 
(i)                                      violate, conflict with or result in a breach or default of:
 
(A)                                any provision of the articles, by-laws or other constating documents or partnership agreements of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities;
 
(B)                                any Newmont Material Contract or Authorization to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities is a party or by which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries is bound, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect; or
 
(C)                                any Law to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities is subject or by which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities is bound, subject to receipt of the Regulatory Approvals and except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect;
 
(ii)                                  give rise to any right of termination, allow any Person to exercise any rights, or cause or permit the termination, cancellation, acceleration or other change of any right or obligation or the loss of any benefit to which Newmont is entitled, under any Newmont Material Contract or Authorization to which Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities is a
 
3 

 
party, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect; or
 
(iii)                              give rise to any rights of first refusal or rights of first offer, trigger any change of control provision or any restriction or limitation, or require any consent or other action by any Person, under any Newmont Material Contract or Authorization, or result in the imposition of any Lien upon any of Newmont’s assets or the assets of any of the Newmont’s Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
Other than the Regulatory Approvals, such filings and approvals required by the applicable rules and policies of the TSX and the NYSE, the Interim Order and the Final Order, no Authorization of, or other action by or in respect of, or filing, recording, registering or publication with, or notification to, any Governmental Entity is necessary on the part of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or the Newmont Material JV Entities for the consummation by Newmont of its obligations in connection with the Arrangement under this Agreement or for the completion of the Arrangement, except for such Authorizations and filings as to which the failure to obtain or make would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(d)                                  Subsidiaries.
 
(i)                                      Newmont has no material Subsidiaries other than the Newmont Material Subsidiaries.
 
(ii)                                  Except as set forth in Section 4.1(d)(ii) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter, Newmont is, directly or indirectly, the registered and beneficial owner of (A) with respect to each Newmont Material Subsidiary, all of its issued and outstanding securities, and (B) with respect to each Newmont Material JV Entity, the ownership percentage set forth in the Newmont Public Documents, in each case free and clear of all material Liens (other than Liens set forth in the Newmont Interim Financial Statements), and all of the issued and outstanding securities of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities have been duly and validly authorized and issued, are fully paid, and if such entity is a corporation, are non-assessable. No securities of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries or the Newmont Material JV Entities have been have been issued in violation of any Law or pre-emptive or similar rights. There are no outstanding options, rights, entitlements, understandings or commitments (contingent or otherwise) regarding the right to acquire any securities or other ownership interests in any of the Newmont Material Subsidiaries or to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities.
 
4 

 
(e)                                   Compliance with Laws and Constating Documents .
 
(i)                                      The operations of Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities have been since January 1, 2016 and are now being conducted in material compliance with all Laws of each jurisdiction, the Laws of which have been and are now applicable to the operations of Newmont, of any of its Subsidiaries and of any Newmont JV Entities, and none of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont JV Entities has received any notice of any alleged violation of any such Laws, other than non-compliance or violations which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                   None of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or the Newmont JV Entities is in conflict with, or in default under or in violation of its articles or by-laws or equivalent organizational documents except for such violation or default which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(f)                                    Authorizations . Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities have obtained all material Authorizations necessary for the ownership, operation and use of the assets of Newmont, its Subsidiaries and the Newmont JV Entities or otherwise in connection with carrying on the business and operations of Newmont, its Subsidiaries and the Newmont JV Entities in compliance with all applicable Laws, except where the failure to have any such Authorization would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. Such Authorizations are in full force and effect in accordance with their terms. Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities have fully complied with and are in compliance with all such Authorizations. There is no action, investigation or proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of Newmont threatened, regarding any such Authorizations, which if successful would, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. None of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont JV Entities or any of their respective officers or directors, has received any notice, whether written or oral, of revocation or non-renewal or material amendments of any such Authorizations, or of any intention of any Person to revoke or refuse to renew or to materially amend any of such Authorizations, except in each case, for revocations, non-renewals or amendments which would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect, and all Authorizations of Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities continue to be effective in order for Newmont, its Subsidiaries and the Newmont JV Entities to continue to conduct their respective businesses as they are currently being conducted. To the knowledge of Newmont, no Person other than Newmont or a wholly-owned Subsidiary thereof owns or has any proprietary,
 
5 

 
financial or other interest (direct or indirect) in any Authorizations of Newmont or its wholly-owned Subsidiaries.
 
(g)                                   Capitalization and Listing .
 
(i)                                      The authorized share capital of Newmont consists of 750,000,000 Newmont Shares and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $5.00 per share. As of the date of this Agreement there are: (A) 534,614,887 Newmont Shares validly issued and outstanding as fully-paid and non-assessable shares of Newmont, of which 1,951,652 are treasury shares; (B) no shares of preferred stock issued or outstanding; (C) (1) 2,164,163 Newmont Shares underlying Newmont restricted stock units, (2) 2,231,386 Newmont Shares underlying Newmont performance leveraged stock units (assuming target performance), (3) no Newmont Shares underlying Newmont strategic stock units, (4) options to purchase 800,262 Newmont Shares, and (5) 247,147 Newmont Shares underlying Newmont director stock units. All Newmont Shares have been, and all Newmont Shares issuable upon the vesting or exercise of the Newmont restricted stock units, Newmont performance leveraged stock units, options to purchase Newmont Shares and Newmont director stock units, as the case may be, in accordance with their terms have been duly authorized and, upon issuance, will be, validly issued as fully paid and non-assessable shares of Newmont and are not and will not be, as applicable, subject to or issued in violation of, any pre-emptive rights. Except for the Newmont restricted stock units, Newmont performance leveraged stock units, options to purchase Newmont Shares, and Newmont director stock units referred to in this Section (g)(i), as of the date of this Agreement, there are no issued, outstanding or authorized options, warrants, conversion privileges, calls, or pre-emptive, redemption, repurchase, stock appreciation or other rights, shareholder rights plans, agreements, arrangements, commitments or obligations of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities to issue or sell any shares in the capital of Newmont or shares, partnership interests or other equity interests of any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities or securities or obligations of any kind convertible into, exchangeable for or otherwise carrying the right or obligation to acquire or subscribed for  any shares in the capital of Newmont or shares, partnership interests or other equity interests of any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities or the value of which is based on the value of the securities of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities, and other than the Newmont Incentive Plan, there are no equity or security based compensation arrangements maintained by Newmont.
 
(ii)                                   All outstanding securities of Newmont have been issued in material compliance with all applicable Laws and any pre-emptive or similar rights applicable to them.
 
6 

 
(iii)                               There are no issued, outstanding or authorized bonds, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness of Newmont, its Subsidiaries or the Newmont Material JV Entities or any other agreements, arrangements, instruments or commitments of any kind outstanding giving any Person, directly or indirectly, the right to vote (or that are convertible or exercisable for securities having the right to vote) with Newmont Shareholders on any matter.
 
(iv)                               The Consideration Shares to be issued at the Effective Time will be duly authorized and validly issued by Newmont as fully paid and non-assessable shares of Newmont, free and clear of all Liens.
 
(h)                                  Shareholder and Similar Agreements . Except as set forth in Section 4.1(h) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter, neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities is party to any shareholder, pooling, voting trust or other similar agreement or arrangement relating to the issued and outstanding shares in the capital of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont Material JV Entities or pursuant to which any Person may have any right or claim in connection with any existing or past equity interest in Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont Material JV Entities, and Newmont has not adopted a shareholder rights plan or any other similar plan or agreement.
 
(i)                                      Reporting Issuer Status, Registrant Status and Stock Exchange Compliance .
 
(i)                                      Newmont is an SEC registrant and as of the date hereof, Newmont is a reporting issuer (or the equivalent) not in default under Canadian Securities Laws in each of the provinces of Canada, and is in material compliance with all applicable Canadian Securities Laws therein.
 
(ii)                                   There is no Order delisting, suspending or cease trading any securities of Newmont. The Newmont Shares are listed for trading on the NYSE and are not listed on any market other than the NYSE, and Newmont is in compliance in all material respects with the applicable listing and corporate governance rules and regulations of the NYSE.
 
(iii)                               Newmont has not taken any action to cease to be a reporting issuer in any province nor has Newmont received notification from the Ontario Securities Commission, as principal regulator, or any other applicable securities commissions or securities regulatory authority of a province or territory of Canada seeking to revoke Newmont’s reporting issuer status. To the knowledge of Newmont, no delisting, suspension of trading or cease trade or other order or restriction with respect to any securities of Newmont is pending, in effect, has been threatened, or is expected to be implemented or undertaken, and Newmont is not subject to any formal or informal review, enquiry, investigation or other proceeding relating to any such order or restriction.
 
7 

 
(j)                                     U.S. Securities Law Matters .
 
(i)                                      The Newmont Shares are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the U.S. Exchange Act and Newmont is in material compliance with its reporting obligation pursuant to Section 13 of the U.S. Exchange Act.
 
(ii)                                  Other than the Newmont Shares, Newmont does not have, nor is it required to have, any class of equity securities registered under the U.S. Exchange Act, nor is Newmont subject to any reporting obligation (whether active or suspended) pursuant to section 15(d) of the U.S. Exchange Act.
 
(iii)                               Newmont is not an investment company registered or required to be registered under the U.S. Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
 
(k)                                  Reports . Since January 1, 2016, Newmont has timely filed true and correct copies of Newmont Public Documents that Newmont is required to file under U.S. Securities Laws and Canadian Securities Laws, other than such documents that the failure to file would, individually or in the aggregate, not have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. Newmont Public Documents at the time filed (A) did not contain any misrepresentation, (B) did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading; and (C) complied in all material respects with the requirements of applicable U.S. Securities Laws and Canadian Securities Laws,. Any amendments to Newmont Public Documents required to be made under U.S. Securities Laws have been filed on a timely basis. Newmont has not filed any confidential material change report with any Governmental Entity which at the date hereof remains confidential or any other confidential filings filed under Canadian Securities Laws or with any Governmental Entity.
 
(l)                                      Financial Statements .
 
(i)                                      The Newmont Financial Statements (including the related management’s discussion and analysis) have been, and all financial statements of Newmont (including any notes or schedules thereto and related management’s discussion and analysis) which are publicly disseminated by Newmont in respect of any subsequent periods prior to the Effective Date will be, prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP applied on a basis consistent with prior periods (except where U.S. GAAP has changed and new accounting standards become effective for the subsequent period) and all applicable Laws and present fairly, in all material respects, the assets, liabilities (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise), consolidated financial position and results of operations of Newmont and its Subsidiaries as of the respective dates thereof and their results of operations and cash flows for the respective periods covered thereby.
 
8 

 
(ii)                                  The management of Newmont has established and maintains a system of disclosure controls and procedures, including “disclosure controls and procedures” (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the U.S. Exchange Act) designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by Newmont in its annual filings, interim filings or other reports filed or submitted by it under the applicable Laws imposed by Governmental Entities is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by such Laws imposed by such Governmental Entities. Such disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by Newmont in its annual filings, interim filings or other securities filings filed or submitted under the applicable Laws imposed by Governmental Entities is accumulated and communicated to Newmont’s management, including its chief executive officer and chief financial officer (or Persons performing similar functions), as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
 
(iii)                              Newmont maintains internal control over financial reporting, including “internal controls over financial reporting” (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the U.S. Exchange Act). Such internal control over financial reporting is effective in providing reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP and includes policies and procedures that (A) pertain to the maintenance of records that in reasonable detail accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of Newmont and its Subsidiaries; (B) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and that receipts and expenditures of Newmont and its Subsidiaries are being made only with authorizations of management and directors of Newmont and its Subsidiaries; and (C) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the assets of Newmont or its Subsidiaries that could have a material effect on its financial statements. To the knowledge of Newmont, as of the date of this Agreement (x) there are no material weaknesses in the design and implementation or maintenance of internal controls over financial reporting of Newmont that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the ability of Newmont to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and (y) there is no fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the internal control over financial reporting of Newmont.
 
(iv)                               There are no off-balance sheet transactions, arrangements, obligations (including contingent obligations) or other relationships of Newmont or
 
9 

 
any of its Subsidiaries with unconsolidated entities or other Persons which are not reflected in the Newmont Financial Statements.
 
(v)                                  The financial books, records and accounts of Newmont and each of its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, each of the Newmont Material JV Entities: (A) have been maintained, in all material respects, in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and (B) accurately and fairly reflect the basis for Newmont’s financial statements in all material respects.
 
(vi)                               None of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries, or any of the respective directors, officers, employees, auditors, accountants or representatives of any of the foregoing, has received or otherwise had or obtained knowledge of any material complaint, allegation, assertion, or claim, whether written or oral, regarding the accounting or auditing practices, procedures, methodologies or methods of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or their respective internal accounting controls, including any material complaint, allegation, assertion, or claim that Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices, which has not been resolved to the satisfaction of the audit committee of the Newmont Board.
 
(m)                              Undisclosed Liabilities . None of Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities, has any material liabilities or obligations of any nature, whether or not accrued, contingent, absolute, determined, determinable or otherwise, except for (a) liabilities and obligations that are specifically presented on the unaudited condensed consolidated balance sheet of Newmont as of September 30, 2018 (the “ Newmont Balance Sheet ”) or disclosed in the notes thereto; (b) those incurred in the ordinary course of business since the date of the Newmont Balance Sheet and consistent with past practice; and (c) those incurred in connection with the execution of this Agreement.
 
(n)                                  Sarbanes-Oxley Compliance. Each of the principal executive officer and the principal financial officer of Newmont (or each former principal executive officer and each former principal financial officer of Newmont, as applicable) has made all certifications required by Rule 13a-14 or 15d-14 under the U.S. Exchange Act and Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act with respect to the Newmont Public Documents, and the statements contained in such certifications were true and accurate in all material respects as of the dates made in such Newmont Public Documents. For purposes of this Agreement, “principal executive officer” and “principal financial officer” shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries has outstanding (nor has arranged or modified since the enactment of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act) any “extensions of credit” (within the meaning of Section 402 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act) to directors or executive officers (as defined in Rule 3b-7 under the U.S. Exchange Act) of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries. Newmont is in material
 
10 

 
compliance with all applicable provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the applicable listing and corporate governance rules of the NYSE.
 
(o)                                  Title . Newmont its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities:
 
(i)                                      have good and sufficient title to their real property interests, including fee simple estate of and in real property, leases, easements, rights of way, permits or licenses from landowners or authorities permitting the use of land by Newmont, its Subsidiaries or the Newmont JV Entities, as applicable, necessary to permit the operation of Newmont’s business as presently owned and conducted in all material respects (collectively, “ Newmont Real Property Interests ”); and
 
(ii)                                   hold their mineral concession, claims, leases, licenses, permits, access rights and other rights and interests necessary to explore for, develop, mine, produce, process or refine, minerals, concentrates or ores for development purposes on it their properties (collectively, the “ Newmont Mineral Rights ”), free and clear of any material Liens.
 
(p)                                  No Defaults under Leases and Agreements .
 
(i)                                      None of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont JV Entities has received notice of any default under any of the leases and other title and operating documents or any other agreement or instrument pertaining to the Newmont Real Property Interests or the Newmont Mineral Rights to which Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities is a party or by or to which Newmont or any such assets are bound or subject, except to the extent that such defaults have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                   (A) Newmont, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Goldcorp, the Newmont JV Entities are in good standing under all, and are not in default under any, and (B) there is no existing condition, circumstance or matter which constitutes or which, with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both, would constitute a default under any, leases and other title and operating documents or any other agreements and instruments pertaining to the Newmont Real Property Interests and the Newmont Mineral Rights to which it is a party or by or to which it or such assets are bound or subject and, to the knowledge of Newmont, all such leases, title and operating documents and other agreements and instruments are in good standing and in full force and effect and none of the counterparties to such leases, title and operating documents and other agreements and instruments is in default thereunder except to the extent that such defaults
 
11 

 
have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(q)                                  Expropriation . No properties or assets of Newmont or its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities, subject to the Newmont Real Property Interests or the Newmont Mineral Rights has been taken or appropriated by any Governmental Entity, nor has any notice or proceeding in respect hereof been given or commenced, nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, is there any intent or proposal to give any such notice or to commence any such proceeding, except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(r)                                     Newmont Mineral Reserves and Resources .
 
(i)                                      The Newmont Material Properties are the only material properties of Newmont for the purposes of NI 43-101.
 
(ii)                                   Each of the technical reports relating to the Newmont Material Properties filed pursuant to NI 43-101 complied in all material respects with the requirements of NI 43-101 at the respective time of filing thereof.
 
(iii)                                The mineral reserves and mineral resources for the Newmont Real Property Interests and the Newmont Mineral Rights were prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with sound mining, engineering, geoscience and other applicable industry standards and practices, and in accordance with applicable Laws, including the requirements of NI 43-101. There has been no material reduction in the aggregate amount of estimated mineral resources or mineral reserves of Newmont from the amounts set forth in the Newmont Public Documents, other than as a result of production activities in the ordinary course. All information regarding the Newmont Real Property Interests or the Newmont Mineral Rights, including all drill results, technical reports and studies, that are required to be disclosed at Law, have been disclosed in the Newmont Public Documents on or before the date hereof.
 
(s)                                    Royalties and Rentals Paid . All rentals, royalties, overriding royalty interests, production payments, net profits, interest burdens, payments and obligations due and payable, or performable, as the case may be, on or prior to the date hereof under, with respect to, or on account of, any direct or indirect assets of Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities, have been: (i) duly paid; (ii) duly performed; or (iii) provided for prior to the date hereof, except to the extent that such non-payment, non-performance or non-provision would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(t)                                     Absence of Certain Changes or Events . Since September 30, 2018: (i) Newmont and its Subsidiaries have operated their respective businesses only in the ordinary
 
12 

 
course of business consistent with past practice, (ii) there has not been any Newmont Material Adverse Effect, and (iii) Newmont and its Subsidiaries have not taken or failed to take any action which, if taken after the date of this Agreement, would constitute a breach of Section 5.2.
 
(u)                                  Litigation . Except as set forth in Section 4.1(u) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter, there is no Proceeding against or involving Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont JV Entities or any of their respective properties or assets pending or, to the knowledge of Newmont, threatened and, to the knowledge of Newmont, no event has occurred which would reasonably be expected to give rise to any Proceeding, in each case which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect or would prevent, significantly impede or materially delay the ability of Newmont to consummate the Arrangement.
 
(v)                                  Environmental . Except as disclosed in the Newmont Public Documents and Section 4.1(v) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter, and except as has not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect, the operations of Newmont and each of its Subsidiaries are in compliance in all material respects with Environmental Laws.
 
(w)                                Employment Matters . Except as set forth in Section 4.1(w) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter or otherwise disclosed in the Newmont Public Documents, there is no labour strike, dispute, work slowdown or stoppage pending or involving, or to the knowledge of Newmont threatened against Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities, and no such event has occurred within the last two years.
 
(x)                                  Ownership of Goldcorp Shares . None of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or affiliates or any Person acting jointly or in concert with them in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement beneficially owns or exercises control or direction over any securities of Goldcorp.
 
(y)                                  Taxes . Except as disclosed in Section 4.1(y) of the Newmont Disclosure Letter:
 
(i)                                      each of Newmont and its Subsidiaries has duly and in a timely manner made or prepared all material Tax Returns required to be made or prepared by it, and duly and in a timely manner filed all material Tax Returns required to be filed by it with the appropriate Governmental Entity, and all such Tax Returns were complete and correct in all material respects;
 
(ii)                                  each of Newmont and its Subsidiaries has paid all Taxes, including instalments on account of Taxes for the current year required by applicable Law, which are due and payable by it whether or not assessed by the appropriate Governmental Entity and Newmont has provided adequate accruals in accordance with U.S. GAAP in the most recently published financial statements of Newmont for any Taxes of Newmont
 
13 

 
and each of its Subsidiaries for the period covered by such financial statements that have not been paid whether or not shown as being due on any Tax Returns, except in each case where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. Except as would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect since such publication date, no liability in respect of Taxes not reflected in such statements or otherwise provided for has been assessed, proposed to be assessed, incurred or accrued, other than in the ordinary course of business;
 
(iii)                               each of Newmont and its Subsidiaries has duly and timely withheld all Taxes required by Law to be withheld by it (including Taxes required to be withheld by it in respect of any amount paid or credited or deemed to be paid or credited by it to or for the benefit of any Person) and has duly and timely remitted to the appropriate Governmental Entity such Taxes or other amounts required by Law to be remitted by it, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect;
 
(iv)                               each of Newmont and its Subsidiaries has duly and timely collected all amounts on account of any sales, use or transfer Taxes, including, without limitation, goods and services, harmonized sales, provincial and territorial sales taxes and state and local taxes, required by Law to be collected by it and has duly and timely remitted to the appropriate Governmental Entity such amounts required by Law to be remitted by it, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect;
 
(v)                                  there are no material proceedings, investigations, audits or claims now pending in writing against Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of any Taxes and there are no matters under discussion, audit or appeal with any Governmental Entity relating to Taxes, except to the extent that any of the foregoing would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect;
 
(vi)                               neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries has been the “distributing corporation” or a “controlled corporation”, in each case, within the meaning of Section 355 of the Code, with respect to a transaction that was intended to be governed in whole or in part by Section 355 of the Code;
 
(vii)                            there are no Liens for Taxes upon any properties or assets of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries (other than Liens (A) relating to Taxes not yet due and payable and for which adequate reserves have been recorded on the most recent balance sheet included in the Newmont Annual Financial Statements; and (B) which would not reasonably be expected to,
 
14 

 
individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect);
 
(viii)                         for the purposes of the Tax Act and any other relevant Tax purposes:
 
(i)                                      Newmont is a corporation formed under the laws of the state of Delaware and is not managed or controlled in any other country; and
 
(ii)                                   each of its Subsidiaries is resident in the jurisdiction (or country of which such jurisdiction is a political subdivision) in which it was formed or continued, and is not resident in any other country;
 
(z)                                   Books and Records . The corporate records and minute books of Newmont and its Subsidiaries are currently maintained in accordance with applicable Laws and are complete and accurate in all material respects.
 
(aa)                           Insurance . Newmont, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities have in place reasonable and prudent insurance policies that adequately cover all risks as are customarily covered by businesses in the industry in which Newmont, its Subsidiaries and the Newmont Material JV Entities operate, and Newmont and its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont Material JV Entities are in compliance in all material respects with all requirements with respect to such policies.
 
(bb)                           Non-Arm’s Length Transactions . Other than as disclosed in the Newmont Public Documents and other than employment or compensation agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business, no director, officer, employee or agent of, or independent contractor to, Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries, or holder of record or beneficial owner of 5% or more of the Newmont Shares, or associate or affiliate of any such officer, director or beneficial owner, is a party to, or beneficiary of, any loan, guarantee, Contract, arrangement or understanding or other transactions with Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries.
 
(cc)                             Restrictions on Business Activities . There is no Newmont Material Contract or Order binding upon Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of Newmont, any of the Newmont Material JV Entities that has or could reasonably be expected to have the effect of prohibiting, restricting or materially impairing any business practice of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont JV Entities or the conduct of business by Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or any of the Newmont Material JV Entities as currently conducted (including following the transaction contemplated by this Agreement) other than Newmont Material Contracts or Orders which has not and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(dd)                           Material Contracts . True and complete copies of the Newmont Material Contracts have been disclosed in the Newmont Data Room or are part of the Newmont
 
15 

 
Public Documents. Newmont and its Subsidiaries have performed in all material respects all of the respective obligations required to be performed by them under the Newmont Material Contracts and none of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries is in material breach or default under any Newmont Material Contract to which it is a party or bound. To the knowledge of Newmont, there is no material breach or default under any such Newmont Material Contract by any other party thereto. All Newmont Material Contracts are legal, valid, binding and in full force and effect and are enforceable by Newmont (or a Subsidiary of Newmont, as the case may be) in accordance with their respective terms (subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable Laws affecting creditors’ rights generally, and to general principles of equity). Newmont has not received any written or, to the knowledge of Newmont, other notice that any party to a Newmont Material Contract intends to cancel, terminate or otherwise modify or not renew its relationship with Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries, and, to the knowledge of Newmont, no such action has been threatened.
 
(ee)                             Anti-Corruption .
 
(i)                                      None of Newmont, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities, nor any of their directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has, directly or indirectly, offered, promised, agreed, paid, authorized, given or taken any act in furtherance of any such offer, promise, agreement, payment or authorization on behalf of Newmont, its Subsidiaries or the Newmont JV Entities, anything of value, directly or indirectly, to any official of a Governmental Entity, any political party or official thereof or any candidate for political office, for the purpose of any of the following:
 
(A)                                influencing any action or decision of such person in such person’s official capacity, including a decision to fail to perform such person’s official function in order to obtain or retain an advantage in the course of business;
 
(B)                                inducing such person to use such person’s influence with any Governmental Entity to affect or influence any act or decision of such Governmental Entity to assist Newmont, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Newmont JV Entities in obtaining or retaining business for, with, or directing business to, any person or otherwise to obtain or retain an advantage in the course of business; or
 
(C)                                where such payment would constitute a bribe, rebate, payoff, influence payment, kickback or illegal or improper payment to assist Newmont, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Newmont JV Entities in obtaining or retaining business for, with, or directing business to, any person,
 
16 

 
other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(ii)                                   None of Newmont, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities, nor any of their directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has taken any action that is inconsistent with or prohibited by or would cause Newmont, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Newmont JV Entities to be in violation of the substantive prohibitions or requirements of the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada), the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 (United States) or any similar legislation prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering in any jurisdiction in which it conducts its business and to which it is subject and all contracts and arrangements between Newmont, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Newmont JV Entities and any other person are in compliance with such laws, other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect. Since January 1, 2016, Newmont, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities have maintained policies and procedures applicable to it and their respective directors, officers, employees, agents and representatives in place in respect thereof as are appropriate to prevent and detect violations of laws prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering.
 
(iii)                                None of Newmont, its Subsidiaries nor, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities nor any of its directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has (A) conducted or initiated any review, audit or internal investigation that concluded that Newmont, one of its Subsidiaries or one of the Newmont JV Entities or any of their respective directors, officers, employees, agents or representatives has violated any Laws prohibiting corruption, bribery or money laundering or committed any wrongdoing thereunder, or (B) made a voluntary, directed or involuntary disclosure to any Governmental Entity responsible for enforcing anti-corruption, anti-bribery and money laundering Laws, in each case with respect to any alleged act or omission arising under or relating to non-compliance with any such Laws, or received any notice, request or citation from any person alleging non-compliance with any such Laws, other than such actions which have not had and would not reasonably be expected to, individually or in the aggregate, have a Newmont Material Adverse Effect.
 
(iv)                               Newmont, its Subsidiaries and, to the knowledge of Newmont, the Newmont JV Entities have maintained systems of internal controls intended to ensure compliance with the Corruption of Foreign Public Officials Act (Canada), the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977 (United
 
17 

 
States) or any similar legislation prohibiting corruption, bribery and money laundering.
 
(ff)                               Sanctions .
 
(i)                                      Neither Newmont, nor any of its Subsidiaries or joint ventures, nor any of their respective directors, officers or employees nor, to the knowledge of the Newmont, any agents or persons acting on any of their behalf: (i) is a Restricted Party; or (ii) has received written notice of or is aware of any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation against it with respect to Sanctions by any Sanctions Authority.
 
(ii)                                   None of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries or, to the knowledge of the Newmont, any director, officer, employee or agent of Newmont or any of its Subsidiaries is a Person that is, or is owned or controlled by Persons that are: (i) the subject/target of any Sanctions, or (ii) located, organized or resident in a country or territory that is the subject of Sanctions, including Crimea, Cuba, Iran, North Korea, and Syria).
 
(iii)                                Newmont represents and covenants that for the past three years, neither Newmont nor any of its Subsidiaries has knowingly engaged in, or is now knowingly engaged in, or will engage in, any dealings or transactions with any Person, or in any country or territory, that at the time of the dealing or transaction is or was the subject of Sanctions, in violation of Sanctions.
 
(gg)                             Brokers; Expenses . Except for the fees to be paid to BMO Capital Markets Corp., Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC pursuant to their engagement letters with Newmont, true and complete copies of which have been disclosed in the Newmont Data Room, none of Newmont, any of its Subsidiaries, or the Newmont JV Entities or any of their respective officers, directors or employees has employed any broker, finder, investment banker, financial advisor or other person or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions, finder’s fees, financial advisory fees or other similar fees in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
 
(hh)                           Fairness Opinion . As of the date hereof:
 
(i)                                      Each of BMO Capital Markets Corp., Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC, financial advisors to the Newmont Board, have delivered an oral opinion to the Newmont Board to the effect that as of the date of such opinion, subject to the assumptions and limitations set out therein, the Consideration to be paid by Newmont pursuant to the Arrangement is fair from a financial point of view to Newmont; and
 
(ii)                                   Newmont has been authorized by BMO Capital Markets Corp., Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and Goldman Sachs & Co. LLC to permit inclusion of
 
18 

 
the Newmont Fairness Opinions and references thereto in the Newmont Proxy Statement.
 
(ii)                                   Freely Tradeable Shares . The Consideration Shares to be issued pursuant to the Arrangement shall be registered or qualified for distribution, or exempt from or not subject to any requirement for registration or qualification for distribution, under Canadian Securities Laws, U.S. federal securities laws and the state securities of each U.S. state where holders entitled to receive such shares are located. Such securities shall not be “restricted securities” within the meaning of Rule 144 under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and shall not be subject to any “hold period” resale restrictions under National Instrument 45-102 — Resale of Securities of the Securities Authorities .
 
(jj)                                 Sufficient Funds . Newmont’s cash on hand shall be sufficient for Newmont to fund the cash portion of the Consideration payable to holders of Goldcorp Shares pursuant to the Plan of Arrangement.
 
19 

Exhibit 10.1 
 
January 14, 2019
 
TO:                                                                          NEWMONT MINING CORPORATION (the “Acquiror” or “you”)
 
Dear Sirs/Madams:
 
Re:                              Support and Voting Agreement
 
BACKGROUND
 
I (the “ Holder ”) understand that you and Goldcorp Inc. (the “ Company ”) wish to enter into an arrangement agreement dated as of the date hereof (the “ Arrangement Agreement ”) contemplating the acquisition by the Acquiror of all of the issued and outstanding common shares of the Company (“ Goldcorp Shares ”) pursuant to a plan of arrangement under the provisions of the Business Corporations Act (Ontario).
 
Capitalized terms used in this letter agreement not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings given to them in the Arrangement Agreement.
 
I, [            ], am the beneficial owner of, or exercise control or direction over, [   ] Goldcorp Shares (the “ Holder Shares ”), [   ] Goldcorp Options (the “ Holder Options ”), and [   ] Goldcorp RSUs (the “ Holder RSUs ”). The Holder Shares, the Holder Options, and the Holder RSUs, together with any other securities of the Company directly or indirectly acquired by or issued to me during the term of this Agreement, are collectively referred to herein as the “ Holder Securities ”.
 
REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND AGREEMENTS OF THE HOLDER
 
I hereby agree, in my capacity as securityholder and not in my capacity as an officer or director of the Company:
 
1.                                       at any meeting of shareholders of the Company to be held to consider the Arrangement (including the Goldcorp Meeting) or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Arrangement Agreement, or any adjournment or postponement thereof or in any other circumstances upon which a vote, consent or other approval (including by written consent in lieu of a meeting) with respect to the Arrangement or any of the transactions contemplated by the Arrangement Agreement is sought, to be counted as present for purposes of establishing quorum and to vote or to cause to be voted (and not withdraw any proxies or change its vote in respect thereof) the Holder Shares and any other Holder Securities entitled to be voted in respect of such matter, if any (a) in favour of the approval, consent, ratification and adoption of the Arrangement Resolution and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (b) against any resolution, any action, proposal, transaction or agreement proposed by any other Person, that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement;
 
2.                                       if requested by you, acting reasonably, to deliver or to cause to be delivered to the Company’s transfer agent duly executed proxies or voting information forms, such

 
proxies or voting information forms (a) instructing the holder thereof to vote (i) in favour of the Arrangement Resolution and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (ii) against any matter that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement, and (b) naming those individuals as may be designated by the Company in the management proxy circular in connection with the meeting of shareholders of the Company at which the Arrangement Resolution will be voted on;
 
3.                                       not to exercise any rights to dissent or rights of appraisal in connection with the Arrangement;
 
4.                                       not take any other action of any kind, including voting or not voting any of the Holder Securities, that would reasonably be expected to preclude, delay or interfere with the completion of the Arrangement; and
 
5.                                       not to, directly or indirectly, sell, transfer, pledge or assign or agree to sell, transfer, pledge or assign any of the Holder Securities or any interest therein without your prior written consent, other than pursuant to the Arrangement Agreement; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to transactions pursuant to a trading plan pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 that is in existence on the date hereof or established in accordance with the Company’s policies; provided, that such newly established plan does not provide for the sale of Holder Securities prior to the termination of this letter agreement.
 
Notwithstanding anything in this letter agreement to the contrary, if the Goldcorp Board makes a Goldcorp Change in Recommendation, I shall be entitled to abstain from voting on (a) the approval, consent, ratification and adoption of the Arrangement Resolution and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (b) any matter that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement.
 
I hereby represent and warrant that, subject to the terms of the Holder Options, and the Holder RSUs, (a) I am the beneficial owner of, or exercise control or direction over, the Holder Securities, with good title thereto free and clear of any and all Liens, (b) I have the sole and exclusive right to vote (if applicable) and sell all of the Holder Securities, and, other than pursuant to this letter agreement, none of the Holder Securities is subject to any proxy, power of attorney, attorney-in-fact, voting trust, vote pooling, or other agreement with respect to the right to vote, call meetings of shareholders or give consents or approvals of any kind, (c) except for the Arrangement Agreement, no person has any agreement or option, or any right or privilege (whether by law, pre-emptive or contractual) capable of becoming an agreement or option for the purchase, acquisition or transfer from me of any of the Holder Securities or any interest therein or right thereto, (d) the only securities of the Company beneficially owned by me and/or over which I exercise control, directly or indirectly, on the date hereof are the Holder Securities set forth on the first page hereof; and (e) this letter agreement has been duly executed and delivered and is a valid and binding agreement, enforceable against the Holder in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other similar Laws affecting creditor rights, generally and to principles of equity, and the performance by the Holder of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a violation or breach of or default under, or conflict with any
 
2 

 
constating documents of the Holder, if applicable, contract, commitment, agreement, understanding or arrangement of any kind to which the Holder is or will be a party and by which the Holder will be bound at the time of such performance. The representations and warranties of the Holder set forth in this paragraph shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and will expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this letter agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
Notwithstanding any provision of this letter agreement to the contrary, (a) but subject to the terms and conditions of the Arrangement Agreement, I, in my capacity as director or officer of the Company, shall not be limited or restricted in any way whatsoever in the exercise of my fiduciary duties as director or officer of the Company, and (b) I will be entitled to exercise my rights under the Holder Options, and the Holder RSUs to acquire Goldcorp Shares (which Goldcorp Shares, will be subject to the terms of this letter agreement).
 
I acknowledge that the I: (a) have: (i) read this letter agreement in its entirety, understand it and agree to be bound by its terms and conditions; and (ii) been granted the opportunity to ask questions of, and to receive answers from, the Company’s legal counsel concerning the terms and conditions of this letter agreement; (b) have been advised to seek independent legal advice with respect to the execution and delivery of this letter agreement and have received such advice or have, without undue influence, elected to waive the benefit of any such advice; and (c) am entering into this letter agreement voluntarily.
 
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES AND AGREEMENTS OF THE ACQUIROR
 
The Acquiror hereby represents and warrants to the Holder that the Acquiror validly subsists under the laws of Delaware and has all necessary corporate power and capacity to execute and deliver the letter agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder, and the execution and delivery of this letter agreement by the Acquiror and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Acquiror and is a valid and binding agreement, enforceable against the Acquiror in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other similar Laws affecting creditor rights, generally and to principles of equity, and the performance by the Acquiror of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a violation or breach of or default under, or conflict with (i) any contract, commitment, agreement, understanding or arrangement of any kind to which the Acquiror will be a party and by which the Acquiror will be bound at the time of such performance, and (ii) to its knowledge, any applicable Laws, and acknowledges that the Holder is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with entering into this letter agreement.  The representations and warranties of the Acquiror set forth in this paragraph shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and will expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this letter agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
Notwithstanding any other provision of this letter agreement, the Acquiror hereby agrees and acknowledges that the Holder is bound hereunder solely in its capacity as a securityholder of the Company and that the provisions hereof shall not be deemed or interpreted to bind the Holder in its capacity as a director or officer of the Company (if the Holder holds such office).  Without limiting the foregoing, the Acquiror acknowledges and agrees that (a) action taken by the Holder in its capacity as director or officer of the Company shall not be a violation of this letter
 
3 

 
agreement; and (b) nothing in this letter agreement shall prevent the Holder from serving as, or fulfilling its fiduciary duties as, a director of the Company.
 
GENERAL
 
The parties agree that the details of this letter agreement may be described in any press release, information circular or other communication prepared by the Company or the Acquiror in connection with the Arrangement and in any material change report prepared by the Company in connection with the execution and delivery of this letter agreement and further agree to this letter agreement being made publicly available, including by filing on SEDAR and by any filings made under the securities laws of the United States or any state thereof (including disclosure of each parties’ identity, ownership of Holder Securities and the nature of the parties’ commitments, arrangements and understandings under this letter agreement and any other information required by applicable Law), in accordance with applicable securities Laws.
 
This letter agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect only upon the earliest of: (a) our written agreement; (b) the termination of the Arrangement Agreement in accordance with its terms; (c) if the Acquiror decreases the amount of the Consideration set out in the Arrangement Agreement or otherwise varies the terms of the Arrangement Agreement in a manner that is materially adverse to the Holder, in either case without my consent; or (d) the Effective Time.
 
This letter agreement shall be governed by the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.
 
This letter agreement shall be binding upon you and I and upon our respective heirs, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns (as applicable), provided that neither you nor I may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of our respective rights, interests or obligations under this letter agreement without the prior written consent of the other, except that you may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of your rights, interests or obligations under this letter to an affiliate, without reducing your obligations hereunder.
 
The parties acknowledge and agree that irreparable damage may occur in the event any of the provisions of this letter agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms or otherwise are breached or violated.  Accordingly, the parties agree that, without posting bond or other undertaking, the parties will be entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches or violations of the provisions of this letter agreement and to seek to enforce by specific performance this letter agreement and the terms and provisions hereof in any claim (whether at law or in equity, whether civil or criminal), cause of action (whether in contract or tort or otherwise), hearing, charge, complaint, demand or notice to, from, by or before any Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over us and the matter in addition to any other remedy to which it may be entitled, at law or in equity and the parties hereby waive any and all defences which could exist in their favour in connection with such enforcement and waive any requirement for security or the posting of any bond in connection with such enforcement.
 
This letter agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts (including counterparts by facsimile or electronic mail) and all such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. The parties shall be entitled to rely upon delivery of an
 
4 

 
executed facsimile or similar executed electronic copy of this letter agreement, and such facsimile or similar executed electronic copy shall be legally effective to create a valid and binding agreement between the parties.
 
5 

 
If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding and is agreed to by you, please signify your acceptance by executing this letter agreement where indicated below and returning the same to me, upon which this letter agreement as so accepted shall constitute an agreement among us.
 
Yours truly,

 	 	
 
Accepted and agreed on January 14, 2019.

NEWMONT MINING CORPORATION	 	

Per:	 	 	
 	Name:	 	
 	Title:	 	
 
6 

Exhibit 10.2 
 
January 14, 2019
 
TO:                                                                          GOLDCORP INC. (the “Company” or “you”)
 
Dear Sirs/Madams:
 
Re:           Support and Voting Agreement
 
BACKGROUND
 
I (the “ Holder ”) understand that you and Newmont Mining Corporation (the “ Acquiror ” or “ Newmont ”) wish to enter into an arrangement agreement dated as of the date hereof (the “ Arrangement Agreement ”) contemplating the acquisition by the Acquiror of all of the issued and outstanding common shares of the Company pursuant to a plan of arrangement under the provisions of the Business Corporations Act (Ontario).
 
Capitalized terms used in this letter agreement not otherwise defined herein shall have the respective meanings given to them in the Arrangement Agreement.
 
I, [            ], am the beneficial owner of, or exercise control or direction over, [   ] Newmont Shares (the “ Holder Shares ”), [   ] Newmont RSUs (the “ Holder RSUs ”), [   ] Newmont performance leveraged stock units (the “ Holder PSUs ”), Newmont director stock units (the “ Holder DSUs ”) and [   ] options to purchase Newmont Shares (the “ Holder Options ”). The Holder Shares, the Holder RSUs, the Holder PSUs, the Holder DSUs and the Holder Options, together with any other securities of the Acquiror directly or indirectly acquired by or issued to me during the term of this Agreement, are collectively referred to herein as the “ Holder Securities ”.
 
REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND AGREEMENTS OF THE HOLDER
 
I hereby agree, in my capacity as securityholder and not in my capacity as an officer or director of the Acquiror:
 
1.                                       at any meeting of shareholders of the Acquiror to be held to consider the Newmont Resolutions (including the Newmont Meeting) or any of the other transactions contemplated by the Arrangement Agreement, or any adjournment or postponement thereof or in any other circumstances upon which a vote, consent or other approval (including by written consent in lieu of a meeting) with respect to the Newmont Resolutions or any of the transactions contemplated by the Arrangement Agreement is sought, to be counted as present for purposes of establishing quorum and to vote or to cause to be voted (and not withdraw any proxies or change its vote in respect thereof) the Holder Shares and any other Holder Securities entitled to be voted in respect of such matter, if any (a) in favour of the approval, consent, ratification and adoption of the Newmont Resolutions and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (b) against any resolution, any action, proposal, transaction or agreement proposed by any other Person, that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement;

 
2.                                       if requested by you, acting reasonably, to deliver or to cause to be delivered to the Acquiror’s transfer agent duly executed proxies or voting information forms, such proxies or voting information forms (a) instructing the holder thereof to vote (i) in favour of the Newmont Resolutions and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (ii) against any matter that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement, and (b) naming those individuals as may be designated by the Acquiror in the management proxy statement in connection with the meeting of shareholders of the Acquiror at which the Newmont Resolutions will be voted on;
 
3.                                       not take any other action of any kind, including voting or not voting any of the Holder Securities, that would reasonably be expected to preclude, delay or interfere with the completion of the Arrangement; and
 
4.                                       not to, directly or indirectly, sell, transfer, pledge or assign or agree to sell, transfer, pledge or assign any of the Holder Securities or any interest therein without your prior written consent, other than pursuant to the Arrangement Agreement; provided that the foregoing shall not apply to transactions pursuant to a trading plan pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 that is in existence on the date hereof or established in accordance with the Acquiror’s policies; provided, that such newly established plan does not provide for the sale of Holder Securities prior to the termination of this letter agreement.
 
Notwithstanding anything in this letter agreement to the contrary, if the Newmont Board makes a Newmont Change in Recommendation, I shall be entitled to abstain from voting on (a) the approval, consent, ratification and adoption of the Newmont Resolutions and any other matter necessary for the consummation of the Arrangement, and (b) any matter that could reasonably be expected to adversely affect or reduce the likelihood of the successful completion of the Arrangement or delay or interfere with, the completion of the Arrangement.
 
I hereby represent and warrant that, subject to the terms of the Holder RSUs, the Holder PSUs, the Holder DSUs and the Holder Options, (a) I am the beneficial owner of, or exercise control or direction over, the Holder Securities, with good title thereto free and clear of any and all Liens, (b) I have the sole and exclusive right to vote (if applicable) and sell all of the Holder Securities, and, other than pursuant to this letter agreement, none of the Holder Securities is subject to any proxy, power of attorney, attorney-in-fact, voting trust, vote pooling, or other agreement with respect to the right to vote, call meetings of shareholders or give consents or approvals of any kind, (c) no person has any agreement or option, or any right or privilege (whether by law, pre-emptive or contractual) capable of becoming an agreement or option for the purchase, acquisition or transfer from me of any of the Holder Securities or any interest therein or right thereto, (d) the only securities of the Acquiror beneficially owned by me and/or over which I exercise control, directly or indirectly, on the date hereof are the Holder Securities set forth on the first page hereof; and (e) this letter agreement has been duly executed and delivered and is a valid and binding agreement, enforceable against the Holder in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other similar Laws affecting creditor rights, generally and to principles of equity, and the performance by the Holder of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a violation or breach of or default under, or conflict with any constating documents of the Holder, if applicable, contract, commitment, agreement, understanding or arrangement of any
 
2 

 
kind to which the Holder is or will be a party and by which the Holder will be bound at the time of such performance. The representations and warranties of the Holder set forth in this paragraph shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and will expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this letter agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
Notwithstanding any provision of this letter agreement to the contrary, (a) but subject to the terms and conditions of the Arrangement Agreement, I, in my capacity as director or officer of the Acquiror, shall not be limited or restricted in any way whatsoever in the exercise of my fiduciary duties as director or officer of the Acquiror, and (b) I will be entitled to exercise my rights under the Holder RSUs, the Holder PSUs, the Holder DSUs and the Holder Options to acquire Newmont Shares (which Newmont Shares, will be subject to the terms of this letter agreement).
 
I acknowledge that the I: (a) have: (i) read this letter agreement in its entirety, understand it and agree to be bound by its terms and conditions; and (ii) been granted the opportunity to ask questions of, and to receive answers from, the Acquiror’s legal counsel concerning the terms and conditions of this letter agreement; (b) have been advised to seek independent legal advice with respect to the execution and delivery of this letter agreement and have received such advice or have, without undue influence, elected to waive the benefit of any such advice; and (c) am entering into this letter agreement voluntarily.
 
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES AND AGREEMENTS OF THE COMPANY
 
The Company hereby represents and warrants to the Holder that the Company validly subsists under the laws of Ontario and has all necessary corporate power and capacity to execute and deliver the letter agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder, and the execution and delivery of this letter agreement by the Company and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and is a valid and binding agreement, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency and other similar Laws affecting creditor rights, generally and to principles of equity, and the performance by the Company of its obligations hereunder will not constitute a violation or breach of or default under, or conflict with (i) any contract, commitment, agreement, understanding or arrangement of any kind to which the Company will be a party and by which the Company will be bound at the time of such performance, and (ii) to its knowledge, any applicable Laws, and acknowledges that the Holder is relying on such representations and warranties in connection with entering into this letter agreement.  The representations and warranties of the Company set forth in this paragraph shall not survive the completion of the Arrangement and will expire and be terminated on the earlier of the Effective Time and the date on which this letter agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.
 
Notwithstanding any other provision of this letter agreement, the Company hereby agrees and acknowledges that the Holder is bound hereunder solely in its capacity as a securityholder of the Acquiror and that the provisions hereof shall not be deemed or interpreted to bind the Holder in its capacity as a director or officer of the Acquiror (if the Holder holds such office).  Without limiting the foregoing, the Company acknowledges and agrees that (a) action taken by the Holder in its capacity as director or officer of the Acquiror shall not be a violation of this letter
 
3 

 
agreement; and (b) nothing in this letter agreement shall prevent the Holder from serving as, or fulfilling its fiduciary duties as, a director of the Acquiror.
 
GENERAL
 
The parties agree that the details of this letter agreement may be described in any press release, proxy statement or other communication prepared by the Acquiror or the Company in connection with the Arrangement and in any report on Form 8-K prepared by the Acquiror in connection with the execution and delivery of this letter agreement and further agree to this letter agreement being made publicly available, including by filing on EDGAR and by any filings made under the securities laws of the Canada or any state thereof (including disclosure of each parties’ identity, ownership of Holder Securities and the nature of the parties’ commitments, arrangements and understandings under this letter agreement and any other information required by applicable Law), in accordance with applicable securities Laws.
 
This letter agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect only upon the earliest of: (a) our written agreement; (b) the termination of the Arrangement Agreement in accordance with its terms; (c) if the Company varies the terms of the Arrangement Agreement in a manner that is materially adverse to the Holder without my consent; or (d) the Effective Time.
 
This letter agreement shall be governed by the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.
 
This letter agreement shall be binding upon you and I and upon our respective heirs, legal representatives, successors and permitted assigns (as applicable), provided that neither you nor I may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of our respective rights, interests or obligations under this letter agreement without the prior written consent of the other, except that you may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of your rights, interests or obligations under this letter to an affiliate, without reducing your obligations hereunder.
 
The parties acknowledge and agree that irreparable damage may occur in the event any of the provisions of this letter agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms or otherwise are breached or violated.  Accordingly, the parties agree that, without posting bond or other undertaking, the parties will be entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches or violations of the provisions of this letter agreement and to seek to enforce by specific performance this letter agreement and the terms and provisions hereof in any claim (whether at law or in equity, whether civil or criminal), cause of action (whether in contract or tort or otherwise), hearing, charge, complaint, demand or notice to, from, by or before any Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over us and the matter in addition to any other remedy to which it may be entitled, at law or in equity and the parties hereby waive any and all defences which could exist in their favour in connection with such enforcement and waive any requirement for security or the posting of any bond in connection with such enforcement.
 
This letter agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts (including counterparts by facsimile or electronic mail) and all such counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. The parties shall be entitled to rely upon delivery of an executed facsimile or similar executed electronic copy of this letter agreement, and such
 
4 

 
facsimile or similar executed electronic copy shall be legally effective to create a valid and binding agreement between the parties.
 
5 

 
If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding and is agreed to by you, please signify your acceptance by executing this letter agreement where indicated below and returning the same to me, upon which this letter agreement as so accepted shall constitute an agreement among us.

Yours truly,	 	

 	 	
 	 	
Accepted and agreed on January 14, 2019.	 	

GOLDCORP INC.	 	

Per:	 	 	
 	Name:	 	
 	Title:	 	

6 

Exhibit 99.1 
 
Newmont and Goldcorp Combine to Create World’s Leading Gold Company
 
World-class portfolio of assets to support sustainable, profitable gold production over long-term horizon
 
DENVER, January 14, 2019 — Newmont Mining Corporation (NYSE: NEM) (Newmont or the Company) and Goldcorp Inc. (NYSE: GG, TSX: G) (Goldcorp) today announced they have entered into a definitive agreement in which Newmont will acquire all of the outstanding common shares of Goldcorp in a stock-for-stock transaction valued at $10 billion. Under the terms of the agreement, Newmont will acquire each Goldcorp share for 0.3280 of a Newmont share, which represents a 17 percent premium based on the companies’ 20-day volume weighted average share prices.
 
The agreement will combine two gold industry leaders into Newmont Goldcorp, to create an unmatched portfolio of operations, projects, exploration opportunities, reserves and people in the gold mining sector. Newmont Goldcorp’s world-class portfolio will feature operating assets in favorable jurisdictions, an unparalleled project pipeline, and exploration potential in the most prospective gold districts around the globe. In addition to providing shareholders the largest gold Reserves per share, Newmont Goldcorp will offer the highest annual dividend among senior gold producers.
 
“This combination will create the world’s leading gold business with the best assets, people, prospects and value-creation opportunities,” said Gary Goldberg, Newmont’s Chief Executive Officer. “We have a proven strategy and disciplined implementation plan to realize the full value of the combination, including an exceptional pool of talented mining professionals, stable and profitable gold production of six to seven million ounces over a decades-long time horizon, the sector’s largest gold Reserve and Resource base, and a leading project and exploration pipeline. Our cultures are well aligned, with strong commitments to zero harm, inclusion and diversity, and industry-leading environmental, social and governance performance. We expect to generate up to $100 million in annual pre-tax synergies, with additional cost and efficiency opportunities that will be pursued through our proven Full Potential continuous improvement program. The combination is expected to be immediately accretive to Newmont’s net asset value and cash flow per share. We constantly review opportunities to raise our performance, and this combination represents the most promising path to deliver superior and sustainable value for our shareholders, employees, host countries and communities.”
 
Newmont Goldcorp’s Reserves and Resources will represent the largest in the gold sector and will be located in favorable mining jurisdictions in the Americas, Australia and Ghana, representing approximately 75 percent, 15 percent and 10 percent, respectively. Newmont Goldcorp will also prioritize project development by returns and risk, while targeting $1.0 to 1.5 billion in divestitures over the next two years to optimize gold production at a sustainable, steady-state level of six to seven million ounces annually. Supported by stable, profitable long-term production and an investment-grade balance sheet, Newmont Goldcorp will generate robust free cash flow and have the financial flexibility to fund project development and exploration in the decades ahead.
 
“This combination creates the world’s premier gold company,” said Goldcorp’s President and Chief Executive Officer, David Garofalo. “In addition to the depth and quality of Newmont Goldcorp’s operations, projects, exploration properties and Reserves, the combined company’s assets will be centered in the world’s most favorable and prospective mining jurisdictions and gold districts. The strategic rationale for combining Goldcorp with Newmont is powerfully compelling on many levels, and both teams are fully committed to delivering on the transaction’s value proposition for all of our stakeholders. Newmont Goldcorp will be one of Canada’s largest gold producers and will have its North America regional office in Vancouver, and expects to oversee more than three million ounces of the combined company’s total annual gold production.”
 
1 

 
Strategic rationale
 
The combination of Newmont and Goldcorp will create the world’s leading gold company offering shareholders and other stakeholders:
 
·                   Experienced management and talented mining professionals with a proven track record of maximizing value by delivering long-life and low-cost profitable gold mining operations
 
·                   Unparalleled leverage to the gold price given the combined company’s scale (2017 gold production actuals: Newmont = 5.3 million ounces; Goldcorp = 2.6 million ounces)
 
·                   A world-class portfolio of gold mining operations and projects in favorable jurisdictions
 
·                   Steady, profitable gold production targeting 6 to 7 million ounces over a decades-long time horizon
 
·                   Recognized industry leadership in environmental, social and governance performance
 
·                   A targeted sustainable annual dividend of $0.56 per share,(i) the highest among senior gold producers
 
·                   A solid, investment-grade balance sheet
 
·                   An unparalleled project pipeline on four continents
 
·                   Exploration opportunities in the world’s most prospective gold districts
 
·                   The sector’s largest gold Reserves and Resource base
 
Structure and long-term leadership succession
 
Following the merger, m anagement of Newmont Goldcorp will feature proven and experienced mining and business leaders at both the Board and executive team levels, along with diverse, high-performing teams at the combined company’s regional and operating sites.
 
Newmont Goldcorp’s management team will be appointed on a “best talent” basis, with Gary Goldberg as Chief Executive Officer and Tom Palmer as President and Chief Operating Officer.
 
Building on the depth of Newmont Goldcorp’s combined global talent pool, the Board will continue to focus on strategic leadership development, robust and thoughtful succession planning, and seamless leadership transitions. As part of a planned and orderly leadership succession process, Mr. Goldberg and Newmont’s Board have been engaged in discussions anticipating a CEO succession in early 2019. In October of 2018 the Company also announced Mr. Palmer’s promotion to President and Chief Operating Officer.
 
To ensure a smooth and successful combination, Mr. Goldberg has agreed to lead Newmont Goldcorp through closure of the transaction and integration of the two companies. The Company expects this process to be substantially completed in the fourth quarter of 2019, when Mr. Goldberg plans to retire and Mr. Palmer will become President and Chief Executive Officer.
 
·                   The Board of Directors will be proportionally comprised of Newmont and Goldcorp Directors, with Noreen Doyle as Chair and Ian Telfer as Deputy Chair
 
·                   Goldcorp’s Vancouver, Canada office will become Newmont Goldcorp’s North America regional office
 
·                   Newmont Goldcorp’s South America regional office will be in Miami, USA; the Australia regional office will be in Perth; and the Africa regional office will be in Accra, Ghana
 
·                   Newmont Goldcorp will be a Delaware corporation with its corporate headquarters in Colorado, USA
 
·                   Newmont Goldcorp’s shares will be traded on the New York Stock Exchange using the ticker symbol NEM and expected to be listed for trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX) following closing of the transaction
 
2 

 
Transaction terms
 
·                   Newmont to acquire all outstanding Goldcorp equity at an exchange ratio of 0.3280 of a Newmont share and $0.02 for each Goldcorp share
 
·                   Goldcorp equity value of $10 billion, with premium, and enterprise value of $12.5 billion
 
·                   A 17 percent premium based on Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s 20-day VWAP share prices as of January 11, 2019
 
·                   Newmont and Goldcorp shareholders will own approximately 65 percent and 35 percent of the combined entity, respectively
 
·                   Transaction will be implemented by way of a court-approved plan of arrangement under the Business Corporation Act (Ontario)
 
·                   Agreement provides for customary deal protection provisions, including mutual non-solicitation covenants and rights to match superior proposals
 
·                   Under certain circumstances, Newmont would be entitled to a $350 million break-fee (3.5 percent of Goldcorp’s equity value) and Goldcorp would be entitled to a $650 million break-fee (3.5 percent of Newmont’s equity value)
 
·                   Each of Goldcorp’s and Newmont’s directors and certain members of the executive leadership team have entered into voting support agreements agreeing to vote their shares in favor of the transaction
 
Path to close
 
The Boards of Directors of both companies have unanimously approved the transaction, including in the case of Goldcorp, on the unanimous recommendation of a special committee of independent directors of Goldcorp. The transaction is expected to close in the second quarter of 2019. Closing of the transaction is subject to approval by the shareholders of both companies; regulatory approvals in a number of jurisdictions including the European Union, Canada, South Korea and Mexico; and other customary closing conditions.
 
Benefits to Canada
 
The formation of Newmont Goldcorp ensures that Canada’s gold industry will participate in a world-leading natural resources company that operates responsibly, is invested in the long-term success of its properties, and has the financial strength to explore and develop the next generation of significant gold mines. As part of this combination, Newmont Goldcorp plans to:
 
·                   Preserve jobs in Canada by designating Goldcorp’s current Vancouver headquarters as Newmont Goldcorp’s North America regional office — this regional office will oversee all of Newmont Goldcorp’s properties in Canada and the United States
 
·                   Have the Vancouver office oversee North American operations with combined gold production of more than three million ounces per year — more than three times Goldcorp’s current Canadian gold production
 
·                   Make Newmont Goldcorp’s Vancouver office the base for certain of Newmont Goldcorp’s global functions and centers of excellence, including global oversight of Indigenous community relations
 
·                   Maintain a significant Canadian presence on Newmont Goldcorp’s Board of Directors and among the management of Newmont Goldcorp’s Canadian properties
 
·                   Honor all of Goldcorp’s commitments to Indigenous communities to ensure their interests are acknowledged and protected
 
·                   Seek to list Newmont Goldcorp’s shares for trading on the TSX
 
3 

 
·                   Make new investments in a reinvigorated exploration program in Canada
 
·                   Provide ongoing and long-term employment for highly skilled jobs at Newmont Goldcorp’s properties in Canada
 
·                   Maintain a commitment to environmental sustainability and to the health and safety of its workers
 
·                   Continue contributions to organizations in the communities where Newmont Goldcorp operates to support charitable, social, recreational, and community development programs
 
Advisors and counsel
 
In connection with the transaction, Newmont has retained BMO Capital Markets, Citi and Goldman Sachs as financial advisors, and Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz, Goodmans LLP, and White & Case LLP as legal counsel; and Goldcorp has retained TD Securities and BofA Merrill Lynch as financial advisors and Cassels Brock & Blackwell LLP and Neal Gerber & Eisenberg LLP as legal counsel. The special committee of independent directors of Goldcorp has retained Fort Capital Partners as financial advisor and Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP as legal counsel.
 
TD Securities and BofA Merrill Lynch have each provided an opinion to the Board of Directors of Goldcorp to the effect that, as of January 13, 2019, the consideration to be received by holders of Goldcorp common shares, is fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders, in each case, subject to the respective limitations, qualifications and assumptions set forth in such opinions. Fort Capital Partners has provided a fairness opinion to the special committee of independent directors of Goldcorp.
 
Analyst and investor webcast and conference call:
 
Newmont Mining — Business Update
January 14, 2019 at 10:00 AM Eastern Time
 
Conference Call Details

Dial-In Number	855.209.8210	
Intl Dial-In Number	412.317.5213	
Conference Name	Newmont Mining	
Replay Number	877.344.7529	
Intl Replay Number	412.317.0088	
Replay Access Code	10127811	
 
Webcast Details
Title: Newmont Mining — Business Update
URL: https://event.on24.com/wcc/r/1915172/E16420216780E4BFEB42403BF63313CA
 
4 

 
About Newmont
 
Newmont is a leading gold and copper producer. The Company’s operations are primarily in the United States, Australia, Ghana, Peru and Suriname. Newmont is the only gold producer listed in the S&P 500 Index and was named the mining industry leader by the Dow Jones Sustainability World Index in 2015, 2016, 2017 and 2018. The Company is an industry leader in value creation, supported by its leading technical, environmental, social and safety performance. Newmont was founded in 1921 and has been publicly traded since 1925.
 
About Goldcorp
 
Goldcorp is a senior gold producer focused on responsible mining practices with safe, low-cost production from a high-quality portfolio of mines.
 
###
 
Cautionary statement regarding forward looking statements:
 
This release contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws and “forward-looking information” within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities laws. Where a forward-looking statement expresses or implies an expectation or belief as to future events or results, such expectation or belief is expressed in good faith and believed to have a reasonable basis. However, such statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, which could cause actual results to differ materially from future results expressed, projected or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements often address our expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as “anticipate,” “intend,” “plan,” “will,” “would,” “estimate,” “expect,” “believe,” “target,” “indicative,” “preliminary,” or “potential.” Forward-looking statements in this release may include, without limitation: (i) statements relating to Newmont’s planned acquisition of Goldcorp and the expected terms, timing and closing of the proposed transaction, including receipt of required approvals and satisfaction of other customary closing conditions;; (ii) estimates of future production, including expected annual production range; (iii) estimates of future costs applicable to sales and all-in sustaining costs; (iv) estimates of future capital expenditures; (v) estimates of future cost reductions, synergies, including pre-tax synergies, savings and efficiencies; (vi) expectations regarding future exploration and the development, growth and potential of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations, project pipeline and investments, including, without limitation, project returns, expected average IRR, and schedule; (vii) expectations regarding future investments or divestitures, including anticipated divestitures over the next two years; (viii) expectations of future dividends and returns to shareholders; (ix) expectations of future balance sheet strength and credit ratings; (x) expectations of future equity and enterprise value; (xi) expected listing of common stock on TSX; and (xii) expectations of future plans and benefits. Estimates or expectations of future events or results are based upon certain assumptions, which may prove to be incorrect. Such assumptions, include, but are not limited to: (i) there being no significant change to current geotechnical, metallurgical, hydrological and other physical conditions; (ii) permitting, development, operations and expansion of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations and projects being consistent with current expectations and mine plans, including without limitation receipt of export approvals; (iii) political developments in any jurisdiction in which Newmont and Goldcorp operate being consistent with its current expectations; (iv) certain exchange rate assumptions for the Australian dollar or the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar, as well as other the exchange rates being approximately consistent with current levels; (v) certain price assumptions for gold, copper, silver, lead and oil; (vi) prices for key supplies being approximately consistent with current levels; (vii) the accuracy of current mineral reserve, mineral resource and mineralized material estimates; and (viii) other planning assumptions. Risks relating to forward looking statements in regard to the Company’s business and future performance may include, but are not limited to, gold and other metals price volatility, currency fluctuations, operational risks, increased production costs and variances in ore grade or recovery rates from those assumed in mining plans, political risk, community relations, conflict resolution governmental regulation and judicial
 
5 

 
outcomes and other risks. In addition, material risks that could cause actual results to differ from forward-looking statements include: the inherent uncertainty associated with financial or other projections; the prompt and effective integration of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s businesses and the ability to achieve the anticipated synergies and value-creation contemplated by the proposed transaction; the risk associated with Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s ability to obtain the approval of the proposed transaction by their shareholders required to consummate the proposed transaction and the timing of the closing of the proposed transaction, including the risk that the conditions to the transaction are not satisfied on a timely basis or at all and the failure of the transaction to close for any other reason; the risk that a consent or authorization that may be required for the proposed transaction is not obtained or is obtained subject to conditions that are not anticipated; the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the parties and others related to the arrangement agreement; unanticipated difficulties or expenditures relating to the transaction, the response of business partners and retention as a result of the announcement and pendency of the transaction; risks relating to the value of the Newmont’s common stock to be issued in connection with the transaction; the anticipated size of the markets and continued demand for Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s resources and the impact of competitive responses to the announcement of the transaction; and the diversion of management time on transaction-related issues. For a more detailed discussion of such risks and other factors, see Newmont’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) as well as the Company’s other SEC filings, available on the SEC website or www.newmont.com Goldcorp’s most recent annual information form as well as Goldcorp’s other filings made with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and available on SEDAR, on the SEC website or www.goldcorp.com. Newmont is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Goldcorp (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this release or made by Goldcorp outside of this release. Goldcorp is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Newmont (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this presentation or made by Newmont outside of this presentation. Newmont and Goldcorp do not undertake any obligation to release publicly revisions to any “forward-looking statement,” including, without limitation, outlook, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this release, or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as may be required under applicable securities laws. Investors should not assume that any lack of update to a previously issued “forward-looking statement” constitutes a reaffirmation of that statement. Continued reliance on “forward-looking statements” is at investors’ own risk.
 
Additional information about the proposed transaction and where to find it
 
This release is not intended to and does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to subscribe for or buy or an invitation to purchase or subscribe for any securities or the solicitation of any vote or approval in any jurisdiction, nor shall there be any sale, issuance or transfer of securities in any jurisdiction in contravention of applicable law. This release is being made in respect of the proposed transaction involving the Company and Goldcorp pursuant to the terms of an Arrangement Agreement by and among the Company and Goldcorp and may be deemed to be soliciting material relating to the proposed transaction. In connection with the proposed transaction, the Company will file a proxy statement relating to a special meeting of its stockholders with the SEC. Additionally, the Company will file other relevant materials in connection with the proposed transaction with the SEC. Security holders of the Company are urged to read the proxy statement regarding the proposed transaction and any other relevant materials carefully in their entirety when they become available before making any voting or investment decision with respect to the proposed transaction because they will contain important information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction. The definitive proxy statement will be mailed to the Company’s stockholders. Stockholders of the Company will be able to obtain a copy of the proxy statement, the filings with the SEC that will be incorporated by reference into the proxy statement as well as other filings containing information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction made by the Company with the SEC free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov, on the Company’s website at www.newmont.com/investor-relations/default.aspx or by contacting the Company’s Investor Relations department at jessica.largent@newmont.com or by calling 303-837-5484. Copies of the documents filed with the SEC by Goldcorp will be available free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov.
 
6 

 
Participants in the proposed transaction solicitation
 
The Company and its directors, its executive officers, members of its management, its employees and other persons, under SEC rules, may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies of the Company’s stockholders in connection with the proposed transaction. Investors and security holders may obtain more detailed information regarding the names, affiliations and interests of certain of the Company’s executive officers and directors in the solicitation by reading the Company’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 22, 2018, its proxy statement relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 9, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available. Additional information regarding the interests of such potential participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the proposed transaction will be set forth in the proxy statement filed with the SEC relating to the transaction when it becomes available. Additional information concerning Goldcorp’s executive officers and directors is set forth in its 2017 Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the SEC on March 23, 2018, its management information circular relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 16, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available.

Newmont Investor Contact	 	 	
Jessica Largent	303.837.5484	jessica.largent@newmont.com	
 	 	 	
Newmont Media Contact	 	 	
Omar Jabara	303.837.5114	omar.jabara@newmont.com	
 
Goldcorp Investor Contact :
Shawn Campbell, Director, Investor Relations, Telephone: (800) 567-6223, E-mail: info@goldcorp.com
 
Goldcorp Media Contact :
Christine Marks, Director, Corporate Communications, Telephone: (604) 696-3050, E-mail: media@goldcorp.com

(i)  Anticipated annualized dividends represents management’s current expectations and are “forward-looking statements”.  See cautionary statement above regarding forward-looking statements. 2019 dividends have not yet been approved or declared by the Board of Directors.  Investors are cautioned that such statements with respect to future dividends are non-binding. The declaration and payment of future dividends remain at the discretion of the Board of Directors and will be determined based on Newmont’s financial results, balance sheet strength, cash and liquidity requirements, future prospects, gold and commodity prices, and other factors deemed relevant by the Board. The Board of Directors reserves all powers related to the declaration and payment of dividends. Consequently, in determining the dividend to be declared and paid on the common stock of the Company, the Board of Directors may revise or terminate the payment level at any time without prior notice. As a result, investors should not place undue reliance on such statements.
 
7 

Exhibit 99.2 
 
Newmont Goldcorp The World’s Leading Gold Company Investor Presentation 14 January 2019

Cautionary statement regarding forward looking statements: This presentation contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws and “forward-looking information” within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities laws. Where a forward-looking statement expresses or implies an expectation or belief as to future events or results, such expectation or belief is expressed in good faith and believed to have a reasonable basis. However, such statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, which could cause actual results to differ materially from future results expressed, projected or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements often address our expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as “anticipate,” “intend,” “plan,” “will,” “would,” “estimate,” “expect,” “believe,” “target,” “indicative,” “preliminary,” or “potential.” Forward-looking statements in this presentation may include, without limitation: (i) statements relating to Newmont’s planned acquisition of Goldcorp and the expected terms, timing and closing of the proposed transaction, including receipt of required approvals and satisfaction of other customary closing conditions; (ii) estimates of future production, including expected annual production range; (iii) estimates of future costs applicable to sales and all-in sustaining costs; (iv) estimates of future capital expenditures; (v) estimates of future cost reductions, efficiencies and synergies; (vi) expectations regarding future exploration and the development, growth and potential of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations, project pipeline and investments, including, without limitation, project returns, expected average IRR, and schedule; (vii) expectations regarding future investments or divestitures; (viii) expectations of future dividends and returns to shareholders; (ix) expectations of future balance sheet strength and credit ratings (x) expectations of future equity and enterprise value; and (xi) expected listing of Newmont’s common stock on the TSX. Estimates or expectations of future events or results are based upon certain assumptions, which may prove to be incorrect. Such assumptions, include, but are not limited to: (i) there being no significant change to current geotechnical, metallurgical, hydrological and other physical conditions; (ii) permitting, development, operations and expansion of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations and projects being consistent with current expectations and mine plans, including without limitation receipt of export approvals; (iii) political developments in any jurisdiction in which Newmont and Goldcorp operate being consistent with its current expectations; (iv) certain exchange rate assumptions for the Australian dollar to the U.S. dollar, the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar, as well as other exchange rates being approximately consistent with current levels; (v) certain price assumptions for gold, copper, silver, zinc, lead and oil; (vi) prices for key supplies being approximately consistent with current levels; (vii) the accuracy of current mineral reserve, mineral resource and mineralized material estimates; and (viii) other planning assumptions. Risks relating to forward looking statements in regard to Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s business and future performance may include, but are not limited to, gold and other metals price volatility, currency fluctuations, operational risks, increased production costs and variances in ore grade or recovery rates from those assumed in mining plans, political risk, community relations, conflict resolution governmental regulation and judicial outcomes and other risks. In addition, material risks that could cause actual results to differ from forward-looking statements include: the inherent uncertainty associated with financial or other projections; the prompt and effective integration of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s businesses and the ability to achieve the anticipated synergies and value-creation contemplated by the proposed transaction; the risk associated with Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s ability to obtain the approval of the proposed transaction by their shareholders required to consummate the proposed transaction and the timing of the closing of the proposed transaction, including the risk that the conditions to the transaction are not satisfied on a timely basis or at all and the failure of the transaction to close for any other reason; the risk that a consent or authorization that may be required for the proposed transaction is not obtained or is obtained subject to conditions that are not anticipated; the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the parties and others related to the arrangement agreement; unanticipated difficulties or expenditures relating to the transaction, the response of business partners and retention as a result of the announcement and pendency of the transaction; risks relating to the value of Newmont’s common stock to be issued in connection with the transaction; the anticipated size of the markets and continued demand for Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s resources and the impact of competitive responses to the announcement of the transaction; and the diversion of management time on transaction-related issues. For a more detailed discussion of such risks and other factors, see Newmont’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) as well as Newmont’s other SEC filings, available on the SEC website or www.newmont.com and Goldcorp’s most recent annual information form as well as Goldcorp’s other filings made with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and available on SEDAR, on the SEC website or www.Goldcorp.com. Newmont is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Goldcorp (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this presentation or made by Goldcorp outside of this presentation. Goldcorp is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Newmont (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this presentation or made by Newmont outside of this presentation. Newmont and Goldcorp do not undertake any obligation to release publicly revisions to any “forward-looking statement,” including, without limitation, outlook, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this presentation, or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as may be required under applicable securities laws. Investors should not assume that any lack of update to a previously issued “forward-looking statement” constitutes a reaffirmation of that statement. Continued reliance on “forward-looking statements” is at investors’ own risk. See also the cautionary statement to U.S. investors contained in endnote 1 of this presentation. Cautionary statement 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 2

Additional information about the proposed transaction and where to find it This communication is not intended to and does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to subscribe for or buy or an invitation to purchase or subscribe for any securities or the solicitation of any vote or approval in any jurisdiction, nor shall there be any sale, issuance or transfer of securities in any jurisdiction in contravention of applicable law. This communication is being made in respect of the proposed transaction involving the Company and Goldcorp pursuant to the terms of an Arrangement Agreement by and among the Company and Goldcorp and may be deemed to be soliciting material relating to the proposed transaction. In connection with the proposed transaction, the Company will file a proxy statement relating to a special meeting of its stockholders with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”). Additionally, the Company will file other relevant materials in connection with the proposed transaction with the SEC. Security holders of the Company are urged to read the proxy statement regarding the proposed transaction and any other relevant materials carefully in their entirety when they become available before making any voting or investment decision with respect to the proposed transaction because they will contain important information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction. The definitive proxy statement will be mailed to the Company’s stockholders. Stockholders of the Company will be able to obtain a copy of the proxy statement, the filings with the SEC that will be incorporated by reference into the proxy statement as well as other filings containing information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction made by the Company with the SEC free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov, on the Company’s website at www.newmont.com/investor-relations/default.aspx or by contacting the Company’s Investor Relations department at jessica.largent@newmont.com or by calling 303-837-5484. Copies of the documents filed with the SEC by Goldcorp will be available free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov. Participants in the proposed transaction solicitation The Company and its directors, its executive officers, members of its management, its employees and other persons, under SEC rules, may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies of the Company’s stockholders in connection with the proposed transaction. Investors and security holders may obtain more detailed information regarding the names, affiliations and interests of certain of the Company’s executive officers and directors in the solicitation by reading the Company’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 22, 2018, its proxy statement relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 9, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available. Additional information regarding the interests of such potential participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the proposed transaction will be set forth in the proxy statement filed with the SEC relating to the transaction when it becomes available. Additional information concerning Goldcorp’ executive officers and directors is set forth in its 2017 Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the SEC on March 23, 2018, its management information circular relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 16, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available. Additional information 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 3

Newmont Goldcorp The World’s Leading Gold Company

Creating the world’s leading gold company 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 5 Powerful combination with a world-class portfolio Strongest portfolio of operating gold mines and projects in favorable jurisdictions Targeting sustainable production of 6 to 7 million ounces of gold annually1 Unparalleled exploration potential across portfolio Highest concentration of reserves and resources located in Canada, US and Australia Superior execution with focus on long-term value Diverse and proven management team with established track record Strong safety culture and leading sustainability practices Full Potential continuous improvement program applied across the portfolio Flexibility to execute capital priorities and focus on shareholder returns Flexibility to invest in highest return projects through continued disciplined capital allocation Sustainable industry-leading dividend yield and investment-grade balance sheet

Transaction highlights Recommended share-for-share transaction Newmont to acquire all outstanding Goldcorp equity at an exchange ratio of 0.3280 of a Newmont share and $0.02 for each Goldcorp share Goldcorp equity value of $10 billion, including premium, and enterprise value of $12.5 billion A 17% premium based on Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s 20-day VWAP share prices as of January 11, 2019 Newmont and Goldcorp shareholders will own ~65% and ~35% of combined entity, respectively Newmont Goldcorp to be listed on NYSE and TSX Only gold producer in the S&P 500 Index Transaction expected to close in second quarter 2019 Subject to approval by both Newmont and Goldcorp shareholders Regulatory approvals in several jurisdictions, including EU, Canada, South Korea and Mexico Other customary closing conditions 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 6

Committed to Canada 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 7 Large Canadian gold producer Establishes Goldcorp’s current Vancouver headquarters as new North America regional office Vancouver office will oversee gold production of more than 3 million ounces per year Prospect for new investments with the largest pipeline of feasibility and development-stage gold assets in Canada Canadian presence maintained on Newmont Goldcorp’s Board of Directors Shares to be listed on the TSX Provides ongoing and long-term employment opportunities in Canada Will honor Goldcorp’s collaboration agreements with 26 First Nation communities

Global portfolio of world-class operating mines 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 8 Ahafo Akyem KCGM Boddington Tanami Carlin CC&V Long Canyon Phoenix Twin Creeks Yanacocha Merian Cerro Negro Peñasquito Éléonore Musselwhite Porcupine Newmont Operations Goldcorp Operations Long-life assets Favorable jurisdictions Proven operating model Focused on value and returns Growing margins and reserves Long-term profitable production Red Lake Pueblo Viejo

Pete Bajo Expansion Musselwhite Expansion Saddle Underground Sabajo Subika UG Growth Golden Mile Growth Industry-leading project pipeline and flexibility Cochenour Norte Abierto JV Coffee Borden Galore Creek JV CC&V Underground Long Canyon Ph 2 Chaquicocha Oxides Conceptual/ Scoping Prefeasibility Feasibility Definitive Feasibility Execution Peñasquito Pyrite Leach Musselwhite Materials Handling Century Ahafo North Nueva Unión JV Yanacocha Sulfides Cerro Negro Expansion Quecher Main Ahafo Mill Expansion Morrison Starter Awonsu Tanami Expansion 2 Pueblo Viejo Expansion Akyem Underground Nueva Unión JV Blockcave Newmont Projects Goldcorp Projects Apensu Underground Tanami Power Targeted IRR of >15% across portfolio2 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 9

Unmatched exploration potential across portfolio 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 10 Near mine exploration Greenfield exploration Near mine exploration at 17 primary locations Greenfield exploration at 14 primary locations Strategic investments

Largest Reserve base in favorable jurisdictions Newmont Reserves3 Goldcorp Reserves3 Combined Portfolio Reserves 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 11 68.5 Moz 52.8 Moz Latin America , 50% Canada , 33% Mexico , 17% USA , 42% Australia , 31% Ghana , 18% Suriname 6% Peru 3% Latin America 27% USA 24% Australia 17% Canada , 14% Ghana 10% Mexico , 8%

Well positioned to deliver long-term value 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 12 *Data is sourced from Newmont and Goldcorp company filings. Newmont reports under US GAAP and Goldcorp reports under IFRS. Certain metrics are presented on an adjusted non-GAAP basis including AISC and Adjusted EBITDA for Newmont and Goldcorp, Adjusted operating cash flows for Goldcorp, and Adjusted net income and Adjusted net income per share for Newmont. See endnotes 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 for additional details and cautionary statement on non-GAAP metrics. **See Goldcorp’s June 30, 2018 Management Discussion and Analysis. See endnote 3 for additional details and cautionary statement. 2017* Newmont Goldcorp Production (Moz) 5.3 2.6 Reserves3 (Moz) 68.5 52.8** Resources3 (Moz) Measured & Indicated 34.2 35.2** Resources3 (Moz) Inferred 14.0 17.5** AISC4,5 ($/oz) $891 $824 Operating cash flow4,6 ($M) $2,139 $1,344 Adjusted EBITDA4,7 ($M) $2,650 $1,707 Adjusted net income4,8 ($M) $774 $658 Adjusted net income per share4,8 ($/sh) $1.45 $0.76

Building a sustainable future Leveraging best of existing operating models, systems and technologies Targeting sustainable production of 6 to 7 million ounces of gold annually1 Disciplined process to optimize portfolio production levels Continuing to maintain balance sheet strength and shareholder returns Investing in >15% return projects2 through continued disciplined capital allocation Delivering up to $100 million in annual pre-tax synergies Targeting $1.0 to $1.5 billion of divestitures over the next two years 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 13

Newmont Goldcorp focused on employees Employees Nearly 20,000 employees and a total workforce of approximately 38,000 people Total recordable injury frequency rate* of 0.56 compared to industry average of 0.79 Alignment of values and high-performing organizational practices Strong employee engagement with focus on inclusive culture and diverse teams Expansive career development opportunities Ongoing industry leadership in environmental, social and governance performance 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 14 *Total recordable injury frequency rate per 200,000 hours worked; ICMM industry average

Newmont Goldcorp the world’s leading gold company Enterprise Value ($M)* Free Cash Flow ($M)** 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 15 *Source: Bloomberg as of 1/11/19; **Source: Bloomberg for most recent fiscal year; see endnote 9 for cautionary language regarding third party data Newmont Goldcorp data is the combination of Newmont and Goldcorp; Enterprise value defined as market capitalization plus net debt Stable annualized dividend of $0.56 per share10 Production (Mozs)** Dividend Yield* $32,183 $25,178 $14,212 $10,537 Newmont Goldcorp Barrick Newcrest Agnico-Eagle 7.8 6.6 2.3 1.7 Newmont Goldcorp Barrick Newcrest Agnico-Eagle 1.6% 1.3% 1.0% 1.1% Newmont Goldcorp Barrick Newcrest Agnico-Eagle $1,605 $1,021 $835 ($107) Newmont Goldcorp Barrick Newcrest Agnico-Eagle

Governance and management Proportional Board representation of 2/3 Newmont, 1/3 Goldcorp Chair – Noreen Doyle (Newmont) Deputy Chair – Ian Telfer (Goldcorp) CEO – Gary Goldberg (Newmont) President & COO – Tom Palmer (Newmont) Headquarters in Denver, Colorado Proven operating model with four regional offices in: Vancouver, Canada Miami, USA Accra, Ghana Perth, Australia 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 16

Newmont Goldcorp – The World’s Leading Gold Company 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 17 Powerful combination with a world-class portfolio Strongest portfolio of operating gold mines and projects in favorable jurisdictions Targeting sustainable production of 6 to 7 million ounces of gold annually1 Unparalleled exploration potential across portfolio Highest concentration of reserves and resources located in Canada, US and Australia Superior execution with focus on long-term value Diverse and proven management team with established track record Strong safety culture and leading sustainability practices Full Potential continuous improvement program applied across the portfolio Flexibility to execute capital priorities and focus on shareholder returns Flexibility to invest in highest return projects through continued disciplined capital allocation Sustainable industry-leading dividend yield and investment-grade balance sheet

Appendix

All-in sustaining costs 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 19 Newmont has developed a metric that expands on GAAP measures, such as cost of goods sold, and non-GAAP measures, such as Costs applicable to sales per ounce, to provide visibility into the economics of our mining operations related to expenditures, operating performance and the ability to generate cash flow from our continuing operations. Current U.S. GAAP measures used in the mining industry, such as cost of goods sold, do not capture all of the expenditures incurred to discover, develop and sustain production. Therefore, we believe that all-in sustaining costs is a non-GAAP measure that provides additional information to management, investors and analysts that aid in the understanding of the economics of our operations and performance compared to other producers and provides investors visibility by better defining the total costs associated with production. All-in sustaining cost (AISC) amounts are intended to provide additional information only and do not have any standardized meaning prescribed by U.S. GAAP and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for measures of performance prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The measures are not necessarily indicative of operating profit or cash flow from operations as determined under U.S. GAAP. Other companies may calculate these measures differently as a result of differences in the underlying accounting principles, policies applied and in accounting frameworks such as in International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), or by reflecting the benefit from selling non-gold metals as a reduction to AISC. Differences may also arise related to definitional differences of sustaining versus development capital activities based upon each company’s internal policies. Newmont recently revised its calculation of AISC to exclude development expenditures related to developing new or major projects at existing operations where these projects will materially benefit the operations included in Advanced projects, research and development and Exploration amounts presented in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. An illustration of the application of the revised calculation is provided on slides 21 to 22 for Gold AISC. The revised calculation has no impact on Copper AISC as previously reported. The following disclosure provides information regarding the adjustments made in determining the all-in sustaining costs measure: Costs applicable to sales. Includes all direct and indirect costs related to current production incurred to execute the current mine plan. We exclude certain exceptional or unusual amounts from Costs applicable to sales (“CAS”), such as significant revisions to recovery amounts. CAS includes by-product credits from certain metals obtained during the process of extracting and processing the primary ore-body. CAS is accounted for on an accrual basis and excludes Depreciation and amortization and Reclamation and remediation, which is consistent with our presentation of CAS on the Consolidated Statements of Operations. In determining AISC, only the CAS associated with producing and selling an ounce of gold is included in the measure. Therefore, the amount of gold CAS included in AISC is derived from the CAS presented in Newmont’s Consolidated Statements of Operations less the amount of CAS attributable to the production of copper at our Phoenix and Boddington mines. The copper CAS at those mine sites is disclosed in Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. The allocation of CAS between gold and copper at the Phoenix and Boddington mines is based upon the relative sales value of gold and copper produced during the period. Reclamation costs. Includes accretion expense related to Reclamation liabilities and the amortization of the related Asset Retirement Cost (“ARC”) for Newmont’s operating properties. Accretion related to the Reclamation liabilities and the amortization of the ARC assets for reclamation does not reflect annual cash outflows but are calculated in accordance with U.S. GAAP. The accretion and amortization reflect the periodic costs of reclamation associated with current production and are therefore included in the measure. The allocation of these costs to gold and copper is determined using the same allocation used in the allocation of CAS between gold and copper at the Phoenix and Boddington mines. Advanced projects, research and development and exploration. Includes incurred expenses related to projects that are designed to sustain current production and exploration. We note that as current resources are depleted, exploration and advanced projects are necessary for us to replace the depleting reserves or enhance the recovery and processing of the current reserves to sustain production at existing operations. As these costs relate to sustaining our production and are considered a continuing cost of a mining company, these costs are included in the AISC measure. These costs are derived from the Advanced projects, research and development and Exploration amounts presented in the Consolidated Statements of Operations less incurred expenses related to the development of new operations, or related to major projects at existing operations where these projects will materially benefit the operation. The allocation of these costs to gold and copper is determined using the same allocation used in the allocation of CAS between gold and copper at the Phoenix and Boddington mines.

All-in sustaining costs (cont.) 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 20 General and administrative. Includes costs related to administrative tasks not directly related to current production, but rather related to support Newmont’s corporate structure and fulfill our obligations to operate as a public company. Including these expenses in the AISC metric provides visibility of the impact that general and administrative activities have on current operations and profitability on a per ounce basis. Other expense, net. We exclude certain exceptional or unusual expenses from Other expense, net, such as restructuring, as these are not indicative to sustaining our current operations. Furthermore, this adjustment to Other expense, net is also consistent with the nature of the adjustments made to Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders as disclosed in Newmont’s non-GAAP financial measure Adjusted net income (loss). The allocation of these costs to gold and copper is determined using the same allocation used in the allocation of CAS between gold and copper at the Phoenix and Boddington mines. Treatment and refining costs. Includes costs paid to smelters for treatment and refining of our concentrates to produce the salable metal. These costs are presented net as a reduction of Sales on our Consolidated Statements of Operations. Sustaining capital. Newmont determines sustaining capital as those capital expenditures that are necessary to maintain current production and execute the current mine plan. Capital expenditures to develop new operations, or related to major projects at existing operations where these projects will materially benefit the operation, are generally considered non-sustaining or development capital. We determined the classification of sustaining and development capital projects based on a systematic review of our project portfolio in light of the nature of each project. Sustaining capital costs are relevant to the AISC metric as these are needed to maintain Newmont’s current operations and provide improved transparency related to our ability to finance these expenditures from current operations. The allocation of these costs to gold and copper is determined using the same allocation used in the allocation of CAS between gold and copper at the Phoenix and Boddington mines.

Illustration of AISC definition 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 21 Newmont recently revised its calculation of AISC to exclude development expenditures related to developing new or major projects at existing operations where these projects will materially benefit the operation included in Advanced projects, research and development and Exploration amounts presented in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. The revised calculation method would result in a decrease to Gold AISC of approximately $30/oz. as illustrated below. The revised calculation has no impact on Copper AISC as previously reported. U.S. GAAP CAS for the prior periods remains unchanged. Year Ended December 31, 2017 Previously reported AISC Costs Applicable to Sales ($M) $ 4,062 All - In Sustaining Costs ($M) $ 5,202 Ounces (000) sold 5,632 All - In Sustaining Costs per oz $ 924 Adjustments Costs Applicable to Sales ($M) $ — All - In Sustaining Costs ($M) $ (184) Ounces (000) sold — All - In Sustaining Costs per oz $ (33) Adjusted for revised AISC Definition Costs Applicable to Sales ($M) $ 4,062 All - In Sustaining Costs ($M) $ 5,018 Ounces (000) sold 5,632 All - In Sustaining Costs per oz $ 891

Illustration of AISC - 2017 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 22 Excludes Depreciation and amortization and Reclamation and remediation. Includes by-product credits of $55 and excludes co-product copper revenues of $315. Includes stockpile and leach pad inventory adjustments of $65 at Carlin, $30 at Twin Creeks, $53 at Yanacocha, $22 at Ahafo and $28 at Akyem. Reclamation costs include operating accretion and amortization of asset retirement costs of $80 and $42, respectively, and exclude non-operating accretion and reclamation and remediation adjustments of $17 and $95, respectively. Advanced projects, research and development and Exploration excludes development expenditures of $1 at Carlin, $3 at Twin Creeks, $1 at CC&V, $35 at Other North America, $21 at Yanacocha, $14 at Merian, $56 at Other South America, $1 at Tanami, $6 at Kalgoorlie, $23 at Other Australia, $1 at Akyem, $21 at Other Africa and $1 at Corporate and Other, totaling $184 related to developing new operations or major projects at existing operations where these projects will materially benefit the operations. Other expense, net is adjusted for restructuring and other costs of $14 and acquisition cost adjustments of $2. Excludes development capital expenditures, capitalized interest and changes in accrued capital, totaling $266. The following are major development projects: Long Canyon, Merian, Quecher Main, Tanami Expansions, Tanami Power, Subika Underground and Ahafo Mill Expansion. Per ounce and per pound measures may not recalculate due to rounding. Advanced Projects, Research and Treatment All - In Costs Development General Other and All - In Ounces Sustaining Year Ended Applicable Reclamation and and Expense, Refining Sustaining Sustaining (000)/Pounds Costs per December 31, 2017 to Sales (1)(2)(3) Costs (4) Exploration (5) Administrative Net (6) Costs Capital (7) Costs (millions) Sold oz/lb (8) Gold Carlin $ 810 $ 6 $ 1 7 $ 3 $ — $ — $ 174 $ 1,01 0 976 $ 1,03 5 Phoenix 182 5 4 1 1 9 17 219 212 1,035 Twin Creeks 229 3 6 2 1 — 38 2 79 376 74 1 Long Canyon 59 2 — — — — 3 64 174 364 CC&V 290 3 9 1 — 1 33 33 7 466 72 5 Other North America — — 14 — 1 — 9 24 — — North America 1,570 19 5 0 7 3 10 274 1,9 3 3 2,204 8 7 6 Yanacocha 504 64 4 4 4 — 38 6 18 537 1,1 50 Merian 238 2 — — — — 37 2 77 509 5 44 Other South America — — 3 12 — — — 15 — — South America 742 66 7 16 4 — 75 910 1,046 870 Boddington 562 9 2 — — 21 66 660 787 838 Tanami 251 2 3 1 — — 63 32 0 408 78 6 Kalgoorlie 234 3 3 — — 1 19 26 0 363 7 17 Other Australia — — 2 10 (1) — 4 15 — — Australia 1,047 14 1 0 11 (1) 22 152 1,2 5 5 1,558 8 06 Ahafo 268 6 16 1 3 — 43 337 350 962 Akyem 272 13 2 — 1 — 26 31 4 474 66 3 Other Africa — — — 6 — — — 6 — — Africa 540 19 1 8 7 4 — 69 6 5 7 824 79 7 Corporate and Other — — 5 2 195 6 — 10 26 3 — — Total Gold $ 3,899 $ 118 $ 13 7 $ 236 $ 16 $ 32 $ 580 $ 5, 01 8 5,632 $ 89 1 Copper Phoenix $ 55 $ 2 $ 1 $ 1 $ — $ 1 $ 7 $ 67 32 $ 2.09 Boddington 108 1 — — — 12 13 134 79 1.69 Total Copper $ 163 $ 3 $ 1 $ 1 $ — $ 13 $ 20 $ 201 111 $ 1.80 Consolidated $ 4,062 $ 121 $ 13 8 $ 237 $ 16 $ 45 $ 600 $ 5, 2 19

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 23 Newmont uses Earnings before interest, taxes and depreciation and amortization (“EBITDA”) and EBITDA adjusted for non-core or certain items that have a disproportionate impact on our results for a particular period (“Adjusted EBITDA”) as non-GAAP measures to evaluate the Company’s operating performance. EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA do not represent, and should not be considered an alternative to, net income (loss), operating income (loss), or cash flow from operations as those terms are defined by U.S. GAAP, and do not necessarily indicate whether cash flows will be sufficient to fund cash needs. Although Adjusted EBITDA and similar measures are frequently used as measures of operations and the ability to meet debt service requirements by other companies, our calculation of Adjusted EBITDA is not necessarily comparable to such other similarly titled captions of other companies. Newmont believes that Adjusted EBITDA provides useful information to investors and others in understanding and evaluating our operating results in the same manner as our management and Board of Directors. Management’s determination of the components of Adjusted EBITDA are evaluated periodically and based, in part, on a review of non-GAAP financial measures used by mining industry analysts. Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders is reconciled to EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA as follows: Net loss (income) from discontinued operations relates to (i) adjustments in our Holt royalty obligation, presented net of tax expense (benefit) of $(24) and (ii) adjustments to our Batu Hijau Contingent Consideration, presented net of tax expense (benefit) of $4. For additional information regarding our discontinued operations, see Note 4 to our Consolidated Financial Statements. Reclamation and remediation charges, included in Reclamation and remediation, represent revisions to reclamation and remediation plans and cost estimates at the Company’s former historic mining operations. The 2017 charges include adjustments at the Rain, Midnite, Resurrection and San Luis remediation and closure sites in December 2017. Loss (gain) on asset and investment sales, included in Other income, net, primarily represents a gain from the exchange of our interest in the Fort á la Corne joint venture for equity ownership in Shore Gold in June 2017 and other gains or losses on asset sales. Restructuring and other, included in Other expense, net, primarily represents certain costs associated with severance and outsourcing costs. Impairment of long-lived assets, included in Impairment of long-lived assets, represents non-cash write-downs of long-lived assets. See Note 7 to our Consolidated Financial Statements for further information. Acquisition cost adjustments, included in Other expense, net, represent net adjustments to the contingent consideration and related liabilities associated with the acquisition of the final 33.33% interest in Boddington in June 2009. Year Ended December 31, 2017 ($M) Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders $ ( 114 ) Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests 5 Net loss (income) from discontinued operations (1) 38 Equity loss (income) of affiliates 16 Income and mining tax expense (benefit) 1,127 Depreciation and amortization 1,261 Interest expense, net 241 EBITDA $ 2,574 Adjustments: Reclamation and remediation charges (2) $ 69 Loss (gain) on asset and investment sales (3) (23) Restructuring and other (4) 14 Impairment of long - lived assets (5) 14 Acquisition cost adjustments (6) 2 Adjusted EBITDA $ 2,650

Adjusted net income (loss) Newmont uses Adjusted net income (loss) to evaluate the company’s operating performance and for planning and forecasting future business operations. Newmont believes the use of Adjusted net income (loss) allows investors and analysts to understand the results of the continuing operations of Newmont and its direct and indirect subsidiaries relating to the sale of products, by excluding certain items that have a disproportionate impact on our results for a particular period. Adjustments to continuing operations are presented before tax and net of our partners’ noncontrolling interests, when applicable. The tax effect of adjustments is presented in the Tax effect of adjustments line and is calculated using the applicable regional tax rate. Management’s determination of the components of Adjusted net income (loss) are evaluated periodically and based, in part, on a review of non-GAAP financial measures used by mining industry analysts. Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders is reconciled to Adjusted net income (loss) as follows: 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 24 Net loss (income) from discontinued operations relates to (i) adjustments in our Holt royalty obligation, presented net of tax expense (benefit) of $(24) and (ii) adjustments to our Batu Hijau Contingent Consideration, presented net of tax expense (benefit) of $4. see Note 4 to our Consolidated Financial Statements. Reclamation and remediation charges, included in Reclamation and remediation, represent revisions to reclamation and remediation plans and cost estimates at the Company’s former historic mining operations. The 2017 charges include adjustments at the Rain, Midnite, Resurrection and San Luis remediation and closure sites in December 2017. Year Ended December 31, 2017 Per Share (12) ($M) Basic Diluted Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders $ (114) $ (0.21) $ (0.21) Net loss (income) attributable to Newmont stockholders from discontinued operations (1) 38 0.07 0.07 Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders from continuing operations (76) (0.14) (0.14) Reclamation and remediation charges, net (2) 69 0.13 0.13 Loss (gain) on asset and investment sales (3) (23) (0.04) (0.04) Restructuring and other, net (4) 9 0.01 0.01 Impairment of long - lived assets, net (5) 13 0.01 0.01 Acquisition cost adjustments (6) 2 — — Tax effect of adjustments (7) (24) (0.04) (0.04) Adjustment to equity method investment (8) 7 0.01 0.01 Re - measurement due to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (9) 312 0.59 0.59 Tax restructuring related to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (10) 394 0.74 0.74 Valuation allowance and other tax adjustments (11) 91 0.18 0.18 Adjusted net income (loss) $ 774 $ 1.45 $ 1.45 Weighted average common shares (millions): 533 53 5

Adjusted net income (loss) (cont.) 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 25 Loss (gain) on asset and investment sales, included in Other income, net, primarily represents a gain from the exchange of our interest in the Fort á la Corne joint venture for equity ownership in Shore Gold in June 2017 and other gains or losses on asset sales. Restructuring and other, included in Other expense, net, primarily represents certain costs associated with severance and outsourcing costs. Amounts are presented net of income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests of $(5). Impairment of long-lived assets, included in Impairment of long-lived assets, represents non-cash write-downs of long-lived assets. Amounts are presented net of income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests of $(1). See Note 7 to our Consolidated Financial Statements for further information. Acquisition cost adjustments, included in Other expense, net, represent net adjustments to the contingent consideration and related liabilities associated with the acquisition of the final 33.33% interest in Boddington in June 2009. The tax effect of adjustments, included in Income and mining tax benefit (expense), represents the tax effect of adjustments in footnotes (2) through (6), as described above, and are calculated using the Company's statutory tax rate of 35%. Adjustment to equity method investment, included in Equity income (loss) of affiliates and presented net of tax expense (benefit) of $(3), represents non-cash write-downs of long-lived assets recorded at Minera La Zanja S.R.L. (“La Zanja”) in December 2017. For further information about our equity method investment in La Zanja, see Note 12 to our Consolidated Financial Statements. Re-measurement due to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, included in Income and mining tax benefit (expense), represents the provisional re-measurement of our U.S. deferred tax assets and liabilities from 35% to the reduced tax rate of 21% of $352 and $8 for changes in executive compensation deductions, partially offset by the release of a valuation allowance on alternative minimum tax credits of $48. For further information about the impact of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, see Note 11 to our Consolidated Financial Statements. Tax restructuring related to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, included in Income and mining tax benefit (expense), represents provisional changes resulting from restructuring our holding of non-U.S. operations for U.S. federal income tax purposes. For further information about the impact of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, see Note 11 to our Consolidated Financial Statements. Valuation allowance and other tax adjustments, included in Income and mining tax benefit (expense), predominantly represent adjustments to remove the impact of our valuation allowances for items such as foreign tax credits, alternative minimum tax credits, capital losses and disallowed foreign losses. We believe that these valuation allowances cause significant fluctuations in our financial results that are not indicative of our underlying financial performance. The adjustments during 2017 are due to an increase to the valuation allowance on credit carryovers of $94, a decrease to the valuation allowance carried on the deferred tax asset for investments of $10 and other tax adjustments of $7. Per share measures may not recalculate due to rounding.

Caution Regarding Projections: Projections used in this presentation are considered forward-looking statements. Forward-looking information representing post-closing expectations is inherently uncertain. Estimates such as expected future production, internal rate of return, asset sales and synergies are preliminary in nature. There can be no assurance that the proposed transaction will close or that the forward-looking information will prove to be accurate. See slide 2 for additional information IRR: Internal rates of return (IRR) targets on projects, before taxes and royalties, are calculated using an assumed $1,200 gold price. Caution to U.S. Investors Regarding Reserve and Resource Estimates: References to reserves in this presentation represent gold reserves only. Newmont’s reserves were prepared in compliance with Industry Guide 7 published by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). For more information, see Newmont’s most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 22, 2018 for the “Proven and Probable Reserve” and “Mineralized Material” tables prepared in compliance with the SEC’s Industry Guide 7, which is available at www.sec.gov or on Newmont’s website. Newmont has not been involved in the preparation of Goldcorp’s reserve or resource estimates. Accordingly, Newmont assumes no responsibility for such estimates. The Goldcorp reserve and resource figures in this presentation are as of June 30, 2018 and are sourced from Goldcorp’s public information. Goldcorp’s reserves were prepared in accordance with the Canadian National Instrument 43-101 (“NI 43-101”) pursuant to the requirements of the Canadian securities laws, which differ from the requirements of United States securities laws. The definitions used in NI 43-101 are incorporated by reference from the CIM Definition Standards adopted by CIM Council on May 10, 2014 (the "CIM Definition Standards"). U.S. reporting requirements are governed by the SEC Industry Guide 7, as followed by Newmont. These reporting standards have similar goals in terms of conveying an appropriate level of confidence in the disclosures being reported, but embody different approaches and definitions. For example, the terms "Mineral Reserve", "Proven Mineral Reserve" and "Probable Mineral Reserve" are Canadian mining terms as defined in NI 43-101, and these definitions differ from the definitions in Industry Guide 7. Under Industry Guide 7 standards, a "final" or "bankable" feasibility study is typically required to report reserves or cash flow analysis to designate reserves. Further, under Industry Guide 7, mineralization may not be classified as a "reserve" unless the determination has been made that the mineralization could be economically and legally produced or extracted at the time the reserve determination is made. The term resource is used in this presentation. A breakdown of Newmont and Goldcorp’s reserves and resources are provided below: Investors are advised that the SEC does not recognize the terms “resources” and “Measured, Indicated and Inferred resources”, and resources have not been prepared in accordance with Industry Guide 7. Newmont has determined that such resources would be substantively the same as those prepared using the Guidelines established by the U.S. Society of Mining, Metallurgy and Exploration (SME). Goldcorp’s resources were estimated in accordance with the Canadian National Instrument 43-101 and the Canadian Institute of Mining and Metallurgy Classification system. The terms "Mineral Resource", "Measured Mineral Resource", "Indicated Mineral Resource" and "Inferred Mineral Resource" are defined in and required to be disclosed by NI 43-101, these terms are not defined terms under Industry Guide 7 and are normally not permitted to be used in reports and registration statements filed with the SEC. Inferred resources have a great amount of uncertainty as to their existence and their economic and legal feasibility. A significant amount of exploration must be completed in order to determine whether an Inferred resource may be upgraded to a higher category. Under Canadian regulations, estimates of Inferred resources may not form the basis of feasibility or pre-feasibility studies, except in rare cases. US investors are cautioned not to assume that all or any part of an Inferred resource exists or is economically or legally mineable. Investors are reminded that even if significant mineralization is discovered and converted to reserves, during the time necessary to ultimately move such mineralization to production the economic feasibility of production may change. Expectations regarding combined reserves and resources will remain subject to adjustment following closing, pending review following Newmont and SEC standards. Endnotes 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 26 Proven Mtonnes Proven Grade (gpt) Proven Moz Probable Mtonnes Probable Grade (gpt) Probable Moz Newmont 645.90 1.25 25.91 1,214.70 1.09 42.56 Goldcorp 766.67 0.83 20.44 1,048.85 0.96 32.37 Measured Mtonnes Measured Grade (gpt) Measured Moz Indicated Mtonnes Indicated Grade (gpt) I ndicated Moz Inferred Mtonnes Inferred Grade (gpt) Inferred Moz Newmont 138.20 0.83 3.69 1,095.60 0.87 30.58 401.70 1.08 13.96 Goldcorp 468.54 0.64 9.67 1,017.57 0.78 25.53 733.31 0.74 17.54

(continued) Future adjustment may occur due to differing standards, required study levels, price assumptions, future divestments and acquisitions and other factors. Expectations regarding future reserves and resource declarations should be considered “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws. All mineral reserve and mineral resource estimates of Goldcorp are dated effective June 30, 2018. The mineral reserves and mineral resources relating to Goldcorp were reviewed and approved by Ivan Mullany, FAusIMM, Senior Vice President, Technical Services for Goldcorp, and a “qualified person” as defined by National Instrument 43-101 – Standards of Disclosure for Mineral Projects (“NI 43-101”). All mineral resources are reported exclusive of mineral reserves. Mineral resources that are not mineral reserves do not have demonstrated economic viability. Additional information on the mineral properties that are considered to be material mineral properties to Goldcorp are contained in the following technical reports for each of those properties, all of which are available under Goldcorp’s profile at www.sedar.com: 1. "Red Lake Operations, Ontario Canada, NI 43-101 Technical Report" dated effective December 31, 2015. 2. "Cerro Negro Operations, Santa Cruz Province, Argentina, NI 43-101 Technical Report" dated effective December 31, 2015. 3. "Peñasquito Polymetallic Operations, Zacatecas State, Mexico, NI 43-101 Technical Report" dated effective June 30, 2018. 4. "Éléonore Operations, Quebec, Canada, NI 43-101 Technical Report" dated effective December 31, 2015. 5. "Technical Report on the Pueblo Viejo Project, Sanchez Ramirez province, Dominican Republic" dated March 19, 2018 Caution Regarding Non-GAAP Measures: Newmont reports on a U.S. GAAP basis and Goldcorp reports on an IFRS basis. Certain measures used in this presentation are not prescribed by U.S. GAAP or IFRS. The non-GAAP financial measures of both Newmont and Goldcorp are intended to provide additional information only and do not have any standardized meaning under U.S. GAAP or IFRS and may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other companies. These non-GAAP financial measures should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for measures of performance prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP or IFRS. Non-GAAP measures used by both Newmont and Goldcorp include AISC per ounce and Adjusted EBITDA. While AISC and Adjusted EBITDA are used by both Newmont and Goldcorp, these amounts are not prepared on the same basis and are not directly comparable. Non-GAAP metrics used only by Goldcorp include Adjusted operating cash flows. Non-GAAP metrics used only by Newmont include Adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share. Please see endnotes 5, 6, 7, and 8 below for additional details regarding the financial metrics presented on slide 12 for each company. AISC: All-in sustaining cost (AISC) amounts presented on slide 12 for Newmont and Goldcorp are non-GAAP/non-IFRS financial performance measures with no standardized meaning under U.S. GAAP or IFRS and therefore may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. Newmont and Goldcorp do not calculate AISC in an identical manner. AISC as used by Newmont is defined as the sum of cost applicable to sales (including all direct and indirect costs related to current gold production incurred to execute on the current mine plan), remediation costs (including operating accretion and amortization of asset retirement costs), G&A, exploration expense, advanced projects and R&D, treatment and refining costs, other expense, net of one-time adjustments and sustaining capital. For a reconciliation of Newmont’s AISC to the nearest GAAP metric see slides 19 to 22. AISC as used by Goldcorp is defined as the sum of total cash costs: by-product (which is a Goldcorp defined non-GAAP/non-IFRS metric that includes total production costs, by-product credits from the sale of non-gold metals, treatment and refining charges on concentrate sales and other costs), corporate administration costs, exploration and evaluation costs, reclamation cost accretion and amortization, and sustaining capital expenditures. Goldcorp’s AISC metrics also include the related production and costs of its associates and joint ventures. See pages 45 through 49 of Goldcorp’s 2017 Annual Report for reconciliations of their non-GAAP total cash costs: by-product and AISC metrics to their nearest IFRS measures. Operating Cash Flow: Operating cash flow presented on slide 12 for Newmont is presented on a U.S. GAAP basis and represents Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities of continuing operations as reported in Newmont’s revised 2017 Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows in its Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 26, 2018. Operating cash flow presented on slide 12 for Goldcorp is presented on a non-GAAP basis and represents Goldcorp’s Adjusted operating cash flows metric which is defined as Net cash provided by operating activities of continuing operations from its IFRS Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows adjusted for changes in working capital and including the adjusted operating cash flows of its affiliates and joint ventures, Pueblo Viejo, Alumbrera, Leagold and Nueva Union. See page 51 of Goldcorp’s 2017 Annual Report for a reconciliation of their non-GAAP Adjusted operating cash flows metric to its nearest IFRS measure. Endnotes (cont.) 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 27

Adjusted EBITDA: Adjusted EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization) amounts presented on slide 12 for Newmont and Goldcorp are non-GAAP/non-IFRS financial performance measures with no standardized meaning under U.S. GAAP or IFRS and therefore may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. Newmont and Goldcorp do not calculate EBITDA or Adjusted EBITDA in an identical manner. Adjusted EBITDA as used by Newmont and Goldcorp does not represent, and should not be considered an alternative to, net income (loss), operating income (loss), or cash flow from operations as those terms or similar terms are defined by U.S. GAAP and IFRS, and do not necessarily indicate whether cash flows will be sufficient to fund cash needs. Although Adjusted EBITDA and similar measures are frequently used as measures of operations and the ability to meet debt service requirements by other companies, Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s calculations of Adjusted EBITDA are not necessarily comparable to such other similarly titled captions of other companies. For a reconciliation of Newmont’s Adjusted EBITDA presented on slide 12, please see the non-GAAP reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to its nearest U.S. GAAP measure, Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders, on slide 23. For a reconciliation of Goldcorp’s Adjusted EBITDA presented on slide 12, please see the non-IFRS reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to its nearest IFRS measure, Net earnings, on pages 52 and 53 of Goldcorp’s 2017 Annual Report. Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted Net Income per Share: Adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share presented on slide 12 for Goldcorp is presented on an IFRS basis and represents Net earnings and Net earnings per share as reported in Goldcorp’s 2017 Annual Consolidated Financial Statements. Adjusted net income and adjusted net income per share presented on slide 12 for Newmont is a non-GAAP financial performance measure with no standardized meaning under U.S. GAAP and therefore may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other issuers. For a reconciliation of Newmont’s Adjusted net income and Adjusted net income per share presented on slide 12, please see the non-GAAP reconciliation of Adjusted net income and Adjusted net income per share to its nearest U.S. GAAP measure, Net income (loss) attributable to Newmont stockholders, on slides 24 and 25. Caution regarding third party data: This presentation contains industry, market and competitive position data which have come from a third party source, Bloomberg. Third party industry publications, studies and surveys generally state that the data contained therein have been obtained from sources believed to be reliable, but that there is no guarantee of the accuracy or completeness of such data. While Newmont believes that such information has been prepared by a reputable source, neither Newmont nor Goldcorp has independently verified the data contained therein. Accordingly, undue reliance should not be placed on any of the industry, market or competitive position data contained in this presentation. The financial information presented on slide 12 for Newmont and Goldcorp is not intended to represent the pro forma financial results of the combined company. Pro forma financial statements require IFRS to U.S. GAAP adjustments, accounting policy and presentation adjustments and adjustments to reflect preliminary purchase accounting valuation estimates. As a result combined historical data is not necessarily indicative of pro forma financial statements. Caution regarding future dividends and return to shareholders: Anticipated annualized dividends represents management’s current expectations. Management’s expectations with respect to future dividends or annualized dividends “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws. 2019 dividends have not yet been approved or declared by the Board of Directors. Investors are cautioned that such statements with respect to future dividends are non-binding. The declaration and payment of future dividends remain at the discretion of the Board of Directors and will be determined based on Newmont’s financial results, balance sheet strength, cash and liquidity requirements, future prospects, gold and commodity prices, and other factors deemed relevant by the Board. The Board of Directors reserves all powers related to the declaration and payment of dividends. Consequently, in determining the dividend to be declared and paid on the common stock of the Company, the Board of Directors may revise or terminate the payment level at any time without prior notice. As a result, investors should not place undue reliance on such statements Endnotes (cont.) 14 January 2019 Newmont Goldcorp Investor Presentation - Slide 28

Exhibit 99.3 
Corrected Transcript 14-J an-20 19 Newmont Mining Corp. ( NE M) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Total Pages: 20 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 CORPOR ATE PARTICIPANTS Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... OTHER P ARTICIP ANTS John Bridges Analyst, JPMorgan Securities LLC Fahad Tariq Analyst, Credit Suisse Securities (Canada), Inc Matthew Murphy Analyst, Barclays Capital Canada, Inc. Josh Wolfson Analyst, Desjardins Securities, Inc. Anita Soni Analyst, CIBC World Markets, Inc. Brian MacArthur Analyst, Raymond James Ltd. Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC Tanya Jakusconek Analyst, Scotia Capital, Inc. (Broker) Mike Parkin Analyst, National Bank Financial, Inc. Chris Terry Analyst, Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc. John C. Tumazos Analyst, John Tumazos Very Independent Research LLC Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Andrew Keches Analyst, Barclays Capital, Inc. Steven Butler Analyst, GMP Securities LP 2 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 MAN AGEMENT DISCUSSION SECTION Operator: Good morning, and welcome to the Newmont Goldcorp Business Update Call. All participants will be in listen-only mode. [Operator Instructions] After today's presentation, there will be an opportunity to ask questions. Please note this event is being recorded. I would now like to turn the conference over to Gary Goldberg, Chief Executive Officer. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Good morning, and thank you for joining us. Today, I'm joined by David Garofalo, a President and Chief Executive Officer of Goldcorp. We and other leaders will be available to answer questions at the end of this call. Turning to slide 2, before we start, I'll ask you to review the cautionary statements shown here and refer to our SEC filings, which can be found on our website at newmont.com. And on slide 3, you'll find additional information on the proposed transaction here. Turning to slide 4, we're here today to announce the formation of the world's leading gold company. I'll start by giving you a little background and context. I've been CEO of Newmont for the last six years. During that time, we've built a reputation for delivering on our commitments and building strong relationships across the gold and mining sectors. One of our strongest connections has been with the Goldcorp team based on our shared values and common cultures. We've looked at a number of opportunities to work together over the years and today's announcement would not have been possible without the solid connection and trust we've built through these interactions. You head me say often that we continuously evaluate many opportunities and weigh them based on their value and risk. Up until now only one has met our criteria. The transaction we are announcing today is another and one that positions our business as the gold industry leader for decades to come. Simply put, this is not a deal we have to do, this is a deal that we want to do. It's a deal that combines world class assets and prospects in favorable mining jurisdictions and that leverages the best of our proven abilities including a common safety culture, superior operational execution, and continuous improvement focus to the longer term benefit of our shareholders, employees, and host communities. Let's turn to the transaction overview on slide 5. Newmont Goldcorp will be the world's leading gold business as measured by assets, prospects, people, and value. We will operate a portfolio of world class assets on four continents with the ability to target sustainable production of between 6 million ounces of gold and 7 million ounces of gold annually and have the benefit of additional revenue from other products including silver, zinc, and copper. Combining forces will also give us the sector's best project pipeline and exploration portfolio in terms of quality and depth. These prospects translate to the gold sector's largest reserve and resource base and exceptional long-term leverage to the gold price. Finally, Newmont Goldcorp will have the financial flexibility to execute capital priorities, deliver sustainable shareholder returns, and maintain an investment grade balance sheet. Our ability to make the most of this combination rests on great people and shared values. We are aligned on our commitment to doing things right from sending people home safely every day to leading the way in our environmental, social, and governance practices. Taken together, these attributes give Newmont Goldcorp a clear competitive advantage and the ability to generate industry leading returns for decades to come. 3 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Now, I'd like to summarize the transaction highlights for you on slide 6. Our boards of directors have unanimously recommended an all-share combination of Newmont and Goldcorp to create the world's leading gold company. Newmont will acquire the outstanding shares of Goldcorp at an exchange ratio of 0.328 of a Newmont share and $0.02 cash for each Goldcorp share. This equates to a Goldcorp equity value of $10 billion with a 17% premium based on the company's 20-day volume weighted average price as of Friday's close. After closing, Newmont and Goldcorp shareholders will own approximately 65% and 35% of the combined company respectively. Newmont Goldcorp will be listed on the New York Stock Exchange and will seek listing on the Toronto Stock Exchange upon close. We are pleased to announce the transaction was unanimously approved by the directors of both companies and we expect to close in the second quarter of 2019. There are a number of regulatory approvals and other customary closing conditions that our teams will be working diligently to complete over the coming months. With that, I'd like to thank the Goldcorp team for their partnership and professionalism and turn it over to Dave for his perspectives. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. Thanks, Gary. Over the past six years, the Newmont has executed a thoughtful plan to position the company for long-term success by optimizing their portfolio through non-core assets sales, advancing profitable growth, investing in exploration to support a stable production profile, and strengthening their balance sheet while returning cash to shareholders. At Goldcorp, we've also spent the last several years focused on a highly complementary strategy to drive long-term shareholder value with a mission to sustainably produce 3 million ounces of gold to 4 million ounces of gold annually from six to eight large scale districts. These districts are located in areas with low political risk and high exploration potential. And we've been successfully progressing towards these goals. However, Goldcorp's board and management team believe we can maximize the full value of our future by combining with another industry leader, Newmont. Turning to slide 7, the formation of new Newmont Goldcorp ensures that Canada will continue to be a pillar for an industry leading gold company that is responsible, invest in the long-term success of its assets, and has financial strength to explore and develop the next generation of mines. Newmont Goldcorp will establish its North American regional operating office in Vancouver, preserving jobs in Canada and establishing a base for certain global functions in centers of excellence for our Canadian workforce of more than 4,000 employees, and a combined North American workforce of approximately 10,000 employees. Company operations to be overseen by the Vancouver office will include all sites in Canada and the United States which combined have gold production of more than 3 million ounces per year compared to 2.5 million ounces of production currently managed from Goldcorp's Vancouver head office. Newmont Goldcorp will also provide prospects for new investments in a reinvigorated exploration program in Canada and with the largest pipeline of feasibility and development-stage assets in the Canadian gold business including Galore Creek, Century and Coffee projects. And the company will establish your share listing on the Toronto Stock Exchange providing Canadian investors with a dedicated investment vehicle. We've only strengthened our ability to continue honouring our commitments through collaboration agreements with 26 First Nation communities across Canada for sustainable development and benefit sharing with our partners. Back to Gary for review of our combined portfolio on slide number 8. 4 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you, Dave. This transaction brings together two world-class operating, project, and exploration portfolios. As you can see, we will significantly increase our presence in the Americas with the addition of Goldcorp's four operating mines in Canada and three operating mines and joint ventures in Argentina, Chile, the Dominican Republic, and Mexico. Combined with Newmont's 12 operating mines in the United States, South America, Ghana and Australia, Newmont Goldcorp will be able to leverage its scale and operational expertise to unlock value. Collectively, our combined assets will establish Newmont Goldcorp as the world's leading gold producer with the ability to target sustainable production of 6 million to 7 million ounces of gold across four operating regions. Turning to our combined project pipeline on slide 9. Newmont Goldcorp will have the best project pipeline in the gold industry providing the foundation for steady, profitable production, and cash flow for decades. This pipeline gives us significant optionality and we'll continue to advance only those projects that meet our minimum hurdle rate of 15%. The depth of this pipeline also allows us to optimize projects to ensure that capital is deployed effectively and efficiently based on value and risk. Turning to our combined exploration potential on slide 10, Newmont Goldcorp's combined exploration portfolio includes 17 sets of near mine opportunities and 14 distinct greenfield targets. Newmont was one of the few gold companies that continued to invest in exploration through the last downturn and we've been increasing our focus and growing reserves and resources to fill our longer term project pipeline. Similar to Newmont, Goldcorp has focused on the development of a world-class target pipeline to deliver prospective future development opportunities. The majority of Goldcorp's exploration focus is on near mine development and greenfield exploration through investments in high quality exploration companies which are intended to provide toeholds in highly prospective gold districts. Goldcorp will contribute over 20 strategic investments to our world-class exploration program. In summary, maintaining a superior exploration program will remain a cornerstone to Newmont Goldcorp strategy for long-term value creation. Turning to slide 11 for a look at our reserves, we will have the largest gold reserve and resource base in the world along with the highest reserves per share in the gold industry. Also more than half of our reserves will be located in Canada, the United States, and Australia with the remainder in Latin America, Mexico, and Ghana. Newmont Goldcorp's assets will be centered in the world's most favorable and prospective mining jurisdictions and gold districts which is a distinct competitive advantage and positions us to deliver sustainable returns. Turning to slide 12 for a financial summary. Newmont and Goldcorp's portfolios have historically delivered solid financial results. As you can see here, this combination will be especially powerful when it comes to returns including the scale of our cash generation and earnings potential. This potential combined with our investment grade balance sheet provides us the ability to fund our most promising projects and target 6 million ounces of gold to 7 million ounces of gold production over a decade's long time horizon. Getting into the specifics on how we'll create value on slide 13. We will apply the best of each company's operating models, systems, and technologies to create a safe, high performing organization known for superior operational and project execution, and leadership, and sustainability, and responsibility. As we target sustainable production of 6 million ounces of gold to 7 million ounces of gold annually, we will continue to be disciplined in our capital allocation strategy and maintain an unwavering focus on value and shareholder returns. 5 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Our investment grade credit profile and the equity based transaction will allow Newmont Goldcorp to maintain a strong balance sheet, which can be used to fund our most promising projects, repay debt as it comes due, and deliver superior returns to shareholders. As I mentioned previously, we will advance our most promising projects that meet our minimum hurdle rate of 15%, and we've identified up to $100 million in annual pre-tax synergies that we expect Newmont Goldcorp to deliver along with additional upside from cost savings achieved with the application of our full potential continuous improvement program. Both companies have a successful history of portfolio optimization including monetizing non-core assets through divestments. Taken together, our streamlining efforts have generated nearly $4 billion since 2013. Newmont Goldcorp is targeting $1 billion to $1.5 billion in asset divestitures over the next two years, as we go through a disciplined process to assess our assets on a value and risk basis. Turning to slide 14 for an overview of how this transaction will benefit our employees. Newmont Goldcorp will have 20,000 employees and a total workforce of approximately 38,000 individuals who'll be focused on operating safely every day and driving a culture of zero harm. The combination will provide expansive career development opportunities and the ability to pursue new jobs in new places. However, these places will feel familiar due to our strong cultural alignment of inclusion, diversity, and employee empowerment. Newmont Goldcorp will also continue leading the industry in environmental, social, and corporate governance performance. Turning to slide 15 to look at how we stack up against the competition. For our shareholders, the combination is expected to be immediately accretive and it positions Newmont Goldcorp as the go-to gold equity. We'll lead the pack in total enterprise value and reserves, and continue to have a have a laser focus on returns including free cash flow and providing an industry leading dividend yield. We intend to maintain a stable and sustainable annualized dividend of $0.56 per share with the usual review and approval through our board process. And our key differentiators are supported by strong financial flexibility and an investment grade balance sheet. Turning to slide 16 for a look at our governance and management. The combined entity will be led by an experienced management team with a proven track record of execution and delivery, and a board that is focused on creating value and improving lives through sustainable and responsible mining. At close, the board of directors will be proportionally comprised of two-thirds Newmont and one-third Goldcorp directors with Noreen Doyle serving as our Chair and Ian Telfer serving as Deputy Chair. At close, I will serve as Chief Executive Officer for Newmont Goldcorp and Tom Palmer will serve as President and Chief Operating Officer, together we will be responsible for appointing the remaining members of the new management team on a best talent basis. Tom and I will be working diligently with our team over the coming months to ensure a smooth and successful integration which is anticipated to be substantially complete in the fourth quarter of 2019. Tom and I have both had significant experience preparing for and delivering complex business integration processes so are well-equipped to take on this key task. As part of a planned and orderly leadership succession process, I've been engaged in discussions with the board anticipating my retirement in early 2019. In October of 2018 Newmont announced Tom's promotion to President and COO as part of that process. To ensure a smooth and successful combination I've agreed to lead Newmont Goldcorp through closure of the transaction and integration of the two companies. This is expected to occur in the fourth quarter of 2019 at which time Tom would become President and Chief Executive Officer. With this transition Newmont Goldcorp will continue to have a proven leader who I've worked with, the board to help develop and who is committed to advancing people, process improvements and performance. Wrapping it all up on slide 17. We're very excited about this opportunity and have clear implementation plans in place to transform two world class companies into the world's leading gold company. For nearly 100 years 6 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Newmont has been recognized as one of the world's premier mining companies and today with the combination with Goldcorp we're in a position to continue leading the sector in profitability and responsibility for the next century. Thank you for your time and with that I'll turn it over to the operator to open the line for questions. As a courtesy to all participants we ask that you limit yourself to one question and a follow-up. If time permits were re-prompt for additional questions. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... QUESTION AND ANSWER SECTION Operator: We will now begin the question-and-answer session. [Operator Instructions] Our first question will come from John Bridges of JPMorgan. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John Bridges Analyst, JPMorgan Securities LLC Good morning, everybody. Yeah. Good morning, Gary, Dave. Congratulations. I hear you, Gary on this being a deal you want to do rather than one that you need to do. I just wonder for Dave what drove the timing of this because on paper you're about to deliver on all the good works you've been working – you've been on for the last couple of years. So I just wondered if what was driving this timing? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. No you're right, John. We actually had a very strong fourth quarter and we're starting to see a rebound in our production, it was up 25% quarter-over-quarter. Our all-in sustaining costs were below $800 an ounce, so all of that meaningful investment we've been making in our existing operations and brownfield expansions is actually starting to reap reward. But this was a unique opportunity to provide us both a technical and financial firepower to advance our robust project pipeline and we have a number of projects of scale in the pipeline including Coffee, NuevaUnión, Norte Abierto, and Century. And of course Newmont brings in a large pipeline as well including Galore in Canada, and a number of other projects that only enhances our ability to deliver sustainable production long-term. So it's a unique opportunity to create a leading gold company, the leading gold company in this space with all the financial and technical firepower we need to advance that robust project pipeline on a combined basis. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John Bridges Analyst, JPMorgan Securities LLC As a follow-up, there were some press reports that there'd been discussions between yourselves and Newcrest. I'm just wondering if there is an auction process which means that there's less likely to be any competition for your hand in this marriage? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. Yeah. We don't comment on a speculation and all the details of this deal will be in the circular once it's mailed. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John Bridges Analyst, JPMorgan Securities LLC 7 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Okay. Thanks guys. Well done. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, John. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Fahad Tariq of Credit Suisse. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Fahad Tariq Analyst, Credit Suisse Securities (Canada), Inc Hi. Good morning. Thanks for taking my question. Can you talk a little bit more about the $100 million in annual synergies, I think looking at the operational map it doesn't seem as obvious, because there doesn't seem to be as much geographic overlap between the two companies maybe some more color on just the buckets or broadly where you see those synergies coming from? Thanks. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah. Thanks, thanks Fahad. At this stage, what we've done is gone through a process at a high level to go through and understand as we combine the organizations, where there's potential overlap and where, where we see some initial areas that would streamline our overheads. And so, that's basically the buckets that are there today. We're going to be in the process of moving our North American headquarters out of Elko into Vancouver as part of our bolstered presence in Canada and we'll be looking for the best of the best to staff that up as we go through the process. We also have our full potential continuous improvement program that we'd be applying to Goldcorp's assets, they've been down a similar process, but applying the process that we've been able to demonstrate over the last five years very effectively to drive continuous improvement through the business is an opportunity we see, we've not included that in the $100 million number as we presented this to the market. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Fahad Tariq Analyst, Credit Suisse Securities (Canada), Inc Okay. Great. And just a follow-up just maybe more on the administrative side, Goldcorp was supposed to have their Investor Day this Friday with updated guidance maybe on asset-by-asset level. Are we going to still expect guidance for Goldcorp's assets and if so when will that be? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. No. As Gary said, we're looking sustainable production from the combined portfolio of 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces as we look at which assets are non-core to the portfolio. So I think once we've been through that process, and I'll let Gary interject as well, then I think we'll provide holistic guidance for the combined portfolio. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. I think as we go forward and get the information circulars out and move through the process we'll be in a position to provide guidance on the combined entity in the future. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Fahad Tariq Analyst, Credit Suisse Securities (Canada), Inc 8 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, Fahad. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Matthew Murphy of Barclays. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Matthew Murphy Analyst, Barclays Capital Canada, Inc. Hi, David. Hi, Gary. Question for Gary just on the 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces target. Have you identified roughly like how many ounces in assets would be non-core, i.e., how much are you – how much production are you assuming you sell to get to that 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces or is a lot of that 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces just reached by the natural decrease in production over time? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Matthew what – what we're doing is going through a process similar to what we've followed over the last six years at Newmont looking at value and risk, looking at whether we can improve the value or reduce the risk on assets and then make a decision as to which assets we would continue to operate or not. So we'll go through this entire process of optimizing the portfolio looking at both the operating assets and the projects, and looking at which we want to bring on when we bring them on. It's going to be the other part of that process. So stay tuned as we go through this in terms of further details. But that's basically the process we intend to follow. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Matthew Murphy Analyst, Barclays Capital Canada, Inc. Okay. And then just as a background on the deal, just interested in how much opportunity you did have to do due diligence ahead of the deal? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah. Thank you, Matthew. We had an extensive opportunity to work with the Goldcorp team, visited operations, go through complete due diligence review of data rooms, and ask and answer all the questions that we've asked along the way. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. And I'd just say we did the same, but on top of that Gary, and our – and my team have been working together for three years looking at the opportunities together. So, there was a high degree of familiarity between the technical teams that we established over that period. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Matthew Murphy Analyst, Barclays Capital Canada, Inc. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 9 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Josh Wolfson of Desjardins. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Josh Wolfson Analyst, Desjardins Securities, Inc. Hi, I was wondering if you could provide any more details on what the non-core assets are? And the assets that would potentially be up for divestiture post this transaction? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. No, Josh, at this stage we want to go through the process reviewing value and risk, make sure we've achieved the best value that we can from the assets or reduced risk, and then make a decision as to which assets to sell. We – we've laid out a timeline and a rough number here of $1 billion to $1.5 billion over a two-year period, had lots of inbound calls today from different folks who have interest in different assets. So I know there's lots of interest out there, but we're going to go through our own internal process and be in a position as we get towards close to be able to move forward. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Josh Wolfson Analyst, Desjardins Securities, Inc. Okay. And then maybe as a follow-up in terms of the portfolio of assets that would satisfy the company's 15% threshold returns you know beyond Coffee within Goldcorp's portfolio is there anything that Newmont would see as meeting that hurdle rate or could potentially meet that hurdle rate? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. I think what you saw on the chart with all of the different projects are all projects that we believe either are at or could achieve that sort of a hurdle rate and that's why we go through a very detailed stage gate process of review along the way. And if they're not able to meet that, then we would go a different direction. But that clearly is one of the key financial hurdles that needs to be met along the way. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Josh Wolfson Analyst, Desjardins Securities, Inc. Okay. Great. Thank you very much. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, Josh. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Anita Soni of CIBC. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 10 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Q Anita Soni Analyst, CIBC World Markets, Inc. Hi. Good morning, guys. My question was the same as Josh essentially about the asset divestitures and somewhat laying out a timeframe. So, I think it's been asked and answered. Thanks. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, Anita. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: [Operator Instructions] Our next question comes from Brian MacArthur of Raymond James. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Brian MacArthur Analyst, Raymond James Ltd. Good morning. And this may fall under the synergy discussion that you can't give us a lot more info, but is there any tax efficiencies in all of this or is it, looks like you've got a lot of regional set up, is there any benefit as a corporate basis? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. I'll hand over to Nancy to address that. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah. Great question. We are continuing to look at all the attributes of both companies and the combined entity, and we will certainly be looking to utilize tax pools in both Canada and the U.S. to the extent possible. It's still very early days as we put together the combined entity, but that certainly those are – those are attributes that we're looking at and continuing to model. So, we do believe there'll be some positive outcomes from that pooling. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Brian MacArthur Analyst, Raymond James Ltd. And would that be included in the $100 million? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. No, it would not. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Brian MacArthur Analyst, Raymond James Ltd. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Piyush Sood of Morgan Stanley. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 11 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC Hey, guys. Congratulations. Couple of questions. First one, this deal, what does it do to your appetite for smaller deals here and there. Whether that's something early stage or let's say something like KCGM if it becomes available at the right price? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Piyush, I think just as we've – we've been doing over the last five or six years, we'll always look at opportunities on a value versus risk basis, and if they make sense, then we'd move forward, and if not, we wouldn't. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC All right. And if we look at your joint pipeline with Goldcorp and maybe [indiscernible] (00:28:45) when you start thinking about use of cash. Then how long do you need where you can start figuring out how to prioritize these projects. And if some of Goldcorp's projects could rank above our projects? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC That that's part of the process we're working through in terms of prioritizing and optimizing both the operations and the projects, and when's the right time to bring them in. So that that work is ongoing as part of our overall integration process. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC Okay. Last one for me. And given that your overlap with Barrick has increased with this transaction. Should we read into that at all if there's something that we should understand from that for the future? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC I'm sorry, I didn't follow what you're asking. Say that again. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC The overlap with Barrick has increased for this transaction with another JV and so should we read anything into that? Is there something on the cards in the future around cooperation of some kind? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. No I think just as we have been cooperating with Barrick at our joint venture in Western Nevada and at our joint venture in Australia, this adds another couple of joint ventures that we look forward to working with them on. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Piyush Sood Analyst, Morgan Stanley & Co. LLC All right guys. Thanks so much and all the best. 12 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Tanya Jakusconek of Scotiabank. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Tanya Jakusconek Analyst, Scotia Capital, Inc. (Broker) Okay. Great. Good morning everybody and congratulations. Gary, maybe a holistic question for you. This 20 mines that you're going to have in your portfolio like how many do you think are manageable and 20 mines is too many. What do you think a manageable rate is for a 6 million ounce to 7 million ounce producer? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Tanya, thank you. Good question I think from – from my standpoint I look we've got a well-established regional structure in place already today that covers North America, South America, Australia, and Ghana. So we're adding somewhat basically an additional six operating mines plus other joint ventures to that. We'll go through the process value versus risk in terms of optimizing that portfolio. What operations do we need? What projects? When do they come in and also go through, and I haven't had much chance to really emphasize is the exploration potential. I had a slide in the pack that showed all the areas where we're working for both brownfield and greenfield opportunities to be able to grow in these safe jurisdictions. So we'll go through a rigorous process, but I think within our existing operating model that we have and we want to take a look and borrow where we can from Goldcorp in areas that make good sense. We'll continue to apply the good rigor and discipline that we've applied to our current portfolio to the overall asset base and do what makes the most sense for the business going forward. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Tanya Jakusconek Analyst, Scotia Capital, Inc. (Broker) Okay I guess we'll get more on that. And then maybe just on another question if I could just on, Dave mentioned that you've been working with Goldcorp for the last three years looking at assets, perhaps just more a little bit on the background to this acquisition in terms of when did this acquisition really start to play forward? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. All I could say we've been working with Dave and the team, and his predecessors over the years in terms of looking at opportunities together. I won't get into what opportunities we've looked at, but we've developed a good relationship. One that common cultures is demonstrated and common values between the companies, and it's something that's evolved over time to what we've been able to announce today. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Tanya Jakusconek Analyst, Scotia Capital, Inc. (Broker) Okay I guess I'll wait for the information circular. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Mike Parkin of National Bank. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 13 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Q Mike Parkin Analyst, National Bank Financial, Inc. Hi. I guess, largely my questions have been answered. Thanks. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, Mike. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Chris Terry of Deutsche Bank. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Chris Terry Analyst, Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc. Hi, Gary and David. I think most of my key questions have been answered. Just coming at the divestiture and the overall mix of where you want the company to be with 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces overall, maybe you can just talk about the regions of the globe that you see as key developments of where you want to put the assets and maybe what the mix from a jurisdiction point of view might be as a target? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah. I think, Chris from our standpoint, it's not really targeting so many ounces from a region. It's where we'll find the best value from our assets and within the scope of those four operating regions. So, clearly Canada, we've grown both with the acquisition of the four operating mines, but we've had Galore Creek, you've got the Coffee Project, you've got the other projects there. South America, we will continue to look at the projects there that we have and Goldcorp has had as they bring forward and we continue to move forward with good projects. You look in Australia, the Tanami, the next stage of expansion there and in Ghana with the expansion opportunities finishing the mill expansion later this year, and looking at the opportunities for further underground development at both Ahafo and Akyem as well as the potential development of Ahafo North. So, we'll be taking a look at that whole picture, but really it boils down to what's the best value versus risk and we'll put that whole picture together. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Chris Terry Analyst, Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc. Okay. Thanks. Thanks, Gary. And just a follow-up to that you talked about the 15% hurdle requirement. Can you just talk through your views on cash cost position of assets maybe mine loss some of the other considerations when you're looking at assets? Is it plus ten years or a certain position within the cost curve et cetera? Thanks. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. No, Chris, exactly. When we talk of value, we're talking about position on the cost curve for the asset. So that's of importance we're looking at mine life and 10 years at a minimum would be one of the elements, and then the return characteristics which in our case we're saying is a minimum 15%. Those are the key areas that we focus on. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 14 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Q Chris Terry Analyst, Deutsche Bank Securities, Inc. Okay. That's it for me. Thanks, guys. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, Chris. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question is from John Tumazos of John Tumazos Very Independent Research. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John C. Tumazos Analyst, John Tumazos Very Independent Research LLC Congratulations Gary on your next endeavors. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you John. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John C. Tumazos Analyst, John Tumazos Very Independent Research LLC On the surface, the Vancouver, in large, the office would seem a little less efficient than Nevada reporting directly to Denver. And on the surface, the new office hub in Miami might, a cynic could call it a new bureaucracy. Are there going to be some offsetting rationalizations? For example will Newmont trim 50 or 100 people from their Greenwood, Colorado office or make some other cuts to offset the – what a cynic might call the new bureaucracies. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. First of all, John, in terms of new endeavors we got a pretty big plate in front of us here that we're going to be focusing, and I'll be working closely with Tom on. In terms of the regional headquarters the Miami office is not new. We moved our Lima office as part of integrating Merian and our Peru operations as well as other exploration efforts in South America to a new location. We assessed a number of different locations and decided to locate that group in Miami. That group is about 40 people. So it's actually a bit smaller than what we used to have in Peru but it's, we still have presences in the regions and at the sites but we've brought those things that make best sense to cover on a regional basis together there. So we'd be following that same model of what we would locate in Vancouver at the end of the day and what would still remain in Nevada, and what would remain in different places around the world ultimately. But what we have is a global footprint and we have the four regional offices that's where the people deal best with the issues in the region at the time. And I think that's worked very successfully over the years. We've gone through and optimized the size of those over the last five years or six years, that's something we continue to look at there as well as our head office and what the needs are. We'll be locating some global functions in Vancouver as part of this process which makes sense in terms of availability for talent that we're able to attract in Vancouver versus in Elko. And I'm sensitive to the point that we've got to go through a proper process with our employees in Elko and with the 15 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 employees in Vancouver and quite frankly around the world as we go through and get the best of the best to set up the business for success in the future. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q John C. Tumazos Analyst, John Tumazos Very Independent Research LLC Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks, John. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Michael Dudas of Vertical Research Partners. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Gary, David, good morning. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Good morning. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. Good morning, Mike. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Gary with this transaction, does this impact materially any of the outlook and the timing of what you discussed at the Investor – investor Internet discussion in December? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. In terms of our portfolio obviously, we'll have to take a step back and relook at sequencing of projects at the end of the day. But, I think in terms of our base portfolio we gave that guidance for 2019, I wouldn't see huge changes in terms of where we're at for 2019 in particular, but for the longer term outlook clearly we'd be – we're set up now for decades out in the future which is an important difference here in terms of the opportunity this gives us to optimize operations projects and exploration portfolio. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC All right. Understood. Just wanted to understand the near-term outlook for the new projects which you confidently answered. Second question would be from a balance sheet perspective maybe Nancy how do you think about with the new profile and the capitalization of the company, and what the debt metrics are, the opportunities for lengthening, reducing maybe working capital opportunities sneak out of that combined business, and how much 16 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 more leverage in this big larger organization could you be thinking about as you think about funding some of these projects over the next several years? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah great question. We still have a very robust focus on the balance sheet, you've seen Newmont be a good steward of the balance sheet over the last number of years and we will continue that philosophy with the combined entity. We will have a very manageable debt portfolio at closing, and we'll continue to rationalize that and move towards a very much an investment grade balance sheet. We will still have the optionality to continue to pay our debt as it comes due, and we'll be able to offer many returns to shareholders in the form of our sustainable dividend and our share buyback that we participated in over the last few years. So the good news is the balance sheet will come more into line with what you've seen from Newmont over the last years and it'll just take us a bit of time to get there, but we would still anticipate the same amount of net debt to EBITDA die in it in that less than one times ratio which is what we've sort of been striving for over time. So we're pleased with the balance sheet strength and we'll continue to focus on it in a way we have. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Excellent, just one final quick follow-up. Gary, when you looked at the assets and the transaction valuation, I assume you assumed $1,200 or $1,250 long-term gold price. How did it look from a sensitivity analysis as you think about maybe in a more difficult price environment, and we're looking at these assets on a return and from an operation standpoint? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. No I think as we've assessed the overall acquisition we're really positioning this business to be in a position to work through the cycles and that's why we look at optimizing assets, projects, the whole portfolio to be able to – to be in the position to thrive through the cycles. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Okay. Great. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. That's where we have the flexibility with the different projects as to timing and we've had the same with Newmont and this gives us even more flexibility in terms of the overall portfolio. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Michael S. Dudas Analyst, Vertical Research Partners LLC Thank you, Gary. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 17 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Operator: Our next question comes from Andrew Keches of Barclays. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Andrew Keches Analyst, Barclays Capital, Inc. Hey. Good morning. I appreciate the comments you just made on the balance sheet, but just to clarify is there a specific credit rating that you plan to target? And then as a follow-up do you envision the two balance sheets becoming one credit in the future either through guarantees or some other method? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. Yes, absolutely. We were visiting the rating agencies last week and we had very good robust conversations about that. We anticipate maintaining our credit rating of investment grade at this point in time and we anticipate that the agencies will comment further soon this week and then we'll also see likely ratings update after closing as is the anticipated timing. So, yes, we anticipate being one credit going forward and the Goldcorp notes and such would move up under new mine and we'll consider other options for those, but fundamentally think of it as one credit post closing. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Andrew Keches Analyst, Barclays Capital, Inc. Thanks very much. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: [Operator Instructions] And our next question will come from Anita Soni of CIBC. Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Anita Soni Analyst, CIBC World Markets, Inc. Hi. Thanks for allowing the follow-up. So two questions that I have; first on your dividend prioritization. Previously, it was a big priority for Newmont and I just want to know where that stands now going forward? And secondly on the guidance Newmont, you guys provided your guidance back in December, Goldcorp has not and they canceled their Investor Day, so I'm just wondering when we're going to get the Goldcorp side of the equation will that be with the reporting of results. And would that be Goldcorp's still reporting their results and putting that out or is that going to be – when should we be looking for what the combined company will be producing in 2019? ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah absolutely. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Why don't you cover the dividend first. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... 18 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 A Nancy K. Buese Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer, Newmont Mining Corp. The dividend, yes. That has been a priority for us and we do anticipate remaining at the $0.56 dividend as we move forward that's very much in line with the same philosophy that Newmont has had and on a combined entity we still have the capacity to pay that dividend as we've indicated a stable sustainable dividend over time is our target, and we will continue to honor that commitment. From the perspective of additional guidance and more information.. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A David A. Garofalo President, Chief Executive Officer & Director, Goldcorp, Inc. Yeah, I'll [indiscernible] (00:44:11) that, thanks very much. So as I said earlier Anita, we will be providing guidance on the combined entity in due course once we've gone through a process of evaluating the core and non-core operations from the combined portfolio and then provide holistic guidance for the new entity. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Anita Soni Analyst, CIBC World Markets, Inc. All right. Thank you very much. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks Anita. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: Our next question comes from Steven Butler of GPM Securities (sic) [GMP Securities] (00:44:37). Please go ahead. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Steven Butler Analyst, GMP Securities LP Good morning guys. Gary, question for you. You said in your introductory remarks that you don't have to do this deal but you want to do this deal here today. Can you give us again the key reasons for that? I guess you're talking about in your remarks increased flexibility in the project pipeline and obviously given what's happened to the share price, relative exchange ratios it seems to be very accretive to your financial and valuation metrics, is that the two key reasons or anything else you'd like to say. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Yeah, I think as I look at the whole list, first of all its accretive to shareholders as you pointed out. So that's key. The ability to command and go through our discipline process to optimize the overall portfolio to a production level of roughly 6 million ounces to 7 million ounces a year, the synergy value, the upside potential from that in terms of being able to apply our full potential continuous improvement program across the portfolio we think is good. And when you optimize the projects when they come on when's the right time, we see decades out into the future that we've set the company up for, so that's really yet we put ourselves in the position of the best portfolio of operating assets, projects, and exploration prospects. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Q Steven Butler Analyst, GMP Securities LP 19 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

Newmont Mining Corp. (NEM) Acquisition of Goldcorp Inc by Newmont Mining Corporation Call Corrected Transcript 14-Jan-2019 Okay. Thanks very much for that. Appreciate it. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... A Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thank you. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: This concludes our question-and-answer session. I would like to turn the conference back over to Gary Goldberg for any closing remarks. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Gary J. Goldberg Chief Executive Officer & Director, Newmont Mining Corp. Thanks all for joining the call today. I want to thank Dave and his team and the Newmont team that have been involved in this process and look forward to continuing to share with you what the future will look like. And thank you for your interest in the Newmont Goldcorp strategic combination. Have a safe day. ...................................................................................................................................................................................................................................................... Operator: The conference is now concluded. Thank you for attending today's presentation. You may now disconnect. Disclaimer The information herein is based on sources we believe to be reliable but is not guaranteed by us and does not purport to be a complete or error-free statement or summary of the available data. As such, we do not warrant, endorse or guarantee the completeness, accuracy, integrity, or timeliness of the information. You must evaluate, and bear all risks a ssociated with, the use of any information provided hereunder, including any reliance on the accuracy, completeness, safety or usef ulness of such information. This information is not intended to be used as the primary basis of investment decisions. It should not be construed as advice designed to meet the particular investment needs of any investo r. This report is published solely for information purposes, and is not to be construed as financial or other advice or as an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any security i n any state where such an offer or solicitation would be illegal. Any information expressed herein on this date is subject to change without notice. Any opinions or assertions contained in this information do not represent the opinions or beliefs of FactSet CallStreet, LLC. FactSet CallStreet, LLC, or one or more of its employees, including the writer of this report, may have a position in any of the securities discussed herein. THE INFORMATION PROVIDED TO YOU HEREUNDER IS PROVIDED "AS IS," AND TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, FactSet CallStreet, LLC AND ITS LICENSORS, BUSINESS ASSOCIATES AND SUPPLIERS DISCLAIM ALL WARRANTIES WITH RESPECT TO THE SAME, EXPRESS, IMPLIED AND STATUTORY, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION ANY IMPLIED WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, ACCURACY, COMPLETENESS, AND NON -INFRINGEMENT. TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY APPLICABLE LAW, NEITHER FACTSET CALLSTREET, LLC NOR ITS OFFICERS, MEMBERS, DIRECTORS, PARTNERS, A FFILIATES, BUSINESS ASSOCIATES, LICENSORS OR SUPPLIERS WILL BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL, CONSEQUENTIAL OR PUNI TIVE DAMAGES, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION DAMAGES FOR LOST PROFITS OR REVENUES, GOODWILL, WORK STOPPAGE, SECURITY BREACHES, VIRUSES, COMPUTER FAILURE OR MAL FUNCTION, USE, DATA OR OTHER INTANGIBLE LOSSES OR COMMERCIAL DAMAGES, EVEN IF ANY OF SUCH PARTIES IS ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH LOSSES, ARISING UNDER OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE INFORMATION PROVIDED HEREIN OR ANY OTHER SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF. The contents and appearance of this report are Copyrighted FactSet CallStreet, LLC 2019 CallStreet and FactSet CallStreet, LLC are trademarks and service marks of FactSet CallStreet, LLC. All other trademarks mentioned are trademarks of their respective companies. All rights reserved. 20 Copyright © 2001-2019 FactSet CallStreet, LLC 1-877-FACTSET www.callstreet.com

 
Cautionary statement regarding forward looking statements:
 
This communication contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which are intended to be covered by the safe harbor created by such sections and other applicable laws and “forward-looking information” within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities laws. Where a forward-looking statement expresses or implies an expectation or belief as to future events or results, such expectation or belief is expressed in good faith and believed to have a reasonable basis. However, such statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, which could cause actual results to differ materially from future results expressed, projected or implied by the forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements often address our expected future business and financial performance and financial condition, and often contain words such as “anticipate,” “intend,” “plan,” “will,” “would,” “estimate,” “expect,” “believe,” “target,” “indicative,” “preliminary,” or “potential.” Forward-looking statements in this communication may include, without limitation: (i) statements relating to Newmont’s planned acquisition of Goldcorp and the expected terms, timing and closing of the proposed transaction, including receipt of required approvals and satisfaction of other customary closing conditions; (ii) estimates of future production, including expected annual production range; (iii) estimates of future costs applicable to sales and all-in sustaining costs; (iv) estimates of future capital expenditures; (v) estimates of future cost reductions, synergies, including pre-tax synergies, savings and efficiencies; (vi) expectations regarding future exploration and the development, growth and potential of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations, project pipeline and investments, including, without limitation, project returns, expected average IRR, and schedule; (vii) expectations regarding future investments or divestitures, including anticipated divestitures over the next two years; (viii) expectations of future dividends and returns to shareholders; (ix) expectations of future balance sheet strength and credit ratings; (x) expectations of future equity and enterprise value; (xi) expected listing of common stock on NYSE and TSX; and (xii) expectations of future plans and benefits. Estimates or expectations of future events or results are based upon certain assumptions, which may prove to be incorrect. Such assumptions, include, but are not limited to: (i) there being no significant change to current geotechnical, metallurgical, hydrological and other physical conditions; (ii) permitting, development, operations and expansion of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s operations and projects being consistent with current expectations and mine plans, including without limitation receipt of export approvals; (iii) political developments in any jurisdiction in which Newmont and Goldcorp operate being consistent with its current expectations; (iv) certain exchange rate assumptions for the Australian dollar or the Canadian dollar to the U.S. dollar, as well as other the exchange rates being approximately consistent with current levels; (v) certain price assumptions for gold, copper, silver, lead and oil; (vi) prices for key supplies being approximately consistent with current levels; (vii) the accuracy of current mineral reserve, mineral resource and mineralized material estimates; and (viii) other planning assumptions. Risks relating to forward looking statements in regard to the Company’s business and future performance may include, but are not limited to, gold and other metals price volatility, currency fluctuations, operational risks, increased production costs and variances in ore grade or recovery rates from those assumed in mining plans, political risk, community relations, conflict resolution governmental regulation and judicial outcomes and other risks. In addition, material risks that could cause actual results to differ from forward-looking statements include: the inherent uncertainty associated with financial or other projections; the prompt and effective integration of Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s businesses and the ability to achieve the anticipated synergies and value-creation contemplated by the proposed transaction; the risk associated with Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s ability to obtain the approval of the proposed transaction by their shareholders required to consummate the proposed transaction and the timing of the closing of the proposed transaction, including the risk that the conditions to the transaction are not satisfied on a timely basis or at all and the failure of the transaction to close for any other reason; the risk that a consent or authorization that may be required for the proposed transaction is not obtained or is obtained subject to conditions that are not anticipated; the outcome of any legal proceedings that may be instituted against the parties and others related to the arrangement agreement; unanticipated difficulties or expenditures relating to the transaction, the response of business partners and retention as a result of the announcement and pendency of the transaction; risks relating to the value of the Company’s common stock to be issued in connection with

 
the transaction; the anticipated size of the markets and continued demand for Newmont’s and Goldcorp’s resources and the impact of competitive responses to the announcement of the transaction; and the diversion of management time on transaction-related issues. For a more detailed discussion of such risks and other factors, see Newmont’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) as well as the Company’s other SEC filings, available on the SEC website or www.newmont.com Goldcorp’s most recent annual information form as well as Goldcorp’s other filings made with Canadian securities regulatory authorities and available on SEDAR, on the SEC website or www.goldcorp.com. Newmont is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Goldcorp (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this communication or made by Goldcorp outside of this communication. Goldcorp is not affirming or adopting any statements or reports attributed to Newmont (including prior mineral reserve and resource declaration) in this communication or made by Newmont outside of this communication. Newmont and Goldcorp do not undertake any obligation to release publicly revisions to any “forward-looking statement,” including, without limitation, outlook, to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this communication, or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events, except as may be required under applicable securities laws. Investors should not assume that any lack of update to a previously issued “forward-looking statement” constitutes a reaffirmation of that statement. Continued reliance on “forward-looking statements” is at investors’ own risk.
 
Additional information about the proposed transaction and where to find it
 
This communication is not intended to and does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to subscribe for or buy or an invitation to purchase or subscribe for any securities or the solicitation of any vote or approval in any jurisdiction, nor shall there be any sale, issuance or transfer of securities in any jurisdiction in contravention of applicable law. This communication is being made in respect of the proposed transaction involving the Company and Goldcorp pursuant to the terms of an Arrangement Agreement by and among the Company and Goldcorp and may be deemed to be soliciting material relating to the proposed transaction. In connection with the proposed transaction, the Company will file a proxy statement relating to a special meeting of its stockholders with the SEC. Additionally, the Company will file other relevant materials in connection with the proposed transaction with the SEC. Security holders of the Company are urged to read the proxy statement regarding the proposed transaction and any other relevant materials carefully in their entirety when they become available before making any voting or investment decision with respect to the proposed transaction because they will contain important information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction. The definitive proxy statement will be mailed to the Company’s stockholders. Stockholders of the Company will be able to obtain a copy of the proxy statement, the filings with the SEC that will be incorporated by reference into the proxy statement as well as other filings containing information about the proposed transaction and the parties to the transaction made by the Company with the SEC free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov, on the Company’s website at www.newmont.com/investor-relations/default.aspx or by contacting the Company’s Investor Relations department at jessica.largent@newmont.com or by calling 303-837-5484. Copies of the documents filed with the SEC by Goldcorp will be available free of charge at the SEC’s website at www.sec.gov.
 
Participants in the proposed transaction solicitation
 
The Company and its directors, its executive officers, members of its management, its employees and other persons, under SEC rules, may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies of the Company’s stockholders in connection with the proposed transaction. Investors and security holders may obtain more detailed information regarding the names, affiliations and interests of certain of the Company’s executive officers and directors in the solicitation by reading the Company’s 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 22, 2018, its proxy statement relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders filed with the SEC on March 9, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with the SEC when they become available. Additional information regarding the interests of such potential participants in the solicitation of proxies in connection with the proposed transaction will be set forth in the proxy statement filed with the SEC relating to the transaction when it becomes available.

 
Additional information concerning Goldcorp’s executive officers and directors is set forth in its 2017 Annual Report on Form 40-F filed with the SEC on March 23, 2018, its management information circular relating to its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders furnished to the SEC on Form 6-K on March 16, 2018 and other relevant materials filed with or furnished to the SEC when they become available.